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Although the financial panic of 1857 
devastated many Green Bay lumber
men and slowed the milling boom, 
good times returned in 1862, and the 
sawmills once more ran at full steam. 
Shingle making, once a home industry, 
became a commercial business as 
shingle mills proliferated. In 1870 
Green Bay claimed the title of the 
world's largest shingle market, export
ing 500 million shingles that year. 

The great forest fires of 1871 has
tened the end of the lumbering era. 
Scant snowfall during the winter, fol
lowed by an unusually hot, dry sum
mer in 1871, turned the slashings left 
by lumbermen in Michigan and Wis
consin woodlands into a tinder box. 
Fires burned for weeks in the woods 
around Green Bay before the fateful 
day of October 8. Smoke hung over 
the waters of the bay, and dense 
smoke and ashes filled the air in 
Green Bay and Fort Howard. More 
than once during the early fall, flames 
entered the city limits of both, yet 
both escaped the savage fury of de
struction on October 8, the day Pesh
tigo burned (see site 74). According to 
one local observer, the burned district, 
where about a third of the standing 
timber was totally destroyed, extended 
50 miles west and 70 miles north of 
the head of the bay, up the Door 
Peninsula as far a" Sturgeon Bay, and 
south from Green Bay to Lake Winne
bago in a strip 10 to 20 miles wide. 
Green Bay and Fort Howard became 
havens for fire victims from the sur
rounding countryside who flocked 
there seeking medical aid, food, and 
shelter. 

Symptoms of decline had appeared 
in the Brown County lumbering indus
try well before the fires of 1871. 
Lumbermen had long since harvested 

the pines and had begun cutting hard
woods. A number of Green Bay estab
lishments made a variey of finished 
wood products. In 1866-1870 De Pere, 
Green Bay, and Fort Howard all be
came iron-smelting centers. Blast 
furnaces built along the Fox River uti
lized charcoal made from local hard
woods, local limestone, and Upper 
Peninsula ore to produce pig iron. 
The last of the furnaces closed in 
1893. 

A livelihood for some early Green 
Bay residents came from the exploita
tion of yet another natural resource, 
Lake Michigan's bountiful fish. Indians 
fished with net and spear in both the 
bay and the river. In the Fox River 
rapids at De Pere they used weirs. Set
tlers at De Pere adopted this Indian 
technique to catch enormous numbers 
of pike, whitefish, herring, and 
sturgeon. Between 1850 and 1870 
catches here were said to have num
bered in the hundreds of thousands of 
fish. When the railroad connected 
Green Bay and De Pere with Chicago, 
the fish were loaded into railroad cars 
and covered with ice for delivery to 
markets. 

In 1854 Green Bay exported 2,236 
barrels of fish. The take for all of 
Brown County in 1888 amounted to 
over 700 tons. The catch at Green Bay 
still numbered over a million fish in 
1912, but more efficient nets, an in
crease in the number of fishermen, 
and wasteful methods had begun tak
ing their toll in the late nineteenth 
century. Fishermen often caught more 
fish than they could market profitably. 
They selected the best and left the bal
ance to rot on the beach or disposed 
of them for fertilizer. The sturgeon 
disappeared, and the whitefish yields 
declined. Well before the turn of the 

century, fishing interest'i persuaded 
the state to go into the business of re
stocking the lake with millions of fry 
annually. 

During 1880-1920 Lake Michigan's 
bounty furnished the raw materials for 
yet another big business. Green Bay, 
like many another Wisconsin lake and 
river town, developed an ice trade. In 
the 1880s and 1890s, Green Bay sup
plied 100,000 to 300,000 tons of ice a 
year to Chicago, the nation's railroad 
hub, which required ice for shipping 
meat. The business continued until 
about 1920, when perfected artifical 
ice-making methods caused its col
lapse. Shipbuilding, begun at Green 
Bay in the Civil War years, was yet 
another lake-oriented industry des
tined to prosper for many decades. 

After lumbering languished, the 
city's business interests, like those in 
many Lake Michigan lumber ports, 
mounted a vigorous campaign to 
attract industry. In 1882 the business 
community, infused with new blood, 
organized a Business Men's Associa
tion. It worked not only to attract new 
businesses but also to improve the 
harbor and to secure rail connections 
with Minneapolis in hopes of captur
ing part of the wheat trade. The asso
ciation published an Exposition to lure 
new investors, parading all of Green 
Bay's conceivable advantages: its fine 
harbor and railroad connections, 
healthful climate, mineral springs, fine 
schools and churches, low indebted
ness and taxes, available labor supply, 
nearness to timber and iron ore, and 
potential as a wholesale distribution 
point and as a service, market,•pro
cessing, and manufacturing center for 
northeastern Wisconsin's developing 
farms. 

The campaign met with some im-



mediate success, and by 1910 Green 
Bay boasted almost a hundred small, 
diversified manufacturing businesses, 
some completelv new. The breweries, 
flour mills, market gardens, fish
packing enterprises, stave and cooper
age mills, brickyards, and shipyards, 
the wagon and carriage company, and 
the firms that bottled waters of min
eral springs were businesses of long 
stand ing. r i rms making wood products 
had long been a pan o f the Green Bay 
scene, but new firms with new lines of 
,voocl products appeared. The city's 
two large sawmills were busy and very 
specialized in output compared with 
their production 50 years earlier. Ne,v 
were the company William Larson 
founded in 1890 to can peas, the three 
paper mills fuuncled around the turn 
of the century, a wood-working 

machine firm, and a gasoline engine 
company. 

Green Bm·'s role as a ,vholesale and 
distribution center for a w ide area was 
hardly new, but it assumed new pro
portions at the close of the nineteenth 
centu1y, ,vhen the city became the 
central d istributing point for three 
large railroads. Its harbor too was ve1y 
busy, despite the loss of much freight 
business to the railroads. Bulk cargoes 
of coal and ,vheat accounted for most 
of rhe 1902 import and export total of 
1,230,000 tons. Package freighters, 
fishing boats, passenger steamers, and 
pleasure craft as well kept the city's 
five miles of wha1ves busy. 

By World War I the directions of fu
ture development of the new commer
cial-manufacturing Green Bay were 
visible. Paper milling would grow, and 
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Tbe paper industry in its infancy at tbe 
turn of tbe centwy ranked as tbe city's 
largest employer eighty years later. Tbis 
aerial view of the Northern Paper Mills 
at Green Bay was made in 1948. 
Courtesy State Historical Society of 
Wisconsin. WHi(X3)39832 

so wou ld the metal indusuy. The pro
cessing o f food produced on farm
lands d1at once nurtured fine stands of 
pine and hardwood would grow in 
succeeding decades to include enor
mous quantities of meat, cheese, and 
cannety crops. Green Bay's ro le as 
wholesale distribution, retail trade, 
service, and financial center for north
eastern Wisconsin and the Upper 
Peninsula too appeared wel l estab
lished. 

City population figures reflected the 
economic transition. From a total of 
4,666 residents in 1870, Green Bay 
grew to 9,000 in 1890. Twenty years 
later the population was more than 
25,000. From the era of the Ii.tr trade 
to the disruption of European im
migration in 1914, Green Bay attracted 
people from many nations. Families 
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with French Canadian backgrounds 
lingered after the United States 
assumed control at Fort Howard, and 
in the 1830s Green Bay attracted east
erners with town-building ambitions. 
Before the close of the next decade, 
German and Irish immigrants arrived, 
and Dutch, Belgians, and Norwegians 
increased Green Bay's ethnic diversity 
by 1860. The town's first permanent 
Polish residents came in 1864. A dec
ade later at least 38 Polish families 
lived in Green Bay, and at the turn of 
the century there were more than 
double that number. A substantial 
number of Danes came in the late 
nineteenth century. 

The foreign-born came to Green 
Bay by choice and direction, not by 
accident. Shipping, railroad, and real 
estate interestc; deliberately sought 
them, and so did some industries. Let
ters from families and friends describ
ing life in the Green Bay area also in
fluenced those in search of better 
economic opportunities. In 1870 
almost 40 percent of Green Bay's 
population was foreign-born. Although 
that percentage had declined to 11.5 
by 1920, persons of foreign-born stock 
( the foreign-born and people with one 
or both foreign-born parents) were 
then still a majority, 53 percent of the 
city's population. The largest national 
groups were German, Belgian, Polish, 
and Irish, but none was large enough 
to dominate Green Bay's ethnic char
acter. In addition to these larger 
groups, the early twentieth-century city 
was home for Austrians, French and 
British Canadians, Danes, Finns, 
French, Dutch, Hungarians, Italians, 
Russians, Scots, Swedes, Swiss, Turks, 
and Welsh. 

In the mid-nineteenth century, 
lumbering-related and road, harbor, 

canal, and railroad construction jobs 
provided work for unskilled immi
grant labor. Others with skills found 
employment as tradesmen and me
chanics, and some established a variety 
of small businesses. Thanks to Green 
Bay's industrial development at the 
turn of the century, paper mills, 
foundries, canneries, cheese factories, 
and packing plants required a large 
labor force, which immigrant labor 
helped to supply. 

Expanding industry in the twentieth 
century has supported Green Bay's 
growing population. In 1980 this busy 
commercial-industrial city of 88,000 
persons had 32 firms employing 100 
or more workers each. Among them, 
the manufacturers of paper and paper 
products employed the largest num
ber. Fort Howard Paper Company and 
Procter and Gamble Paper Products 
Company were the biggest employers, 
each with more than 2,000 on the 
payroll. Eleven companies each em
ployed more than 100 in preparing, 
processing, and packing foods. The 
largest of these firms was Packerland 
Packing Company, producers of beef 
and meat products. Nine machinery 
and metal product companies, each 
with a payroll of more than 100, were 
noted in the 1980 Green Bay Chamber 
of Commerce listing. The biggest em
ployer among them was the Paper 
Converting Machine Company, with 
more than 900 employees. Green 
Bay's major educational institutions, in
cluding the University of Wisconsin
Green Bay and Northeast Wisconsin 
Technical Institute, are also large em
ployers. 

Most Americans identify Green Bay 
with the Green Bay Packers profes
sional football team, a member of the 
National Football League. Earl Louis 

(Curly) Lam beau founded the team in 
1919 with a $500 contribution for 
sweaters and stockings from his em
ployer, the Indian Packing Company, a 
short-lived meat-canning firm. Later 
Lambeau reminisced: "All they wanted 
was the name 'Indian Packing Co.' on 
the sweaters." The press promptly 
dubbed the team "the Green Bay Pack
ers," a name that Lambeau tried to get 
rid of once the company folded. He 
failed and later commented: "It's a 
great name. But we didn't realize it 
then." 

From a very modest beginning, the 
team grew in national prominence, 
reaching its greatest success under the 
management and coaching of Vincent 
Lombardi. In the decade after 1959, 
Lombardi led the Packers to five 
National Football League champion
ships, six titles in the Western Divi
sion, and Super Bowl victories over 
the American Football League cham
pions in 1967 and 1968. Lombardi Ave
nue (Hy W-32) in front of Lambeau 
Field commemorates his contribution 
to the Packers and the city of Green 
Bay. 

Green Bay Sites of Interest 

(1) Northern Voyageurs and 
Loggers Sculptures 
201 North Monroe Avenue 
These striking steel sculptures, located 
in front of the First Northern Savings 
and Loan building, stand as memorials 
to the fur trade and lumbering eras. 
The sculptor, Lyndon Pomeroy, com
pleted "First Northern Voyageurs" in 
1975 and "First Northern Loggers" in 
1980, using more than six tons of 
steel. 



(2) Brown County Courthouse• 
100 South Jefferson Street 
Built 1908-1910 to replace Green 
Bay's 1854 courthouse, the present 
building is an excellent example of 
Beaux-Arts architecture. Because the 
money allocated for its construction 
was not completely spent, the balance 
was used for artWork. Franz Rohrbeck, 
a German-born panorama painter of 
San Francisco and Milwaukee, did the 
murals on the walls and ceiling of the 
courthouse. He depicted figures and 
events in Green Bay history. For the 
dome he used the themes of justice, 
agriculture, commerce, and industry. 

On the southeast corner of Court
house Square stands an imposing 
statue, "Spirit of the North West," by 
Sidney Bedore, a student of Lorado 
Taft. The three figures represent Nico
las Perrot, Claude Allouez, and an In
dian. 

(3) The Neville Public 
Museum of Brown County 
210 Museum Place 
For many decades housed in cramped 
quarters in the Neville Public Library, 
the museum now occupies spacious 
new quarters. An exceptionally fine 
display, "On the Edge of the Inland 
Sea," traces the history of northeastern 
Wisconsin from the ice age to the 
present utilizing 7,200 square feet of 
space to depict the region's history. 
The main art gallery and space for 
traveling exhibits occupy the first 
floor. Science, history, and art are the 
focuses of five galleries on the second. 
Open year round, Monday, Tuesday, 
Friday, and Saturday, 9:00 A.M.-
5:00 P.M.; Wednesday and Thursday, 
9:00 A.M.-9:00 P.M.; Sunday, noon-
5:00 P.M. Free. 

( 4) Astor Historic District* 
The Astor Historic District is a 39-
block area bounded roughly by the 
Fox River on the west, East Mason 
Street on the north, South Van Buren 
Street and South Webster Avenue on 
the east, and Emilie and Grignon 
streets on the south. It lies in what 
was originally the town of Astor, laid 
out in 1835 by agents of the American 
Fur Company as a town site specula
tion. Historically known as "The Hill," 
this part of present-day Green Bay be
came the main residential area of the 
town's economic and political leaders 
from the time of settlement well into 
the twentieth century. 

The district's influential residents in
cluded Charles de Langlade, an officer 
in the French and later the British 
armies, skilled in marshalling Indian 
support; Pierre Grignon, Sr., a French 
fur trader; Jacob Franks and John 
Lawe, English entrepreneurs; and Mor
gan L. Martin, an American prominent 
in Wisconsin's political life in the ter
ritorial period (see no. [5]). Between 
the Civil War and the 1890s, the 
businessmen who shaped Green Bay's 
economic development chose the 
Astor District for their fine homes. 
Many members of the Green Bay Busi
ness Men's Association (above) lived 
here, as did the pioneer paper mill 
owners of the turn of the century. 
Other influential residents represented 
industry, commerce, shipbuilding, 
business, politics, the professions, and 
finance. 

Visitors who would like to sample 
the architechtural richness of the dis
trict will find a concentration of in
teresting structures in the 900 block of 
South Madison, the 600-1100 blocks 
of South Monroe, and the 600-900 
blocks of South Quincy. 
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(5) Hazelwood* 
1008 South Monroe Avenue (Hy W-57) 
The Neville Public Museum assumed 
responsibility for the home of Morgan 
L. Martin after the death of the last 
Martin family member. Hazelwood is 
both a lovely home and a structure of 
historical importance for both Green 
Bay and the state of Wisconsin. Mor
gan L. Martin was a member of the 
Wisconsin Territorial Council, the 
territory's representative in Congress, 
and president of the second State Con
stitutional Convention in 1847-1848. 
Later he served as a state senator and 
Brown County judge. Many of the orig
inal Martin family furnishings may be 
seen in Hazelwood. The house was 
built about 1837 in the Greek Revival 
style and is restored to the period 
1830-1870. Open May through Sep
tember, Wednesday-Sunday, 1 :00-5:00 
P.M., and the balance of the year Tues
day-Saturday during those hours. $ 

(6) Green Bay Churches with 
Distinctive National Origins 
Largely because of the variety of 
national groups in Green Bay in the 
nineteenth and early twentieth centu
ries, the city blossomed with hand
some churches. Six Catholic churches 
had distinct national origins: French, 
German, Dutch, Irish, Polish, and Bel
gian. The Lutheran churches of Green 
Bay served German, Norwegian, and 
Danish national groups. French
speaking Belgians organized one of 
the city's Presbyterian congregations. 
The two Moravian congregations in 
Green Bay were Norwegian and Ger
man in origin. There were, in addi
tion, a German and a Norwegian
Danish Methodist-Episcopal church 
and one German Reformed church on 
the city roster in 1906. Fearing that 
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Hazelwood, beautifully preserved, ranks among \Visconsin s finer and more 
significant historic /Jomes. 77:Je Neville Public J\l!useum of Brown County 
staff conducts higb quality tours. Pboto by Margaret Bogue. 

their English-speaking children would 
lose the faith, concerned Green Bay 
Lutherans organized Grace Lutheran in 
l 909 as an English-speaking congrega
tion; at the time, nor one of rhe three 
Lutheran congregations in the city con
ducted services in English. As for the 
nineteenth century American-born 
Protestants, they belonged mainly to 
Episcopal, Presbyterian, Methodist, and 
Baptist churches. 

St. Ma,y of tbe Angels Catholic Cburcb, 
645 South I rwin Avenue 

For almost a quarter-century before 
the construction of St. Ma,y of the 
Angels, the Polish Catholics of Green 
Bay struggled to establish a separate 
parish served by a Polish-speaking 
priest. The first permanent Polish set
tlers in Green Bay date from 1864, and 
Poles arrived in sufficient numbers 

during the seventies ro attempt orga
nization of a separate parish. In the 
panic year of 1873, the newly orga
nized Polish parish of at least 38 fami
lies began gathering funds to build St. 
Stanislaus Kostka church. The frame 
structure, completed and dedicated in 
1875, served its Polish congregation 
ve1y briefly, for hard times made it im
possible to pay the church debt. Sold 
at public auction to satisfy a me
chanic's lien, the building was repur
chased by the bishop of Green Bay 
and sold to the Poles of Pine Grove, a 
small, rural Polish community soud1-
east of Green Bay. They dismantled, 
moved, and rebuilt it there, and it 
served their needs for many years. 

Umil 1898 the Polish people of 
Green Bay worshiped at St. rrancis 
Xavier Cathedral. Then, with the en
couragement of the Franciscan Fathers 

at Pulaski (site 71), they made a 
second amempt at establishing a sepa
rate parish and church. As a result, the 
stone Gothic Revival Franciscan 
Monastery ancl St. Mary of the Angels 
Church were built in 1901- 1903. The 
par ish then comprised 80 families, 76 
of d1em Polish and the balance Bohe
mian, German, and French. Nor all of 
Green 13ay's estimated 100 Polish fami
lies chose to worship there. Although 
the parish has lost much of its original 
ethnic character, as late as 1954. 48 
percent of the membership was of Pol
ish or partly Polish descent. 

Grace Preshyten'c11i Cburcb, 
612 Sruan Street 

Organized in 1873, with 31 charter 
members, as the French Presbyterian 
Church, this French-speaking Belgian 
congregation occupied several sanc
tuaries before building a church at 
Stuart and Monroe Streets in 1910. 
That strucrure remains in use, along 
w ith a 1929 addition that presently 
se1ves as the sancturary. While the 
congregation has grown over the 
years, about 90 percent of Grace Pres
byterian's current members arc de
scendants of the Protestant Belgians 
who came to Green Bay and the Door 
Peninsula in the nineteenth century. 
The congregation is a ranty among 
Presbyterian churches because its 
members are mostly blue-collar work
ers employed in Green Bay indusny. 
The businessmen and professionals so 
prominent in most Presbyterian con
gregations are absent. 

St. Jobn tbe Evangelist Catholic 
Cburcb, 413 St. John Su·eet 

The original St. John the Evangelist 
Church, built in 1832 at Shantytown, a 
settlement on the Fox River between 
De Pere and Green Bay, was designed 



by Farber Samuel Mazzuchelli , a Do
minican missio nary generally associ
ated with the lead-min ing region of 
Wisconsin, lllinios, and Iowa. Initially 
the congregatio n was mainly French, 
but by the 1840s immigrants from Ire
land and Germany also worshiped at 
St. John's. The Mazzuchelli church 
burned clown in 1847, and St. John's 
relocated in a small frame structure, 
formerly used by the Methodists, very 
near the site o f the present church. 
The congregation built a beautiful 
tw in-rowerecl reel brick Gothic Revival 
Structure 10 meet the needs of the 
growing parish in 1873. After fire com
ple tely destroyed it, construction be
gan in 1912 on the brick Romanesque 
sancturary currently used by St. John's 
parishioners. St. John's i s the mother 
church of Green Bay's Catholic 
parishes. The Germans, Dutch, and 
Flemish in St. John's congregation 
were the first to depart to form their 
own churches (see below). 

St. Francis Xavier Catbedral, 
139 South Madison Street 

The history of the cathedral is 
closely connected with the numerous 
German Catho lics who senled in the 
Green Bay area in the mid-nineteenth 
century. Initially members of St. John 
the Evangelist parish, they experienced 
such language d ifficulties that they be
gan planning for a church and paro
chial school headed by a German
speaking priest. In 1851, 65 German 
fam ilies established a new parish, the 
Annunciation o f the Blessed Virgin 
Mary. They built Old St. Mary's, as it 
was popularly known, and a parochial 
school o n South Madison Street. 

In 1868, when the diocese of Green 
Bay was created, its first bishop se
lected Old SL Mary's as his procathe-

St. Franc,:~ Xa11ier Catbedra/, July 
1984. Pboto 1~)1 Margaret Bogue. 

clral. His successor, Francis Xavier 
Krautbauer, who became the second 
bishop in 1875, set about replacing St. 
Mary's "a wooden building shaken by 
every storm, of which every peasant 
congregatio n .. . would be ashamed." 
He drew up p lans for a new cathedral 
patterned after St. Ludwig's in the 
Bavarian city o f Munich. 

The cornerswne for this beautiful 
red brick Romanesque church was laid 
in 1876, and the structure was conse
c rated in 1881. Two years earlier it 
hacl been named St. Francis xavie r in 
honor of the patron saint of the first 
Cat11o lic missio n established in the 
Green Bay area in 1671- 1672. The 
towers, initially finished only to the 
belfry sectio n, were completed in 
1903. Some o riginal interio r o rna
mentatio n remains. Of special merit 
are stained glass windows from lnns
bruck, Austria, and a mural, "The 
Crucifixio n," painted by Jo hann 
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Schmitt, an emigrant to the United 
States from rhe Duchy of Baden who 
had studied painting in Munich and 
Vienna. 

Over the years the interio r and the 
exterio r of the cathedral have been 
mod ified somewhat. Murals were 
added. Marble rep laced the simulated 
marble o f the sanctuary. Gold leaf was 
restored. New fro nt entrances were 
added. A sacristy addition was built in 
1917. These have on the whole com
plemented the o riginal structure. 

St. Wil/ebrord's Catbolic Cburch, 
209 Adams Street 

In 1864 the Dutch and Flemish 
Catho lics of Green Bay organized their 
own parish, adapting a frame building 
forme rly used as a school, town hall, 
and courtho use for their church. After 
conversio n, the small Greek Revival 
structure served as a place of worship 
until 1889, when the congregation of 
200 families began construction of a 
much larger church on the same site. 
The corne rstone for St. Willebrord's 
present church was laid in 1891. The 
handsome brick Gothic Revival struc
ture has served the parish, with 
changes and alterations, for 90 years. 

First Evangelical Lutberan Cburcb 
(original), Cheny and Van Buren 
Streets 

For 94 years, from 1863 to 1957, the 
First Evangelical Lutheran congrega
tion met for worship on Cherry Street 
in a church building that has now 
been adapted for commercial use. The 
German Lutherans of Green Bay orga
nized as a congregation in 1862 after 
almost a decade of meeting as the 
Luthe ran Society in the East Moravian 
Church. The original church structure, 
built in 1863, was enlarged and mod
ified over the years, evo lving into a 
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white clapboard structure, eclectic in 
style, with a beautiful steeple and 
stained glass windows. The congrega
tion established a Christian day school 
in 1869. 

German continued to be used ex
clusively in the church until 1917, 
when English services began to be 
held every other Sunday. German was 
dropped completely in 1948. When 
the congregation moved to its new 
church in 1957, the sanctuary on 
Cherry Street became the Central 
Assembly of God Church. In 1981, 
after the Central Assembly built a new 
church, old First Lutheran was adapted 
for use as a bridal chapel. 

Ss. Peter and Paul Catholic Church, 
710 North Baird Street 

In the spring of 1875, the Belgian 
and German families living on what 
was then the eastern boundary of 
Green Bay received permission to 
organize a parish and build their own 
church. By 1876 the congregation of 
1 SO families, having done much of the 
work with their own hands, completed 
the church and attended dedication 
services. But at the end of that year, 
because of misunderstandings be
tween the parishioners and the church 
authorities, the church was closed. 
Reopened in 1892, it served until 
1910, when a new, larger church, 
Romanesque Revival in style, was com
pleted to meet the needs of more than 
250 families. The original parochial 
school was built in 1901. 

Trinity Lutheran, 
333 South Chestnut Avenue 

At Fon Howard in January, 1867, a 
group of 34 Norwegians organized 
Den Norske Evangeliske Lutheran 
Menighed congregation. Among them 
were two shipbuilders, a Great Lakes 

sea captain, and a merchant. While in
formation about the founders is scanty, 
they were apparently persons of some 
substance, for they immediately raised 
money to build a modest frame 
church. Enlarged, moved, and mod
ified over the years, it served Green 
Bay's growing Norwegian-speaking 
congregation until 1915, when plans 
for a new church required its removal. 
By then the original church had 
evolved into a modified Gothic clap
board structure with an unusual stee
ple and stained glac;s windows. In the 
sanctuary hung a model of a three
masted ship, a memorial to the 
Norwegian sailors and shipbuilders 
who had helped found the congrega
tion. 

The cornerstone for the new sanctu
ary, a modified Gothic stone structure, 
was laid in 1916, and the building was 
completed and dedicated the next 
year. The present church is an en
largement of the 1916 structure with 
substantial exterior and interior altera
tions. 

For more than four decades after 
1867, services were held in Norwe
gian, and the church served as a social 
and cultural as well as a spiritual asso
ciation for Green Bay's first-generation 
Norwegian Americans. By the early 
twentieth century, change became 
essential, and language became a ma
jor issue. Because many children 
spoke English but not Norwegian, 
some families had left in search of an 
English-speaking church. In 1911 En
glish was sanctioned for two services 
per month, and a decade later for 
three. With the introduction of En
glish, persons of different national 
backgrounds joined the congregation, 
an important factor in the 1917 deci
sion to change the church name to 

Trinity Lutheran. Debates over the raz
ing of the old church, the language 
question, and the new church name 
all signaled the diminishing Norwe
gian character of the congregation. Yet 
100 years after its founding, a high 
proportion of Trinity Lutheran mem
bers had Norwegian names. 

St. Patrick s Catholic Church, 
211 North Maple Avenue 

The Irish of Fon Howard (a sepa
rate town until its incorporation into 
Green Bay in 1895) decided in 1864 
that they needed a parish of their own 
on the west bank of the Fox River. 
They set about raising funds to build 
St. Patrick's Church, a white frame 
clapboard structure that was com
pleted in 1866 except for the steeple, 
which was added later. St. Patrick's 
was the smallest of the Green Bay 
parishes. It limped along in the late 
nineteenth century, not really fulfilling 
the hope that it would serve the En
glish-speaking Catholic population of 
both Green Bay and Fort Howard. The 
majority of its parishioners were mem
bers of Irish families living in Fon 
Howard where many found jobs with 
the_ railroads. Unlike Green Bay's other 
Catholic parishes, St. Patrick's re
mained too poor to provide a paro
chial school. 

When St. Patrick's acquired an 
energetic new priest in 1893, he found 
an "old and rickety church building," 
unattractive for worship, and a con
gregation with "very little enthusiac;m." 
That year marked a turning point in St. 
Patrick's history. A new sanctuary was 
given high priority. The present St. 
Patrick's dates from 1893, when work 
began on an imposing Gothic Revival 
brick church. A parochial school was 
added in 1906. 



East Moravian Cburcb (see no. 17]) 

(7) Heritage Hill State Park 
o_ff· Hy \\'l-57 a l 2640 Soutb \'(/ebster 
Avenue 
Heritage Hill State Park colllains a 
group of hisroric Green Bay buildings 
moved here to ensure their preserva
tion, maintenance, ancl accessibility to 

the public. Replicas of Other pioneer 
build ings have been added tO the out
door museum complex. The 43-acre 
site was the location of Camp Smith in 
1820-1822 and years later became a 
truck garden operated by the Wiscon
sin State Heformatory. ln 1971 the Janel 
was transferred to the Wisconsin De
partment of Natural Resources. The 
Brown Counry Historical Societ·y began 
the process of moving the hist0ric 
buildings to the park, which opened 
in 1977. Facili ties for camping are 
planned for the future. Open Memo
rial Day-Labor Day, Tuesday-Sunday, 
10:00 .u1.-5:00 P.,\1.; May 1-Memorial 
Day and in September after Labor Day, 
weekends, 10:00 ,u1.-S:00 P.M. S 

Roi-Portier-Tank Collage 
Believed t0 be the oldest extant 

building constructed in the state o f 
Wisconsin ( the Dudley J. Godrey, Jr., 
Home in Milwaukee, moved there 
from New Hampshire, is o lder). the 
original portion of the cottage was 
built in 1776 by Joseph Le Roi, a 
French fur trader. Later covered with 
clapboard, its orig inal construclion 
was wattle and daub, a method in 
which boughs and r;vigs are woven 
between upright supports and plas
tered over with mud and clay. Judge 
Jacques Por lier, a justice of the peace 
in Green Bay and reputedly Wiscon
sin's first schoolteacher, purchased the 
one-and-a-half-st0ry cottage in 1805 
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Roi-Portier-Tank Cottage. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

and lived here until 1850. 
At that time Nils Otto Tank bought 

it. Tank, a retired Moravian missionary, 
led a Scandinavian Moravian group to 
Green Bay in order to establish a com
munal colony. Calling themselves rhe 
" Ephraim" congregation, which means 
" the very fruitful," the group soon be
came disenchanted w ith Tank's man
agement. With their sp ir itual advisor, 
Rev. Andreas M. Iverson, the Ephraim 
congregation left Green Bay tO begin 
anew in Door County (see site 59), 
leaving Tank and his fami ly alone in 
their cottage. Tank added one-story 
w ings at each encl of the building, one 
to be used as kitchen and d ining room 
and the other for Moravian church 
services. 

After the deaths of lVlr. and Mrs. 
Tank, the cottage was donated to the 
city of Green Bay in 1909 and moved 
to Union Park, southwest of the cot
tage's original location on the west 
bank of the Fox River. The city in turn 
donated it to Heritage Hill. At the 

park, a small bake oven has been 
attached to a corner of the left wing of 
the cottage, although it was nor origi
nally part of it. 

Fort Howard Buildings* 
Because the place where the Fox 

River enters into Green Bay had 
strategic advantages, the French and 
British built fortified fur-trading posts 
there. When the Americans t0ok pos
session, they chose the same location 
on which to build Fon Howard in 
1816. The regional need for federal 
troops no longer existed in 1863, 
when the fort was abandoned and sold 
for a railroad yard. Most of the fort 
buldings were razed, but at least two 
of them have survived because they 
were moved several blocks away and 
used as residences. A rear w ing de
tached from the Fort Howard hospital 
building has been restored to suggest 
its original use as a hospital and ward. 
The kitchen formerly attached to the 
commanding officer's quarters has 
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been moved to the park and furnished 
as the quarters for Fort Howard 
officers. A replica of the Fort· Howard 
school is included in the fort complex. 

Baird La,W Office* 
When Henry Baird acquired this 

building for his law office in 1841, he 
had it moved across Main Street to a 
site near his home. Samuel W. Beall 
had built the one-story Greek Revival 
building in 1835 for the federal land 
office. Baird, who has been called the 
"father of the Wisconsin bar," was the 
first lawyer to practice in territorial 
Wisconsin and its first attorney gen
eral. He used the building as a law 
office until his retirement in 1865. It 
was moved a few blocks away and 
used as a residence until Brown 
County moved it in 1953 to the court
house lawn. Fire regulations, however, 
made it necessary to remove the frame 
building from the downtown area. So 
it was moved again, this time to the 
grounds of the Cotton House, and 
opened to the public. With the de
velopment of Heritage Hill State Park, 
the little law office became part of a 
streetscape on the park's north edge. 

Cotton House* 
When the site for Heritage Hill was 

chosen, the Brown County Historical 
Society rejoiced that the Cotton House 
would not have to be moved again. 
Judge Joseph P. Arndt had the house 
built for his daughter, Mary, and his 
son-in-law, Lt. John Cotton, about 1849 
roughly a mile north of its present 
site. Cotton spent some time at Fort 
Howard, and at other frontier forts, 
during his career with the U.S. Army 
and returned to Green Bay upon his 
retirement. When his beautiful Greek 
Revival home was about to be razed in 
1938, the Brown County Historical 

Society bought it, moved it to its pres
ent location, and opened it to the pub
lic, long before Heritage Hill was 
planned. 

East Moravicm Church* 
Members of the Scandinavian Mora

vian group who came to Green Bay 
under the leadership of Nils Otto Tank 
and Rev. Andreas M. Iverson built this 
beautiful white frame church in 1851-
1852. It is considered a fine example 
of the blending of Greek Revival and 
Gothic styles. Historically it is an im
pressive reminder of the efforts of 
Scandinavian Moravians to develop an 
ideal community based on common 
ownership of property under the phil
anthropic leadership of Tank, a retired 
Moravian missionary. When the experi
ment failed and many of the group left 
to settle at Ephraim and Sturgeon Bay 
(see site 59), some Moravians re
mained at Green Bay and others 
joined them. For years the congrega
tion used this sanctuary. In 1981 the 
structure was moved from 518 Mora
vian Street to Heritage Hill State Park. 

Also in the park are a replica of Wis
consin's first courthouse, Allouez 
Town Hall, a blacksmith shop, a gen
eral store, a firehouse, a fur trader's 
cabin, and Green Bay's first Young 
Men's Christian Association building. 

(8) National Railroad Museum 
2285 South Broadway 
Although the railroads have experi
enced serious economic problems in 
the face of competition from trucks 
and airlines, visitors at the National 
Railroad Museum can enjoy railroad
ing's past. The museum opened in 
1958 with a collection donated by a 
railroad buff. Now there are more 
than 60 pieces on display. Among 

them are steam locomotives, passen
ger coaches, freight cars, and other 
specialized railroad cars. A train ride 
around the 11-acre site is a memo
rable experience. At the old railroad 
depot, now a visitors' center, railroad 
memorabilia are on display. Tape
recorded, self-guided tours are 
planned for individuals in the future, 
but groups may arrange for guides. 
Open daily, May I-October 1; 
9:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M. $ 

(9) Green Bay Packer Hall of Fame 
1901 South Oneida Street, off Hy W-32 
The economy of Green Bay has bene
fited greatly from the Green Bay Pack
ers, an NFL professional football team 
organized in 1919. Each year during 
the football season, win or lose, fans 
fill the Packer stadium (Lambeau 
Field). In season or out, the Green 
Bay Packer Hall of Fame attracts fans. 
Although the team's memorabilia have 
been displayed informally since 1968, 
a permanent display was opened in 
1976 at ceremonies attended by Presi
dent Gerald Ford. A wide-screen pre
sentation on nine projectors tells the 
story of the founding of the Packers. 
In the Playing Field the visitor may 
learn more about professional playing 
techniques and attempt to kick a win
ning field goal. The Hall of Fame itself 
displays many team trophies earned 
throught the years. 

The Green Bay Packer Hall of Fame 
is open year round, 10:00 A.M.-

5:00 P.M. $ 



This silver Perrot ostensorium given by 
Nicolas Pe1rot to tbe St. Francis 
Xavier Mission in 1686 is now on dis
play in The Neville Public Museum qf 
Brown County a t Green Bay. Courtesy 
Neville Public Museum. 

68. De Pere 
Hy W-57 

De Pere, like Green Bay, is o ne of 
Wisconsin's very o ld settlements. Here, 
at a series of rapids in the Fox River, 
Fathe r Claude Allouez in 1671-1672 
established the first Jesuit mission o n 
the river, the missio n of St. Francis 
Xavie r, as a base for his work among 
the Indians. French soldiers sent to 
guard the missionaries and fur trade rs 
caJied the site "!es rapides des peres," 
:met from this the city has taken its 
name. The Fox Ind ians burned the 
mission in 1687. TheJesuits rebu ilt it 
and remained at this location until 

1717, when, in the face or protracted 
warfare between the French and the 
Fox, they moved closer to the protec
tio n of Fort La Baye. A tablet at the 
eastern end of the Claude Allo uez 
Bridge memo rializes the work of the 
pio neer Jesuit missionaries. (See pp. 
17-18.) 

In the decades fo llowing the aban
do nment o f the Jesuit mission, the 
rapids remained a favored place for 
Indians and fur traders. The Indians, 
using weirs, harvested the bo urniful 
fish of the Fox River. By 1830 settle
ment was about to change all this. 
Prospects for the village of De Pere 
looked bright in the 1830s fo r the 
planned Fox-Wisco nsin waterway 
seemed to place it in a very strategic 
position for trade and commerce. Con
struction on the first federally built 
dam in the project began at the De 
Pere rapids in 1836, and tO the ire of 
Green Bay residents, in 1837 De Pere 
became the county seat of Brown 
Co unty, an honor it retained until 
1854. But the speculative excesses of 
investo rs, the financial panic beginning 
in the fall of 1837, and the destructio n 
o f the dam in 1847 slowed the com
munity's clevelopmem. A new clam, 
built in 1849, and the return of bette r 
times ushered in a period of moderate 
growth. The De Pere population in 
1860 was about 500 persons. Separate 
towns developed on the east and west 
banks of the fox River (West De Pere 
became an incorporated village in 
1870) but finally consolidated in l 890 
to form a town with a population of 
3,600. 

Like Green Bay, De Pere prospered 
d uring the lumbering boom of the 
1850s and 1860s. The town acquired a 
g ristmill, sawmills, and lath and shin
g le mills. The m illions of feet of lum• 
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ber sawed annually found ready mar
kets in Milwaukee and Chicago. 
Fishing emerged as an important in
dustry (see p. 240). So did iron smelt
ing, from the late 1860s until the last 
blast furnace closed at De Pere in 
1893. 

The town experienced all the dif
ficulties of othe r lumbering centers in 
making a transition to new ways of life 
once the timber was gone. De Pere's 
water power continued ro be one of 
its major assets as an industrial loca
tio n. So d id its access to the outside 
world. In the l 870s two railroad lines 
and the Fox River served as avenues of 
de livery for local products. Industrial 
development in the late nineteenth 
century reflected De Pere's growing 
ties with the developing farmlands that 
surrounded it and the transition from 
lumber, shingle, and stave production 
to paper making. Early in the twen
tieth century, the roster of local indus
tries included grain e levarors, a flour 
mill , creameries, a hay press and ware
house, and a cannery. Polk's Wisconsin 
Gazetteer for 1901- 1902 claimed for 
De Pere "one of the largest writing 
paper mills in the wo rld." Its metal in
dustries-an iron and steel mill and a 
boiler works-then he ld a modest 
place in the roster of De Pere manu
facturing establishments, but by 1929 
they had expanded to include gas and 
gasoline eng ines, power transmission 
machinery, and hardware-producing 
plants. De Pere grew modestly from a 
town of 3,625 in 1890 to one of about 
5,500 in 1929. 

The importance of paper and paper
re lated industries, agribusiness, and 
metal-based manufacturing clearly 
apparent in the l 920s has continued to 
the present. The city's greatest popula
tion growth came between Wo rld War 
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II and 1970, when the number of peo
ple living in De Pere more than dou
bled, from 6,300 to 13,300. The 1980 
census showed a population of almost 
14,900. 

De Pere's 1980 industries produced 
a wide variety of paper, metal, and 
food products. Metal- and wood
related industries are the most numer
ous and the largest employers. Six 
companies have more than 100 per
sons each on the payroll. The largest 
among them, employing 400, is 
Nicolet Paper, which markets a wide 
variety of paper products; the second
largest is TEC Systems, employer of 
350, which makes dryers for printing, 
paper, and converting industries and 
air-pollution-control systems. 

De Pere Sites of Interest 

(1) St. Norbert College and St. 
Norbert Abbey 
A striking part of the city's profile at 
the Fox River Bridge, St. Norbert Col
lege reminds visitors of De Pere's reli
gious beginnings. Well over two cen
turies after the coming of the Jesuit 
fathers, Norbertine missionaries came 
to Green Bay from Holland in 1893, at 
the invitation of the bishop of Green 
Bay, to do missionary work among the 
Belgian Catholics under his care. The 
Premonstratensians, or "white canons," 
as the Norbertines were called be
cause of their distinctive white habits, 
agreed to serve Brown County 
parishes if an abbey was established 
for them. The decision to train stu
dents for the priesthood, resulted in 
the founding in 1898 of St. Norbert 
College, now a liberal arts college 
with an enrollment of about 1,500 stu
dents. At St. Norbert Abbey, a few 
miles north of De Pere on Highway 

W-57, there are six large bells, cast in 
Holland, in the carillon. 

(2) White Pillars 
403 North Broadway, and North 
Broadway Street Historic District* 
Built in 1836 as the office of the De 
Pere Hydraulic Company, White Pillars 
houses the museum and research cen
ter of the De Pere Historical Society. 
During its long history it has served as 
a school, store, church, warehouse, 
and residence. In 1973 the Fort How
ard Paper Company donated it to the 
historical society. Originally White Pil
lars was a far simpler example of 
Greek Revival architecture. Both the 
present pediment and columns re
placed the simpler originals when it 
was converted into a residence in 
1913. 

The society's extensive collection in
cludes maps from the early French 
period to the present, government rec
ords, newspapers, photographs, mili
tary equipment, and many other tangi
ble reminders of the area's long his
tory. Open March-January, Monday
Saturday, 2:00-5:00 r.M., and in Febru
ary at those hours, Monday and Thurs
day. Free. 

White Pillars lies within the North 
Broadway Street Historic District, a 
five-block area of North Broadway 
Street extending from Cass Street to 
several blocks north of Randall Ave
nue. It includes 54 buildings, primarily 
residences. Here business, profes
sional, civic, and social leaders of the 
community of the late nineteenth and 
early twentieth centuries built their 
homes. While ma.1y are altered from 
their original appearance, many are 
not, and North Broadway still reflects 
the atmosphere of a prestigious res
idential neighborhood. 

, ' 

Eleazer Williams, from a pencil sketch 
of the original portrait by J. Stewart of 
Hartford, 1806. Courtesy State Histori
cal Society of Wisconsin. WHi(X3)1226 

69. Lost Dauphin State 
Park (now closed) 
5 miles south of De Pere on 
County Trunk D 

Lost Dauphin State Park, recently 
closed by the Wisconsin Department 
of Natural Resources, is named for a 
colorful and controversial man who 
lived on the park site. Eleazer Wil
liams, a man of British, French, and St. 
Regis Indian lineage, was born at Sault 
St. Louis, Quebec, received training for 
missionary work in Massachusetts, 
studied at Dartmouth College, and 
after the War of 1812 went into Epis
copal mission work among the Oneida 
Indians of New York as schoolmas-
ter, catechist, and lay reader. 

When the idea of removing the Ne\v 



York Indians westward was noised 
about in 1818-1820, \Xti lliams cham
pioned it. In 1821 he came west with a 
delegation o f Oneidas and members 
of other tribes to plan a settlement 
and perhaps an Indian empire west o f 
Lake Michigan. Williams continued his 
missionary work, may have become an 
ordained Episcopal priest, married 
one of his students, and settled on the 
west bank of the Fox River. 1\ilany of 
his Indian fo llowers held him in high 
esteem, but many came to regard him 
as an opportunist and traitor. Once he 
became convinced that he was the lost 
son of King Louis XVI o f France, Wil
liams became a stormcenter o f con
troversy. Most who heard him speak 
on the subject scoffed at his claim, and 
Will iams d ied in 1858, alone and im
pover ished, in a small town in ew 
York State. Honor came to him in 
1947 when, in recognition of his work 
with the Oneidas, his remains were re
buried in the churchyard of Holy 
Apostles Episcopal church at Oneida, 
Wisconsin. 

When the land on which the or ig
inal Eleazer Wil liams cabin stood be
came a state park, a replica of it was 
constructed. Recently, because of 
budgetary problems and vandalism, 
the Department of Natural Resources 
closed the park. It may become part of 
the Brown County park system. 
Although there are no facilities for 
visitors, it is worthwhile to climb the 
hillside from Coumy Trunk D and 
look at the histarical marker. The view 
of the Fox River is beauti ful. 
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Iroquois longbouse, Oneida Indian Museum. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

70. Oneida Indian 
Reservation 
Hy W-54, west of Green I3ay 

Approximately 1,980 Oneida Indians 
l ived on or near the 2,580-acre res
ervation west of Green Bay in 1972. 
They are the descendants of the 
Oneidas famous in American colonial 
history as one of the Five ( later Six ) 
Nations of the powerful League of the 
I roquois living in what is now upper 
New York State. Al lies of the British in 
the fu r trade and in their struggles 
against New france, the Iroquois di
v ided in their loyalties during the 
American Revolution. Afterward pan o f 
the Iroquois remained in the United 
States, and pan , intensely loyal to the 
British cause, moved to Canada, 
among them some of d1e Oneidas. 

Jmmediately after the War of J812, 

pressures for settlement and develop
ment of the New York lands of the 
Iroquois led such American o fficials as 
President James Monroe ancl Secretary 
o f War John C. Calhoun to advocate 
the removal of the Indians far to die 
west. Eleazer Williams (see site 69) led 
the first group of New York Indians 
w estward ta the Green Bay area in 
1821. A long series of negotiations 
wi th the Menominee for lands for di e 
Oneida and other tribes began in 1821 
ancl continued in 1827 and in 1833. 
The treaty rati fied in 1838 established 
an Oneida reservation of 65,000 acres, 
much of i t richly timbered with hard
woods. Over time the Oneidas lost 
much of this land through the sale of 
allotments by individual lniclan own
ers, often pressured and cheated by 
d1e unscrupulous and land-hungry. By 
1934 their holdings had dw indled to 
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less then 1,000 acres. Under the Indian 
Reorganization Act of 1934, the tribe 
reorganized and has since purchased 
some additio nal land. 

Oneida Sites of Interest 

(1) Holy Apostles Episcopal 
Church 
This lovely stone church, built in 1886, 
is a lineal descendant of the log 
church built under the direction of 
Eleazer Williams, missio nary to the 
Oneidas, in 1825. In 1938 a stone from 
the tribal altar of the Iroquo is Confed
eration in New York was presented to 
the Wisconsin Oneidas to use as part 
of their church altar. Eleazer Williams· 
grave is beside the church. 

(2) Oneida Indian Museum 
5 miles southwest of Oneida at the 
intersection of Outagamie County 
Trunks E and EE 
Near the village o f Oneida the Oneida 
tribe has developed an excellent 
museum that displays the history ,md 
cutlure of the Iroquo is. A museum 
building, stockaded grounds, and long 
house portray the formation of the 
League of the Iroquois, Oneida cul
ture, the move westward with Eleazer 
Williams, the establishment of the res
e rvation, the loss of reservation land, 
and twentieth-century efforts to in
crease tribal holdings. 

Open all year, Tuesday-Friday, 
9:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M.; Saturday, 10:00 A.M.-
5:00 P.M. Also open on Sundays, 
Memorial Day-Labor Day, 10:00 A.M.-
5:00 l'.M. $ 

71. Pulaski 
Hys W-29 and W-32 
from Green Bay 

Northwest of Green Bay lies a 
prosperous farming area distinguished 
by dai1y herds and well-kept fields. 
The farmers are descendants of Polish 
settle rs who came to the area in the 
late nineteenth century. 

The settlements grew from the 
promotional e fforts of the J. J. Hof 
Land Company, which dealt exten
sively in Wisconsin cutover lands. To 
attract Polish immigrants to the area, 
Hof he lped secure the establishment 
of a Franciscan monaste ry at Pulaski. 
He advertised the farmlands in glmv
ing terms in the natio nal press. Po lish 
settle rs came in the 1880s and 1890s 
fro m many American cities: Milwau
kee, Chicago, Denver, San Fran-
cisco, and Pittsburgh. By 1905, 650 Pol
ish families had settled on Hof's land. 

Zachow, Krakow, Kunesh, Sobieski, 
and Ange lica are other towns in this 
district. At Pulaski visitors find the 
town's profile do minated by the 
Church of the Assumption of the 
Blessed Virgin Mary, completed in 
1923. Modified Romanesque in style , 
with twin towers and gold-leaf domes, 
the red brick church has fine stained 
glass windows and a small shrine to 
the Virgin Mary. Adjacent is d1e Fran
ciscan monastery. This church is the 
heart of the Po lish farming com
muni ty. 

Take County Trunk B just south o f 
Pulaski, following it east ro Hy US-41. 
As you trave l this road, you will see 
many fine farms. Watch for shrines 
adjacent to farmhouses. 

Tbe Church of the Assumption of tbe 
Blessed Virgin Ma,y. Photo by Mar
garet Bogue. 

72. Pensaukee JR.iver and 
the Village of Pensaukee 
Hy US-41 

Four rivers on the Wisconsin western 
sho re of Green Bay-the Pensaukee, 
d1e Oconto, the Peshtigo, and the 
Menominee-served as main arte ries 
fo r the delivery of logs :md lumber to 
Green Bay's shoreline in the late 
nineteenth century. All fo ur flowed 
through fine stands of whi te pine. The 
most extensive were the pineries of 
the Menominee River's -1,000-square
mile wate rshed. On all lour rivers, 
lumbering companies developed ex
tensive sawmilling operations. Pen
saukee, Oconto, Peshtigo, Marinette, 
and Memonimee grew as busy lumber 



ports, their harbors crowded with lake 
vessels that carried lumber to markets 
lying to the south. 

Of these five lumbering centers, 
Pensaukee suffered the greatest loss of 
population and the greatest economic 
decline at the end of the lumbering 
era. A sawmill village with a popula
tion of about 360 in 1860, it weathered 
two natural disasters in the 1870s. The 
great fire of 1871 consumed all the 
lumbering camps in the township. In 
1877 a tornado left the town a heap of 
ruins. The Gardner House, a three
story brick hotel, "well-planned, mod
ern and elegant, the show place of 
Oconto County," a sawmill, planing 
mill, flour mill, boarding house, 
school, depot, 25 dwellings and barns, 
and several hundred thousand feet of 
sawed lumber were destroyed. Pen
saukee rebuilt and continued to pro
duce lumber and shingles until the 
late 1880s when milling ceased. 

In 1892 Polk's Wisconsin Gazetteer 
reported that the village population 
had dropped to 150 from the 1886 
high of 400. Thereafter, commercial 
fishing assumed new importance in 
village life. Eight commercial fisher
men lived at Pensaukee in 1896, and 
15 in 1928. Until the early 1950s her
ring were the major catch at Pen
saukee, then perch, and now alewives. 
Millions of pounds are caught and 
processd into pet food and fish meal 
annually. A dozen commercial fisher
men operated from the port of Pen
saukee in 1981. The village population 
is 1 SO persons, most of whom com
mute to work in Green Bay and 
Oconto. 

73. Oconto 
Hy US-41 

Long before the days of its lumbering 
glory, Oconto was the site of a . 
Menominee Indian village and a Jesuit 
mission founded by Father Claude 
Allouez in 1669. Frequented by French 
fur traders in the mid-seventeenth cen
tury and the location of a trading post 
of the American Fur Company in the 
1820s, Oconto began to develop as a 
town in the 1840s. 

It grew into a town of some con
sequence because of its location on 
the Oconto River near the place where 
it empties into Green Bay. The river 
provided a ready-made avenue for 
delivering logs from the rich virgin 
timber stands along its banks. Lake 
Michigan provided a natural avenue 
for low-cost delivery of lumber to 
rapidly growing communities farther 
south. Oconto served as a processing 
and shipping point for the log harvest. 

From one mill in 1849, the town's 
capacity to saw the logs from the sur
rounding pineries grew to 14 mills in 
the 1870s. Oconto became the county 
seat in 1851 and a chartered city in 
1869. More fortunate than Peshtigo, 
Oconto escaped the ravages of the fire 
of 1871 except for minor damage at 
the northern edge of town. The city's 
most prosperous period occurred in 
the l880s and 1890s, when lumbering 
was at its height. 

Lumbering was a diminished but 
still important industry in 1915. There
after it dwindled rapidly, and business 
leaders faced the problem of how to 
keep the town alive. Oconto has grad
ually made a transition, becoming 
more a rural residential town than an 
industrial one. Commercial fishing, a 
venerable industry at Oconto, con-

Oconto • 253 

tinued for a long time, as did the 
brewery operations dating from 1858. 
The Oconto Canning Company, 
founded in 1899, promised a profit
able new line of business. It became 
the Bond Pickle Company in 1915 and 
remains an important employer with 
almost 100 on the payroll. Of the four 
other businesses with sizable work
forces, three developed after World 
War II: a cruiser boat construction 
company, a manufacturer of ice 
machines, and a leather glove factory. 
The fifth, Great Lakes Shoe, employing 
60, dates from 1938. Most members of 
Oconto's working population com
mute to jobs elsewhere. The 1980 
population was 4,505 persons. 

Oconto's ethnic origins are quite 
varied. Norwegians came as commer
cial fishermen. French Canadians, Ger
mans, Irish, and Bohemians provided 
labor for the pine timber harvest 
along with an assortment of American
born workers. 

The glories of the lumbering era are 
still very obvious in Oconto's many 
fine nineteenth-century buildings. The 
town includes the home of Edward 
Schofield, (no. [6]), last of Wisconsin's 
lumber baron governors (1897-1901). 
Other architectural reminders of the 
boom years are the Farnsworth Public 
Library, a former lumber company 
office, and the churches established to 
meet the needs of lumber workers of 
many nationalities. 

Visitors to Oconto should stop at 
the Tourist Information Booth on Hy 
US-41 or at the Oconto County Histor
ical Museum and Beyer Home at 917 
Park Avenue and secure the Lumber 
Era Oconto Tour, a booklet published 
by the Committee for the Preservation 
of Historic Oconto. It is a very useful 
guide to the many worthwhile sites in 
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77Je Holt sawmill a t Oconto, probably about 1900. Courtesy State Historical 
Society of \Visconsin. \VHi(\Y/6)13623 

town, onh' a few o f \\'hich are listed 
below. 

Oconto Sites of Interest 

(1) St. Peter's Catholic Ch u rch• 
516 Brazeau Avenue 
This beautifu l red br ick Romanesque 
church, erected in 1899, is the second 
sanctua1y built in Oconto to se1ve the 
French community. The fi rst, a frame 
building, was erected in 1857. Al
though Oconto 's ethnic differences 
are less obvious today than in the 
nineteenth cenru1y , when they caused 
real cleavages in its Catholic popula
tion, Sr. Peter 's French origins are ob-

vious from the inscr iptions below its 
stained glass w indows and on the en
try plaque. 

(2) Allouez Cross 
Brazeau Avenue (Hy US-41) near 
inte1:5ection wit/.? J\llill Street 
The cross commemorates Father 
Claude Allouez, S. J. , who landed at 
the si te of Oconto in 1669. (See pp. 
17-18.) 

(3) Copper Culture State Park• 
take Hy \V-22 o,[J'r~)' US-4 1 (Brazeau 
Avenue) and tum leji 0 11 Mill Street 
The park is the site of a cemetery o f 
O le.I Copper Culture people, who l ived 
in the northern Midwest about 2500 

11.c. Discovered in J 952 hy Donald 
Baldw in, a J 3-year-o ld who was d ig
g ing in an o ld gravel pit, the site drew 
the attention o f both the Oconto 
County Histor ical Socicty and the Mi l
waukee Pub lic Museum staffs, who 
proceeded to investigate it. The site 
had already been paniall~, destroyed 
by the gravel quarr~1, but digs revealed 
2 1 remaining burial pits. As many as 
200 persons may have been buried 
hcre. The contents of the graves 
helped archaeologists learn more 
about the O ld Copper Culture people. 
Anifacrs from these digs are on cl isplav 
at rhe Ocomo County Histarical Socie
ty's tvluscum (see no. [8]>. 

The park, owned by rhe srate of Wis
consin. is a qu iet and beauti fu l sire. It 
includes a small, b rick Belgian-styled 
house built in the 1920s, \Yhere visi
tors may see small displays of Copper 
Culture and Woodland Indian artifacts. 

( 4) First Church of 
Christ, Scientist• 
7 02 Cbicago Street 
13uilt in 1886, this Carpenter Gothic 
structure wirh board and barren siding 
was the first church bui lt speci fi cally 
to se,ve a Christian Science congrega
tion. The building has been restared 
ro its original appearance. 

The church stands close to the 
homes o f James and Henry Sargent, 
who were lumber merchants and land
owners. Laura and Victoria Adams Sar
gent, their w ives. deep ly interested in 
the teachings of Mar~· Baker Eddy, 
helped to organ ize rhe Christian Sci
ence congregation in Oconto in 1886. 
He111y and Victoria Ac.lams Sargent 
donated the land and p lans for the 
church. Laura Adams Sargem later 
sc,vccl as Marv Baker Edd\·'s secrewrv
companion. 



Tbe Beyer /-lame. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

The reading room is open on Mon
day, Wednesday, and Friday during the 
summer, 2:00-5:00 P.M. Notice the 
hand-hewn stone horse-watering foun
tain in the little triangular park in 
front of the church. The Oconto 
Women's Club erected it in 1916. 

(5) West Main Street 
Historic District* 
400 and 500 blocks of /Vlain Street 
The 21 houses and one church in the 
West Main Street Historic District elate 
mainly from 1860 to 1905. In the hey
day of Oconro·s lumbering boom, 
Main Street became an upper-miclclle
class residential d istrict where lumber
men, professionals, and merchants 

lived in relatively high style. A variety 
o f Victorian architectural sty les are 
represented. The district includes two 
structures on the national Register o f 
Historic Places: the First Church o f 
Christ, Scientist, noted above, and the 
Governor Edward Scofield House, de
scribed below. West Main Street, 
although not as plush as in its heyday, 
remains a very impressive reminder o f 
Oconto's lumbering days. A walk along 
the 400 and 500 blocks is worthwhile. 

(6) Governor Edward 
Scofield House• 
610 Main Street 
Built about 1868, this buff brick Ital
ianate house served as Eclwarc.l 
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Scofield's home from 1883 to 1925. 
The structure is now much the same 
as then except for the removal of a 
wrap-around veranda that extended 
across rhe front and partially along 
both sides. Scofield was prominent in 
both the business and the political life 
of nineteenth -century Wisconsin. A 
Civil War veteran, he came to Oconto 
in the late 1860s and rose from fore
man in a local lumber company to 
partner in the Scofield and Arnold 
Manufacturing Company, a very suc
cessfu l lumbering business. He served 
as state senator from 1887 to 1890 and 
as governor of Wisconsin, from 1897 
ro 1901. 

(7) Nicolas Perrot Monument 
intersection of Main and Congress 
Streets 
The stone monument in the form of 
an Indian tepee honors Nicolas Perrot, 
the French fur trader and explorer, 
who passed through the Oconto area 
in 1668. (Seep. 17.) 

(8) Beyer Home Museum• and 
Museum Annex 
917 Park Avenue 
Captain Cyrus Hart, bui lder of the reel 
brick Beyer home, made his livelihood 
from a variety o f businesses, among 
them the Hart Steam Boat Line and the 
Oconto Reporter. George Beyer, a later 
owner, did a flourishing business in 
land, lumber, banking, and insurance. 
Originally Italianate when built in 
1868, the house was changed to 
Queen Ann style in the J 890s. The 
home is furnished in the Victorian 
style of the middle-to-late nineteenth 
century. The Museum Annex has ex
cellent displays relating to the O ld 
Copper Culture people, the fur trade, 
lumbering, and a nineteenth-century 
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"main street." The Oconto County His
torical Society owns and operates the 
home and museum. Open daily, May 
31-Labor Day, 9:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M. $ 

(9) St.Joseph's Catholic Church"' 
705 Park Avenue 
St. Joseph's congregation was an 
offshoot from St. Peter's (see no. (1)) 
in 1869. The story of its formation is a 
very familiar one in many American 
cities where Catholic immigrants of 
different nationalities settled. St. Pe
ter's congregation used French in its 
services. When Irish, German, Dutch, 
and Bohemian immigrants later came 
to Oconto to work in the lumber mills 
and camps, they did not feel at home 
in the French congregation. In 1869 a 
German priest established a new 
church, St. Joseph's, where sermons 
were delivered in English, Dutch, Ger
man, and Bohemian according to an 
established schedule. High Victorian 
Gothic in style, this strikingly beautiful 
church initially catches the eye be
cause of its red and cream brickwork. 
The structure was built in 1870 and 
altered in 1895. Its stained glass win
dow inscriptions reflect the German, 
Irish, and Bohemian origins of the 
people it served. 

(10) Holt-Balcom Lumber 
Company Office• 
106 Superior Avenue 
The Holt-Balcom Lumber Company 
Office is the only office remaining of 
the 14 lumber companies that oper
ated at Oconto during the lumber 
boom years of the late nineteenth cen
tury. Built in 1854 by Samuel B. 
Gilkey, in 1863 this frame building be
came the branch offic~ of the Holt
Balcom Lumber Company, which was 
organized in 1862 with headquarters 

in Chicago. The business grew to be 
very important, with hundreds of 
thousands of dollars invested in 
Oconto and Marinette County pine
lands, mills, farms, boarding houses, 
ships, and logging camps. Two of its 
subsidiaries were the Oconto River 
Improvement Company and the 
Oconto Electric Company. The com
pany ceased business in 1938. 

74. Peshtigo 
Hy US-41 

Like Oconto, Peshtigo grew and pros
pered because of its river and port 
location in the richly timbered north
ern Lake Michigan country. The town 
developed as a sawmill center for the 
logs delivered downstream by the riv
er's extensive, meandering waters. 
Lumber schooners filled their holds 
for delivery points downlake. 

By 1871 the town boasted a popula
tion of 1,700, a woodenware factory 
owned and operated by a Chicago mil
lionaire, William G. Ogden, a sawmill, 
a sash, door, and blind factory, stores, 
hotels, homes, a school, and two 
churches. 

The town's history dramatically illus
trates the wasteful, destructive impact 
of the lumbering industry at its worst. 
Peshtigo burned to the ground on the 
night of October 8, 1871, in a vast con
flagration that consumed 2,400 square 
miles of timberland along the western 
and eastern shores of Green Bay. The 
great fire resulted from the indiscrim
inate cutting, which left heaps of slash 
on the forest floor, and the careless
ness of hunters, lumberjacks, farmers, 
and railroad workers. The season had 
been extremely dry, and a northeast-

erly storm with high winds fanned 
small fires into a holocaust. The great 
forest fire has been called the Peshtigo 
Fire because there the fire seems to 
have been most intense and to have 
caused the greatest loss of human life. 

At least 800 perished at Peshtigo, 
and the town virtually disappeared in 
a roaring inferno. Only a few struc
tures survived. Father Peter Pernin, 
who along with many others survived 
by rushing into the river upstream 
from the Highway US-41 bridge, wrote 
a vivid account of the "tempest," "the 
strange and terrible noise," "the 
neighing of horses, falling of chim
neys, crashing of uprooted trees, roar
ing and whistling of the wind, crack
ling of fire," and the people struck 
dumb with terror. 

The town rebuilt rapidly, wooden
ware factory and all. Lumbering con
tinued to be the major industry in the 
late nineteenth century, but the end of 
the big cut was close at hand. Peshtigo 
adapted by becoming a town that 
served the market needs of farmers 
struggling to tame the cutover. Wood 
products, however, continued to a 
lesser degree to be important in Pesh
tigo 's economy. 

In 1979 three firms together em
ployed more than 650 people to pro
duce paper products, store fixtures, 
and laminated wood beams. The 
largest employer was Badger Paper 
Mills. Another sizable business, em
ploying over 100, made fiberglass 
boats. Peshtigo, with a 1980 population 
of approximately 2,800, is a far quieter 
town than in the days when the saw
mills whined, the sawdust burners 
trailed smoke, and the lumber schoo
ners made port. 
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'The Burning of Peshtigo" published in Harper's Weekly, November 25, 1871. Courtesy State Historical Society of Wisconsin. 
WHi(X3)96 

Peshtigo Sites of Interest 

(1) Peshtigo Fire Cemetery• 
off Hy US-41 
The cemete1y lies near Hy US-41 in 
the town of Peshtigo and is designated 
by a Wisconsin Historical Marker. 
Many of those who died lie buried 
here, including 350 people burned 
beyond recognition. The latter are in
terred in a mass grave. 

(2) Peshtigo Fire Museum 
o.JIHy US-41 
Adjacent to the cemetery stands the 
Fire Museum, housed in the old Con
gregational Church built shortly after 
the fire. Some of the museum displays, 
including a series of murals, relate to 

the fire. Other d isplays include a wide 
variety of artifacts illustrating life at 
Peshtigo in the nineteenth and t\ven
tieth centuries. Open daily, June
September, 9:00 A.M.-5:00 l'.M. Free. 

75. Marinette
Menominee 
Hy US-41 

The Menominee Indians, the Menom
inee River, Lake Michigan, the fur 
trade, the fisheries, and the great 
stands of virgin timber unified the his
tory of the twin cities of Marinette, 
Wisconsin, and Menominee, Michigan, 
from the seventeenth through the 
early twentieth centuries. The earliest 
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77Je log-filled Menominee River at 
1\!farinette-Menominee as pictured in 
Marinette and Menominee Illustrated, 
published in 1887. Courtesy State His
torical Society of Wisconsin. 
WHi(X3)40495 

activities of the French exp lorers 
in the Menominee River area are 
shrouded in obscurity. French fur trad
ers frequented the Menominee River 
beginning in the mid-seventeenth cen
tury in order to trade at a large Me
nominee Indian village located at the 
juncture of d1e river with Green Bay. 

Stanislaus Chaput, also known as 
Louis Chappee, is usually regarded as 
Menominee's first non- Indian resident. 
He established ::i fur-trading post at the 
mouth of the Menominee River in the 
early 1800s, ,vhere he exchanged furs 
and traded goods w ith the Menominee 
Indians on behalf of John Jacob Astor 's 
American Fur Company. Caught in 
trade rivalries, Chappee decided to 
abandon his original location and 
move upstream to the foot of Lhe 
rapids of the Menominee. Here he 
continued to live and trade with the 
Menominees until his death in J 852. 

Marinette, like Menominee, is 
associated by its rn1me ,vith the Indian 

past. Marinette, the granddaughter of a 
Chippewa chief, lived at the site of the 
town from the early 1820s until her 
death in 1865. Three-quarters Chip
pewa and one-quarter Menominee, a 
handsome and able woman, she was 
successively the w ife of two fur trad
ers. For years a respected citizen, she 
managed a trading post and acquired 
considerable real estate in the town. 

Fur trading and commercial fishing 
were the earliest forms of economic 
activity in the twin villages. They be
gan a remarkable transformation into 
bus~, towns when the white pine of 
Lhe Menominee River and its tribu
taries came inro demand in the post
Civil War years. The fe,v sawmills at 
Menominee and Marinette that sup
pl ied local needs in the 1840s were a 
mere prelude to the sawmill expan
sion of the next four decades, ,vhen 
lumbering companies backed bv Chi
cago, Mi lwaukee, and eastern capital 
reaped the harvest of white pine. 

The ensuing scramble for pine 
stumpage and the right to send log 
drives down the Menominee quicklv 
created competitive chaos. Isaac 
Stephenson, ,vho had become a part
ner in the Nelson Ludington Companv 
lumber business in 1858, applied 
knowledge acquired in Maine logging 
and lumbering operations to organize 
the Menominee River delivery system. 
He and his brothers, Samuel and 
Robert, along w ith Harrison and Nel
son Ludington, organized the Menom
inee River Manufacturing Company in 
1867. Subsequently renamed the 
Menominee River Boom Company, it 
bought up existing dams and improve
ments on the river, developed others, 
organized the log drives systematically, 
and assessed the cost of log delivery 
down river against owners. A complete 
traffic-control system involving 
thousands of square miles of stumpage 
along the Menominee and its tr ib
utaries sem an estimated 10.S b illion 



board feet to the Menominee
_\1arinette sawmills from 1867 through 
1917, the year of the last drive. The 
colorful drives involved log marks, 
company scalers who counted logs at 
landings, peavey men, polers to man 
the bateaux, cooks, watchmen, time 
keepers, messengers, teamsters, black
smiths, foremen, superintendents, and 
crews for the ,vanigans, boats that car
ried food and camping gear. 

Marinette and Menominee escaped 
the total devastation experienced at 
Peshtigo in the fi re of 1871. The fi re 
forked before reaching these LOwns 
and destroyed much of the village of 
Menekaunee at the mouth of the 
Menominee River on the Wisconsin 
side and the Menominee River Lumber 
Company's m ill as wel l. Ir destroyed 
one Menominee sawmi ll on the Green 
Bay shoreline. In Marinette a mill and 
a sash, door, and blind factory burned 
clown, but the town's three largest 
sawmills escaped the blaze. One fork 

of the fire jumped the river before 
reaching tvlarineuc and p:issc.xl north
ward into Michigan destro~"ing the set
tlement of Birch Creek before burn ing 
itself out. 

The white pine harvest peaked in 
the late .1880s, when approximately 20 
sawmills in Menominee and Marineue 
turned logs inLO lumber and shingles 
to be loaded aboard waiting ships or 
freight cars ancl sent to market. Near 
Menominee pig-iron production be
came an important lumber-related in
dustry, uti lizing locally made charcoal, 
limestone, and Menominee Range iron 
ore. 

Menominee ancl Marinette attained 
their grcatesr prosperity and maximum 
populations during the white pine 
lumber b()Om. Marinctte's population 
stood at almost 16,200 in 1900, and 
Menominee's at 12,800. Much of the 
late nineteenth-century population 
growth came from an i nflux o f French 
Canadians, Swedes, and Germans in 
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Lumber mills, tbeir r(!(use burners, and 
a lumber schooner along tbe Meno
minee River bank pictured in 
Marinette and Menominee Illustrated, 
puhlisbed in 1887. Courtesy State His
torical Socie~v of Wisconsin. 
\'(//-Ji(X3)40496 

search of work in the sa,vmills and 
lumber camps. About half the popula
tion of both ro,vns in 1900 was for
eign-born. Marinette-Menominee 
workers lived adjacent to the sawmills 
along the riverbank. 

Isaac Stephenson accumulated the 
best-known fortune in the Menominee 
lumbering business, leaving a $22 mil
lion estate in 1918, but a number of 
other residents of the towns also be
longed to the ranks of the lumber 
barons. Architectural reminders of the 
lumber boom are abundant. Stephen
son family homes and commercial 
buildings may still be seen. Memories 
of the immigrant workers who felled 
the trees and manned the sawmills re
main in the Catholic and Protestant 
churches bu ilr to serve the Germans, 
Swedes, Poles, Bohemians, Danes, and 
Norwegians. 

As the vvhite pine stands disapeared, 
the twin cities began a difficult transi
tion to other forms of economic activ-
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ity. The lumber industry turned to har
vesting hardwoods and prolonged the 
lumbering era to 1931, when the last 
of the large hardwood mills in Me
nominee closed. Paper making be
came an established industry well be
fore the turn of the century. The first 
paper mill dates from the 1880s. A 
second began operation in 1893. Paper 
making has remained a viable industry 
to the present, and both Menominee 
Paper and Scott Paper at Marinette are 
large and important employers. De
spite the organized efforts of local 
businessmen, such other turn-of-the
century alternatives as an agricultural 
implement factory, an iron works, 
flour mills, and sash, door, and in
terior woodwork mills were short
lived. 

The populations of Marinette and 
Menominee dwindled by 24 percent 
between 1900 and 1920. Yet, over 
time, especially in the post-World War 
II years, their economies have ad
justed, and population has grown 
modestly in recent years. Marinette's 
1980 population was 12,000, and 
Menominee's was 10,000. Among the 
successful newer industries is 
Marinette Marine, founded in 1942 as 
a wartime industry. It produces land
ing craft, patrol boats, barges, tugs, 
and workboats for the U.S. Navy and 
an increasing number of vessels for 
the commercial market. In each of the 
two cities in 1979 there were 13 firms 
employing more than 100 workers 
each. The workforce engaged in indus
try totaled about 9,000. The 13 largest 
industries produced helicopters, 
chemicals, castings, pressure vessels, 
paper, twine and netting, boats and 
ships, automotive parts, funiture, small 
motors, and electrical appliances. 

As in most communities, indus-

trialization has created environmental 
problems. The most publicized of 
these are arsenic residues in the 
Menominee riverbed, serious enough 
to discourage dredging to improve the 
harbor. University of Wisconsin water 
chemists are studying the effects of 
arsenic runoff into Green Bay on wa
ter quality and fish populations. 

Marinette Sites of Interest 

(1) Stephenson Business 
Buildings 
on Hall Street (Hy US-41) adjacent to 
the Marinette County Courthouse 
These red brick structures, erected in 
the late nineteenth century to serve 
the needs of the Stephenson business 
interests, include the Stephenson 
Building, the Stephenson Bank, and 
the Stephenson Block. 

(2) Stephenson Public library 
intersection of Hall Street arui 
Riverside Avenue 
Isaac Stephenson, sometimes criticized 
for being stingy, made a number of 
gifts to Marinette. He gave lots and 
money for churches, the land for a 
courthouse, and $10,000 for an opera 
house and, after 1900, donated the 
Stephenson Library to the town. 

(3) Riverside Avenue Mansions 
Riverside Avenue between Hall and 
Hattie Streets 
In this block, fronting on the Menom
inee River, some of the homes of 
Marinette's business leaders of the 
lumbering era still stand. Senator Isaac 
Stephenson presented the house at 
1919 Riverside Avenue, built in 1885, 
to his daughter as a wedding present. 

The Victorian house at 1931 Riverside 
Avenue, built in the 1880s, was a wed
ding present for another daughter. 
The Isaac W. Stephenson mansion, an 
impressive Second Empire brick struc
ture with a four-story tower, originally 
stood at 1947 Riverside, now the site 
of the Presbyterian church. Across 
Riveside Avenue on the bank of the 
Menominee River stands a statue of 
Isaac Stephenson, recalling the days 
when from his home he could survey 
the log-choked Menominee River. A 
classical structure, the pillared A J. 
Lauerman house at 1975 Riverside 
dates from 1910. Lauerman operated a 
large and successful general merchan
dise store in Marinette and was associ
ated with the Stephenson enterprises. 

( 4) Marinette County Logging 
Museum 
Stephenson Island, accessible from the 
Interstate Bridge (Hy US-41) 
The museum contains displays on the 
lumbering era, including a miniature 
logging camp constructed with meticu
lous accuracy by John B. Mayer, a 
veteran woodsman and riverman of 
Marinette. The Marinette County His
torical Society operates the museum, 
which is open June 1 through the first 
weekend in October, Monday-Satur
day, 10:00 A.M.-4:30 P.M.; Sunday, 9:00 
A.M.-4:00 P.M. $ 

(5) Scott Paper Company Tour 
3120 Riverside Avenue 
The Scott Paper Company gives public 
tours of its plant at 3:00 P.M. on work
days for persons over 12 years of age 
Memorial Day-Labor Day. Arrange
ments must be made ahead of time. 
Free. For other possible industrial 
tours contact the Marinette and Me
nominee chambers of commerce. 



Tbe Alvin Clark. Pboto by 
Margaret Bogue. 

Menominee Sites of Interest 

(1) Alvin Clark ("Mystery Ship") 
Marine Museum• 
accessible fro111 Hy US-41 at 1 Otb Street 
and lOtb Avenue 
Here the visitor may board the Alvin 
Clark, a Great Lakes cargo vessel built 
near Detroit, Mich igan, in 1846 for 
John P. Clark, a Detroit fisherman, 
businessman, and shipbuilder. A 220-
ton ship, 113 feer long, the Aluin Clark 
carried salt, grain , coal, and rough 
lumber from port to port on the up
per Great Lakes until June 29, 1864. 
On thar clay, with a crew of only live, 
empty of cargo and heading for 
Oconto under full sail, the boat cap
sized and sank during a summer 
squall. In July l 969 frank Hoffman and 

a group of volunteer \vorkers, using 
equipment funished by Marinette 
i'vlarine, raised the Alvin Clark from a 
depth of 100 feet off Chambers Island 
in Green Bay. Subsequently taken to 
Menominee for exhibition, the ship 
was designated a State of Michigan 
Historical Sire and added to the 
National Register of Historic Places. 
Frank Hoffman has not gotten the sup
port needed to preserve rhe Aluin 
Clark, and the ship is deteriorating. 
The museum building contains dis
plays on the ship's raising, its history, 
and its artifacts. Open dai ly, mid:June
micl-October, 9:00 i\.M.-6:00 P.~1. $ 

(2) Menominee County Historical 
Society Museum 
9 tb Street and 11 Avenue, accessible 
fi·om Hy US-41 as marked 
In 1976 the Menominee County His
torical Society purchased St. John's 
Catholic Church, erected in 1921, from 
tJ1e Roman Catholic diocese o f Mar
quette to house its extensive collec
tio ns of artifacts and its research li
brary. The church ceased to be used 
for worship when the Catholic par
ishes of Menominee were reorganized 
to conform to current needs. 

The museum collections stress rhe 
lumbering era, pioneer life, mi litary 
weapons, Indian artifacts, and li fe in 
late nineteenth-century Menominee 
Coumy. Of special interest are exam
p les of the business records o f the 
Menominee River Boom Company. 
Open clai ly, May-early October, 9:00 
A.M.-5:00 P.M. Donation. 

(3) Menominee County 
Courthouse• 
JOtb Avenue bet.ween 8tb a11d lOtb 
Streets 
Completed in 1875, the Menominee 
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Counry courthouse, a cube-shaped 
th ree-story brick and stone structure 
in classical style. stands on rwo acres 
o f woodecl parkland in downtown 
Menominee. The board of supervisors 
chose rhe plans and specifications of a 
Chicago architect, G. P. Randall, from 
the eight responses ro their advertise
ment. The new structure reflected ancl 
complemented the town's growing 
success as a lumbering center. Shonly 
after Marinette County was created in 
1879, Marinette also acquired a court
house, taller, larger, and more expen
sive than Menorninee's, but that struc
ture is no longer standing. Over the 
years other buildings have been adcled 
to house Menominee County govern
ment offices, but the exterior of the 
1875 structure remains much the same 
as when it was built. Menominee pres
ervaLionists have strongly encouraged 
rhe county Lo retain the structure and 
to :.ic.lopt plans fo r sensitive interior 
and exterior renovations. 

(4) Main Street Historic District' 
Today it is difficult to find a Lake 
Michigan town rhat ,vas a major 
lumbering cenrer in the late 
nineteenth cenLury w ith its old 
business d istrict intact. Most such 
d isLricLs have been destroyed as town 
economies have changed. The 
Menominee Main Street District, 
where the build ings of the lumbering 
era remain, some in use and some va
cant, is an exception. Bounded by 10th 
Avenue, the Green Bay shorel ine, 4th 
Avenue, and 2nd Street, it includes 
more than 40 commercial and civic 
buildings and some residences. Many 
of the structures designed and built of 
reel sandstone ancl brick by Menom
inee :.irchiLects and builders are local 
adaptations of styles popular in the 
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Midwest between 1880 and 1910. 
Others, designed by Chicago, Min
neapolis, and Green Bay architects, 
are Beaux-Arts in style; see, for 
example, the Spies Public Library, 
described below. Running parallel to 
Green Bay, 1st Street (formally Main 
Street) is the focal point of the district. 
A drive or walk along this street from 
10th Avenue to 4th Avenue is a good 
way to get an impression of the 
district. Below are some of the older 
structures well worth noticing. 

Menominee Abstract Company, 
945 1st Street 

Built in 1903, this red sandstone 
structure is representative of 
commercial architecture in the 
Michigan Upper Peninsula at the turn 
of the century. Two Menominee 
architects, Derrick Hubert and William 
M. Brown, designed the building in a 
regional adaptation of the Richard
sonian Romanesque style. 

Spies Public Library, 940 1st Street 
August Spies was a very successful 

Menominee businessman. For a 
number of years he operated a 
grocery and butcher shop; then, in 
1880, he founded the A Spies Lumber 
and Cedar Company in partnership 
with Henry Martin. Acting in the 
philanthropic tradition of many 
successful late nineteenth-century 
American businessmen, Spies gave the 
library to the city as a memorial to his 
business success. Constructed in 1903, 
the building is in the Beaux-Arts style. 

Victory Park, on 1st Street between 
Spies Public Library and 8th Avenue 

Located on the site where a sawmill 
once stood, the park fronts on Green 
Bay. The bandstand in the center of 
the park is used for summer concerts. 

The marina accommodates pleasure 
craft. 

Scbale Building, 601 1st Street 
Designed by a Menominee architect, 

Charles W. Maass, this office block was 
built in 1895 using cream-colored 
brick and Lake Superior red sandstone 
quarried in the Keweenaw Penin-
sula near the Portage entry to the 
Keweenaw Waterway. Attractive to 
contemporaries because of its varied 
shape and color, the building was 
described by the Menominee Demo
crat as "one of the handsomest 
in the city, occupying as it does, the 
most prominent corner in the 
business center." For many decades, 
its corner tower has been a landmark 
for sailors bound for the Menominee 
harbor. 

Ludington, Wells and Van Schaick 
Company General Store, 501 1st Street 

Now vacant, this brick building was 
constructed in the 1870s as the 
company store for one of Menom
inee's largest lumber companies. The 
company was founded by wealthy 
businessmen who, like the owners 
of many Menominee lumbering 
businesses, lived in Milwaukee and 
Chicago, where the wholesale and 
retail ends of their enterprises were 
located. The large companies main
tained sizable merchandise stores 
in Menominee to supply their workers 
and the townspeople as well. 

Menominee Opera House, 5th Avenue 
between 1st and 2nd Streets 

Built in 1902 to add to the town's 
cultural life, this brick structure, 
designed by the Chicago architect 
G. 0. Garnsey, is taking a new lease 
on life. The exterior is currently being 
restored, and the Menominee Arts 

Council hopes soon to restore the 
fire-damaged interior so that it can be 
used for the performing arts. The 
opera house was a familiar feature of 
prosperous late nineteenth-century 
towns, providing facilities for traveling 
speakers and music and drama groups. 

Isaac Stephenson House, 400 1st Street 
Built in the 1880s for Isaac Stephen

son, nephew of Isaac Stephenson 
of Marinette and son of Robert 
Stephenson, who was associated with 
the Ludington, Wells and Van Schaick 
Lumber Company, this spacious cream 
brick home with classical detail stands 
at the southeast corner of the Main 
Street Historic District with grounds 
that extend to Green Bay. 

(5) Chappee Historical Marker 
River Road, 5 miles north of city limiL'i 
This memorial marker stands near the 
site of Louis Chappee's fur-trading 
post. 
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76. Stephenson 
Charcoal Kilns 
Hy US-41 

Those interested in lumbering and 
iron smelting will find it worthwhile 
to make a brief trip from Menominee 
north on Hy US-41 to Stephenson. The 
village took its name from two large 
timberland owners in the t0wnship, 
Samuel and Robert Stephenson, 
brothers of Isaac Stephenson (see site 
75). lt began as a sawmilling center in 
the 1870s. To supply the f-t1e l needs of 
its b last furnace, located just north of 
lvlenominee, the Menominee Furnace 
Company built a group of charcoal 
kilns at Stephenson, 20 miles north of 
die furnace on the Chicago and North 
Western Railroad line. The furnace 
operated from 1872 to 1883. Five of 
the kilns, located o n private propeny 
off County Road 352, east o f Hy US-41, 
are well preserved. 

77. Scenic Green Bay 
Drive 
Hy M-35 

From Menominee to Escanaba, Hy 
M-35 follows closely the western 
shoreline of Green Bay. This beautiful 
drive offe rs lots of opportunities to 
see the waters of the bay and to enjoy 
the woods along the shore. 

Camping at j. W Well, State park. Both beach and wooded sites are beautiful, 
but campers will find the mosquitos less pest((erous on the beach. 
Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

78. J. W. Wells State Park 
Hy M-35 (BCFHPS) 

Named for a prominent Menominee 
lumberman, this densely wooded 
974-acre park includes three miles of 
frontage on Green Bay and 1,400 feet 
o f frontage on die Big Cedar River. A 
varied, undulating topography includes 
low paralle l ridges marking o ld 
lakeshore and a lo ng chain of irregu
lar hills which were formed by ancient 
glaciers. Visitors to the park will find a 
wide variety of trees: maple, beech, 
hemlock, basswood, pine, cedar, birch, 

spruce, and e lm. Well-marked foot 
trails offer opportunities to see the 
many species of wildflowers, w ild ber
r ies, b irds, and wild animals, especially 
deer. $ 

79. Cedar River 
Hy M-35 

Cedar River in the late nineteenm cen
tuiy was a bustling sawmill village and 
busy Green Bay port where barges 
were loaded with lumber for die Chi
cago market. Afte r fire destroyed the 

263 
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The ore docks at Escanaba in the era when sailing vessels and small steamboats carried the red iron ore. Courtesy Michigan 
Historical Collections, Bentley Historical Libra1y, University of MidJigan. 

mill, the village lost much of its 
population. Adjacent to the highway 
stands the Catholic Church of the 
Sacred Heart, built in 1887, and the 
Mission Chapel, dat"ing from 1889. 

80. Ford River 
Hy M-35 

The village of Ford River reached its 
greatest prosperity in the lumbering 
clays of the late nineteenth century, 
when its population totaled l ,000. In 
those days its sawmills turned out 50 
million board feet of lumber annually, 
which was shipped downlake from 
seven docks. 

81. Escanaba 
Hys M-35, US-41, and US-2 

Located on lands originally occupied 
by the Noke or Noquet band of Chip
pewa Indians, the town of Escanaba 
grew from the lumbering enterprises 
of the Nelson Ludington Company of 
Marinette. Lumbermen had long rec
ognized the high quali ty of the white 
pine in the area when the company 
decided to survey and plat Escanaba in 
1862. The earliest sawmill dated from 
the mid-1830s, but the big cut began 
in the 1860s when the Ludington Com
pany found it advantageous to supple
ment its extensive timber stands far-

ther south on Green Bay with Little 
Bay De Noc stumpage. 

Escanaba emerged as a frontier lum
ber village with a small wintertime 
population servicing the needs of the 
surrounding lumber camps. In spring, 
with the log harvest dispatched down
river , the village cook on new life as 
the lumberjacks and rivermen hit town 
with their winter wages. Commercial 
fishing and sawmilling were also im
portant parts of Escanaba's early in
dustry. 

The iron mines of the Marquette 
and Menominee ranges contributed 
substantially to Escanaba's early 
growth and prosperity. Spurred during 



the 1860s by the Union's wartime 
needs for iron ore, railroad builders 
laid plans to connect the iron mines 
at Negaunee with Escanaba. They 
reasoned that Escanaba's deep harbor 
would make an excellent Lake Michi
gan outlet for Marquette Range ores. 
The completed rail line carried its first 
ore shipments to Escanaba in 1864. 

Already a busy transshipment point 
for iron ore in the 1870s, Escanaba 
benefited greatly from the Chicago 
and North Western's branch line to the 
Menominee Range. The connection 
between Quinnesec and Escanaba was 
completed in 1877. Three years later 
the line reached Iron Mountain. Be
tween 1864 and 1964 more than 340 
million tons of iron ore reached Esca
naba for shipment southward by ore 
carriers. 

By 1890 Escanaba claimed to be 
"the iron port of the world," and 
boa'ited a total outbound vessel ton
nage of over 8 million. The port 
bustled with the comings and goings 
of steamships of 14 lines that made 
Escanaba a regular stop. A local 
marine historian tells us that 8 to 10 
freight and passenger steamers docked 
at Escanaba every day, often with four 
or five large vessels in port at the 
same time. 

Under the stimulus of railroad 
building, the lumber and iron ore 
trade, and commercial fishing, Esca
naba grew steadily. It was incorpo
rated as a village in 1866 and as a city 
in 1883. The population numbered 
1,370, about one-third of them foreign
born, in 1870. At the turn of the cen
tury, the figure stood at 9,500. In 1940 
its population total approached 15,000. 
The 1980 census reported 14,355 resi
dents. This could have never been the 
case had the town failed to make a 

transition from the era of the great ex
tractive industries into more diver
sified economic activity. Gone are the 
great sawmills, which employed 
thousands of workmen as late as 1900. 
Gone are the days of the great catches 
of whitefish, lake trout, and sturgeon 
from Little Bay De Noc waters. 

Now Escanaba thrives as a service 
center, as a county seat, and as a home 
for newer industry. A large paper mill, 
a wood specialty manufacturing com
pany, and a wood veneer business still 
utilize forest resources. An automotive 
and machine company and a truck 
crane plant are more recent additions 
to the city's employers. Escanaba is a 
distribution point for oil and coal 
brought to port by lake carriers. A 
chemical plant, a metal fabrication 
company, and a woodenware business 
failed in the transitional years. 

Much physical evidence of the hey
day of extractive industry remains. 
Stephenson Street, Ludington Street, 
and Ludington Park preserve the big 
names of the lumbering boom. From 
ore dock No. 6, built by the North 
Western Railroad in 1903, about 12 
million tons of ore pellets from the 
Marquette and Menominee ranges are 
shipped annually in times of economic 
prosperity. 

Escanaba Sites of Interest 

Many of Escanaba's points of historical 
interest are located on the waterfront 
on Little Bay De Noc in Ludington 
Park. As you enter town on Ludington 
Street, follow it to the waterfront to 
see the following sites. 

Hannahville Potawatomi Reseroation • 265 

(1) Delta County 
Historical Museum 
Ludington Park, adjacent to Coast 
Guard Station 
This small but expanding museum 
contains displays on iron mining, 
lumbering, and railroads. Open after
noons, May 1 S-Labor Day. Free. 

(2) Historical Markers 
Ludington Park 
Two markers headed "Little Bay De 
Noc" and "Centennial of Iron Ore 
Shipping" make informative reading. 

(3) Ludington Park 
Escanaba has done a beautiful job of 
developing the Little Bay De Noc 
waterfront. The park area includes pic
nic tables, a swimming beach and 
bathhouse, a marina, and other rec
reational facilities, such as tennis 
courts. 

( 4) Escanaba Chamber 
of Commerce 
comer of North 3rd and Ludington 
Streets 
This office provides visitors with maps, 
brief digests of Delta county history, 
and assistance in finding points of in
terest in Delta County. 

82. Hannahville 
Potawatomi Reservation 
west of Hy M-35, access from Hy 
US-41 

The history of the Hannahville Res
ervation illustrates many of the 
hardships that grew out of the early 
nineteenth-century federal policy of 
removing Indians from their tribal 
lands east of the Mississippi to a 
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"permanent" Indian Terri tory \\'est of 
the river, away from the incoming tide 
of \\"hite settlement. Lake Michigan's 
Indian tribes pressured into removal 
before 1848 included the Sac and f ox, 
Chippewa, Winnebago, Ottawa, Me
nominee, and Potawatomi. The Chip
pewa and Menominee were the most 
successful in defeating wholesale re
moval, ultimately acquiring rese1va
tions on ceded tribal lands. 

After cessions of their tribal lands in 
Michigan, Indiana, Illinois, and Wis
consin beginning in 1807, the Pota
watomi relinqu ished the last o f their 
claims to land east of the Mississippi 
in 1833. Removal s characterized by 
to rce, resistance, mise1y, death, and of
ficial profiteering dragged on for the 
next seven years. By 1840 most of the 
Potawaromi had been removed from 
their homelands, but not all. Some
exactly how many is unknown- 0ed 
to Canada. Others-an estimated 
300, accnn..li ng to the U.S. Court of 
Claims-0ed into northern Wisconsin 
and Michigan, where they established 
small , srnttered settlements along the 
shore of Lake Michigan. They were 
joined by some of the Potawatomi 
who had been removed tO Iowa and 
Kansas and had returned, dissatisfied 
with the new homes assigned them by 
the U.S. governmem. 

These Indians, known as the Wis
consin band of Potawatomi, did not re
ceive their proportion of tribal pay
ments guaranteed under the terms of 
treaties with the United States. They 
owned no land and for decades lived 
miserable lives, roaming from one 
place to another, picking berries, dig
ging ginseng, and seeking clay labor. 
They congregated briefly in squatter 
settlements in Winnebago, Washington, 
f ond du Lac, Milwaukee, Door, 

Kewaunee. Shawano, Vilas, 1\lanitowoc, 
and Sheboygan counties in \'\l isconsin 
and in Menominee, Delta, and School
craft counties in Michigan, drifting 
ever northward, away from the main 
body of the white population. 

In the 1890s some of the Wisconsin 
bane.I of Powwatomi seulcd in Forest 
County, Wisconsin, squatting on cut• 
over land owned by lumber com
panies. A few of them homesteaded 
under the terms or the Indian I lomc
steac.l Act. 11 lost of them might well 
have remained lancllcss had it not 
been for the efforts of Rev. Erik 0. 
Morstacl, a Lutheran missiona1y who 
settled among the Forest County 
group in 19o-I and decided to under
take a legal battle LO secure for the 
Wisconsin band the federal treaty pay
ments to which they were entitled. 
11lorstad corresponded with the Office 
of Indian Affairs in W:-ishington and se
cured legal help to validate their 
claims. 

Along with an agent or the Office of 
Indian Affairs and Charles Kisheck, a 
Porawatomi chief who se1vcd as imcr
preter, Morstad visited the Powwatomi 
camps in the summer of 1907 in order 
to provide the government with a tri
bal census. The three traveled through 
northern Wisconsin, Michigan, anc.l 
Canada from the eastern end of Lake 
Superior and along the Lake Huron 
shoreline from Georgian Bay to the 
southeastern shore of Lake I luron, 
visiting Potawatomi senlements and 
constructing an accurate tribal roll. 
They found these people impover
ished, demoralized, sullen, and suspi
cious, a people who considered them
selves refugees, still fearfu l that they 
wou ld be forcibly collected and 
moved to Kansas, and fearful as well 
that their children \\'oulc.l he taken 

Potawatomi women q( tbe Harri:~ and 
Bark Niver area, about 1900-19 10. 
Courtesy State /-Jistorica/ Society of 
\'(lisconsi11. \'(I/Ji(X3)188-17 

from them :me.I sent ro L .S. Indian 
boarding schools. 

At Harris and Uark River, about 17 
miles west o f Escanaba, .vlichigan, ivlor
stad and his companions found a set
tlement o f Powwaromi living on pri
vately owned lands in log houses. 
Their settlement included a school 
and a church. Petc:r Marksman, a 
Methodist misssionary, had led these 
people to the Harris location from 
Cedar Ri\'er, 20 miles south. about 
1883. He had chosen the land and lent 
them funds to start their community. 
They had land under cultivation, but 
they did not own ir. 

The work of l{ev. Erik Morstad re
sulted in legislation in l 913 estab
lishing a federal rese1vation for the 
Potawatomi of f orest County, Wiscon
sin, and 11 lenominee County, Michigan. 
The nitcd States purchased 3,360 
acres for the latter group, which 



named the rese,vation 1-lannahville to 

honor Peter Marksman's w ife, Hannah, 
and express their appreciation for the 
rnissiom1ry's assistance in establishing 
the cornmunit~'· The rese,vation lands 
in the Harris-Wilson area are scanered 
and are alloted to individual Ind ians. 

Side Trip to Iron 
Mountain 

While at Escanaba, visito rs who are in
terested in lumbering and in the his
tory of iron mining in the Menominee 
Range w ill find it well wor thwhi le to 

make a side trip on Hy US-2 to 1-ler
mansville, Vulcan, Nonvay. Quinnesec, 
and Iron Mount:.i in. The to\vns of Bark 
River, Harr is, Wilson, Spaulding, Her
mansville, Cunard, and Waucedah had 
their origins in the lumbering indus
try. Loretto, located on the rim of the 
Menominee Iron Range, Vulcan, Nor -

way, Quinnesec, and Iron Mountain 
owed their greatest prosperity to iron 
m ining. A5 you pass through Vulcan 
and Norway, the view of the 1vlenom
inee Range is excellent. The best re
maining evidence of the lumbering in
dustry on this route is at 1-lermansville. 

83. Hermansville 
Hy US-2 

The \X1isconsin Land and Lumber Com
pany built Hennansville as a company 
t0vvn. C. .J. L. Meyer, a German imm i
grant, founded the parent company in 
Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, shon ly after 
the Civil War to produce pine sashes, 
doors, and blinds. By 1878 Meyer had 
decided to buy Michigan p inelancl to 
supply rhe needs of his mill. ln the 
same year he dismantled his Fond clu 
Lac sawmill and moved it to the site o f 
I lermansville. Early in 1879 he stanecl 
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\'l?isconsin. Land and Lumber Com 
pany employees pose for a forma l pic
ture at f-fermansuille. From !be Collec
tions of tbe Micbigan State Arcbil'es, 
Department of State. 00138 

operations, using Michigan logs. 
Her mansville, named for his son, 

grew around the mil l operations wi th 
company housing, store, school. ancl 
church. Within a decade /1 lever·s 
50,000 acres of pine were exhausted. 
Foreseeing the depletion of sof1woocls, 
in 1882 Meyer bu i lt a hardwood sa\Y
mil l. His companv pioneered in p ro
ducing high quality hardwood nooring 
under the trademark " JXL." 

Over the years the company ex
panded its operations to include 
250,000 acres o f timberland, three rail
roads, and three vi l lages. Between 
1910 and 1930 the plant shipped 12 
carloads of \Yood products to market 
daiJ~,. The plant long ago ceased to 
manufacture hardwood 0ooring, but 
the main pon ion of the [XL factory 
sti ll stands, as does the company office 
building. 
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The Office Building of the 
Wisconsin Land and Lumber 
Company 
Built in 1882-1883, this building is 
much the same as it was in the :I 920s. 
A grandson of C. J. L. l\ leyer, Dr. 
George Washington Earle, has 
developed a fami ly museum that 
preserves artifacrs of the lumbering 
era. The museum, located on the 
\'illage main street is o ften open to 
visitor in the mornings during the 
summer momhs. 

84. Norway 
Hy US-2 

Test pits at Norway in 1877 showed 
extremely rich deposits of iron ore. 
This once-busy mining vi llage, at times 
endangered by cave-ins, no longer has 
active mines, but evidence of past iron 
mining is quite apparent. 

Norway Sites of Interest 

(1) Iron Mountain Iron Mine 
Hy US-2, east q/ Norway 
Opened in the 1870s, the Iron 
Mountain Iron Mine, pan of the Penn 
Iron Mines, produced over 22 million 
tons of ore during its 68-year pro
duction history (1877-1945). The 
tour of this mine, developed com
mercially to illustrate iron-mining 
techniq~es, rakes visitors through 
2,600 feet of underground drifts and 
runnels where methods of timbering 
are explained, the geology of the 
mine is elaborated, and mining 
technology- from rhe picks and 
shovels of the early days to modern 
water liner dri lls-is demonstrated. 

Cuny Mine Shaft at Norway, August 
1980. Photo by Allan Bogue. 

Open daily all year, 9:00 A.M.-

5:00 l'.M. $ 

(2) Curry Mine Shaft 
This shaft is visible on the right as you 
enter town westbound on 1-ly US-2. To 
get a good look at it, turn right on 
Walnut Street and proceed one block 
north to the corner of Walnut and 
Rail road Avenue. 

(3) Norway Spring 
Just to the west of town on Hy US-2 
·lies Norway Spring, identified by a 
Michigan Historic Site marker. The 
spring is a resu lt of a 1,094-foot ho le 
drilled in 1902 by the Oliver i\llining 
Company, which was in search of iron 
ore. Earlier the spring's location was 
the site of a sawmill. 

85. Iron Mountain 
Hy US-2 

Long before the iron-mining boom 
and the founding of the to,vn, the 
lumbering operations of Menominec's 
timber barons reached the Iron 
Mountain area . .In the mid-1850s 
timber cruisers located rhe stands of 
white pine on the upper Menominee 
l{iver. Curring began, :.mcl by 1880 
the best of the white pine had been 
sent downriver to the sawmills at 
Marinette-1\ilenominec. 

The earliest sawmills in the l ron 
Mountain area dated from the min-
ing boom of the late 1870s. Then 
hardwoods, left by the lumbermen 
because such wood does not float well 
for long distances, were harvested for 
use in mine construction. I.umbering 
continued as an importalll industry 
until well into the twentieth centu1y, 
but on a much smaller scale than in 
the last half of the nineteenth. 

The iron ore of the Menominee 
Range proved a far more lucrative 
natural resource than timber. While 
geologists as early as 18,i8 reported 
the existence of iron ore in the Iron 
Moulllain area, Menomi11ee Range 
mining required rail road connections 
to bring in essential supplies and 
equipment and to carry the ore LO 

marker. Serious interest in mining 
dated from the late 1870s. after the 
railroad connected Iron Mountain with 
Escanaba, where rhe ore was trans
ferred LO lake carr iers bound for steel 
mills. 

Workable deposits of high-grade 
iron ore in the Vulcan-Norway-Qu in-

. nesec area east of Jron Mountain were 
discovered before the panic of l 873. 
Development came after the depres-



sion eased. The North Western Rail
way reached Quinnesec in 1877, and 
the vi llage grew as the mining center 
of the Menominee range. 

Quinnesec quickly slipped to 
second place. In 1879 Nelson Powell 
Hu lst of the Menominee Mining 
Company discovered the Chapin Mine 
at the sire of present-clay Iron 
Mountain. Hulst, a graduate o f Yale 
and the Sheffield Scientific School 
with special training in geology, 
chemistry, and metallurgy played an 
important ro le in the discovery of 
Menominee Range mines and in the 
supervision and development of 
mining ::n Iron Mournain. 

Because the Chapin Mine was 
located on the property of Henry 
Chapin of Niles (see site 170), rhe 
developers had to lease the land and 
pay the owner royalties for the ore 
mined. The mine presented unusual 
challenges because the r ichest of its 
ore deposits lay on swampy land 
beneath quicksand. Hulst and his 
associates developed a freezing 
process that made it possible to sink 
the shaft. 

The Chapin Mine developers in
duced the North Western Railroad to 
build its line to I ron l'vlountain in 
1879. The first shipment of the Chapin 
ore went to market in 1880. The 
Chapin Mine established itself as the 
giant of the rvlenominee, the mine 
with the greatest output and the 
largest workforce. It employed 1,800, 
almost hal f of Iron Mountain's 
mineworkers in 1890. Between 1880 
and 1932, when the Chapin Mine 
closed, at least 25 million tons of iron 
ore came up its shafts. In 1901 this 
mine became a subsidiary of U.S. 
Steel. 

Iron Mountain was platted in the fall 
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Chapin Mine workers, probably in 1880. Courtesy Menominee Range Historical 
Foundation Archives, i ron Mountain, Michigan. 

of 1879 by Isaac Stephenson and his 
Marinette-Menominee business associ
ates. The town mushroomed from a 
few tents, shacks, and boarding houses 
to a village of more than a thousand a 
few years later. It incorporated as a vil
lage in 1887 and as a city the follow
ing year. It continued to grow ve1y 
rapidly until 1893, when it had a 
population of over 8,500. 

With the opening of the Menominee 
mines, a flood of immigrant workers 
poured in seeking jobs. New York and 
Boston mineowners sought skilled 
Cornish miners for underground 
work. Swedes, French Canadians, 
Hungarians, Russians, Finns, Poles, 

Germans, and Italians S\velled the 
labor force. One local historian has 
estimated that one-third of the mine
workers were Cornish ancl one-third 
Swedish. 

Cosmopolitan lron Mountain de
veloped as a rough and ready mining 
and lumbering town, complete with 
saloons, gambling houses, brothels, 
and a high incidence o f rowdy be
havior. Mining accidents and deaths 
and abortive attempts by mineworkers 
to o rganize and strike characterized 
the developmental years. So did the 
ethnic frictions depicted in Vivian La 
Jeunesse Parsons' novel, Not witbout 
Honor . 
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Early in the twentieth century, the 
best of the ores were being rapidly 
depleted. In 1918 the Pewabic closed 
after 28 years of operation. The Indi
ana Mine closed in 1920. In 1932 the 
Chapin ceased operation in the midst 
of the Great Depression. The transi
tion from mining to other forms of 
economic activity worried Iron Moun
tain's city fathers. The community lost 
about 1,000 residents between 1910 
and 1920. Then the Ford Motor Com
pany decided to establish a plant on 
farmland adiacent to Iron Mountain. 
Construction in 1921-1926 and opera
tion thereafter created many jobs and 
a new sister city, Kingsford. The Ford 
plant was a temporary employer, 
however. In 1951 Kingsford Chemical 
purchased the facilites and for 10 
years operated them as a lumber and 
charcoal plant. In 1961 this firm dosed 
its doors. 

Intensive efforts to attract new in
dustry to Iron Mountain and Kingsford 
in recent years have met with substan
tial success. The twin cities have de
veloped a number of diversified small 
industries employing 100 or more. 
Some of their products are building 
materials, furniture, gray iron castings, 
woodenware, prefabricated homes, 
and refuse collection equipment. 

A year-round recreation and tourist 
industry has grown in importance. The 
attractions are skiing and snowmobil
ing in winter and fishing, boating, and 
swimming in summer. At the Pine 
Mountain Ski Jump, national and inter
national tournaments are held 
annually. 

Nor is mining dead. In 1959 the 
Hanna Mining Company opened the 
Groveland Mine and began extracting 
low-grade iron ore. Its beneficiation 
operations produce over 2 million 

tons of pellets annually. The plant em
ploys more than 500 workers. Iron 
Mountain once more is an iron ore 
producer. The 1980 population was 
8,341. 

Iron Mountain Sites 
of Interest 

(1) Ardis Furnace Site• 
Hy US-2, north side of town ( adjacent 
to .filtration plant) 
Mining at Iron Mountain led to a num
ber of engineering innovations. One 
of the most interesting of these was 
the Ardis Furnace, developed by John 
T. Jones. Jones came to Iron Mountain 
in 1881 after considerable experience 
in building smelting furnaces in the 
Pittsburgh area. He worked as mana
ger of the P. L. Kimberly mining prop
erties in Michigan and Minnesota. Con
vinced that the rich iron ores of the 
Menominee would soon be exhausted, 
he developed an experimental furnace 
to handle leaner ores in 1908. The 
Ardis Furnace attracted considerable 
attention in the mining world. It is ru
mored that Jones and Laughlin Steel 
offered John Jones $1 million for his 
smelter while it was still in its ex
perimental phase. Jones's method of 
reducing ore to bar iron was never 
perfected, but some of his ideas were 
later used in refining low-grade ores. 
An official Michigan Historic Site 
marker is at the site of the remains of 
the Ardis Furnace. 

(2) John T.Jones Residence 
701 Grand Boulevard 
John T. Jones acquired 140 acres of 
land near Antoine Lake and developed 
it as a beautifully landscaped homesite. 
Built in 1890 the large ,Victorian house 

with its Queen Anne tower still stands, 
one of the oldest of the large homes 
of the mining boom years. Gone, 
however, is its fabulous greenhouse, 
probably 40 by 60 feet, built from the 
salvage of the original Ferris Wheel. 
George Washington Gale Ferris built 
the wheel for the World's Columbian 
Exposition in 1893. It was a major 
attraction at the St. Louis Fair in 1904 
as well. 

For a charming reminiscence of life 
at the Jones home, see Ardis Jones 
Blenko, "Papa and the Ferris Wheel," 
available at the Menominee Range His
torical Museum. It was originally read 
at the dedication of the Ardis furnace 
Site in 1972. 

(3) Cornish Pump 
off Hy US-2 via Kent Street, north side 
of town 
The Cornish Pump, an engineering 
marvel in its day, was installed in 1893 
to help drain the Chapin Mine, popu
larly called "the largest and the wet
test" mine at Iron Mountain. The 
pump was designed in 1890 and 
manufactured by E. P. Allis and Com
pany of Milwaukee. The steam
operated pump, similar in design to 
pumps used in Cornwall mines, had a 
capacity of 5 million gallons every 24 
hours. The pump is not standing at its 
original location, but its site was once 
part of the Chapin Mine property. In 
1983 the Menominee Range Historical 
Foundation opened a mining museum 
at the Cornish Pump site. 

(4) Chapin Mine Pit 
Hy US-2, north side of town 
On the north side of town, close to 
the Cornish Pump, a Hy US-2 cause
way passes over a body of water at the 
site of the Chapin Mine Pit. The area 



TT;e Cornish Pump. 
Pboto by Margaret Bogu e. 

under water was a portion of the wet
test mine pit in town. In 1940, eight 
years after mining and pumping at the 
Chapin had ceased, 75 feet of Hy US-2 
over the p it caved in. Four auto
mobiles and a truck sank into the mud 
and water. This is one of the many ob
vious scars left hy mining on the Iron 
Mountain landscape. 

(5) Menominee Range Historical 
Foundation Museum 
300 East Ludington Street 
Located in the former Carnegie Publ ic 
Library Building, the histarical 
museum has 95 exhibits depicting life 
at the turn of the century on Lhe 
Menominee Range. Other d isplays 
reflect the history of fur trading, log
ging, and iron mining. The museum 
also houses book, manuscript, and 
photographic collections relevant to 
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the history of the Menominee Range. 
Open daily, June- mid-October, Mon
clay-Saturdav, 9:00 A.~1.-5:00 P.~1.; Sun
day, 1 :00-5:00 P.,,1. $ 

86. Wells 
Hy US-2 

The village <>f\'(lcl ls is named for a 
r rom inenr Menominee lumberman, 
J. W. Wells. In the late nineteenth cen
tury, Wells sen·ecl as an i ron ore trans
shipmcm point. The Ch icago. Mil
\vaukee and SL. l'aul Railro:1d interests 
built an ore dock here. 

87. Gladstone 
Hy US-2 

Founded in J 887 by U.S. Senator W. D. 
Washburn from i\llinnesota when the 
/'vl inneapolis, Sr. Paul and Sault Ste. 
Marie Railway reached this area, Gl:1d
stone was planned as a Lake Michigan 
outlet for grain shipments. Comp:111~· 
officials named it for Sir William Glad
srone, the eminent ninetcenth-cemury 
Liberal prime minister or Great Bri t
ain. apparently to please 13ritish inves
tors in the ra ilroad company. The vil
lage or tents ,mcl shacks ror railroad 
construction workers took on a rnure 
permanent character when the rail
ro:1d built a two-story passenger sta
tion and roundhouse. When Gladstone 
,v:1s incorporated as a citv rwo ~·ears 
later, it claimed 1,580 residents. In 
1892 a cooperage plant opened its 
doors. and in 1896 the Cleveland-Cliffs 
l ron Comp:1m· built a smelting furnace 
and an adjacem chemical plant just 
nonh o f Gladstone's city l im its. The 

smelter and chemical plant operated 
until 1922. 

Until the mid-t\ventierh century, 
\\"OOd products \vere irnportalll in the 
local economy. Currently this town of 
•i ,":i33 is primarily a residential com
munity for people who work else
where. There are a few small metal
machining and processing companies 
and \voocl-processing fi rms. Recreation 
and tourism contribute co the lorn! 
economv. 

Van Cleve Park. lying along the 
waterfront, offers swimming and pie· 
nicking faci lities. 

88. Rapid River 
Hy US-2 

Rarid River developed initial ly as a 
lumbering rown. It once had as many 
as a dozen mills. The Hiawatha Na
tional Forest Ranger Station, located 
here, has maps and other literature 
about the forest. 

89. Bay De Noc-Grand 
Island Hiking Trail 
o ff Hy US-2 east of Rapid River 

A Michigan I l istoric Sire Marker on Hy 
lJS-2 east o f Rapid River marks the be
ginning of a trail o f great importance 
in rhe hiswry of the Upper Peninsula. 
O riginally used by the Noquet band of 
Chippewas to travel between Lake 
Mich igan and Lake Superior, the trail 
was later used by fu r traders, lumber
men, and mhers. The trai l is deeply 
worn in pl:tces from hundreds of years 
of use. The U.S. Foresr Service recon
structed the trai l and maintains it for 
hiking and rid ing. 
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90. Peninsula Point 
Lighthouse* 
County Road 513, Stonington 
Road off Hy US-2 (P) 

For the venturesome traveler, the 30-
minute ride on County Road 513 to 
Peninsula Point Lighthouse is well 
worthwhile. The road is partly black
topped and partly graveled, and it be
comes increasingly narrow as you 
approach the tip of Peninsula Point. 
Along the way you will notice old log 
structures on some of the farms. 
Peninsula Point Lighthouse, located at 
the end of the road, lies in a beautiful 
and well-kept park with picnic tables. 
The lighthouse, built in 1865, warned 
ships away from "The Devil's Ten 
Acres"-a "trap with teeth of rocks set 
in a series of treacherous shoals" near 
the entrance to Little Bay De Noc. The 
light was automated in 1922 but 
ceased operation in 1936, when the 
Minneapolis Shoal lighthouse was 
built. Restored by the Stonington 
Grange, the tower, with its iron spiral 
stairway, is open to visitors. The build
ing and grounds are cared for by the 
Hiawatha National Forest staff. Free. 

91. Hiawatha 
National Forest 
Hy US-2 (BCFHPS) 

The Hiawatha National Forest was for
mally established in 1931 at a time 
when the ravages of heavy logging and 
forest fires remained all too apparent. 
This 860,000-acre tract, now covered 
with cedars, pines, and sugar maples, 
is a forest of dense tree stands, wet
landc;, and scattered rolling hills with 

miles of streams and lakes. The forest 
lies in two segments, divided by state 
forest lands. The western portion ex
tends roughly from Gladc;tone to Man
istique; the eastern from Brevort well 
to the east of St. Ignace. 

White-tail deer and black bears are 
very abundant. The forest has plenty of 
snowshoe hares, beavers, squirrels, 
porcupines, coyotes, red foxes, 
weasels, and raccoons. The pine mar
ten, previously extinct in the area, has 
been reintroduced. Grouse, woodcock, 
a variety of waterfowl, and songbird 
species are abundant. In the streams 
and lakes, fishermen will find trout, 
bass, perch, walleye and northern 
pike, coho salmon, smelt, and steel
head. 

In addition to its recreational use, 
the Hiawatha National Forest produces 
wood for local industry. Controlled 
cute; yield approximately 18,000 cords 
of pulpwood and 2 million board feet 
of lumber annually. 

In the West Unit lie a number of 
areas of special interest: Ogontz 
Natureway, Bay Furnace, Bay De Noc
Grand Island Hiking Trail (site 89), 
and Peninsula Point (site 90). Informa
tion is available both at the Rapid 
River Ranger Station and at the Ogontz 
roadside information station. 

Areas of special interest in the East 
Unit include Point aux Chenes, Round 
Island, Government Island, Point Iro
quois Lighthouse, and several fish 
hatcheries. Stop at Point aux Chenes 
visitor information station for more 
details. 

92. Fayette State Park* 
off Hy US-2 on County Road 483 

As you drive the 17 miles down the 
Garden Peninsula from Hy US-2 to 
Fayette State Park, you will pass 
through the village of Garden, the first 
white settlement on the Garden Penin
sula. Notice the lovely little Catholic 
church and the nineteenth-century fire 
engine on display in the center of the 
village. 

The Garden Peninsula attracted 
white settlers in the mid-nineteenth 
century because of its potential for 
fishing and lumbering. Here the new
comers found Indians cultivating the 
rich gardens that gave the peninsula 
its name. 

Historic Fayette Townsite, pan of the 
Michigan State Park system, preserves 
the Jackson Iron Company's town. Laid 
out in 1866, Fayette developed into a 
very profitable iron-smelting venture 
between 1867 and 1890. The Jackc;on 
Mine at Negaunee, 75 miles nonhwest 
of Fayette, produced iron ore and 
shipped it downlake to iron- and steel
making centers in the Cleveland and 
Chicago areas. The company de
veloped Fayette to convert the ore into 
iron pigs and cut transportation costs. 
Fayette offered great locational advan
tages: it was on the way to market; it 
had a fine, deep, protected harbor. 
Nearby were abundant stands of hard
woods for making the charcoal 
needed for iron smelting. High-quality 
limestone was also in good supply 
here. 

At the site the visitor will see the re
mains of Fayette, which was virtually 
abandoned in 1890 when the smelting 
operation ceased. Hardwood had be
come more and more scarce, and the 



Ruins of the big furnace, Fayette State Park, rear view. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

charcoal furnaces could no longer 
compete with coke-fired smelters. 

The production side of this com
pany town lives on in the big furnace, 
l ime kilns, charcoal kilns, sawmill site, 
and service buildings. The Oavor of 
life here is preserved in the homes of 
laborers and supervisors, the company 
doctor and the superintendent, the 
company store, the hotel, the boarding 
house, the opera house, and the jail. 
Fayette State Park is administered 
jointly by the Parks Division of the 
,\lichigan Department of Natural Re
sources and the History Division of 
the Michigan Department of State. $ 

(See also p. 71.) 

93. Summer Island* 
at the tip of the Garden 
Peninsula 

Ceramic and swne artifacts found 
here, as well as evidence of a pole 
dwelling, indicate that there were at 
least three distinctive cultural groups 
of people living here in the third, thir
teenth, and seventeenth centuries A.O. 
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94. Thompson State 
Fish Hatchery 
north o n Hy M-149 from 
Hy US-2 

The rwo units of this Department of 
Natural Resources fish hatchery prop
agate brook, brown, and rainbow 
trout, coho salmon, muskies, northern 
pike, walleyes, and suckers. The hatch
ery is open to d1e public Monday-Fri
day, 8:00 A.M.-4:30 P.~1.; Saturday and 
Sunday, 8:00 A.M.- 4:00 P.M. 

95. Pahns Book 
State Park 
11 miles north of Hy US-2 via 
Hy M-149 (P) 

This park preserves for the enjoyment 
of visi tors the largest spring in the 
state of Michigan. Kitch-iti-ki-pi, or 
"big spring," as it was called by the In
dians, is 200 feet in diameter and 42 
feet deep. From obse1v ation windows 
in a platform raft, visitors look down 
into the constantly bubbling depth of 
the spring, where 10,000 gallons of 
water per minute flow from cracks in 
limestone bedrock. The spring, consid
ered sacred by the Indians, has puz
zled geologists for many years. They 
believe that it may have been caused 
by the slumping of rock strata or 
perhaps by the downward movement 
of surface waters, enlarging cracks in 
l imestone outcroppings. 

The park daces from 1929, when 
the Palms Book Land Company of De
troit gave the state 89 acres of land 
including the spring with d1e pro
vision that mere be no camping on 
d1e property. $ 
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'flJe platform raft at Kitcb-iti-ki-pi. Pboto by Margaret Bogue. 

96. Indian Lake 
State Park 
County Road 455, adjacent to 
Palms Book Park (BCHPS) 

In 1932, in the depths of the Great De
pression, the state of Michigan pur
chased land to develop Indian Lake 
State Park. The site's advantages in
cluded a fine sand beach along the 
lake, good fishing, and a location cen
tral to much fine Upper Peninsula 
natural scene,y. 

Containing 320 acres, Indian Lake 
Park is divided into two units, one on 
the southern and one on the \cvcstern 
shore. both w ith camping facilities. 
The park area is heavily wooded, and 
the lake, feel by the waters of Kitch-iti
ld -pi, is attractive for swimmers. 

On the eastern shore of Indian Lake 
is a small outdoor shrine and a plaque 
marking the site of a log and bark 
chapel. Construction o f this small 
chapel began in 1832, when Indians in 
the area learned that Father Frederic 
Baraga was to pay them a \'iSit. Arriv
ing before the chapel had been com
pleted, Father Baraga assisted in its 
completion. This was the tirst of many 
chapels he built during his service to 
the Chippewas in the Upper Peninsul:1. 
A few feet nonh nf the site is an aban
doned Indian cemeten ·. S 

97. Manistique 
J Iv US-2 

The name of this town :incl iIs river 
comes from ;:n l ndi:1n \\'Ord meaning 
'\·ermilion" or "red ocl1er. " for 1he 
Manistique l~iver has a d istinctive 
color , acquired as it nows through the 
bog ore distr ict o f Upper J\lichigan. 
Possessed o f a fine lake harbor that 
docs not freeze in w inter and ample 
\Yater power from the Manistique and 
Indian ri\·crs, anti surrounded b,· great 
stands of white pine, the town began 
as a lumber ing center. 

Some cutting anti mi lling operations 
date from the 1850s, hut real cle\'elop
ment came with the acIivites of 1he 
Chicago Lumbering Comparn· in the 
I870s. The company built houses, 
stores, docks, ancl mills and organized 
a company-mvned town. It purchased 
its own stumpage and i ts own tleet of 
boats to deliver lumber to the grmving 
cities o f southern Lake Michigan. In its 
heyday the firm manufactured 10 to 20 
m illion hoard feet of lumber per 
mon th. O rhc r lumber businesses also 
gre\v up at Manistique ancl in 1hc sur
rounding area. By the early m·enrie1h 
centuIy, the timber boom was over. 

Manistique ce::isecl to be a company
owned town in 1912, when two 
businessmen purchased both the Chi
cago Lumbering Company and its 
affi liate, the Weston Lumber Company. 
Company-owned homes and 
businesses were offered for sale to the 
public. The transition to pulp and pa
per making began in J 916, when \v'. J. 
Murphy, owner and publisher of the 
Minneapolis Tribune, organized the 
Manistique Pulp and Paper Company. 
Now owned by Field Enterprises of 
Chicago, the company is a major em
ployer. 



Inland Lime and Stone Company's piles of limestone ready to be loaded 
aboard sbip at Port lnland, 1972. Courtesy lnland Steel Company, Indiana 
Harbor Works P/Jotograpbic Seruices. 

Of great importance in Manistique·s 
present economv, the Inland Lime and 
Stone Companv cb tes from ·1928. In 
1ha1 year Inland Sreei of Eas1 Chicago 
( see sire J 79), in search of a supply of 
high-quality limestone for its steel 
mills, decided ro locate its quarry and 
pbnt on Seul Cho ix Po int near 1\ilan
istique. From a modest initial produc
tion o f 1 million tons in 1931, the out
put has r isen to 4 m illion ;111nual lv. 
The third major industry in Manistique 
is tourism. The current population o f 
1his county scaI rown is 3,962, about 
2,400 less than aI its high poirn in 
1920. 

Manistique Sites of Interest 

(1) lmogene Herbert Historical 
Museum 
near tbe Wiater ·1ou1er and the Sipbon 
/Jridge on I ~v US-2 
This small museum is operaLcd hv the 
Pioneer Historica l Society o f School
craft Counry. I loused in the Imogene 
I lerben House, one of the o lder 
houses in Manistique, the museum 
contains artifacts on nineteenth cen
lur~• life here. Open daily in summer 
months, 9:00 A .. ,1.-5:00 P .. ,1. Donation. 

The societv plans to develop its two
and-a-half-acre park area further by 
adding a log building that was once a 
pan o f the I li:iwatha Colonv. located 
13 miles nonh nr i\ lanistique. Founded 
by the American socialist \Valier 
Thomas iVIills and Abe Byers, a Popul-
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ist leader, in the I890s, this agricultu
r;il colom· built 20 structures 10 house 
225 persons. The group pooled their 
land and resources, worked wgether, 
and shared the profits. The colony 
flourished briclly and was abandoned 
in 1896. 

(2) Siphon Bridge and 
Water Tower 
f-ly US-2 
After the Minneapolis Thbune secured 
water r ights on the Manistique River in 
1916, the company bui lt the Manis
tique Pulp and Paper Company co 
supply its needs for newsprint. To fur
nish the plant with water, the companv 
constructed a dam and a reinforced 
concrete 0ume paralleling the river in 
1918-1920. This 3,300-foot-long 0ume 
has the abi lity to deliver 8,000 cubic 
feet of water per second. Later, when 
Hy US-2 was buil t through Manistique, 
engineers decided to construct the 
highway bridge through the upper 
part of the flume, w ith d1e roadway 
running four feet below water level. 
Local residents named the structure 
"The Siphon Bridge." 

Manistique's most outstanding land
mark is the Water Tower, an octagonal 
brick building 200 feet high adjacent 
to the Siphon Bridge. It was com
pleted in 1922. No longer used as part 
of the water supply system, currently 
the tower houses the Manistique 
Chamber of Commerce, where visitors 
will find literature on the area's his
to1y and information about local 
businesses and recreation. 

(3) Manistique Papers, 
Incorporated 
Hy US-2 
From Hy US-2 the traveler gets two 
good views of Manistique Papers, Inc.: 
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Tbis interior view at Manistique 
Paper:,~ Inc., sbows winding paper 
onto the "Reel," the last step at tbe d1y 
end of tbe paper macbine prior to con
verting it to rolls of specific size for 
the customer at tbe rewinder. Cour
tesy Bnan }. Nelson of Manistique 
Papers, Inc. 

one coming into town from the west, 
and the other near the Siphon Bridge. 
At the latter point the great storage 
yard fi lled with logs comes into clear 
view. 

(4) Manistique Light House 
Hy US-2 
On a sunny clay, the brilliant reel of 
this lighthouse against the blue lake 
waters catches the eye as you drive 
into Manistique ~astbound. The best 
viewing point is from Lakeview Park, 
just off Hy US-2 on the eastern edge of 
town. 

(5) Wyman State Nursery 
The easiest access to the nursery is 
from Hy US-2, coming into Manistique 
from the west. Turn left on Deer 
Street, right on M-94, and right on the 

nursery access road just before 94 
crosses lncli:in River. On the 55-acre 
nursery tract, the Department of Natu
rn l l{esourccs produces about 2 mi l
lion trees annually for planting on 
state land and for public sale: at cost 
for reforesting vacant land. The 
nurserv is open during dayl ight hours. 
Tours may be arranged with the su
perintendent. 

98. Lime Kilns 
Hy US-2, 4 miles east of 
Schoolcraft County Airport 

A<; vou drive east from i\llanistique, you 
wi ll notice o ld stone kilns on the left 
hand side of the road four mi les 
beyond the Schoolcraft County Airport. 

These arc the ruins o f the l ime ki lns 
of the \';ihitc Marble Lime Compam·. 
founded at Manistique in 1889 as a 
satelli te o f the lumbering industry. Th<: 
company made quicklime, utilizing 
lumber wastes and local l imestone. 
The state of 1vlichigan plans to pre
serve the site. 

99. Seul Choix Point 
Lighthouse 
County Roads 432 and 431 off 
Hy US-2 

Take Counry Road 432 south off Hv 
US-2 for 4.3 miles, and turn right on 
County Road 431 to Mueller Township 
Park to find Seu! Choix Point Light
house, a handsome structure built in 



Seu! Chaix Point Lighthouse is one q( a number built on the Great lakes and 
elsewhere by tbe federal government in tbe late nineteentb centwy using tbe same 
ard:>itectural design. Note tbe ltalianate brackeny cmd curved window design at 
tbe upper level. Pboto by lVIargaret Bogue. 
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1892. Although the lighthouse is nor 
generally open to the public, visirors 
are welcome to view the grounds. 
Seul Choix Point was so named be
cause il was the only place where 
boats could take refuge from rough 
lake waters for some distance along 
the shoreline. Here French Canadian 
families settled during the nineteenth 
century and established a fishing 
vil lage. 

100. Port Inland 
County Road 432 south off Hy 
US-2 

Port Inland is the location of the In
land Lime and Stone Company's plant 
(see site 97). Both the plant and the 
business offices are located at the ter
mination of County Road 432. The 
plant is not open to the public. 

101. Blaney Park 
Hy US-2 

Blaney Park originated from the efforts 
of the Wisconsin Land and Lumber 
Company (see sire 83) to develop a 
22,000-acre tract of its curover land as 
a tourist resort in the 1920s. Groups of 
cottages were built, ancl old logging 
roads were converted to hiking and 
riding trails. The Celibeth cabin and 
the golf course are still in use. Here 
also is a hunting preserve and bird 
sanctuaIy. 
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Bobcat. Courtesy State Historical Soci
ety of \Visconsin. \VJ-Ji(X18)12351 

102. Seney National 
Wildlife Refuge 
Hy M-77 north from Hy US-2 at 
Blaney Park (FHP) 

The federal governmenr established 
this 95,455-acre w ildlife refuge in J 935 
under the Fish and Wildlife Service of 
the U.S. Department of the lmerior 
upon the recommendation of 1he 
Michigan Conservation Deparrmern. Its 
creation was pan of a larger effort 
during the 1930s to restore cutover 
lands. Michigan's Upper Peninsula 
pine fixests fel l to axe and saw in the 
late nineteenth century, and Seney de
veloped into a lumber boom town in 
the 1880s. Following the b ig cut, fires 
burned uncontrolled over the area, 
making it imrossible for nature to 
produce a new foresr. Land companies 

promoted farming, but farming led 
to failures, foreclosures, and tax
delinquent lands. During the 19:30s the 
federal government used Ci1·ilian Con
servation Corps workers 10 cons1 ruct a 
system of d itches ancl pnols suitable 
for waterfowl. 

The refuge now cont:tins 7,000 acres 
o f open water in 2 1 open pools that 
support a nesting flock or Canada 
Geese :md se1·er:1l species of ducks. 
/1,(ore than 200 bircl species find the 
refuge attractil·e. including sandhill 
cranes. hale! eagles, and pile:11ed 
woodpeckers. Beavers, whitc-tailccl 
deer, black bears, oncrs, coyotes, 
foxes, minks, muskrats, hnbcats, and 
even wolves inhabit the refuge. 

Exhibits and environmental informa
tion may be found in the visitors' cen
ter. A 7-mile, sel f-guided Marshland 
Wildlife Drive, a 1 .4-mile nature trail 
for hikers, and two picnic areas are 
available for use. The visitors' center is 
open mid-May-September 30, 9:00 
A.M.-4:00 P.M. In summer, movie and 
slide programs are shown here. 

103. Naubinway 
Hy US-2 

French fishermen settled here in J 880. 
Shortly afterward lumbermen began 
operations in the vicinity. 1\5 lumber
ing and fishing expanded, Naubinway"s 
populalion grew to I ,500. The sawmill 
employed nearly 600, ancl the fisher
men operated 34 fishing boats. Popula
tion cleclinecl greatly when the lumber 
mill closed in 1896. Commercial 
fishing declined dramatically with the 
lamprey infestation in Lake Michigan 
in the 1940s. Today it is primarily a 
1·i llage of summer homes and resorts. 

104. Scenic Lake 
Michigan Drive from 
Naubinway to St. Ignace 

Highway US-2 from Naubinway tu St. 
lngnace o ffers exceptionally beautiful 
views o f Lake Michigan and a number 
of state roadside parks and turnouts. 
Here travelers Gin pu ll olf the road to 
full~, enjoy rhe scenery, the sanch
beaches, the surf. and the lake ,Yaters. 
On warm, sunn~- days many take 
advantage of line wading and swim
ming opportunities. The road a1 times 
runs ver~· close tO the beach and at 
others runs high above Lake Michi
gan's waters. The scenery is cspecialh
fine at Epoufeue :111d Cut River Bridge. 
A5 you near St. lgnact:, there are a 
number of turnouts with good views 
of the Straits of Mackinac, the l\ lack
inac 13riclge. and the lower pen insula. 
Lake l\lichigan reaches its north
ernmost point rwo miles east of 
Naubinway. 

105. Epoufette 
Hy US-2 

It is believed thm Father Jacques \,Iar
quette used the harbor here as the 
first stop an a journey from St. Ignace 
into Lake l\lichigan. French fishermen 
established the vil lage in 1859, and in 
the 1880s Epoufelle attracted 
lumbermen. 

106. Brevort 
Hy US-2 

Named for Henry Brcvon. Jr .. a sur
vevor. the ro1-vn was originally kno\,·n 



as .. The Warehouse." Hen.: in J875 the 
Mackinaw Lumber Company buill a 
depot for supplies brought in b,· ship. 
Commercial f-ish ing fo llowed lumber
ing. The ,·il l:lge holds an annual Swed
ish summer festival, honoring the 
S·1\'edish immigrants who came here to 
work in the lumbering camps. Travel
ers X\·ill notice an attractive church nn 
the right of the highway, TrinitY 
Lutheran, built in 1922. 

107. Pointe aux Chen es 
Hy US-2 

Named by the French for its natural 
oak forest, Pointe aux Chenes was 
long the site of an lnclian settlement. 

108. Gros Cap 
Cemetery* 
Hy US-2 

The archaeologist George I. Quimby 
dates the early use of the Gros Cap 
Cemetery to the years 1710- 1760. 
Here lie buried Ottawa, Illino is, 
Miami, Sauk, Fox, and Potawatomi In
dians and a number o f nineteenth
century settlers. Because many o ld 
burial places in Moran Township were 
becoming obscured by shifting sands 
and deter iorating markers, in J 889 the 
township established Gros Cap Ceme
tery ( formerly known as Western 
Cemetery). Some of the more recent 
graves were moved tO Gros Cap at that 
time. Pioneer chi ldren, among them 
victims of d iphtheria and smallpox, lie 
here, as do adults who died in 
lumbering and drowning accidents. 
The cemete1y still serves the com
munity. 

"in memory ofjosepbine. l'v'lay /Jer 
soul rest in peace. Amen. " Crave 
marker in Gros Cap Cemetwy, west of 
St. Ignace. Pl.Joto by 1\llargaret Bogue. 

109. Gros Cap and St. 
Helena Island 

At the mouth of the Moran River, a vil
lage of 1,500 Onawa Indians lived in 
the late seventeenth century. Moran 
River and Moran Bay at Gros Cap are 
named for a French fur trader who 
established a post here. French Cana
dian fishermen came to Gros Cap in 
the nineteenth cennuy , settling on the 
mainland and on St. Helena Island. 
During the last hal f of that century, 
Archie and Wi Ison Newton esrabl is heel 
a successful fishing and shipping busi
ness on the island. 
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110. The Straits of 
Mackinac 

In the late seventeenth century, French 
explorers and missionar ies found 
Chippewa, Huron, and Ottawa Indians 
living near the Straits of Mackinac, 
manv o f them fugitives from the 
powerful Iroquois. The advantages of 
the location were many. It was a 
strategic point in the water routes l ink
ing Lakes Michigan and Huron, and 
the waters around Mackinac Island 
abounded in fish. r-ather Claude Dab
Ion described it in 1670: "This spot is 
the most no ted in all these regions for 
its abundance of fish . . . . In fact, be
sides the fish common to all the other 
Nations, as the herring, carp, p ike, gol
den fish, whitefish, and sturgeon, there 
are here found three kinds of trout: 
one, the common kind; the second, 
larger, being three feet in length and 
one in w idth; and the third, mon
strous, for no orher word 
expresses it." 

The straits had special strategic im
pnnance for the r:rench and the Brit
ish in their pursuit of empire and the 
fur trade. The struggle to control the 
straits led tn conllicts bet\veen them 
and later between the Br itish and the 
Americans. At the straits the French 
built r·wo fo rrs ancl the British one. 
Once under U.S. management, Mack
inac Island served again as a major 
rendezvous :ind transshipment point 
f'nr fur traders. 

Jean Nicollet passed through the 
straits in 1634. La Salle's Griffon sailed 
irs waters in J679. For centuries boats 
p lied the straits bct\veen Mackinac Is
land nml the Upper and lower penin
sulas. The Mackinac Bridge opened in 
I 9'i7, ushering in a new era of auto
mobile traff ic for the Upper Peninsula. 
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With increased tourism, the work of 
historic preservation at St. lgnac<.:, 
Mackinaw City, and l\ilackinac Island 
took on new urgency. Touay visitors to 
the straits wi ll find a wealth of living 
history to help them recall the Indians. 
the explorers, the missionaries, the fur 
traders. the voyageun,, the soldiers, 
the lumbermen, and the lishermen 
whose l ives ,vere so close!\' tied to the 
,vaters of Michilimackinac. 

\Xthar are the or igin and meaning of 
the name Mackinac? l\1lany explanations 
have been offered over the centur ies. 
Early French records speak of the " isle 
of Missi limackinac," where an Indian 
tribe with thar name lived. Cadillac 
said that it meant '' island o f the tor
roise. '' One authority on Indian lan
guages suggested that it meant "big 
turtle clan.·· An eighteenth-century 
French writer traced the name to an 
Indian belief that a supernatural friend 
lived there. Other explanations relate 
to physical features: the island's arch 
rock, the con ical rock formations on 
the island and near St. Ignace, and the 
deep land crevice near St:. Ignace. 
Whatever their origin and meaning, 
Michilimackinac and Mackinac are 
both pronounced as though the "ac" 
ending were spelled "aw." 

111. St. Ignace 
Hy US-2 and I-75 

Father Jacques Marquette founded the 
sett lement at St. Ignace in 1671 when 
he arrived with a group of Huron In
dians. He named his mission St. 
Ignace de Mich ilimackinac in honor of 
St. Ignatius of Loyola, fo under of the 
Jesuit order. This remarkable Jesuit 
missionary-explorer spent only two 

Tbe Marquelle A1femorial-£1 simple, modest, and beaut{(ul structure--0verlooli'S 
tbe Straits of Mackinac. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

years ar the mission. In 1673 he de
parted w ith Louis Jolliet for the 
famous journey clown the Mississippi. 
Marquene diecl on the return journey, 
bur the work of the mission continued 
unti l 1705. 

Meanwhile, in 1677 the Jesuits 
erected a second chapel near St. 
Ignace, named for St. Francis Borgia 
and intended to serve the Ottawa. La
ter, in the 1680s, the French built at Sr. 
Ignace the first o f their rwo forts in 
the straits area, Fort cle Buade, de
signed as a fur -trading post ancl a pro
tective outpost for the water route bc
t,\'een Lake Superior and Montreal. 
The fo rt became an important gov
ernmental and civil center. In the 
1690s a sizable French and Indian set
tlement centered here. The French ,·il
lage contained 60 houses. the mission, 
and an Indian population of 7,000. 

Its importance faded rapidly as the 
French scheme of fu r trade and de
fense changed. The change had some
thing to do w ith frictions at St. Ignace. 
The rrench commandant at Fort de 
Buacle, Anto ine de la Mothe Cadillac, 
quarreled w ith the Jesuits, who wanted 
military posts and fur traders removed 
from the western coumry. Jesuil objec
tions, coupled w ith a slump in fur 
prices in the late sevente<.:nrh centurv, 
led the crown ro curtai l the trade. 

Cadillac countered by pleading for 
the establishment of a strong fort :it 

Detroit that could become the center 
of French influence. His ,,·ish was 
granted. The garrison left 1-'on de 
Buade in ·1698, and Detroit was 
founded in 1701. Mam· o f the Indians 
accepted Cadi llac·s invitation to come 
to Detroit. Most o f the fur traders de
parted. The Jesuits burned the mission 



Inside tbe Marquette Memorial, looking up. P/:Joto by Margaret Bogue. 

in 1706 and left. When the French 
reestablished a fort at 1he straits in 
17 I 5. they built Fon Michilirnackinac 
on the lower pen insula. 

St. Ignace did not develop substan
tially again until the late nineteenth 
centUl)'. Lumbering and iron making 
assumed temporary importance, but 
fishing remained important for a long 
time. In 1882 St. Ignace became the 
county seat. The town survived the de
cline of lumbering and grew, first as a 
pure of entry for the Upper Peninsula 
and then, in the late nineteenth cen
tury, as a tourist center. Since 1957, 
w ith the completion of the bridge, its 
tourism industry has greatly expanded. 
The 1980 population was 2,632. 

St. Ignace Sites of Interest 

(1) Father Marquette Memorial 
off· Hy US-2 on tbe west side of town 
This beautifu l memorial park has been 
established w ith money appropriated 
by Congress and the state of Michigan. 
The memorial is only partial ly com
pleted. The fin ished portion is a con
temporary open structure that contains 
a bronze plaque mounted on stone 
outlining the main facts of Marquette's 
li fe. A fine museum portrays Mar
quette's missionary labors in New 
France and broadly interprets Indian 
life and the environment. A 16-minute 
film shown in the museum auditorium 
depicts the final months o f Marquette's 
mission work. The park, operated by 
the state of Michigan, overlooks the 
straits and the Mackinac Bridge. Open 
daily, May 15- Labor Day, 9:00 A.M.-

5:30 r.M. Free. 
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(2) Michilimackinac Historical 
Society Museum 
Spring Street bet.ween North St.ate and 
Cburc/:J Streets 
Housed in the former Michigan Bell 
Telephone Builc.ling, this museum has 
well-orgainized and attractively dis
played artifacts relating to the history 
of St. Ignace. Permanent exhibits deal 
with lumbering, commercial fishing, 
the build ing of the Mackinac Bridge, 
the geology of the straits, and many 
other subjects. Open daily, May 15-
Labor Day, 9:00 A.M.- 5:00 P.M. Free. 

(3) Old Mission Church• 
Marquette Park at North State and 
Nortb Marquetle streets (Hy /. 75) 
Located very close to what is believed 
to be the site of the Marquette mission 
of 1671, this structure was built in 
1837 at Moran Bay. Used for services 
until 1904, it was later moved to Mar
quette Park and now serves as a 
museum. Its collections contain some 
materials relating to mission activity 
and a miscellaneous collection of 
nineteemh-centu1y arti facts. Open 
dai ly, May 15-Labor Day, 
9:00 A.M.-5:00 l'.M. Free. 

( 4) Father Marquette Statue 
Marquette Park, at North State and 
Nortb Marquette streets, (Hy 1-75) 
Beside the Mission Church stands a 
statue of Father Marquette, erected in 
1954. 

(5) Marquette Grave 
Marquette Park, at North State and 
Nortb Marquette streets (Hy /. 75) 
At t.he north side of the Mission 
Church stands a monument marking 
what many believe to be the second 
burial place of the remains of Father 
Marquette. Marquette died in 1675 on 
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his return journey from Illinois coun
try and was buried somewhere on the 
eastern shore of Lake Michigan, prob
ably near Ludington. Father Pierre 
Fran~ois xavier de Charlevoix, writing 
in 1721, states that a year after Mar
quette's death, one of his companions 
returned to the burial site and brought 
the remains to St. Ignace, where they 
were buried under the chapel altar in 
1677. A grave believed to be Mar
quette's was discovered in 1877. The 
citizens of St. Ignace in 1882 erected 
this monument on the place where 
the remains were found. The chains 
around the monument represent the 
walls of the original mission chapel. 
Some of the bone fragments from the 
1877 excavation were given to the 
Jesuits when they founded Marquette 
University in Milwaukee. 

( 6) Archaeological Site 
Mission Church area, North State Street 
In the summer of 1983, the St. Ignace 
Downtown Development Association 
funded a dig in cooperation with the 
Department of Anthropology at Michi
gan State University. The goal is to 
learn about the Huron and Ottawa In
dian sites associated with the Mar
quette mission. The team discovered 
evidence of Huron refuse pits, a long 
house, and a palisade during the first 
summer's work. 

(7) Fort de Buade Museum 
335 North State Street 
Here are fine collections of Indian 
beadwork, guns, relics of the French 
and British periods, and paintings of 
Great Lakes Indians. Open daily, mid
May-mid-October, 9:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M. 

Free. 

(8) Walk-Drive Tour of St. Ignace 
The St. Ignace Area Chamber of Com
merce, located on the State Street wa
ter front, offers a walk-drive tour 
pamphlet and map to help visitors find 
many points of historical interest. Use 
this as a guide to the outdoor displays 
in the city parks, which include boats 
and artifacts of early sailing history. 

(9) Ferry to Mackinac Island 
North State Street 
Three companies-Arnold Transit, Star 
Line Boats, and Shepler's Mackinac Is
land Ferry-run ferries to Mackinac Is
land, with scheduled service from May 
through December. 

112. Straits State Park 
from Hy US-2 (CHPS) 

This beautiful wooded park on a high 
bluff overlooking Mackinac Bridge is 
divided into two parts. The Father 
Marquette unit contains a memorial to 
the missionary (site 111, no. [l]). The 
other unit, located east of the bridge, 
contains park headquarters, two camp
ing areas, and a fine beach. $ 

113. Mackinac Island 
accessible by ferry from St. 
Ignace or Mackinaw City 

The island has a very long history, be
ginning with the ancient Indians who 
lived there and used it as a burial 
ground. The Jesuit missionary Claude 
Dablon wintered on the island in 
1670-1671. Father Jacques Marquette 
also visited the island before deciding 

to establish his mission on the main
land. 

The island became a key fortifica
tion for the British in 1780-1781 when 
they moved there from Fort Michili
mackinac on the southern side of the 
Straits of Mackinac, believing that the 
new location would be more defensi
ble against American revolutionary 
attack. Stone-walled Fort Mackinac 
stood on the hill overlooking the har
bor, out of range of bombardment 
from American ships and in a position 
to rain heavy cannon fire on enemy 
vessels that dared to enter the harbor. 

Although the 1783 treaty of peace 
awarded the island to the United 
States, the British continued to occupy 
this post until the summer of 1796. 
Below the fort grew a village of British 
fur traders and Indians, for Mackinac 
Island served as a supply depot and a 
great rendezvous point in the fur 
trade. When the United States took 
control, it established a government 
fur trade warehouse. 

Early in the War of 1812, a small 
party of British regulars, bolstered by 
voyageurs and Indian allies, captured 
Fort Mackinac. The Americans did not 
succeed in recapturing the fort, but it 
was .surrendered to them at the end of 
the war. 

After 1815 John Jacob Astor's Amer
ican Fur Company made Mackinac Is
land the headquarters for its Great 
Lakes fur-trading business. By 1830, as 
the trade dwindled, Mackinac Island 
had already begun to attract tourists. 
Its natural beauty made it a popular 
summering place throughout the 
nineteenth century. In 1887 the Grand 
Rapids and Indiana Railroad, the 
Michigan Central Railroad, and the De
troit and Cleveland Navigation Com
pany built the Grand Hotel, reputedly 



the \YOrlc! 's largest summer hotel. 
The desire to conserve the island's 

natural beauty for future generations 
led the federal governmenr in 1875 to 
withdraw the public lands on ;\lack
inac Island from sale and make it a 
national park. In 1895 both the park 
and the fort were turned over to the 
state of Michigan. ror decades the 
;\lackinac Island State Park Commis
sion had a very d ifficult time securing 
enough stare money to do necessarv 
repairs, let alone resrorarion \VOrk. 

Al l this changed in the 1950s. With 
increased tourism, the opening of the 
Mackinac Bridge, and the example of 
the successfu l restoration of two sites 
on the island bv private organizations, 
the Park Commission renewed its 
sear ch for funds. A revenue bond 
issue proved to be d1e key to restora
tion and development of an interpre
tive historical program. Now, more 
than two decades later, the results of 
the Park Commission's work at both 
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Fort Mackinac and Fort Michi limack
inac offer visitors a fine visual under
standing of the histo,y of the strategic 
straits. 

Mackinac Island 
Sites of Interest 

The l'vlackinac Island State Park Com
mission has prepared an inexpensive 
book, Historic Guidebook: ,1/ackinac 
!sla11d, available ar the Visitor Cemer. 
It contains descript ions o f rhe island's 
many sites of interest, 51 in all, both 
histor ical and natural. The book also 
suggests a number of walking and 
bicvcl ing tours. 

(1) State Park Visitor Center 
0 11 I l11ro11 Street 11ear hoat docJ..,,s 
Th is is the best place ro begin a visit 
to the island. Displays and printed 
mater ials give a good idea of the many 
points of historical interest. Here tick-
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Mackinac !sla11d in 78 13. A prin t 
drawn by t<icbard Dillon, }1-., engraved 
by Thomas Nall, and inscribed to tbe 
"Governor General and Commander 
in Cbief of all bis Majesty 's Forces in 
British America." Courtesy McCord 
M11seu111, McGill Un iversity, Montreal. 
173954 

ets are sold for admission to all state
park owned ·ites. If you are planning 
on visiting both the island and Fon 
ivlichi limackinac, a single ticket at a re
duced rate is available. No auto
mobiles are al lowed on the island. 
I Iorse-drawn carriages and bicycles 
arc available. 

(2) Marquette Park 
belou, tbe f ort 0 11 f-luron Street 
Formerh· the locat ion of rhe fort gar
dens and stables. Marquette Park, 
established in 1904, commemorates 
the work of Father Marquette (see site 
11 1 ). The statue of Marquette in the 
center o f the park was decl icatecl in 
1909. 

(3) Bark Chapel 
Fort Street 
This reconstructed bark chapel com
memorates the work of the seven
teenth-century Jesuit missionaries. It is 
probably much like the one Father 
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Fort Mackinac, Nortb Blockbouse built 
in 1798. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

Claude Dablon built on the island 
when he wintered here in 1670-71. 
Displays inside show Dablon minister
ing Lo two Indians. 

( 4) Fort Mackinac 
Of the 15 structllres at the fort, the 
stone ramparts, the south sally port, 
and the officers' stone quarters are 
part of the original fort, dating from 
the 1780s. The other buildings, incluJ
ing Lhe commissary, post headquarters, 
quartermaster's storehouse, soldiers' 
barracks, schoolhouse, blockhouses, 
commandant's house, hospital, o fficers' 
wooden quarters, guardhouse, bath
house, and north sally port, elate from 
the I790s LO I 885. 

The buildings include interpretive 
museum displays explaining the his
to1y of the area and the fort. The main 
museum is in the soldiers' barracks. 

The officers stone quarters contains 
the Fort Tea Room, where you may siI 
at tables on the piazza, have refresh
mems, and look out over the harbor 
below busy with pleasure craft and 
ferry boats. Costumed soldiers and 
demonstrations of cannon and musket 
firing give the flavor of life at the fort. 
Open daily, mid-May-mid-June and af
ter Labor Day to October 14, 10:00 
A.M.-4:00 P.M.; June 15-Labor Day, 9:00 
A.M.-6:00 l'.M. $ 

(5) Beaumont Memorial 
Market Street 
In 1954 the Michigan State Medical 
Society completed the Beaumont 
Memorial. lt is in the reconstructed 
American Fur Company store. Displays 
commemorate the work on the diges
tive system done by Dr. William 
Beaumont, fort surgeon. For a discus
sion of Dr. Beaumont's work (see p. 
33). Open daily, May 30-Labor Day, 
11 :00 /\,M.-5:00 P.M. 

(6) ::.gency House and 
Astor Warehouse 
Market Street 
These two buildings are the remaining 
o riginal buildings of John Jacob Astor 's 
American Fur Trading Company. Fol
lowing the decline of the fur trade, the 
Agency House, the fur warehouse, and 
a clerk's quarters were combined into 
one structure to form a hotel known 
as the Astor House. The connective 
structure has since been torn away. 
Agency House, also known as Stuart 
House, was built in 1817 to house the 
company agents, Robert Stuart and 
Ramsey Crooks, and their clerks. 
Operated by the city as a museum, it 
contains displays on the fur trade and 
nineteenth-century home furnishings. 
Open Mother 's Day-October, Monday-

Saturday, 9:00 A.~1.-5:00 H t. ; Sunday. 
] ] :00 A.,\t.-5:00 P.~I. $ 

(7) County Courthouse 
Market Street 
This structure, now the ciry hall. 
served as the 1\ilackinac C:ountv Coun
house from ] 839 to 1882. In the l:111cr 
year, SI. Ignace became 1he county 
Seal. 

(8) Biddle House 
Market Street 
13iddle House is probablv the oldest 
house on the island. Portions or it t.latc 
from the l 780s. During the I820s it 
was 1he home of EchYard Biddle. :1 rur 
trader. In 1959 the Michigan Society of 
Architects and Michigan builders spent 
$75,000 rcsroring this Quebec rural 
s1ylc house. The frame, lillcr logs, in
terior trim. living room mantle, and 
some of rhe window glass are original. 

(9) Benjamin Blacksmith Shop 
Market Street 
The Mackinac Island State Park Com
mission has built a replica of the Ben
jamin blacksmith shop that houses the 
cools and equipment of the original. 
for 80 years the shop was an active 
business. It is open for inspection dur
ing rhe summer months. 

(10) Grand Hotel 
Wiest Bluff Road 
13uilt in 1887, the Grand I lotel is one: 
o f the few monumenral resort struc
tures in the Great Lakes area that sur
vived the era of the lake excursion 
boats. Built o f white pine. rhc hotel 
has a pillared porch over 800 feet in 
length. It stands as a memorial Lo the 
gracious living of rhe 1890s and the 
earlv decaJes of the twentieth ce11Iurt 



(11) Governor's Mansion 
Fort Street 
In 19,,=; the state of t- lichigan pur
chased th is Victor ian summer home 
( built in J 90 I ) l<Jr the official summer 
residence of the governor. Michigan 
governors h:1vc spent the summer 
months on t'vlackinac Island since 1888. 

(12) Indian Dorn1itory 
N11ro11 Street 
The Treaty of \'l ashington of 1836. 
\\'hereb~· the ChippC\\'a and Orta\\':1 
ceded tht'ir claims to vast porrions of 
the 1\ lichigan lo\\'er and Upper penin
sulas 10 the United Stares. pro,·ided for 
the construction of a dormitory for In
dians visiting Fon Mackinac. Henry I{. 
Schoolcraft, a principal author of the 
treaty and noted American Indian 
;1gent ( he worked among the Chip
pewa), ucsigned the structure. For a 
decade it served as an Indian dormi
torv and then as a customs house and 
school. The t- lackinac Island State Park 
Commission purchased and restored 
the building in 1966. 

(13) Mission Church 
N11ro11 Street 
The congregation of l{ev. William M. 

Ferry, a Presbyterian missionary, built 
this structure in 1829 and 1830 to 
complement rhe activices of the nearby 
Ind ian mission. This structure, along 
with the bark chapel (no. [3]) and St. 
Anne's Church ( no. [14)). reflect the 
efforts of the Christian churches co 
make lndian corn·ercs. It is 110\\' a non
demoninational chapel. Visitors are 
welcome dail~'. June 15-Labor Oa,·. 
11 :00 A.~1.-4 :00 l'.,\ I. 

(14) St. Anne's Church 
I Juran Street 
A beautiful and more imposing struc-
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Mackinac Bridge spanning t/Je Straits viewed from Fort Micbilimackinac. 
Photo l~v Allan Bogue. 

1un: just :1 liule ,vav clown the s1ree1, 
St. Anne's. was constructed in the 
1870s to se1ve the island's Cathol ic 
popu lation. This structure replaced 
Oki St. Anne's ~lission Church, moved 
here across the straits from Fort t- lichi
l imackinac in the 1780s. 

(15) Fort Holmes 
Fort /-lo /mes Road 
At the island's highest po int, the Brit
ish built a fort in 1814 to help d1em 
repulse the expected American attack. 
They named it Fort George. The Amer
icans did not succeed in capturing the 
island in 1814, thanks, at least in part, 
to this new fortification. After Mackinac 
Island was returned to the United 
Scates in 1815, the post was renamed 
Fo rt Holmes, but was not garrisoned. 
The blockhouse at the site today is a 
replica of the original. 

114. Mackinac Bridge, 
St. Ignace to Mackinaw 
City 
Hy 1-75 

The people of Michigan had long 
wanted a bridge across the Straits of 
Mackinac to join the Upper and lower 
peninsulas for automobile traffic. Fer
r ies could not adequately accommo
date summer traffic. Engineers 
doubted the possibility of building a 
structure strong enough to withstand 
the terrible storms and high ,vincls 
that accompany w inter at the straits. 
Da,·id B. Steinman, however. after con
ducting extensive tests, became con
vinced that a safe bridge was possible 
and thar he could build it. Despite rhe 
dire predictions of others, the bridge 
opened to traffic in November 1957. 
Dedication ceremonies, put off umil 
better weather, were held in June 
1958. 
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Mr. Steinman described his creation 
as "a symphony in steel and stone, a 
poem stretched across the Straits.'' The 
symmetry of the three bridge spans 
and the soaring towers is indeed ,mis
tic. The spans and cables are painted 
foliage green and the towers ivon·. 
Lights orig inally hung along the cables 
co permit night construction were 
allowed to remain hccause many 
admired the effect, resembl ing pearls 
on a necklace. Al though Steinman de
signed 400 bridges in all parts of the 
world, he considered the Mackinac 
Bridge the culmination of his career. 
f-l e died a few years after its comple
tion. On Labor Day each year, two 
lanes of the bridge are closed 10 traffic 
and opened to peclestrbns, who walk 
across the bridge 148 feet ahov<.: the 
water to obtain an unforgeuable view 
in all directions. As many as 25,000 
persons have pan icipated in the 
annual " Br.idgc Walk. '' 

115. Mackinaw City 
Hy 1-75 

The early hist0ry of Mackinaw Citv re
volves around the Fon Michilimack
inac, built here about 1715 by the 
French. The French decision to refor
tify the Straits of 1\llackinac came after a 
period when no French sold iers occu
pied this strategic location. Fon de 
Buade at St. Ignace h:1cl been evacu
ated in 1698 (sec site 1 J l ). The 
French in J 7 J 5 faced a very real I3rit
ish threat to their empire and fur 
trade. Two years before they had given 
up all claim to the I ludson Bay area. 
Tn preserve their deteriorating posi
tion, rhe French rn.:eded 10 build 
strategic forrilicarions, 10 \VO() J nclian 

Palisade and water gate entrance ro restored Fort Michilimackinac. 
Photo by Jl!Iargaret Bogue. 

allies, and to chasten rebellious tribes. 
Fort ,'vlichil imackinac was pan of this 

larger plan. It became a center for th<.: 
French Fur trade and a launching point 
for expeditions against the rebel lious 
Sauk and Fox trihes. In 1755 an Ind ian 
war party assembled here under the 
leadership of Charles Langlade 10 par
ticipate in the defeat of British General 
Braclclock. f3raclclock had been sent 10 

capture Fort Duquesne, the French 
outpost near present-day Piusburgh. 
This was an early incident in rhe 
French and Indian War, which con
cluded with France's loss of its North 
American possessions. 

ln 1761 Fort Michilimackinac be
came a British fort. The former Indian 
allies o f the French, rejecting British 
allegiance, rose up in rebellion under 
the leadership of Pontiac in 1763. 
Heartened by Pontiac's success at De-

rro it. but acting on their own. Jndians 
managed to seize Fon i\Iichilirnackinac 
under dr:1rnatic circumstances. In .lune 
1763 :t group of Chippen·a pl;.l\'ed la
crosse outside the fon \\·hile British 
soldiers relaxed ancl watched. Suc.1-
clenl~' the Indians rushed the open 
gates and either killed or captured 
most of the occupants. The British did 
not reoccupy the fort for a year. 

Between 1766 and 1768 Major 
l{obert Rogers, the most famous com
mandant of the fort, assumed control 
of affairs and from here launched an 
expedition to I-ind the long-sought 
northwest passage ro the Pacific. Wi th 
the coming of the American Revolu
tion , Fort Michilimackinac served as a 
launch ing place fo r Jnclian war parties 
against American outposts in the west. 
Concluding that the fort would be dif
ficult to defend against American 



attack, the Briti ·h built Fon Mackinac 
on Mackinac Island in 1780-1781, us
i.ng some of rJ1e materials from the 
mainland site for the new fortincacion 
(see site 113). 

To a considerable extent the for
tunes nf i\llackinaw Ciry (population 
820) are still hound up with the olcl 
fort. In 1959 the Mackinac Island Stare 
Park Commission began a reconstruc
tion of it. 11ui il almost entirely of 
wood and the v ict im of rot ancl fire, 
the original ,q rncture had long since 
disappeared. Eugene T. Petersen, 
directo r of the Park Commission, te lls 
us: ··only a bad ly deterio rated stock
ade \Yall put up in 1936 and a bronze 
plaque "'ere \·isihle reminders of the 
days of Fon Michilimackinac. ·· To com
plete the reconstruction, knowledge of 
the original fort was csscnti,d. Re
search in historical :1rchives in Canada, 
the United States, and Europe revealed 
the necessary information. Archaeolo
gists working m the site unearthed 
much mater i,11 confirming the written 
record ancl adding to formally re
corded knowledge. Reconstruction was 
well under way by the mid-1960s. With 
restoration came hundreds of thou
sands of visito rs annual ly to capture a 
sense of the l ives of the eighteenth
century soldiers, traders, priests, voya
geurs, and Indians w ho frequented 
r:on Michilimackinac. 

Fort Michilimackinac 
Historic Park 
Q[f Hy 1-75 

(I) Fort Michllimackinac 
The visitors· orientation center , where 
tickets arc available, contains a wide 
variety of literature for sale and dis
plays that put the history o f Fons 

1'vlichili111ackinac and Mackinac in his
to rical context. The restored fon com
plex includes the stockaclc :ind hlock 
houses, \Yater and land g:nes. the com
manding officer 's house, soldiers· bar
racks, rhe guardhouse, the king's store
house. British and French traders' 
houses, SI. Anne's Church, the p riest·s 
house, a blacksmith shop, and the 
powder magazine. Modern museum 
d isplays, period furnishings, costumed 
mannequins, l ive demonstrations of 
weapons, costumed guides, and a 
sound and light program in the 
church enhance the forr's l iving his
tory. Outside the stockade near the 
land gate stands an exhibit of eigh
teenth-centur~· devices for military 
pun ishment. Summer visitors can vie\v 
the continuing archaeological work. 
Open dail~r m id-May- mid-June :mcl 
after Labor Da~• to October J •• 9:00 
A.,,t.-5:00 11.~1. ; June 15-Labor Day, 
9:00 ,\.i\ t.-7:00 l'.,\I. $ 

(2) Macl<lnac Marine Park 
This marine p:1rk f(,rms the second 
component of the I listoric Park. It is 
accessible from the visito rs' o rienta
tion center. Opened in 1972, the park 
inclucles Oki Mack inac Po int Light
house,* which contains :1 fine maritime 
m useum, an aquarium, the Shay steam 
yacht (sec site 1 ·19, no. [31), the LaWay 
schooner, a birchbark canoe, and ex
amples of Mackinaw hoats. 

The Mari ne Park's Biccrncnnial proj
ect was reconstruction of the \\1el
co111e. Owned b~· John A~kin. a British 
trader , the ship was t:1ken O\'er by the 
British Navy in 1779 and used to carry 
parts of Fon Michi limack inac 10 1\llack
inac lslancl fo r use in build ing Fon 
Mackinac. The boat sank in a storm in 
]781. The reconstructccl W'elcome was 
launched 1\fay 30, 19H0, and is open to 

Old Mill Creeli State I h,toric Park • 287 

The Welcome at ancbor at tbe Mack
in.aw City docks. P/Joto by Margaret 
Bogue. 

the public. It is anchored nl'.ar the 
fe rry clock in Mackinaw City. $ 

(3) Ferry Service to 
Mackinac Island 
At the Mackinaw City docks, several 
transport companies offer ferry serv ice 
to Mackinac Island with scheduled de
partures from May through December. 

116. Old Mill Creek 
State Historic Park 
Hy US-23 

The Straits of Mackinac·s newest his
to ric attraction, Old Mill Creek Stme 
H istor ic Park, opened June 15, 1984. A 
1790 working water powered sawmill, 
a m ill clam, a museum, :111 interpretive 
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77Je Mill and mill stream. Courtesy Michigan Department of Natural Resources. 

program, and craft demonstrations in
troduce visitors to a little known 
dimension of the area's history during 
the years 1780-1820. After British au
thorities refused to authorize construc
tion of a sawmill, a private individual 
apparently built the original mill in 
1780 to supply British troops ,vith the 
sa,ved lumber essential to build Fon 
Mackinac on the Island. The mill con
tinued to operate after the Americans 
rook possession of the fort in 1796, 
supplying the military w ith essential 
building materials. Open daily, June 
15- Labor Day, 10:00 A.M.-6:00 P.M. $ 

117. Wilderness 
State Park 
11 miles west of Mackinaw City, 
Hy US-31, o r follow exit signs 
from I-75 at Mackinaw City 
(BCFHPS) 

Located on the Straits of Mackinac, Lhis 
7,000-acre park offers visilors great 
natural beauty. Wilderness State Park, 
created from tax-del inquent cutover 
land, is a tribute to rhe ideal of con
servation and the healing power of na
ture. 

Evergreen forests, a wildl ife refuge.:, 
natural beaches, and miles o f rocky 
shoreline on Waugoshance Point and 
Waugoshance Jslancl make the name 
"wilderness" appropriate. The park 

Wbite-tailed deer. A \Visconsin Co11-
sen 1ation Department Pboto. Courtesy 
State Historical Society al Wisconsi11. 
\'(IJ-Ji(X3)33659 

has a good representation of native 
Michigan orchids. Wildli fe includes 
white-tailed deer, beavers, otters. black 
bears, ruffed grouse, water fowl, and 
small-mouth bass. More than l 15 spe
cies o f birds have been sighted in the 
park, making it an excel lent place for 
bird watchers. The reel pine and hem
lock imerpretive nature trails are self
guicling. 

In addition to 210 campsites, camp
ing facilites include four rustic trail 
cab ins available year round. $ 

118. Cross Village 
County Road 66 from Hy US-31 
o r from L-75 (also accessible 
from Wilderness State Park) 

The Cross Village- Harbor Springs area 
was known 10 the French Jesuits as 



L'Arbre Croche, "crooked tree," 
named for a rail , crooked pine on the 
lake shore, a landmark for passing 
canoes. Steeped in Ottawa and Chip
pewa history, the area also had a long 
record of missionarv activity. Jesuits 
ministered to the Onawa Ind ians who 
1110,·ed 10 L'Arbre Croche from the vil
lagt: of St. Ignace in the 1740s. The 
principal Indian villages in the area 
were Cross Village, Miclcl le Village, 
Seven Mile Point, and Harbor Springs. 
A few fami lies settled at Petoskey. 
Father Samuel Mazzuchelli noted in 
his memoirs that five churches se1ved 
the L'Arbre Croche area in 1831. 

Father John B. Weikamp established 
the Society of St. Francis at Cross Vi l
lage in I 855. It operated a 2,000-acre 
farm, saw and grist mills, a convent, 
school, church, and cemetery. The 
convent was abandoned in l 896, and 
the build ings burned down JO years 
later. A cross stands on the b luff over
looking the lake, a rep lica of a cross 
placed here by Jesuit missionaries. 

By l 825 commercial fishermen 
fished the waters of the Cross Village
Arbre Croche coast, marketing their 
catch at Mackinac. The first permanent 
white serllers came t0 Cross Village in 
1840 and built a sawmill and cooper 
shop. A lumbering industry flourished 
here between 1880 and 1911, em
ploying as manv as 500 of the local In
dian residents. 

The view of Lake ivl ichigan from the 
steep bluff at Cross Village which rises 
I 00 feet above the lake, is very fine. 
On a clear clay three lighthouses are 
visible, Isle aux Galets, Gray's Reef, 
:111d White Shoals. 
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Ouawa Indian fami()I. Photo by Albert Greene Heath. 
Courtesy State Historical Society of Wisconsin. \VHi(H38)20 

119. Harbor Springs 
Hy M-131 

The road from Cross Village to Harbor 
Springs is an unusually beauti ful w ind
ing drive, much of it heavi ly wooclecl 
but permilling occasional glimpses of 
Lake Michigan. 

Harbor Springs has long been a 
place of human settlement. Indians 
lived in the beauti ful region long be
fore recorded historv. The French 
passed this way before l 700. Ouawa 
Indians relocating from the St. Ignace 
area in the eighteenth century settled 
nearby and al l along the Arbre Croche 
coast north to Cross Village. Many of 
their descendants remain. Mission
aries, fur traders, and fishermen fre
quented I larbnr Springs long before it 
developed into a town. 

Here the federal government i n 
1836 established a temporary Indian 
rese1vation that included a sizable pan 
of Emmet County. Not unti l the early 
1870s were all of d1e former reserva
tion lands offered for sale to the 
general publ ic. This sale, plus the con
struction of the Grand Rapids and In
diana Railroad as far as Pet0skey in 
1874, marked the begining of d1e 
lumbering era and of agricultural de
velopment in the Harbor Springs
Petoskey area. Rail connections be
tween Petoskey and Mackinaw City in 
1882 further spurred the logging in
dustry. Immigrants from f rench Can
ada, Germany, Ireland, and Poland 
came to work in the lumbering camps. 

By the 1920s the logging era was 
over, the mills closed, and workers de
parted. The heyday of lumbering left 
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in its wake srumps and slash, the tin
der for the forest fires that followed. 
The lumber companies sold what 
cutover lands they could for farming. 
Some of this land supported very pro
ductive fruit farms. Much of what was 
left reverted to the state for taxes and 
is now held a5 state forest. 

Currently much of Harbor Springs' 
prosperity comes from a large year
round resort and recreation business. 
Harbor Springs is a very exclusive 
summer resort area. The 1980 popula
Lion W:IS 1,567. 

In addition to the work of it inerant 
Jesuits in the eighteenth century, 
Catholic mission activity at Harbor 
Springs spans the nineteenth and 
r.vemieth centuries. Father Pierre 
Dejean is creclitecl with founding an 
Indian school here in 1829, but its ori 
gins may well.be somewhar earlier. 
Now known as the Holy Childhood of 
Jesus School, this mission to the 
Om1wa began w ith a log church. orig i
nally called St. Peter's, and a log 
school. Over its 155-year history, the 
.school has been both a boarding and 
a clay school. The initial enrollment of 
63 Indian boys and girls included 25 
hoarders. Tiley learned vocational 
skills, reading, writing, and arithmetic 
in French. 

Father Frederic Baraga began his re
markable missionarv labors here in 
1831. The Francisc-m Fathers and the 
School Si!',rers o f Notre Dame rook 
llVer th<: work in the 1880s :ind con
tinue it at the present time. 

f Joly Childhood of Jesus Cburcb, llar
hor Springs. Pboto by Margaret l3ogue. 

Harbor Springs 
Sites of Interest 

(1) Holy Childhood of Jesus 
Church and School 
\Vest Main Street 
The present structures of bnth church 
and school are a far cry from the orig
inal log buildings, but they se1ve the 
same purposes. The school 's current 
enrollment is about 50 day students 
and 50 boarding students, both Indian 
and non-Indian. 

(2) Chief Andrew J. 
Blackbird Museum• 
360 East Main Street 
Andrew J. Blackbird was an Ottawa In
dian scholar and author of several 
hooks on Indian language and 
legends. For some years he was the 
postmaster at Harbor Springs. The 

rvlichigan Indian Foundation purchased 
Blackbird's home, which served as the 
town's first post o ffice, and made it 
into a museum now operated by the 
city of Harbor Spr ings. The bulk of the 
collection consists of Ottawa artifacts. 
Open May 15-Septembcr 15, Ivlonday
Saturday, 10:00 ,u i.-5:00 P .. , 1. $ 

(3) The Hexagon* 
373 Main Street 
Built for Ephraim Shay, a local inven
ro r, this six-:-i idcd house now ::i dress 
shop, was Shay·s home from 1888 un
til his death in 19 16. The Hexagon was 
buil t with a centr:il core and six w ings 
extending from it. The ,valls are made 
o f pressed stee l sheets w ith a brick de
sign stamped on the exterior. The Ciry 
Fire Hall,* jusr across the street from 
the Hexagon. was or iginally the Shav 
workshop. 

Shm· is best known for the logging 
locomotive he patenteu in I 881 . It had 
great traction and could operate ,,·el l 
on tight cu rves. Manufactured in Lim:i. 
Ohio, the lncomotin::s ,,.1ere used by 
the thousands for mining and logging 
in many parts o f rhe world. 

Shay also invented a ~tee! boat and 
a hose can. When he found an arte
sian well on his prupcnv, he built the 
Harbor Springs waterworks to supply 
the who le village and a narrow-gauge 
railroad, the Hemlock Centra l, to can~• 
timber to be useu :is fuel in the water
works. Shay's gral'(.' in Lake View 
Cemeterv is marked by a meteorite 
found on his I !arbor Springs propenv. 

The Littk Traverse Regional Histor
ical Society at Petnskt:)' h:is a display 
on the Sh~ty logging loc(.)111otive (site 
123, no. I J j). The Mackinac ivlarine 
Park has the Shay steam ,·acht, Nm, 
built about 189 1 li)r the inventor·s per
sonal use (site 11 '1, no. 12 )). 



120. Crooked Lake 
County Road 68 east off 
Hy M-131 

A marker erected by the state of Michi
gan at the Oden State Fish Hatchery 
on Crooked Lake commemorates the 
now-extinct passenger pigeon. Passen
ger pigeons by the hundreds of 
Lhousands nested in Michigan during 
the nineteenth century. At Crooked 
Lake the 1878 nesting extended over a 
90 square mile area. 

Popularly regarded as pests, the pi
geons became a commercial food 
item. At Petoskey they were slaugh
tered, packed, and shipped to Chicago 
and other lakeports. Between 1875 
and 1880 two boats regularly plied the 
lake between Petoskey and Chicago 
carrying cages of passenger pigeons to 
supply shoot clubs throughout the 
.\lidwest. Indiscriminate slaughter of 
the birds made them extinct bv 1914. 

The Little Traverse Regional· Histor
ical Society at Petoskey has a display 
on the passenger pigeon (see site 123, 
no. [1 ]). 

121. Petoskey State Park 
Hy US-31, 4 miles northeast of 
Petoskey ( CFHPS) 

The most outstanding features of this 
300-acre park are the sand dunes and 
an excellent swimming beach on Little 
Traverse Bay. Of several hiking trails, 
the Old Baldy and Portage trails are 
the longest. $ 

122. Bay View• 
Hy US-31 

As you enter Bay View, the neat, well
kept Victorian houses that line 
Hy US-31 will catch the eye. So will 
the sign that reads, "Bay View Ai;socia
tion-A Historic Place on the National 
Register." Methodists founded the 
association in 1875 and made Bay 
View their summer campground. They 
received financial assistance from both 
the residents of Petoskey and the 
Grand Rapids and Indiana Railroad 
Company to buy the land on which 
Bay View is located. 

By the 1880s the association had 
graduated from tents into substantial 
cottages, built from Victorian carpen
ters' pattern books with liberal use of 
cupolas, towers, and gingerbread. 
"Cottages" hardly seems the appropri
ate term, for the houses are large, 
built to hold whole families gathered 
for the summer months. The archi
tecture here is similar to that of sum
mer resorts originating in the Chautau
qua movement. The Bay View Assem
bly, providing summer programs mod
eled after the Chautauqua program in 
New York, was the central focus of this 
Methodist settlement. Association pro
grams are conducted today under the 
auspices of Albion College, a Method
ist school. 

Later structures built between 1895 
and 1936 according to the plans of 
E. H. Meade are more formal than the 
original cottages, with sloping roofs, 
inset porches, and window pane de
signs. The architecture of both eras, 
recognized by the association for its 
historical value, has a good chance of 
surviving the changes that have come 
to so many communities. The associa
tion lots are leased, not owned; mem-
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bership is restricted; building or ren
ovation has to be approved by the 
association committee. 

The Bay View Association's summer 
programs include worship, special 
movies, and musical and theatrical 
events. The public is welcome to par
ticipate. The Bay View Historical 
Museum is open July-August 23, Tues
day and Thursday, 2:30-4:30 P.M. Free. 

123. Petoskey 
Hy US-131 and Hy US-31 

As is true of Harbor Springs, much of 
the early history of Petoskey revolves 
around the Ottawa and Chippewa 
Indians, missionaries, fur traders, 
and fishermen. The land on which 
Petoskey is located was part of a 
Chippewa-Ottawa Indian Reservation 
created by the federal government 
under the terms of an 1836 treaty with 
these tribes. Here both Protestant and 
Catholic missions labored to Christia
nize the Indians. In 1852 Andrew Por
ter, a Presbyterian missionary, estab
lished an Indian school that operated 
along with federally established re
servation schools for Indians. In 1871 
the Porter mission closed for lack of 
funds. In 1859 Father Frederic Baraga 
founded a Catholic Indian mission at 
Petoskey, the St. Francis Solanus Mis
sion. 

When the federal lands in the Peto
skey area were opened for purchase 
and settlement in the 1870s (see site 
119), the village of Petoskey took 
shape. It is named for Ignatius Pe-to
se-ga, a Chippewa who lived on the 
site and owned much of the land that 
is now part of the city. Railroad con
struction in the 1870s opened the area 
to homesteaders and lumbermen. For 



292 • Michigan 

This beaut(/ul statue depicting Father 
Frederic Baraga's founding of the mis
sion stands at the St. Francis So/anus 
Indian Mission church. Frederic Bar
aga was among the outstanding mis
sionaries to the Indians of the upper 
great lakes in the nineteenth cenuay. 
A memorial honoring his work, "The 
Shrine of the Snow Sboe Priest, " is lo
cated at L'Anse, Michigan. Photo by 
Margaret Bogue. 

about a half-century, lumbering was 
the major economic activity. Limestone 
quarrying on the the cliffs on the 
south side of Little Traverse 8ay was 
also an important industry in the late 
nineteenth century and remains so to· 

clay. This limestone, rich in fossils, is 
rhe source of Petoskey stones. The 
Petoskey stone is the Michigan state 
stone. 

Almost simultaneously w ith the be
ginnings o f lumbering, Petoskey estab
lished its reputation as an outsrnncling 
resort area. lts villagers were eager to 
assist the Bay View A~sociation in 
establishing a summer camp nearby. 
In 1882 the Western I lay Fever Asso-

ciation made Petoskey its headquar
ters, designating the village as ''the 
most favorable resort for hay fever suf
ferers. " Summer homes and resorts 
and winter recreation form a very sig
nificant pan of the town's present 
economy. The downtown gas-light 
shopping area includes a number o f 
fine, exclusive shops reminiscent of 
the best found in Miami Beach and 
Scottsdale, Arizona. 

Incorporated as a city in 1895, 
Petoskey became the county seat of 
Emmet Count-y in ] 902. The rom1 now 
serves as a d istribution and service 
center for the surrounding farm ing 
cornmunitv. Major products of its in-

dustries are limestone, tools, \Yire 
products, chrome plating, casting, and 
wood products. The Penn-Dixie plant 
made Portland cement, one of the 
city's mosr important products, for 
many years until it was closed in 1981. 
putting 200 ,rnrkers out of jobs. The 
1980 populacion was 6,097. 

Petoskey Sites of Interest 

(1) Little Traverse Regional 
Historical Society Museum• 
7 V?ate1.fron1 Park 
The museum is located in an 1892 
railroad passenger stat ion, which has 



been designated a National Historic 
Sire. The museum contains many fine 
exhibits, including one on Ernest 
I lemingway, who spent many sum
mers in Petoskey. There is a special 
d isplay honoring Bruce Catton, the 
1\merican Civil War historian, who was 
horn here. Other exhibits of special 
importance are the Pailthorp collec
Iion of quill and grass baskets made 
h~· local Indians and displays on the 
Shay locomotive and the passenger pi
geon. Open May 1-November, Mon
day-Saturday, 9:00 A.M.- 5:00 P.M. Dona
tion. 

(2) St. Francis Solanus 
Indian Mission• 
500 block of East Lake Street of/ Hy 
l 'S-31 
Believed to be the oldest building in 
Petoskey, the St. rrancis Solanus ln
t.l ian Mission expresses the concern of 
F:nher Frederic Baraga for the Indians. 
,\!though he assumed the duties of a 
bishop in 1853, he continued to 
closely supervise Indian mission work. 
The efforts of Cathol ics to open a mis
sion at Petoskey aroused the deter
mined opposition of Protestant mis
sionaries. Without Father Baraga's 
intervention to work out a compro
mise, St. Francis Solanus might never 
have been built. Constructed in 1859-
1860 and blessed by Father Baraga on 

July 23, 1860, the chapel was used for 
se1v ices unril 1896. Ir was repaired 
and rededicated in 1931. Adjacent to 
the mission is an Indian cemetery. 

(3) Underwater Park, Little 
Traverse Bay 
Marked o ff by buoys in the Petoskey 
harbor lies an underw ater skin divers' 
park. It contains a large cruci fix of 
marble and b lack walnut. 
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GreenskJ, Hill Mission stands in a heautijitlly wooded and peaceful setting. 
Pboto by Margaret Bogue. 

( 4) Ernest Hemingway 
Cottage (Windemere)• 
The Hemingw:tf cottage is located at 
Wal loon Lake near Petoskey, between 
the north shore of Walloon Lake and 
Lake Grove Road. It is not open to the 
public. 

124. Young State Park 
Hy US-131, Hy M-75, and County 
Road 56 from Petoskey 
(BCFHPS) 

Young State Park, beautifully located 
on Lake Charlevoix, is noted chielly 
for its fine beach. Covering nearly a 
square mile, rhe park has four mi les of 
hiking trails and 293 camp sites. S 

125. Greensky Hill 
Mission* 
County Road 56 off Hy US-31, 4 
miles east of Charlevo ix 

Although a little difficult to find, Lhe 
Greenst0, Hill i'vtission site is well 
worth visiting. When traveling south 
toward Charlevoix on Hy LJS-31 , turn 
left on Boyne City Road (County Road 
56), and then left on Old US-3 1. The 
Greensky Hi ll Misssion turnoff is 
p lainlv marked on Old US-31. On this 
quiet, wooded hilltop, Peter Greensky 
establ ished a Methodist mission to the 
Chippe,va Indians in the 1840s. The 
first mission church was buil t o f 
boughs and bark. In the l850s the Jn
d ians built the old log church thar is 
sti ll in use. 

Local legend sa~,s that Greensl-.1, Hill 
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served as the meeting place l<Jr Indian 
peoples from the Traverse area. Here, 
:.H one meeting, 30 Indi:111 chieC~ each 
planted a maple tree, promising to re
main at peace \\'ith the other tribes as 
long as the trees lived. The~, bent and 
tied each tree ,vith a basswood thong. 
The newly planted trees represent the 
trees of the original counci l circle. 

126. Charlevoix 
Hy US-31 

The bountiful fishing in Lake Michi
gan's waters near Pine River attracted 
Indians and whites ro the present site 
of Charlevo ix long liefore the town 
began. The first permanent white set
tlers came in the 1850s to begin f:trm
ing in the otherwise unbroken forests 
stretching along the lakesho rc from 
Pine River to Elk Rapids. Surveyors 
platted Charlevo ix in 1866. It is named 
in honor o f the French Jesuit explorer 
and hisrorian, Pierre Franc;ois Xavier 
de Charlevoix. 

For half a century Charlevoix grew 
and prospered from its abundant 
natural ,vealth of timber, lish, and 
limesrone. Although transportation 
problems mac.le the development of 
large-scale lumbering at Charlevoix 
slower than ir was in other areas of 
1\ll ichigan·s lower peninsula, by the 
mid 1880s it too was a sawdust city. 

Round Lake provided an excellent 
natural harbor, but its entrance from 
Lake Michigan was shallow ant.I nar
row. Two channels, one completed in 
1873 and another in 1882, mac.le the 
tmYn accessible to large lake craft. Im
provements in the latter ye:1r gave 
access from Round Lake to Lake Char-

Lumber scbooners in Round Lake. From tbe Collections of tbe Michigan 
State Arcbi11es, Department of State. 7 3063 

lcvoix as well. 1\ lumbering boom en
sued. The completion of a ra ilroad 
connection to Charlernix in 1892 
speeded the cut. Two other major in
dustries dependent upon plentiful tim
ber supplies developed near Charle
voix as well . One was an iron smelter 
:n l ronron on tht: south arm of Lake 
Charlernb;. \\'hich utilized localh
macle charcoal, iron ore from Michi
gan's Upper Peninsula, and local 
limestone. The Other was the produc
tion or l ime in kilns tired by charcoal. 
All of these industries depended upon 
cheap water transportation, provided 
by ships p lying Lake Michigan from 
sources of supply to market. 

l::ly 1915 the timber was gone and 
the town faced a difficult transition to 
other forms of economic activiry. Com
mercial fishing continued as an impor
tant industrv until well into the twen
tieth century. Since the onslaught of 

the sea lampre~'- the industry has been 
largch- replaced lw spo rt lishing. 

Tourism and the resort business 
ha,·e been a constant fe:uure of tilt: 
local economy since the J870s. A~ 
early as ·1874 and 1880, Charlevoix 
attracted two religious groups th:n 
established colon ies. Currently the 
lake environment's natural beaut\' 
attracts ciry dwellers in search of sum
mer homes and tourists in search uf 
recreation. 

A number of light industries hm·t: 
also been attracted to the tm,·n. In 
1979 they employed over 500 ,Yorkers. 
A sizable cement plam, i'vledusa Ce
ment Company, utilizes local lime
stone. Round Lake. as late as 1910 
crowded with ships to carry away 
lumber, pig iron, and fish, is no,Y 
crmvdecl w ith pleasure craft and fern· 
boats bound for Beaver !slant.I. In l 9H0 
the population was 3,296. 



Charlevoix Sites of Interest 

(1) Charlevoix Great Lakes 
fisheries Station 
< ;rn11t Street 
The Michigan Department of Natural 
lksources raises steelheacl. br0\'<11. 
rainbow, :md brook trout LO stock 
. \lichigan's lake with game fish. Adja
cent 10 th<.: fish hatchery is the water
way connecting Lake Michigan ancl 
l{ouncl Lake. The beach ar rhe fishing 
station is an excel lent place to observe 
1hc.: large lake boats corning and go ing 
from the cernem plant. The Fisheries 
Station is open to visitors Monday-Fri
day, 8:00 ,u1.-noon and 1:00-5:00 1>.~1. 

(2) Beaver Island Ferry 
At the main dock on Round Lake, visi
I< >rs may board the ferry for 13eaver 
Island. It operates daily from mitl~June 
through August and less frcqucrn J~, in 
,\1ay and from September tO 

December. ' 

127. Beaver Island 
(BCFHPS) 

Original ly occupied by mound
bu ilding Jndi~ms and later by Chip
pewa and Orta\va, visited by uoyage11rs 
and f'ur traders, Beaver Island has 
,crvcd as home and haven for 111:my 
thousands of years. The American Fur 
Company established a post here in 
183 1. Roats and ships caught in Lake 
/vlichigan's storms found safety in its 
h:1rbors. Steam-propelled vessels 
f<i uncl it a convenient fueling place. 
Fishermen, both Indian and white, 
earned their livelihood from th<: 
hournif1.il catches in the waters o f the 
Beaver Island group, o ften regarcl<:cl as 

Strang's residence on Beaver ls!ancl, a 
pen drawing. Courtesy State Historical 
Society of \Visconsin. \Vl·l i(X3)39603 

the finest fi shery on Lake Michigan. 
Perhaps the 111os1 famous episode in 

Beaver Island's histo ry arose from the 
establishment 1)f a Mormon colony in 
1847. Led lw J:mws J Strang, who had 
spl it off from the fol lowers of Brigham 
Young, a group nf Mormons seuled on 
Beaver Island, hoping Lo find iso lation 
from the mainstream of American soci
ety ancl tu builc.l a t<:mp le and fo und a 
kingdom on canh according to their 
belie[<;, In 18'50 Strang proclaimed 
himself king of his fo llowers. He was 
crO\rned in a paniall~· built tabernacle 
on the shores of Par:1dise Bay. 

The hisrory uf the Mormons at 
Beaver Bay Island and on the acljace111 
main land was brief' and stornw. For 
ideological and economic reasons, 
their nine-1·c:1r stay created friction 
wi th their neighbors. Mormon fisher
men compucc.l \\'ith a colony of Ir ish 
fishermen un Beaver Island. The Irish 
ancl the Mormons clashed over the li 
quor issue, and the Mormons· protec
tive attitude toward the Indians stood 
in sharp contrast with the hostili ty or 
other local settlers. Perhaps most gall
ing of all 10 the genti les, the lVlor111ons 
organized rhe llrigin:11 county govcrn
mem in the Charlevoix area, locating 
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the counrr seat at St. James on Beaver 
Island. 

This fact of political life led 10 the 
so-called 13attle of Pine Hiver in '1853. 
Trouble :.irose when Strang's fo llowers 
tried to summo n three gL:ntiles from 
the fish ing settlement at Pine River to 
appear in the island coun. The Mor
mons \\'ere routed . 

Frictions within the colony led two 
o f Strang·s fo llO\vers to murder him in 
1856. Shortly afterward, most of the 
Mormons were dr iven off Reaver ls
land by the mainlanders. Many of 
them moved to the western shore of 
Lake Michigan ancl seu lecl at Vorce. 
\\?iscunsin. Some remained in the 
Charlevoix area, downpla~·ing their re
ligious convictions. 

The Irish fishermen who had settled 
on the island continued 10 pursue 
prof'irable commercial lishing. At its 
peak, the Beaver Jslancl f-isher ics pro
duced tons of whitefish and trout 
annually for miclwcstcrn and eastern 
markets. Charlie Man in. son of an Ir
ish immigrant fishenm 1n, recalls that 
his father·s fishing business involved a 
steamboat, eight miles or staked nets. 
and a work crew of seven. O ne sum
mer their catch included six tons of 
whitefish and lake trout. While com
mercial fish ing has decl ined g reatl y, 
three commerci:1 I fishermen operated 
out of Sr. James, the isl:ind's main har
bor. in 1978. 

For :1 time lumbering became a ma
jo r commercial enterprise, attracting as 
many as 1,800 residents 10 the island. 
With its decline, tourism has become 
the main source of revenue. About 200 
people l ive on Beaver Island year 
round. lls population swells Lo over 
1,000 during rhe summer. 

Unlike Mackinac Island, 13eaver ls
I:md al lows cars. Visitors can bring 
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their cars on the ferry from Charlevoix 
or rent vehicles to drive the island 
roads. The ferry operates from May to 
December. There are resort facilities 
and plenty of opportunities for camp
ing, hiking, swimming, fishing, picnick
ing, and boating. About one-third of 
the island is designated as a state 
forest and hunting ground. 

Beaver Island 
Sites of Interest 

(1) Beaver Island 
Historical Museum 
This museum is located at St. James in 
the stone print shop* built by the Mor
mons in 1848. Here Strang published 
his newspaper, the Northern Islander, 
and also wrote Some Remarks on the 
Nautral History of Beaver Island. It 
was published by the Smithsonian In
stitution in 1853. The building houses 
a collection of artifacts reflecting the 
island's history. Open in the summer 
months.$ 

(2) Marine Museum 
Also at St. James, this museum has dis
plays illustrating the history of com
mercial fishing at Beaver Island. 

(3) American Fur Company 
Post Site 
This site, at St. James Bay, is identified 
by a historical marker. 

(4) Mormon Temple Site 
King's Highway 
The temple was burned when the 
Mormons were driven out of Beaver 
Island. This site is identified by a 
marker. 

(5) Feodar Protar's Cabin* 
and Grave 
Dr. Feodar Protar, a Russian political 
refugee, is said to have come upon 
Beaver Island by chance. In 1894 he 
landed on the island, liked the loca
tion, and made a cabin constructed in 
1858 his home. It is now open to visi
tors. For 30 years he served the 
medical needs of Beaver Islanders. He 
died in 1926. His imposing tomb, pro
vided by island fishermen, contains a 
bronze plaque that reads, "To our 
heaven-sent friend in need, Feodar 
Protar, who never failed us, in im
perishable gratitude, his people of 
Beaver Island." 

(6) Beaver Island Light• 
Located at the southern tip of the is
land, this lighthouse dates back to 
1851. A decade ago the 138-foot, red 
and white, horizontally banded 
skeleton tower was added. 

(7) St. James Harbor Light 
This white cylindrical tower, rising 38 
feet above the water, is also a historic 
lighthouse, readily viewable at St. 
James Harbor. It dates from 1856 and 
1870. 

128. Fisherman's Island 
State Park 
accessible from Hy US-31 
(CFHPS) 

A long stretch of natural, under
developed Lake Michigan beach is 
Fisherman's Island State Park's most 
out'itanding natural feature. In the 
park's 2,608 acres are 90 rustic camp
sites and ample opportunities to enjoy 
the natural environment. $ 

129. Elk Rapids 
Hy US-31 

Like Charlevoix (site 126) and Fayette 
(site 92), Elk Rapids achieved it'i 
greatest prosperity from lumbering 
and iron smelting. Lumbering began at 
Elk Rapids in 1853. The business part
nership that dominated the economic 
life of Antrim County for more than a 
half-century was formed in 1855 when 
Wirt Dexter and Henry Noble pur
chased the sawmill at Elk Rapids. The 
mill's strategic location at the mouth 
of the Elk River enabled its owners to 
control Lake Michigan's access for logs 
harvested along the lakes and streams 
of most of Antrim County. The Elk was 
the only river in the county that exited 
into Lake Michigan. What had already 
grown to be a very sizable logging and 
sawmilling business took on new 
dimensions when Dexter and Noble 
built an iron-smelting furnace at Elk 
Rapids in 1872. The furnace was 47 
feet high and 12 feet in diameter. Iron 
production began in 1873 and con
tinued into World War I, when timber 
supplies were exhausted. 

During the 1870s the furnace was 
among the nation's major producers of 
charcoal iron. Like the smelting opera
tions at Fayette and Charlevoix, the Elk 
Rapids furnace utilized local hardwood 
for charcoal, local limestone, and iron 
ore brought by lake freighters from 
Escanaba. Often as many as four ships 
loaded with ore would be in the har
bor at once. Later a chemical plant 
built south of the blast furnace con
verted the gas and acrid smoke from 
the charcoal kilns into wood alcohol 
and acetate of lime. 

0. F. Jordan, an outside entre
preneur, organized yet another local 
industry based on Elk Rapids' natural 



resources. The Elk Portland Cement 
Company was founded in 1899. The 
firm drained Pct0hego Lake and used 
its marl bed to make cement. When 
the marl \Vas exhausted in J 91 J. the 
plant ceased operations. 

By that dme all of Elk Rapids' origi
nal industries basecl on natural re
sources were living on borrowed time, 
for in a few years the timber was gone 
ancl the furnace and sawmil l had shut 
down. 

In its flush years Elk Rapids de
veloped as a company town, w ith a 
company flour mill and a company 
store where workers' credit was good. 
Life revolved around the Dexter and 
Noble Lumbering Company. Immi
grants and local Indians formed a 
large part of the labor force. Until 
1879 Elk Rapids was the county sem of 
Antrim County. 

Small now by comparison with the 
late nineteenth-century town, Elk 
Rapids has a popu lation of 1,504. Light 
industry, summer homes for cit'\' dwel
lers, resorts, and tourism are of major 
importance to its economic vitality. 

To the left of Hy US-31 lies the sec
tion of town where the iron company 
workers lived. To the right lies the 
business section, w ith the o ld resi
dences of the prosperous businessmen 
and professionals of the nineteenth 
centu1y and fine nineteenth-century 
Catholic, Presbyterian, Methodist, and 
Episcopal churches as well. Those in
terested in the town's past will find it 
worthwhile to drive around and see 
these. 

St. Paul's Episcopal Church is probably 
t/Je finest building architecturally in 
Elk Rapids. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

Elk Rapids Sites of Interest 

(1) Elk Rapids Iron Company 
Marker 
A Michigan Historic Site marker at 
the intersection of Hy US-31 and the 
main street into town marks the loca
tion o f the hearth of the Elk Rapids 
lron Company. 

(2) St. Paul's Episcopal Church 
This fine American Gothic structure, 
built in 1873, srancls at Spruce and 
Traverse Streets. This is the church 10 

which the Noble famil)' belonged. 

(3) Town Hall 
Located on Spruce Street near the 
pub lic library, the town hall, built of 
cream brick in 1883, has been re-
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stored by the Elk Rapids community 
and the local historical society. This 
was originally the Elk Rapids Opera 
House, \vhere summer stock com
panies offered a smorgasbord of 
entertainment in the late nineteenth 
century. 

( 4) Public Library 
Located off Main Street on an island 
near the boat dock and facing Lake 
Michigan, the public libra11' was once 
the home of the Noble family. 

130. Old Mission 
Peninsula 
Hy M-37 from Hy US-31 

Old Mission Peninsula stretches norrh 
from the southern shore of Grand 
Traverse Bay. dividing the bay into the 
East Arm and the West Arm. Grand 
Traverse Bay is the second-largest bav 
on Lake tvlichigan. Much smaller than 
Green Bay, Grand Traverse is approx
imately 13 miles across at its widest 
point and about 30 in length. The 
Frenchmen who named Little Traverse 
Bay at Petoskey and Big Traverse Bay 
were referring to the water crossing at 

their mouths. 
The drive from Traverse Ciry up the 

O le.I Mission Peninsula is extremely 
beautiful. Cherry orchards and 
vinevards lie on either side of the 
road. Fine old maples line much of Hy 
M-37. The deep blue waters of Grand 
Traverse Bay on sunny clays may be 
seen a good deal of the way to the 
I ighthouse (see no. [3 ]). 

(1) Old Mission Church 
Hy M-37 
The church, a replica of the original 
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bu ilt in 1839 by llev. Peter Dougherty, 
a Presbyterian who came from Mack
inac LO establish a mission to the In
dians, stands one mile south of the vil
lage of Old Mission. The mission, 
which served Chippewa and Ottawa, 
originally stood on the bay sho re and 
later was moved to th is site. The bell 
in the mission is the orig inal. Excel
lent d isplays i nside the structure ex
plain the history of the m ission and 
the beginnings of fruit o rchards here 
in the mid-nineteenth century. Free. 

(2) Old Mission House 
/-{)I /\11-37 
Old Mission House is located one-h:ilf 
mile north of the Old Mission Store 
and Post Office. The original structure, 
bui lt by Peter De>ugherry in 1842, stil l 
stands. 

(3) Old Mission Lighthouse 
/ -~)1 Jll-37 
The lighthouse, at the tip of Old J'vl is
sion Peninsula, was built in 1870. It is 
located on the ferry-fifth parallel , just 
midway between the equator and the 
North Pole. The lighthouse grounds 
offer picnicking and camping sites, a 
beautiful view of the lake, and a 
chance to enjoy the swans on the 
water. 

131. Traverse City 
State Park 
Hy US-31 (CPS) 

Located at the eastern edge of 
Traverse Ciry, this wooded park is a 
convenient camping location for those 
particularly interested in the city. Its 
39 acres are primarily devoted to 330 
campsites, a picnic and play area, and 

At work in the woods witb tealll and logging wbeels. From tbe Collections 
qf the Micbigcm State Ardn'i1es, Department qf Stale. 00302 

a beach on Grand Traverse Bay, ac
cessible from the campsi tes by a 
pedestrian overpass over Hy US-31. S 

132. Traverse City 
Hy US-31 

Like man~· of the towns on the western 
shore of Michigan's lower peninsula, 
Traverse City originated in the lumber
ing era. Settlement began there in the 
late 1840s. Soon the f-ine stands of 
while p ine.: and hard,voods in the 
Grand Traverse Bay-Boardman River 
region fell 10 axe ancl saw. 

The first three decades of Traverse 
Ciry's development arc intenvoven 
with the business of three Chicago 
lumber merchants: Pern· I lannah. 
Alben T. Lay, and _lames Morgan. 
These enterprising partners decided in 
1851 to buy a source o f supply for 
their Chicago yards. They puchasecl a 
sm:tll sawmill, built in 18·17 for Cap
tain Harry Boardman, and 200 acres of 
land at the site of rresem-day Traverse 
Ciry. 

Their choice of location for a 
lumbering business was extremely 
shrewd. The Traverse Ci ty sire, at the 
southern bend of Grand Traverse Bay 
and at the mouth of the Boardman 
River, was an excellent place for a 



mill. The r ich white pine log harvest 
of the the Boardman River watershed 
could be noated downriver to the mill 
~ite. The location also o ffered an ex
cel lent protected harbor to wh ich lake 
\·essels could bring supplies for the 
lumbering enterprise ancl from which 
they could carr~· ~l\ny lumber to Chi
cago. 

I lannah, Lay and Company, as the 
partnership came to be known, grew 
into an enormously successfu l lumber
ing business. AJbert Lay handled Chi
cago operations, ,vhile Perry I lannah 
decided in 1857 to live permanently at 
Traverse City and supervise lumber 
produclion. For more than 30 years, 
the company dominated rhe town. 
I Iannah is called the father of Traverse 
City. He is responsible for laying our 
the t0wn, took a prominent part in its 
development, and served as village 
president and as mayor. 

A5 l lannah, Lay and Company pros
pered, the partners added thousands 
of acres of timberland to their hold
ings. They diversified their business ro 
include general merchandising and 
banking at Traverse City as well. A5 the 
company's fortunes went, so went 
Traverse City. Jn the late 1880s the 
partners, probably realizing that the 
best of the timber had been cut, 
sold the lumbering business in the 
Traverse City area but continued in 
banking and general merchandising. 
Hannah, Lay and Company had har
vested over one billion board feet of 
lumber. 

Theirs was the largest, but by no 
means the onlv, mill business in the 
Grand Traverse area. B~1 1874 16 saw
mills operated in Grand Traverse 
County. The cut grew from an esti
mated 25 million feet in that year to 
about 250 million feet in ] 893, the 
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/-lame Facto,y, Traverse City, about 7 890. From the Collect ions 
of the ,\4icbigcm State Arcbil•e.\ Department of State. 10807 

peak year of the lumber boom. 
Traverse City developed as a typical 

lumbering town, with over 20 saloons, 
crowds of lumberjacks and sawmill 
workers of many nationalities, and 14 
churches striving to counteract the 
harsh and crude quality of life in a 
lumbering community. The mill hands 
generally bui lt their homes on the 
outer edges of town. The very success
ful businessmen, professionals, and 
civic leaders of the late nineteemh 
century cleveloped two elegant neigh
borhoods, Boardman and Centra l. 
Here they built spacious Vict0rian 
homes with beautiful woodwork and 
stained glass w indows, using a variety 
of styles: Italianate, Queen Anne, and 
Georgian Revival. 

The beginning of the encl of lum
bering was quite apparent by 1900. 
The last uf the Traverse City mills, the 

Hannah-Lay mil l , long since under 
d ifferent ownership, shut down in 
1914. One verv large local employer, 
the Oval Wood Dish Company, 
founded in the .1890s to util ize hard
woods, closed shop and moved away 
in 1916. /\n employer of 500 workers, 
the company had been important LO 

the rown ·s economic life. Other local 
industries dependent on wood, such 
as the sh ingle mill , also went out of 
business in the early twentieth cen
tury. The shock to the commun ity was 
very real. 

The transition from lumbering to 
other ways of making a living was 
alreadv under way. One major ele
ment in the change was the clevelop
ment of successful agriculture in the 
cutover. Pioneer farmers had learned 
in the nineteenth century that apples 
and cherries did well in the area's 
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sandy soils and mild bay-shore cli
mate. Early in the twentieth, red sour 
pie cherries became an important 
commercial crop. Until 1912 refrigera
tor cars carried the cherries to mid
western markets. In that year the 
first canning factory began operations 
at Traverse City. Currently seven very 
sizable businesses handle the fruit 
crop, canning, freezing, and brining 
cherries and processing other fruits as 
well. Two leading national producers 
of frozen fruit pies have large plants at 
Traverse City. The very successful tran
sition from lumbering to fruit growing 
brought Traverse City more than local 
attention. Since 1928 the city has held 
a National Cherry Festival in July that 
attracts a quarter of a million visitors. 

Vineyards and wine making are a 
relatively new dimension in Grand 
Traverse fruit growing. Three winer
ies-two on the Old Mission Peninsula 
and one on the Leelanau-welcome 
visitors. 

Traverse City's worried town fathers 
began promoting their town as a vaca
tion paradise at the turn of the cen
tury. Tourism, recreation, and summer 
homes for city dwellers have been an 
important source of business through
out the twentieth century. 

Efforts of the town's businessmen 
and the Chamber of Commerce to 
attract industry have also been success
ful, particularly since World War II. 
Five plants employing between 125 
and 500 workers each produce auto
mobile and machine parts, fire hy
drants, clocks, wall accessories, and 
furniture. Numerous smaller industries 
produce a wide variety of products, 
ranging from fishing lures to meteoro
logical instrument'i. 

Traverse City's current population 

of over 15,500 is far greater than it 
was at the height of the lumbering era. 

Traverse City 
Sites of Interest 

(1) Con Foster Museum 
Cass Street and Hy US-31 
Located in Clinch Park, the museum 
contains a number of miscellaneous 
collections, including wood carvings, 
firearms, children's toys, dishes, rocks, 
and minerals. It is strongest in Indian 
artifacts, some of them local and 
others from western tribes. Adjacent to 
the museum is a set of logging wheels, 
a reminder of the city's logging past. 
The museum is undergoing renova
tion. Check with the Chamber of Com
merce about public hours. 

(2) City Opera House 
106-112 Front Street 
The red brick City Opera House, built 
in 1891 as a combined commercial 
and opera facility, probably owes 
much to Perry Hannah's sense of civic 
responsibility. Originally designed as a 
much smaller building, the dimen
sions of the opera house grew after 
the ground had been broken. It is 
thought that Hannah provided money 
to make the larger structure, with a 
100-foot frontage, possible. Designed 
for business use on the lower level, 
the second and third floors had an au
ditorium and balcony with a seating 
capacity of 1,200. 

The auditorium was designed with 
removable seats to permit its use as a 
banquet hall and ballroom. The facility 
originally also had a kitchen. The 
opera house is possibly the only such 
nineteenth-century structure in north-

ern Michigan with its interior virtually 
intact. It was used mainly for dances, 
school plays, commencement exer
cises, and public assemblies. 

(3) The Boardman Neighborhood 
Historic District• 
The district, bounded by State Street, 
Railroad Avenue, Webster Street, and 
Boardman Avenue, is located in one of 
Traverse City's early residential areas. 
It includes about 170 structures, built 
mainly from 1870 to 1910. Included 
are the large homes of Traverse City's 
successful business and professional 
leaders of the lumbering boom years 
and the less pretentious homes of 
smaller merchants and employees of 
the town's lumbering industries. The 
district remains a pleasant, well-kept 
residential area with a wide variety of 
wooden homes, including some in the 
Greek Revival, Queen Anne, Stick, and 
Neo-Classical styles. Two examples of 
the 170 structures identified for their 
historical significance are noted below. 

(4) B.J. Morgan House 
505 State Street 
In 1902 Birney J. Morgan, a very suc
cessful Traverse City businessman, had 
this rambling clapboard house with its 
wrap-around porch built. The house 
has fine cornice and cresting detail, 
beveled leaded windows, a Palladian 
window, and a gable-end sunburst. 
Morgan, who came to Traverse City in 
1862 at the age of 15 with very little 
money, worked his way up from hotel 
clerk to proprietor of a livery stable, 
officer and organizer of the First 
National Bank, sheriff, U.S. marshall, 
and agent for Standard Oil. He is best 
remembered as a pioneer in the com
mercial production of sour cherries. 



In addition to his urchards, he in-
1·ested heavily in the Tral'erse City 
Canning Companl'. 

( 5) Six Two-Story Clapboard 
Residences 
515-525 \Ylebster Street 
Charles /\.. Crnwford, an official in Han
nah, Lay and Company for many years, 
went into real estate in his later years. 
I le hacl these six houses built and 
hilled them as ''Fair Oaks Terrace," 
houses for 1-vorking people. They are 
typical o f Lhe more modest homes in 
the d istrict. 

(6) Central Neighborhood 
Historic District 
This district is bounded by Fifth, Lo
cust, Union, 9th, and D ivision Streets. 
Nominated for the National Register of 
l listoric Places in 1979, it lies near the 
business d istrict and adjacent to the 
si te of the Hannah-Lay lumber busi
ness, now Hannah Park on Kidds 
Creek. It was the second fashionable 
neighborhood to develop in Traverse 
City. Its repuwtion as a prestigious 
part of town dates from the early 
1890s, when Perry Hannah 's Victorian 
mansion on 6th Street was built. Han
nah, Lay and Company platted much of 
the neighborhood for a real estate de
velopment and gave land liberally for 
the construction of a library, school, 
churches, ancl a park. Many of the 
homes in the Central Neighborhood 
housed Hannah, Lay and Company em
ployees, salaried workers as well as 
managers. 

iVlost o f the buildings in the neigh
borhood were constructed between 
1890 ancl 1914. The period of most 
rapid development was from 1892 to 
I 903, when 348 buildings were 

Pen y Hannab House. 
Pboto ~l' Margaret Bogue. 

erected. These vary w idely in size and 
sryle, but most are local adaptations of 
Queen /\nne, Stick, and Neo-Classical 
designs. The Michigan History Division 
o f the DeparLment of State in Lansing 
has identified about 50 structures of 
special historical merit. Nos. (7) anc.1 
(8) wi ll give visicors to Traverse City 
an idea of the range of styles found in 
the neighborhood. 

(7) Perry Hannah House* 
305 61/.1 Street 
Designed by \VI. G. Robinson of Grand 
Rapids, the Hannah House was built 
between 1891 and 1893, a three-story 
clapboard structure in the Queen 
/\nne style. When Hannah decided at 
the age of 70 to build the house, he 
wanted, according to local legend, the 
finest in northern lVlichigan. The con-
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strucrion cost between S35,000 and 
$40,000, an enormous sum in that day: 
most homes in the Central 1eighbor
hood ranged in cost from $600 to 
$9,000. Adorned with leaclecl g lass. 
marble fireplaces, and a great variety 
of fine woodwork, the effect of this 40-
room lumberman 's mansion is elegant 
:111d impressive. 

Perry Hannah was one of three Chi
cago businessmen who investee.I in 
Grand Traverse Bay timberland and 
a sawmill in 1851. Hannah made 
Traverse City his permanent residence 
in 1857, directed the production encl 
of the business, and was very in
strumental in the founding ancl de
velopment of Traverse City. 

After Hannah's death in 1904, the 
family continued to occupy the house 
unti l the 1930s. It is now the Reynolds 
Funeral Home. 

(8) Herman Belz Home 
502 5 th Street 
Built in 1899-1900 for an employee of 
John Ott and Company, Lumber manu
factures, this modest two-story clap
board house with wrap-around porch 
has had only minor alterations 10 its 
exterior over the years. 

(9) Traverse City State Hospital• 
I 7th and Elmwood Streets 
Located on a wooded hilltop on the 
northeast side of town, the Traverse 
City State Hospi tal complex includes 
16 build ings elating from 1885 to 1915. 
These have been constituted as the 
Traverse City State Hospital District be
cause o f their social and architectural 
significance. The most imposing of 
these is Bui lding No. 50, centrally lo
cated, topped by turrets, and dominat
ing the hospi tal grounds. It was built 
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between 1885 ancl 1919 except for the 
central portion. which was built in 
1963. 

The hospital is the third-o ldest in
stitution established in Michigan for 
the care of mental patients. The lirst 
as\"lum, completed in 1859, is at Kab 
mazoo: the second, at Pontiac, was 
constructcl in 1878. Pcrn· I lann:1h, as :1 
member of the st~llc site-selection 
commission, was instrumemal in 
securing the faci lit~' for Trm·er. e Cit~·. 
lt was known as the Northern 1vl ichi
gan Asylum until 19 11. Gordon \V. 

Lloyd of Detro it designed the or iginal 
building, No. 50, fo llow ing the ideas 
developed by Thomas S. Kirkbride, 
director of the Pennsylvania Hospital 
for the Insane. Kirkbride was very con
cerned about bu ild ing design, for he 
believed that appropri:1tc physical en
vironment was essential to pat ient re
covery. His ideas were widely adopted 
throughout America in the nineteenth 
century. The early structures in the 
hospital complex reflect not only the 
architecture of the nineteemh-century 
mental hospitals, but also many 
nineteenth-century ideas about the 
appropriate care and treatment of 
mental patiems. 

Early in the nvemieth century. when 
medical thought shifted to favor outpa
tient treatment whenever possible, the 
patient population o f Traverse.: Ciry 
State Hospital began to decline. At one.: 
time the hosptial housed as many as 
3,000 patients; curremly it houses be
tween 400 and 500. 

(10) Cherry Canning Plants 
These plant.~ arc open ro visitors at 
cenain times. Inquire at the Chamber 
of Commerce, Hy US-31 at Cass Street, 
for visiting times and locations. 

(11) Historic Trees 
In the Gran cl Traverse Area, 16 fine 
old trees will interest those who 
appreciate the natural heritage. Among 
the specie~ represented are bass,,·ood. 
birch. cedar. chestnut, dogwood. elder. 
elm. ironwood, juniper, maple, and 
willow. For a complete listing and 
d irections on hmv to fi nd them. con
su lt the Chamber of Commerce, Hy 
US-3 l ar Cass Street. 

133. Interlochen 
National Music Camp 
and Interlochen Arts 
Academy 
Hy US-31 and M-137 

Located 14 miles south of Traverse 
City, the National Music Camp each 
summer brings together several hun
dred high school music students to 
sLucly with outstanding musicians. Dur
ing the normal school year. the fntcr
lochen Arts Academy offers a full high 
school program. Located in one of the 
region's few remaining stands of orig
inal p ine, the National Music Camp 
o ffers daily concerts Tuesday through 
Sunday in June, Jul~-. and August. 

The National Music Camp is an out
growth o f Camp lnterlochen, estab
lished for girls by the state of Michi
gan in 1922. In 1928 it became the 
National High School Orchestra Camp. 
and then. after remarkable growth, it 
hcc:1111c the National Music Camp in 
1931. In 1942 the camp affiliated '>Yith 
the University of lVl ichigan. The Ans 
Academy was chartered in 1960. 

Visito,:, at lnterlocben State Park will 
.find gicml white p i11e, like the 011es 
pictured /Jere interspen,ed ill tbe 
woods. Pboto by Louis A. Maier. Cour
ie.~)' State !-listorical Socie(), q( Wliscrm
sin. \.'(lfli(X3)267 86 

134. Interlochen 
State Park 
H ys US-31 a nd M-137 from 
Traverse City ( BCFHPS) 

This l 87-acre park lies adjacent to the 
National 1'lusic Camp in a virgin pine 
stand and includes 550 ..::ampsites. 
Although most of the original white 
pine in the area was logged in the late 
nineteenth century, this stand bet,,·ecn 
Green Lake anJ Duck Lake \\'a.S left. 
The state of Michigan purchasc.:cl the 
land in 1917 and made H int0 one of 
its li rst state parks. S 



135. Suttons Bay 
Hy M-22 north from Traverse 
City 

When passing through Suttons Bay, a 
town of some importance in the hey
day of lumbering, you will want to 
notice St. Michael's Catholic Church 
l m the corner of Broadway and Elm 
Street, a late nineteenth-century struc
ture of buff cream brick. 

136. Omena 
Hy M-22 from Traverse City 

The early history of Omena is closely 
tied to the missionary efforts of Peter 
Dougherty, the Presbyterian sent by 
U.S. Indian Agent Henry Schoolcraft to 
work among the Indians of the Grand 
Traverse Bay area. When Dougherty 
found that his mission on Old Mission 
Peninsula (see site 130) was losing its 
lndian parishioners, he decided to 
move it to the present site of Omena. 
The exodus of Indians was a direct 
consequence of the transfer of Indian 
lands to the federal government. Many 
departed to Canada and to Wisconsin. 

Dougherty encouraged the Indians 
to save portions of their annual gov
ernment payments to buy land, and 
some of them did so in the vicinity of 
Omena. Dougherty moved the mission 
in 1852, building a two-story structure 
to serve as church, school, and com
munity center. In 1858 the Grove Hill 
New Mission Church* was dedicated. It 
is one of the few remaining buildings 
of those constructed by Dougherty 
during his 30-years of service to the 
lndians of the Grand Traverse Bay 
area. 

Dougherty's work at the new loca
tion continued for 19 years before a 
decline in the Indian population led to 
the closing of the mission school. In 
1871 the mission ceased its work. In 
recent years only summer services 
have been held in the structure. The 
construction is of white clapboard on 
a fieldstone foundation. The portico 
and steeple were added in later years. 
The be II is the original one. 

137. Leelanau State Park 
Hys M-22 and M-201 from 
Traverse City (CPS) 

Beautifully situated at the tip of the 
Leelanau Peninsula, this 784-acre park 
contains 42 rustic camping sites and a 
fine swimming beach. $ 

Nearby stands the Grand Traverse 
Light, erected in 1852. 

138. Leland 
Hy M-22 

From modest beginnings as a lumber
ing village in 1853, when Antoine Man
seau and his son erected a sawmill at 
the confluence of the Carp River and 
Lake Michigan, Leland grew by 1867 to 
a town of 200 and boasted two saw
mills, a gristmill, and three docks. In 
1870 Leland acquired another impor
tant industry, the Leland Lake Superior 
Iron Company. It operated a smelter at 
the harbor's edge until 1884, when 
local stands of hardwood timber for 
making charcoal were exhausted. 

Fishing too was vital to the life of 
the village from the 1870s until well 
into the twentieth century, and at the 
beginning of the century Leland 
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boasted eight full-scale operations. Le
land's history in many ways is like that 
of Elk Rapids, Charlevoix, and Fayette, 
vet the village's survivals of the past 
~re different, for they include fishing 
shanties built when commercial 
fishing flourished, a rarity in Lake 
Michigan communities. Fishing on a 
much reduced scale continues to fur
nish a livelihood for some. The recrea
tion and tourism industries have 
grown in importance, and picturesque 
Leland remains the seat of Leelanau 
County government. From the harbor, 
improved repeatedly over the past 
century, ferry boats carrying mail and 
passengers sail daily to North and 
South Manitou Islands (see site 140). 

Leland Sites of Interest 

(1) Fishtown• 
On the Leland waterfront where the 
Carp River flows into Lake Michigan 
stands a group of gray, weathered 
shanties constructed by fishermen to 
house their equipment, repair their 
nets, and store ice. Built betwen 1900 
and the 1930s, they remain to a large 
extent unchanged. Some are still used 
for commercial fishing and others for 
gift shops. Here the visitor sees nets 
drying on racks, fishing boats, and all 
manner of fishing equipment. Often 
fresh fish are offered for sale. 
Although fishermen's shanties were 
once commonplace along the shores 
of Lake Michigan, most of them have 
disappeared. Fishtown preserves the 
flavor of the period from 1890 to 
1930, when commercial fishing was an 
important occupation around the 
northern shores of Lake Michigan. The 
area is included in the Leland Historic 
District.* 
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7be fishing docks and old fishing shanties at. Leland 's Fisbtown. 
Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

(2) Leland Lake Superior Iron 
Company Marker 
In the harbor park area ::;rands a 
marker on a slag heap. It is the last 
visible reminder of the inclustrv that 
from 1870 10 1884 do minated the 
town's economy. 

(3) Harbor House• 
This building in Leland 's commercial 
district is included in the Leland His
torical Distric1. Its first sro rv serves as 
a general store and the second as a 
meeting hall. It is the largest building 
in the distr icr. 

( 4) Leelanau Enterprise 
Print Shop• 
This is another of the older structures 
in the business district. Built in 1880 
and original ly called the "coffee 
house," it se1vecl Leland Lake Superior 
Iron Company workers as a restaurant. 

(5) Leelanau County 
Historical Museum 
111 Chandler Street 
Housed in a red brick structure built 
in 1901 from bricks made in the kilns 
of the Old Leland Iron Works, the 
museum se1ved until 1959 as the 
county jail. The museum collection 
contains Ind ian artifacts and relics of 
the lumbering era in the Grear Lakes 
region. Open Memorial Day-Labor 
Day, Monday-Saturday, 10:00 A.~t.--4:00 
P.M. $ 



139. Drive from Leland 
to Sleeping Bear Dunes 
NationalLakeshore 
Hy M-22 and Hy M-109 

A<:, ~'OU travel south from Leland on Hy 
M-22 10 the Sleeping Bear Dunes 
National Lakeshore, you pass through 
logged-over land. A number of fea
tures are worth noting. Sugar Loaf 
Mountain Road, left off Hy M-22 before 
Glen Arbor, offers an excel lent view. 
Shortly beyond the turn-off for Sugar 
Loaf Mountain on Hy tvl-22, on the 
right, stands an old schoolhouse 
painted bright reel as pan of Leelanau 
County's effort to call attention to its 
remaining old structures during the 
Bicentennial. 

Continue for a few more miles on 
Hv M-22. On the left stands the Cleve
land Tmvnship Hall. a well-preserved 
and well-used older structure w ith 
Greek Revival architectural details. 

A~ you approach Glen Arbor, an old 
lumbering town, note a structure 
walled off with yellow concrete. Lo
cated near the intersection of Hy M-22 
and Bay Road, this is a privately 
owned old mil l dating back to the log
ging era. 

At Glen Arbor, leave Hy M-22 and 
take M-109 to the ational Lakeshore. 

140. Sleeping Bear 
Dunes National 
Lakeshore 
Hy M-22 and M-109 from Leland 
(BCfHPS) 

Stretching from Goodharbor Bay south 
of Leland nearly to Point Betsie near 
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Tbe dunes and tbe lake. Pboto by Ricbard Frear. Courtesy ?he Sleeping Bear 
Dunes National Lakesbore, National Park Service, U.S. Department of tbe Interior. 

Frankfort, the Sleeping Bear Dunes 
National Lakeshore will u ltimmely in
clude 63,000 acres, or approximately 
100 square miles, of scenic shoreline 
and North and South Manitou Islands. 
A great portion of this National Lake
shore is already in the possession 
of the ational Park Service of the U.S. 
Department of the Interior. 

Here those interested in geology, 
ecology, and animal and plant life find 
excellent opportunities to study them 
and to enjoy the beauty of Lake Michi
gan's shoreline. 

Sleeping Bear Dune, the most strik
ing o f the lakeshore dunes, geologists 
say, clevelopecl from the aCLion of 
southwest w inds against the glacial 
shoreline. Ever changing and moving 
through the action of wind and water, 
it is bel ieved to be the largest live 
dune in the United States. 

Chippewa legend describes its ori
gin differently. A mother bear a:id her 
cubs tried to swim across Lake Michi
gan long ago. The mother made it to 
shore, but the exhausted cubs diet not. 
The mother climbed the bluff to await 
the cubs. For her the solitary Sleeping 
Bear Dune is named. The Great Man
itou raised the cubs from the water. 
They are North and South Manitou l s
lands. 

Indians apparently made very little 
use of the Manitou Islands. When the 
first few settlers established a fueling 
station for boats on South Manitou in 
the 1830s, they found virgin forests of 
pine, cedar, and hemlock. Much of the 
original forest on both North ancl 
South Manitou disappeared, cut to 
supply cordwood fuel for steamboats, 
to make way for farms for late 
nineteenth-century settlers, and to 
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supply lumber. Yet South Manitou still 
has some elegant o ld trees. In the Val
ley of the Gianrs stands some or iginal 
\vhite cedar that escaped the axe. 
Second growth includes sugar maples, 
whi te ash , basswood, beech, common 
elder, oak, hemlock, and birch. Here 
100 stand jack pines, unusual for is
lands in this pan of the state. 

A great variety of plant life and 24 
species of birds acid to South Man
itou's nan1ral attractions. At Gull Point, 
herring and ringbilled gulls nest. Visi
tors may view the nesting ground 
from a disrance by using a trai l 10 the 
north side of the island. On the west 
side of the island, dunes rise more 
than 350 feet above the lake. Using 
designated paths only, visirors may 
walk the dunes. 

On the south side of the island lies 
the wreck o f the Francisco Morizon, 
which ran aground in a heavy Novem
ber storm in 1960. It is but one of 
numerous shipwrecks off the South 
Manitou shore. Nearby stands a light
house, the second structure bu ilt on 
South Manitou to assist navigation. The 
federal government appropriated 
funds to build the fi rst strucrure, 
which was completed in 1840. It \\'as 
literally a house with a light on mp. 
Replaced in 1871 w ith the gracefu l 
100-foot tower, the light was tended 
by keepers until 1958 when it was 
closed. Automated warning lights in
stalled elsewhere now function in 
place of it. Close to the lighthouse is 
the South Manitou Island Visitnr 
Center. 

South Manitou is accessible by boat 
from Leland for camping. fishing, hik
ing, swimming, and nature study. 
North ~lanitou ma~• be used f<)I' primi
tive camping and hiking. 

Special features of the mainland 

Visitors at rhe Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakesbore will.fi,nd rewnrding 
scenes like rhis one by biking in rbe dunes. Courre.~y Sleeping Bear Dunes 
National lakeshore, National Park Service, U.S. Departmenr of rbe In ferior. 

portion of the Sleeping Bear Dunes 
National Lakeshore include the Pierce 
Stocking Scenic Drive, more than 
seven miles across the dunes wirh sce
nic overlooks and markers explaining 
the historical ancl natural features of 
special interest. It is named for its de
veloper who operated the drive as a 
private toll road until 1977 when the 
U.S. government bought the property 
from him. The dune climb ar Sleeping 
Bear adjacern to Glen Lake rewards 
the energetic visitor w ith a fine view 
of dune country and an invitation to 

hike on to high overlooks 330 feet 
above the lake. 

Interpretive programs offered from 
mid-June through Labor Day help visi
tors learn about the park. Conducted 
walks, self-guiding trails, and evening 
campfire programs stress the natural 
and cultural history of the area. 

The Lakeshore Visitor Center, the 
best p lace ro begin an exploration of 
the National Lakeshore, contains a 
museum of geologic and maritime his
toIy and o ffers for sale a number of 
publications relating to the dune coun
try. At Glen Haven in l 984 the Lake
shore opened a Marine Museum in tht: 
U.S. Coast Guard bu ild ings unused 
since 'I 942. Rescue work and G rem 
Lakes shipping are \veil depicted. l3oth 
the Plaue River and the D. H. Dav 
campgrounds offer access to the 
beach. Thirty miles o f marked cross
country ski trails provide winter enjoy
ment of the lakeshore. 

The D. I-1. Day Campground is 
named fo r the first chairman of the 
Michigan State Park Commission. 
which was created in 1919. 

Future developments planned for 
the Sleeping Bear Dunes National 



Point Betsie Lighthouse. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

Lakeshore include a 30-mile scenic 
corridor drive. Now the Pierce Stock
ing Scenic Drive provides one of the 
best vantage points along the entire 
western Michigan shoreline from 
which to view Lake Michigan. 

Administrative headquarters for the 
lakeshore are located at Frankfort. 

141. Point Betsie 
Lighthouse 
Hy M-22 

To find Point Betsie Lighthouse, turn 
o ff Hy J\11-22 at the U.S. Coast Guard 
Station sign just north of Frankfort. It 
\vas erected in 1858. "Betsie" may be 
derived from hec scie, French for '·saw 
bill," referring to the merganser clucks 
that were so abundant in the area dur
ing the period of French exploration 
and fur trading. 

Frankfort • 307 

142. Frankfort 
Hy M-22 

Father Jacques Marquette may have 
been the fi rst European to visit the 
forested shorel ine of Lake Michigan at 
the mouth of the Betsie River in 1675. 
Some believe that Frankfort was the 
original burial place of th is eminent 
Jesuit priest. l.ong a matter of con
troversy, the Frankfort claim was both 
bolstered and denied during the 
1960s. Without question Frenchmen 
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Tbe Fran~(ort Harbor about 1875 is tbe central focus. Note as well tbe upper left inset of Soutb Franlfort, later renamed 
Elberta. 77Je oval inset stakes Frankfort's claim to being tbe place where Jacques Marquette died 77Je Ludington ue,:,us Frankfort 
controversy still continues. Courtesy State Historical Society q( wi:~consin. WHi(X3)40553 

visited the area, lured to the Betsie 
River by the fur trade. For a time an 
Indian village stood on the north bank 
of the Betsie about a mile from its en
trance into Lake Michigan. The Frank
fort region's abundant game made it 
an important hunting ground. 

The virtues of the site of presern-day 
Frankfort were not lost on the federal 
surveyors who in 1838 worked in the 
area. One noted that it "would make a 
commodious harbor for lake vessels 
should the mouth of the river be im
proved. On the north side of the lake 

is a beautiful situation for a small 
town." A few permanent ~ettlers came 
in the early 1850s, and in the fo llow
ing decade, particularly after the Ci,·i l 
\Xtar, settlement in the Frankfort area 
began in earnest. Federal appropria
tions fo r harbor improvements helped 



the town grow as a lumbering center. 
In the 1870s large steam-powered 

sawmills suitable for commercial pro
duction were built. While the Betsie 
River watershed did not have the 
stands of white pine that lumbermen 
prized so highly, it did have fine 
stands of hardwoods, aspen, hemlock, 
and fir. Lumbering at Frankfort utilized 
these timber stands until about 1920, 
when the forests became so depleted 
that commercial lumbering no longer 
paid. 

Frankfon developed two important 
satellite industries of lumbering: iron 
smelting and salt making. Hardwoods 
provided raw materials for the local 
iron smelter. Like Leland to the north, 
Frankfon had the charcoal supply, the 
good harbor facilities, and the local 
limestone essential for pig iron pro
duction utilizing ore shipped by lake 
boats from the Upper Peninsula. Salt 
making also grew in importance. Wells 
at Frankfort produced a brine that 
could be evaporated with exhaust 
steam from the sawmills and by using 
leftover scrap wood. Commercial 
fishing also figured prominently in 
Frankfon's economy from the late 
nineteenth century until the 1930s. 

At the turn of the century, the 
Toledo, Ann Arbor, and Nonhern 
Michigan Railroad brought a thriving 
summer resort business to Frankfort. 
In 1901, 11 years after the Ann Arbor 
Road first carried passengers to Frank
fon, the company built the Royal Fron
tenac summer hotel on the waterfront. 
Trains carried wealthy Ohioans to 
spend their vacations on the shores of 
Lake Michigan, using the fine accom
modations the Royal Frontenac 
offered. It was an impressive structure, 
500 feet long and three stories high. 
Chicagoans also came by boat to enjoy 

luxurious summer living. To the dis
tress of the Frankfort townspeople, the 
Royal Frontenac burned down in 1912 
and was not rebuilt. 

The Ann Arbor Railroad contributed 
to Frankfort's prosperity in many ways, 
and especially by developing a car 
ferry service in 1892 to carry loaded 
freight cars across Lake Michigan to 
Kewaunee, Wisconsin, and to Menom
inee and Manistique, Michigan. Eight 
ferries were commissioned. None re
main in service. 

The timber resources of the Betsie 
River watershed, the mainstay of 
Frankfon's initial prosperity, were 
obviously showing signs of depletion 
by the turn of the century. Frankfort's 
future worried many of the town 
fathers, for with the timber gone, both 
milling and iron smelting were 
doomed. Fruit farming on cutover 
lands emerged as a successful local in
dustry. The town tried to attract other 
new industries, with only modest suc
cess. 

Frankfon also tried to become the 
permanent seat of government for 
Benzie County. From 1869 to 1872 it 
had been the county seat. It recap
tured this honor temporarily from 
1908 to 1916 in a county that has had 
no fewer than four county seats in 110 
years. 

Today, with a population of about 
1,600, Frankfon services the surround
ing fruit-producing area and has some 
small light industry. Tourism, recrea
tion, and summer homes are also im
portant to its economy. 
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Frankfort Sites of Interest 

(1) Father Marquette Historical 
Marker and Cross 
The marker for the burial site of 
Father Marquette, erected by autho
rization of the Michigan Historical 
Commission, and a simple cross stand 
at the Frankfort harbor waterfront 
adjacent to the U.S. Coast Guard Sta
tion. They mark what some scholars 
believe to be the original burial place 
of Father Marquette in 1675. Marquette 
and two French companions were on 
the return journey to St. Ignace from a 
mission to the Kaskaskia Indians when 
Marquette died. After his initial burial, 
his remains were removed and re
buried at St. Ignace, many believe. On 
this same site the Ann Arbor Railroad 
built the Royal Frontenac summer re
sort hotel in 1901 after leveling the 
hill that stood here. 

(2) Lighthouse 
The Frankfort harbor lighthouse, 
manned by the U.S. Coast Guard, 
stands on the site of the first light
house structure, built in 1873. 

(3) Drive Around Frankfort 
Those interested in the visible remind
ers of old Frankfon should notice the 
late nineteenth- and early twentieth
century storefronts on Main Street. At 
Forest Avenue and 5th Street stands a 
handsome nineteenth-century Congre
gational Church. On Forest and Lee
lanau Avenues are many of the homes 
of Frankfort's successful nineteenth
century business leaders and profes
sionals. 
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143. Elberta 
Hy M-22 

1\llichigan's Shore ro Shore Hiking and 
Hiding Trail begins ar the Lake Michi
gan shore at Elherrn and crosses 210 
miles LO Tawas City on Lake Huron. 
Boy Scouts assisted in its conrruction 
and hike the I rail frequently. 

Ar Elberta, fo rmerly known as South 
Frankfon , stood the Frank.fan Iron 
Smelting Furnace. The stone building 
on the roaJ to the Ann Arbor Boat 
Docks in Elberta is what remains of 
the iron works. 

Although the Ann Arbor Railroad al
ways listed Frankfort as the terminus 
of its car ferries across Lake Michigan 
LO Wisconsin, the ferries actually de
parred from clocks on the south side 
of Lake Be1sie, opposite Frankfort, in 
Elberta. The village o f Elberta in 1956 
was supported by the Michigan Su
preme Court in its contention that d1e 
car ferry clocks were w ithin the village 
limits, bur the Ann Arbor Railroad con
tinued 10 ignore F.lberra in its adver
tisements for the feny service. 

144. Benzonia 
Hy M-115 from Frankfort 

The town of Benzonia gre,v from the 
aspirations of Rev. Charles E. Bailey, a 
Congregationa l pasto r and graduate of 
Oberlin College. He warned to found 
a colony, church, :-incl college in a 
frontier area to serve the needs of 
pioneer settlers. He selected the 
wi lderness cast of present-clay Frank
fort and led a small group of settlers 
to Benzonia in 1858. 

His dream or founding ano ther 

Oberlin fell short of the goal. Thanks 
Lo his effons, however. Grand Traverse 
College.: opened in 1863, and rhe first 
college building was completed in 
1869. Renamecl Benzonia College in 
1891. for nine years the college had 
the suppon o f the Congregational 
church. From 1900 10 1918 it was 
known as Benzonia i\caclemt In the 
laner year it cln1icd. One of its best
known graduates was Bruce Catton, 
the American Civil War historian. Two 
structures associated with the college 
rern;iin: the former Mills Cottage and 
the Congregational Church, bod1 lo
cated adjacent to Benzonia Village 
Park. 

Benzonia Sites of Interest 

(1) Mills Community House 
Built in 1909 as a girls' dormitory for 
Benzonia /\rndcmy, Mills Cottage, now 
Mills Community House, serves the vil
lage of Benzon ia as a public library, 
auclitorium, and hall for community 
cl inners. 

(2) Benzie Area Historical 
Museum 
Located in the 1887 Congregational 
Church just across the park from Mills 
Community I louse, the museum 
stresses rhe hisLOry of the area, high
lighting lumbering, shipping, commer
cial fishing. farming, ecluca1ion, 
religion, and artifacts or nineteenth
century life. Open Memorial Day-micl
October, Monclay-Saturclay, I :30 A.\1.-

5:00 P.M. Free. 

(3) Benzie County Lumber Mills 
Sevcral sawmills and other survivals o f 
the lumbering era may be seen at scat
tered locations in Benzie Countv. In-

77Je work offish bcacberies like tbe 
Pia/le Niue,~ Micbigan batche1y make 
bappy lake Micbigan fisbermen like 
tbese. Photo by Lynn Frederick. Cour~ 
tesy ly11n Frederick. 

quire ar the Llcnzie Area Historical 
ivluscum for locations and directions 
on how LO find them. 

145. Platte River State 
Anadromous Fish 
Hatchery 
Hy US-31 

Located east of Honor, th is Fish Hatch
ery is Michigan's largest and most 
modern. It w:1s constructed between 
1969 and 1974 at a cosr of $6 million, 
provided by the state of Michigan, the 
U.S. Department of the Interior, and 
the Great Lakes Regional Commission. 



lt is devoted to the hatching of anad
romous fish-that is, fish that spend 
most of their lives in large lakes or 
oceans, but return to rivers to spawn. 
The hatchery produces about 350,000 
pounds a year of steelhead, coho 
salmon, and chinook salmon, literally 
millions of fingerlings to stock the 
Great Lakes. An interpretive facility in 
the administration building is the best 
place to start a self-guided tour of the 
hatchery complex. Visitors are 
welcome daily, 8:00 A.M.-4:30 P.M. 

146. Orchard Beach 
State Park 
Hys US-31 and M-110 (CFHPS) 

Located on a bluff overlooking Lake 
Michigan just north of Manistee, 
Orchard Beach State Park has an 
attractive camping ground with 210 
campsites on its 175 acres and a beach 
for swimming. A historical marker 
erected by the state of Michigan tells 
the story of the great fire of 1871. On 
the same day as the famous Chicago 
fire and the terrible forest fire that 
destroyed Peshtigo, Wisconsin, the 
eastern coast of Lake Michigan experi
enced similar conflagrations that de
stroyed most of Holland and Manistee. 
The fire swept across the Michigan 
lower peninsula all the way to Lake 
Huron, destroying more than 2 million 
acres of timberland, killing many, and 
leaving thousands homeless. 

Orchard Beach State park was origi
nally part of a fruit farm whose owner, 
General George A Hart, decided in 
the 1890s to develop a "pleasure re
sort"-"a first class summer resort"
among his fruit orchards. A theater 

with a seating capacity of 700 and a 
dancing pavilion were among its major 
attractions. An electric railway made 
the park only a 20-minute ride from 
Manistee. The pleasure resort promo
tion was part of an effort of Manis-
tee businessmen to develop new 
industries to compensate for the 
decline in lumbering. $ 

14 7. Manistee 
Hy US-31 

Manistee's beginnings and its early 
prosperity stemmed from the develop
ment of two bountiful natural re
sources: the timberlands of the Man
istee River watershed and natural salt 
deposits. The first permanent white 
settlers, John and Adam Stronach, built 
a sawmill on the banks of the Manistee 
in 1841. When in 1849 the Chippewa 
relinquished their reservation at the 
site of present-day Manistee and the 
federal government offered the lands 
for sale to the public, settlement and 
lumbering proceeded, helped along 
by the first in a series of habor im
provements in 1854. 

At the close of the Civil War, Man
istee, a typical lumbering town where 
Sunday was more a day for drinking 
and revelry than for religious worship, 
boasted a population of 1,100, 10 saw
mills, a tannery, a sash and door fac
tory, several lath and picket mills, and 
nine docks. In 1866, 60 million board 
feet of lumber left Manistee's docks. 

A veritable boom, stimulated by 
high prices for lumber, trebled the 
city's population by 1870. Although the 
great forest fire of 1871 virtually 
leveled the town, Manistee rapidly re
built and continued to grow. The first 
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salt well, drilled in 1879, added a new 
dimension to Manistee's business life. 
So did railroad connections to the 
north, the south, and the east in the 
last two decades of the century. 

The winds and waves of Lake Michi
gan greatly enhanced Manistee's natu
ral potential as a lumbering port. They 
created sand dunes along the shore, 
which dammed up river waters to 
form a lake. Lake Manistee furnished 
excellent industrial sites accessible to 
ships carrying the products of boom
ing lumber and salt businesses. Similar 
dune, river, and lake formations at 
Charleviox, Elk Rapids, Leland, Frank
fort, Pentwater, Montague-Whitehall, 
and Muskegon greatly enhanced port 
potential at those sites. This geo
graphic feature of Lake Michigan's 
eastern lakeshore is unique among 
Great Lakes shorelines. 

By 1899 Lake Manistee, as one local 
historian has noted, was "a scene of 
bustle and activity, as the entire dis
tance around its shores is dotted with 
saw mills, salt blocks, lumber piles, 
docks, ship-yard, tannery, etc." Imo its 
busy harbor in 1898 came 589 steam 
and 367 sailing vessels carrying food, 
feed, stone, bricks, and merchandise. 
On departure they were laden with 
lumber, shingles, bark, slabs, cord
wood, and fruit. At the turn of the cen
tury, 24 salt wells produced 1,850,000 
barrels of salt, and 15 sawmills 167 
million board feet of lumber, in addi
tion to very sizable outputs of lath and 
shingles. Manistee, "The Salt City of 
the Inland Seas," also had three found
ries, a wagon factory, and a furniture
making business. 

Late nineteenth-century Manistee's 
population had a high percentage of 
foreign-born. Immigrants from Ger
many, Ireland, Poland, Sweden, Nor-
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Louis Sands lower mill, Manistee Lake about 1900. From the Collections of 
the Michigan State Archives, Department of State. 00562 

way, and Denmark came to work in 
the lumber and salt-making industries. 
Churches proliferated to meet their 
needs for traditional services, and for 
rhe social life that church societies 
generated. l:3y 1900 the town had l 6 
churches, many of which remain in 
use today. 

AJthough lumbering was still ve1y 
imporra111 at the turn of the century, 
signs of change in the economy and 
concern about the future were much 
in evidence. Some worried about the 
cutover lands and the need for refor
estation. Others advocated experi
mentation w ith agricultural crops. 
Fruit growing had already been recog
nized as well suited to the soils and 
mild temperatures adjacent to the lake. 
Already the fruit belt from Big 
Traverse l:3ay south to the Michigan-

lndiana line had taken shape. So also 
had the pattern of summer resorts ancl 
tourism. 

In the transition, Manistee has lost 
some o f its population. The 1900 cen
sus reported a population of 14,260. 
Manistee today has a city population of 
7,566. Yet it remains important as a 
se,vice center for the surrounding 
fruit-growing area, the site of 30 light 
manufacturing companies that together 
employ over 3,000, the focus of a tour
ist and recreation industry, and the 
county seat of Manistee County. 

Manistee Sites of Interest 

(1) 300 and 400 Blocks of 
River Street 
The city of Manistee has in rece111 

years made a special effort-known as 
"Project Facelift"-to enhance the 
appearance of the nineteenth-century 
commercial buildings on River Street. 
Those interested in historic preserva
tion will want ro take a walk on River 
Street especially in the 300 and 400 
blocks, to see the results of this effort. 
Note particularly the Ramsdell Build
ing at the corner of River and l'vlaple, 
built before 1900 and combining red 
brick, gray stone, and lovely tile orna
ments. 

(2) Late Nineteenth-Century 
Homes 
400 a11d 500 blocks of Maple and 
Oak Streets 
A walk on Maple and Oak Streets in 
the 400 and 500 blocks will give the 
visitor a good idea of the kinds of 
large, elegarn homes built by Man
istee's successf1.il businessmen and 
professionals in the late nineteenth 
century. 

(3) Guardian Angels Church 
5tb and .s:vcamore Streets 
Irish and German parishioners of St. 
Mary's, lVlanistee's original Catholic 
church, felt that the congregation was 
too large to suit thei r needs. They left 
St. Mary's and built this beautiful struc
ture in 1890. It has fine stained glass 
windows, icons, and a traditional altar. 
Carved guardian angels stand at either 
side of the front entrance. Both ex
terior and interior are well worth 
viewing. The style combines Gothic 
and Romanesque details. 

( 4) Ramsdell Theater• 
101 Maple Street 
Built in 1903 of masonry and reel brick 
by Thomas .J. Ramsdell, a lav.,yer prom
inent in ivlanistee as earlv as 1860, 



Guardian Angels CburdJ is as beautiful inside as out. Note tbe guardian angels 
on eitber side q/ tbe en/.rance. Pbo/.o by Margaret Bogue. 
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the theater at first offered live stage 
performances. It was used during the 
1920s for silent movies, later for sum
mer stock productions, ancl beginning 
in l 963 for productions of the Man
istee Drama Association. Currently the 
Manistee Civic Theater o ffers plays 
here. The building is typical of turn-o f
the-centu ry theaters. 

(5) Our Savior's Evangelical 
Lutheran Church• 
300 Walnut Street 
Constructed 1868-1870 to serve the 
needs of a group of Danish, Norwe
gian, and Swedish immigrants, this 
modest frame build ing orig inally was 
named the Scandinavian Evangelical 
Lutheran Church. The structure was 
one of the few buildings in Manistee 
to come through the fire of 1871 un
damaged. In 1874 Manistee's Danish 
population had grown large enough, 
and the influence o f the Church Mis
sion Society of the Danish Evangelical 
Lutheran Church in America strong 
enough, for Manistee's Danish Luther
ans to have their own congregation. 
When the Swedish and Norwegian 
members left to form their own 
church, the Danes rechristened this 
church the Danish Lutheran Church. 
The building is believed to be the o ld
est existing Danish Lutheran church in 
the United States. The present name, 
Our Savior 's Evangelical Lutheran 
Church, was adopted in 1924. 

(6) First Congregational Church• 
412 South 4th Street 
This massive red brick structure, 
measuring 128 by 74 feet, ,vas de
signed by the Chicago architects Wil
liam Le naron Jenney and William 
Oris. Construction began in 1888 and 
was completed in 1892. The building 
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Tbe one ch,play building qf tbe Man
istee County Historical Society L, 
among tbe older structures on Niver 
Street tbat were part of ''Project Face
lift" (';ee (1) above). Pboto by MaJgarel 
Bogue. 

was large for its congregation, which 
fo r several decades incluclecl in its 
membership the lumber, shipp ing, 
,me! salt entrepreneurs of Manistee. An 
excel lent example of Romanesque de-
ign, the structure has several stained 

glass w indows, two o f which are Tif
fany windows. 

(7) Manistee County 
Historical Museum 
425 River Street 
Part of the museum is housed in the 
A. H. Lyman bui lding, built in 1883 as 
a retai l store. It is in the heart of the 
portion of Water Street refurbisht.:cJ as 
part of Pro ject Faceli ft. Museum col lec
tions include Victorian rooms, a gen
eral store, a drug store, and costumes. 
A second portion of the museum is 
housed in the I-lo lly Water Works 
Building at 1st and Cedar streets. 
Marine, logging, ,incl railroad exhibits 
are maintained in this 1881 structure. 
Open March 1-0ctober 15, Tuesday-

Saturday 10:00 A.~t.-5:00 P.,, 1. , and 
June 1- 0 ctober 1 on Monday as well, 
at the same hours. Free. 

148. Manistee 
National Forest 
Hy M-55 

During the late nineteenth and early 
twent ieth centuries, lumber com
panies, ra ilroads, and the Western 
Michigan Development 13ureau, head
quartered at Traverse City, made stren
uous efforts ro encourage farming in 
the cutover lands of' the present-clay 
Manistee National Forest. Advertising it 
as a Clllover Canaan, the best place in 
the country tu make a home, a "Land 
of Fruit and Fortune,·· the promoters 
met w ith dismal failure. People left the 
area, and many of the lands reverted 
ro the state for tax del inquency. The 
federal government during the 1930s 

began purchasing this submarginal 
far mland for reforestation. 

"Manistee'' is a Chippewa word 
meaning "spir it of the rorcst.'' The 
Manistee National Forest, established 
in 1938, covers almost half a million 
acres and stretches from Manistee 
south to Muskegon and east to Cadil
lac and Big Rapids. It includes p ine. 
spruce, oak, and other tree species. 
Deer, bears, wi ld turkeys, and foxes 
are found among the forest's ·1\'i ldl ife. 
The excesses of nineteenth- and early 
twentieth-century lumbering caused 
sand b lo,vouts along the shoreline. 
The U.S. Forest Service 1s trying to halt 
the resulting erosion by replanting the 
Lake Michigan Recreation Area be
tween Manistee :incl Luclingt0n. Head
quarters for the Manistee National 
Forest arc: at Cadillac, M ichigan. 



Ruffled grouse in rhe Manistee Nation
al Forest. Courtesy of the Manistee 
National Forest, U.S. Forest Service, 
U.S. Department of J\griculture. 

149. Ludington 
State Park 
Hy M-116, 8 miles north of 
Ludington (BCFHPS) 

The village of Hamlin a century ago 
was a logging community on the shore 
of I Iamlin Lake, developed by Charles 
i\\ears. Chicago shipping entrepreneur 
and timber baron o f !'vlason. Oceana, 
and . luskegon counties. Logs were 
floated across the lake to the vi llage 
mill. But in 1888 the mill brought 
tragedy to the village '-'·hen the clam 
burst and destroyed Hamlin. Today, 
onlv the cemetery remains to tell the 
tale. and the vi llage site is no" · a 150-
acre state park. The park's 398 camp
sites and two beaches usual lv attract 
more campers each year than :my 
other stare park in Michigan. Fisher
men have discovered that Hamlin Lake 
holds bass, pike, and walleyes. Hikers 
may choose from 8 hiking trails in the 
park. totaling 18 miles in length. Some 

o f the trails fo llow the dune ridges, 
wh ile others lead tn l'o int Sable Light
house. The nature center contains dis
p lays on the area ·s flora and fauna and 
o ffers visual programs about the park 
and its w ild li fe. $ 

150. Ludington 
Hy US-31 

Ludington·s greatest claim 10 a niche 
in American history l ie~ in the li fe 
work o f the French Jesu it missionary, 
Jacques Marqueue. Many scholars are 
convinced thar l'vlarquene was bur ied 
on a pine-covered hill at Ludington on 
a clay in May 1675. The river at Luding
ton bears his name. 

AJmost two centuries passed before 
the town or Ludington was founded. 
Meanwhile, Indians, fur traders, and 
fishermen came and went. In the late 
1840s two settlers built a sawmill at 
the site of Ludington, an excellent 
choice of location. In the watershed of 
the Pere Marquenc stood vast acreages 
or virgin white pine. The l ittle sett le
ment was called Pere Marquette. 

The depression of the I850s inter
vened, and the sawmill fe ll to James 
Ludington of i'vli lwaukee bv mortgage 
foreclosure. He leased the mil l a few 
years later to Charles Mears, a substan
tial Chicago entrepreneur who was 
accumulating vast acreages of pine
lands and harbor faci lities bet,Yecn 
i\ lanistec ancl l\ luskegun. Mears under
rook essentia l harbor improvements 
almost immediately, the first in a 
whole series during the late nine
teenth century thar turned the 
harbor into an excellent facil itv for 
large vessels. 

In 1867 James Ludington. member 
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of a prominent Milwaukee mercantile, 
lumber, land, and banking family, laid 
out the town, succeeded in h:1ving it 
renamed, and p lunged inro 1hc saw
milling business in style. In ill health, 
two years larer he organized the Pere 
Marquette Lumbering Company, re
tained a part interest in it, and there
after p layed a small ro le in the town's 
development. 

During the late nineteenth century, 
Ludington grew into an important saw
milling town and supply base for 
lumbering. l3usiness and cultural lead
ership fell to an influx of New 
Englanders who were experienced i11 
lumbering. Immigrant workers from 
French Canada, Finland, and Germany 
cut the white pines and manned the 
mills. Eight sawmills came into opera
tion, reaching their peak production of 
146 million board feet in 1891. 

In 1885 salt manufacturing became 
an adjunct to lumbering just as it had 
at Manistee. The development of salt 
wells came in part as the result o f 
lumbermen ·s fears that rhe great 
stands of white pine would soon d is
appear. Already lumbermen had be
gun their onslaught on Mason Coun
ry·s hardwoods. Several factories were 
cstablishcd at Ludington 10 turn out 
everything from broom hand les to 

furn iture. But what would become of 
Ludington when the hardwoods were 
gone? 

The J 890s were indeed a gloomy 
decade. Commercial fishing, a liveli
hood for about .:;o fami lies, began to 
decl ine. The nearby sawmill town of 
Lincoln hacl already become a ghost 
to\\'n. Another mi l l in Ludington 
burncci do\\'n. The bank fa iled. A 
Cit izens Development Company, 
founded ro attract new business, failed 
along wi th three factories that it lwd 
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Bird's-eye view of Ludington about 1880. The Pere Marquette Lumber Company's three saw mills are pictured around the 
harbor. From the Collections of tbe Micbigan State Archives, Department of State. 06467 

managed to attract to Ludington. The 
LransiLion away from lumbering was 
painfully evident. 

Business leaders tried to attract a 
tourist industry w ithout notable initial 
success, although a youth organization 
of the Methodist Episcopal church did 
establish a colony at nearby Epworth 
in 1894. Some centered their hopes 
for the future on a transition to fruit 
farming and the utilization of Luding
ton 's excellent harbor. Both of these 
ideas had real long-term merit. 

The harbor developed a sizable 
freight transshipment business in 1874, 
when the Flint and Pere Marquette 

Railroad reached Ludington. Boats 
took aboard the freight destined for 
Lake Michigan 's western shore. With 
the agricultural development of the 
hinterland, Ludington became an im
portant fruit and vegetable shipping 
point. The railroad built its own fleet 
o f boats to handle the growing traffic 
in freight and passengers between 
Ludington, Manistee, and Milwaukee. 

Occasional work stoppages and the 
expense involved in the transfer of 
freight from train to boat led co the in
troduction of the car ferry. The first 
steel vessel, the Pere Marquette No. 
15, went into service at Ludington in 

1897, bound for Manitowoc, Wiscon
sin. The ferry connection grew to in
clude Kewaunee and Milwaukee. Over 
the next 50 years the Pere Marquette 
line used 12 car ferries and has been 
described as operating " the most out
standing business of various Lake 
Michigan ferries.·· As a pan of the 
Chesapeake and Ohio Railwav system, 
these car ferries handled 32 loaded 
freight cars and l 50 auromoblies ar a 
time. Trucking so successfully chal
lenged the car ferries, however, that in 
January 1982 the feny service to Man
itowoc ceased. Service continues to 
Kewaunee, Wisconsin. 
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Fruit growing, recreation, summer 
residences, and t:ourism grew in im
portance in the twentieth century and 
remains significant in Ludington's 
presem economy. Over the years 
Ludington has succeeded in attracting 
industry. Currently it has about a 
dozen plants that employ from l 00 to 
325 workers each. Chemicals and 
metal products ranging from watch
cases to iron castings, dies, tools, in
dustrial equipment, w ire, and rubing 
:-ire very impona111 to the economy, as 
are automobile interiors and a w ide 
variety of finished consumer products. 

Ludington has been the county seat 
since 1873, when it succeeded in 
wresting the honor from Charles 
Mears's mill village, Lincoln. The cur
rent popu lation is is 8,937. 

i•"':... 

Ludington Sites of Interest 

(1) Stearns Park on the Lake 
Here two Michigan Hisroric Site mark
ers stand as testimony to the hazards 
of navigation on Lake Michigan. One 
recounts the damage LO ships and loss 
of li fe during the storm of November 
11, 1940, considered one o f the worst 
in the lake's hiswry. The other tells 
about the sinking of the Pere Mar
quette No. 78 of the Ludington car 
ferry fleer in September .1 910, with the 
loss of all officers and many o f rhe 
crew and passengers. Adjacent to the 
park stands the U.S. Coast Guard Sta
tion. 

(2) Car Ferry Dock 
Those interested in crossing Lake 
Michigan to Kewaunee, Wisconsin, 
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Roi/away, Pere Marquette River , witb 
denuded forest land in background. 
Tbe Pere Marqu.eue's ricb pine stands 
fed the mills in Ludington /Jarbor. 
From tbe Collections of the J\llicbigan 
State Arcbives, Deparhnent of State. 
01579 

should inquire at the ferry office. The 
ferry carries passengers, automobiles, 
and freight cars. 

(3) Mason County Courthouse 
Hy US-10 at the corner of Ludington 
Avenue and Delia Street 
Built in 1893, a year of financial 
panic and general gloom in Ludington, 
the courthouse is a fine example o f 
Richardsonian Ro manesque archi
tecture. 

(4) Rose Hawley Museum 
305 East Filer Street 
The museum collections include In
dian artifacts, lumbering ancl farming 
tools, nineteenth-century household 
items, a marine exhibit, and a typical 
Victorian apartment o f the 1890s, as 
well as a collection of manuscripts and 
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published marerials on local history. 
Open Memorial Day-Labor Day, J\llon
day-Saturday, noon-5:00 r.~1. Free. 

( 5) White Pine Village 
1687 Soutb Lakes/Jore Noad 
The village is accessible from Highway 
US-31 south o f Ludington. Turn right 
immediately after crossing the second 
bridge over the Pere Marquette River. 
The village is located three miles east 
of Hy US-3 ·1. 

This outdoor museum is a commu
nity of histor ic buildings located on 
the site of the area's fir t non-Indian 
home, ,vhich n·as built in 1849. The 
,·i llage includes a working replica of a 
blacksmith shop; a fi re barn, housing a 
collection of fire-fighting equipment: a 
general store, housed in an orig inal 
Mason County spl it-log rioneer home; 
,1 combined post office and home, 
bu ilt about 1850; the home that served 
as Mason County's first courthouse; 
two museum build ings, one o f which 
houses arti facts o f the lumbering 
industty; the original Pere Mar-
quette Township Hall; a one-room 
schoolhouse; ancl a chapel replica 
illustrating various architectural fea
tures of rura l il lason County churches. 
Open daily, 1'vlcmorial Day-Labor Day, 
I I :00 A.~1.-5:00 P.,,1. Free. 

(6) Father Marquette Memorial 
So11tb L.akesbore Driue nortb of tbe 
Wlbite Pine Village 
Here a cro~s and an official Michigan 
Historic Site m,1rker commemorate the 
death of Father Marquette on May 18, 
1675, and his burial somewhere along 
the Lake Michigan shore. 

(7) Lu dington's Historic Homes 
l\ lany residences of the successful men 
of the lumbering era remain. For ex-

James Foley, Ludington lumberman, 
built tbis Victorian home, tbree stories 
with ballroom, about 189 8 aj ier thirty 
two years in the lumber business. He 
came Ji·o111 Ontario County, New Yorli, 
to /,udington. in 1866 Tbe house is 
now diuided in to apartments. Pboto by 
lvlaip,aret Bogue. 

ample. the 1hn::e-stor~· house at 702 
East Ludington Avenue ,Yas bu ilt by 
James Folc~•. a prominelll lumberman 
:111d shipper. Those interested in the 
town's impressive late nineteenth
century architecture may purchase /-h ,• 

toric I tomes Q( Ludington at the l{ose 
I l:1w lcy Museum. It contains a l isting 
of 4J locations, descr iptive paragraphs 
on e tch, and a map to help you cake a 
walking or a driving tour. 

151. Charles Mears 
State Park 
Hy US-31 (BCFP) 

Named for the Chicago businessman 
who was the area·s most prominent 
lumber ing ancJ shipping entrepreneur, 
this 50-acre park has an excellent Lake 
Michigan swimming beach. $ 

152. Pentwater 
Hy US-31 

l.ncatec.l on Lake Michigan ar the 
mouth of Penl"\Yater Lake and the Pem
" ·,ner Hiver, Pennvater had all the anri
butes of a fine site for lumbering. The 
Pentwater River Watershed boasted 
line stands of timber. The river, Pent

water Lake, and Lake 1'vl ichigan pro
vided a guod avenue o f transportmion 
to market. 

Char les Mears, for whom the nearby 
state park is named, was the Chic:-igo 
entrepreneur who developed the har
bor and engaged extensive!~· in 
lurnhcr ing, shipping, ancl general mcr
chamlising in the late nineteenth ccn
lllry. 1\ lcars bui lt his own fleet of' sh irs 
for GIIT)·ing passengers, l i\·estock. and 
goods from Chicago imo the Pent
water pincl:tnds and for transponing 
lumber 10 Chicago. At the height of 
thL: lumber ing boom, the enti rl' nunh 
shnrc of l'enrwarer Lake was l ined 
with saw, shingle, planing, ancl gr ist 
mil ls. 

13)' 1882 lumber ing in Oceana 
County had declined sharp ly. and wor
r ied businessmen sought industric~ ltJ 

replace ir. One earl)' transi tional indus
lr\' was furniture manufacturing, and 
:11101hcr was canning. EJ rl)· efforts at 
developing a resort trade failed. 



Today Pentw ater ( population J ,J 65) 
b much smaller than it was in the 
nush times of lumbering. Summer 
homes, tourism, and resort trade fo rm 
an important pan o f its current econ
omy. The town has a little light in-
cl usrr~•-

The nineteenth-century storefronts. 
houses, and churches reflect the 
town's p:1s1. So do two lighthouses: 
Little Sable, built in 1874 and lyi ng JO 
mi les to the south of town, and B(g 
Soble, built in 1867 several miles to 
the north. Both were erected 10 warn 
n ~ssels of dangerous currents near the 
shore. Neither of these lighthouses is 
accessible b~· car. 

Big Trees of Oceana and Mason 
Counties 
The Pentwater Garden Club and Pcnt
\\'ater Environmental Protective A'iso
ciation have prepared a fo lder describ
ing the big trees of Oceana and Mason 
rnuntics. It describes 32 outstanding 
examples of different species and in
cl udes a keyed map to help the motor
ist loc:ue these unusual and fine o ld 
trees. Those who enjoy the area's natu
ral heritage wi ll find it worthwhile to 
secure this guide from rhe tourist in
formation booth in Pentwater or I !art. 

153. Silver Lake 
State Park 
accessible from US-31 , 7 m iles 
west of Hart (BCFHPS) 

The most outstanding features of this 
beautiful 2,600-acre park are the wide, 
sane.Iv Lake Michigan beaches and the 
. ~and. dunes. Dune rides are available. 
The park includes 250 campsites. S 
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The pier at the V?bite Lake entrance to Lake Michigan. Note the debris.from 
lumber mills along the sbore, a familiar sigbt on Lake Micbigan :~ eastern sbore in 
the late nineteentb centwy. Courtesy Micbi.gcm. Historical Collections, Bentley 
Historical Library, University of Michigan. 

154. Montague
Whitehall 
Hy US-31 

Both of these towns originated as 
lumbering centers in the nineteenth 
century. Char les Mears is largely re
sponsible for the early development of 
the lumbering industry in the White 
River watershed. He established a resi
dence at Whitehall in 1861. Today the 
towns' main economic activities are 
tourism, recreation, and summer 
homes for city dwellers. 

White Rive r Light Station 
Marine Museum 
Visitors should stop in Whitehall and 
seek directions to this museum. 

Although it is a little d ifficult to locate, 
the museum is worth rhe effort. 
Owned and operated by Fruitlands 
Township, the museum is located in 
the o ld White River l ighthouse, built in 
1872. It stands at the opening of White 
Lake into Lake Michigan. The struc
ture is itsel f a ve1y interesting one, 
apparently a twin ro the lighthouse 
built at Peninsula Point in 1865 (site 
90). 

The museum contains p ictures, 
paintings, and artifacts of Great Lakes 
shipping. Open June-August, Tuesday
Friday, 10:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M.; Saturday 
and Sunday, 2:00-8:00 P.M. In May and 
September , open Saturday and Sunday 
2:00- 8:00 P.M. Free . 
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155. Muskegon 
State Park 
access from Hy US-31 (BCFHPS) 

A reconstructed blockhouse on Lake 
Michigan in this 1, 100-acre park offers 
interesting views in all directions. The 
park has over 350 campsites, hiking 
trails through the dunes, and a hem
lock forest. In winter, the ski hill is 
popular.$ 

156. Muskegon 
Hy US-31 

The most important lumbering city on 
the western shoreline of Michigan's 
lower peninsula, Muskegon is unique. 
Compared with its lumbering counter
parts along the shore to the north and 
south, it made the most successful 
transition away from lumbering to in
dustrial activity. Today a town of 
41,000, it is far larger and more pro
ductive than it was during the lumber
ing boom. 

Indians made the Muskegon River 
Valley's white pine forests their home 
and the river a main artery of travel 
for centuries before the coming of the 
fur traders. Fur trading in the Muske
gon region began in the French 
period and continued into the 1830s, 
when at least five trading posts stood 
at the site of the present town. 

Frontier fur-trading enterprises 
would soon vanish, for the federal 
government responded to the pres
sure for settlement of the Michigan 
lower peninsula and made a series of 
land cession treaties with the Indians. 
The treaty of 1836 extinguished Indian 
claims to most of the land north of the 
Grand River, including the Muskegon 

area. Land surveys followed in the late 
1830s. 

Already entrepreneurs had their 
eyes on the Muskegon River Valley's 
fine stands of virgin white pine. The 
first sawmill was built on Muskegon 
Lake in 1837, in advance of federal 
land sales. This event is generally re
garded as the beginning of Muskegon. 
Large-scale lumbering, however, began 
at the close of the Civil War. Then 
demand for lumber to build the 
expanding farms, cities, and factories 
of the mid-continent made the Mus
kegon watershed's forests a profitable 
source of supply. For 30 years Mus
kegon boomed as a sawmill town 
and a supply center for lumbering 
enterprises. 

Because the Muskegon River pro
vided a natural delivery system for saw 
logs from a very extensive and richly 
timbered area, the Muskegon lumber
ing boom was more spectacular and 
more lucrative than that of most saw
mill towns on Lake Michigan's eastern 
shore. By 1883, 47 sawmills ringed 
Muskegon Lake. The height of produc
tion came in 1887, when Muskegon's 
mills produced 660 million board feet 
of lumber and more than 500 million 
shingles worth $6 million. The 
lumbering business then employed 
5,000 workers. 

At the peak of prosperity Muskegon 
boasted 40 millionaires. Their opulent 
life style was in sharp contrast to that 
of their mill and lumber camp work
ers. Muskegon's lumbering boom 
attracted immigrant workers from 
many countries, chiefly Norway, 
Sweden, Ireland, Scotland, Germany, 
and French Canada. 

The frenzied destruction of the 
pinelands clearly was coming to an 
end by 1890. The whine of the saw 

ceased at mill after mill. By 1900 only 
five remained in operation. The last 
went out of business in 1910. Popula
tion decreased. Vacant houses and 
stores and unkept streets marked the 
passing of the lumber boom. 

While the town fathers made some 
effort.;; to attract new businesses in the 
early 1880s, the real campaign to 
attract diversified industries began in 
1889 with the reorganization of the 
Muskegon Board of Trade and with 
the efforts of the Muskegon Improve
ment Company, organized in 1890 to 
attract industries to Muskegon Heights. 
Offering monetary incentives to new 
industry, the board succeeded in in
ducing four small companies to locate 
in Muskegon in 1889, but most of 
these perished in the financial panic of 
1893, as did most of those attracted by 
the Improvement Company. 

The Muskegon Chamber of Com
merce was organized in 1893 as a suc
cessor to the Board of Trade. With 
funds raised by city bond issues, it 
attracted a number of new industries 
in the early twentieth century. By trial 
and error, the effort to turn the city 
into a prosperous industrial town suc
ceeded over the years. 

Currently Muskegon ·s industries in
clude 30 manufacturers that employ 
over 100 workers each and 3 firms of 
similar size that supply industrial ser
vices. Primary metal, fabricated metal, 
machinery, transportation equipment, 
chemicals, paper goods, food, and 
furniture are the major product,; of 
Muskegon industry. The five largest 
employers produce office furniture, 
automobile engine parts, gas turbine 
components, ceramics, baby food, and 
iron castings. 



Muskegon Sites of Interest 

(1) Old Indian Cemetery 
Mol'l"iS Street between 1st and 2nd 
Stmets 
Believed to have been used as early as 
the mid-eighteenth century by the 
Ouawa Indians, the cemeterv served as 
a burial ground for both Indians and 
,vhites as late as 1854. Even after the 
cemetery became the property of Mar
tin Ryerson. an important Muskegon 
lumberman and prominent Chicago 
businessman, it was always respected 
as a cemetery. It became the property 
of the city of Muskegon in 1926. 

(2) Muskegon Historic District• 
The historic distr ict is bounded by 
Muskegon, \Vehster , and Cla~· Avenues 
and by 2nd and 6d1 Streets. Lying in 
the heart of downtown Muskegon with 
Hackley Park at its center , the district 
reflects the history of Muskegon's 
lumbering boom. and particularly the 

career of a public-spiri ted mill ionaire 
lumberman, Charles H. Hackley. Hack
ley, former!\' of Michigan City and 
Kenosha, came to Muskegon in 1856. 
Two years later he had progressed 
from a common laborer for a sawmill 
company to bookkeeper and sh ipping 
supervisor. Ry 1866 he owned a mill. 

Hackley, un like manv of his contem
porary m ill ionaire business associates, 
felt a great obligation to the city of 
Muskegon. I le was very active in civic 
affairs and gave generously for the 
construction o f a central school, a li
brary, an an museum. a park \Yith 
appropriate statuary, a manual-training 
school, and a hospital. An endowment 
set up by Hackle,· continues to con
tr ibute significantlv to the support of 
Muskegon's schools. 

Hackley took seriously the task of 
transforming Muskegon from a de
p ressed lumbering town into a 
prosperous industrial center. He par
tic ipated actively in late ninetecmh-
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Batteau crew whose j ob it was to keep 
tbe logs moving on tbe river drives 
and tbe wanigan, boat tbat carried 
food, cook, cook's helpers, and tents 
for tbe journey from the pineries to the 
mills. Muskegon River, 1888. From tbe 
Collections of tbe Michigan State Arc
hives, Department of State. 07951 

century efforts to make the transition. 
Local legend has it that toward the end 
of his life, although ill , he went to 
work anyway, craw ling up the steps of 
his bank building on his hands and 
knees 10 spare his ach ing legs. 

The Muskegon Historic D isu-ict in
cludes many of Hackley's benefactions 
as well as his home, the Hume house, 
and the Torrent residence. These 
three residences give an insight into 
the life style of Muskegon's millionaire 
lumbermen. 

Hackley Public libra,y, 
3rd Street and Webster Avenue 

Jn 1888 Charles H. Hackley gave the 
city of Muskegon $100,000 for a "suit
able and commodious building for a 
public library and reading room" to 
be erected on this location on condi 
tion that it be maimained free to the 
public forever. The Board of Educa
t ion accepted the plans of the Chicago 
firm of Patton and Fisher for the 
Romanesque structure of pink syenite 
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Hackley Public libra1J1. 
Pboto by Margaret Bogue. 

granite with brownstone trim. The 
building was dedicated in October 
1890 with an elaborate ceremony. The 
interior is as interesting as the ex
terior. Visitors are welcome to view it 
and to browse in its fine collections. 
The library contains a marble bust o f 
Hackley, donated by Muskegon's 
citizens. 

St. Paul's Episcopal Church, 
3rd Street and Clay Avenue 

This grayish greenstone structure of 
Gothic design was erected in 1892, 
just two years after the dedication of 
the adjacent Hackley Library. Thomas 
Hume, Hackley's business partner, 
contributed heavily to the cost of con
struction. The interior design utilizes 
fine stained glass, marble, mosaics, 
and wood carving. Alois Lang, a wood 
carver of the Oberammergau group, 
crafted the lectern and litany desk. 

Muskegon Museum of Arr, 
296 Webster Avenue 

This Classical Revival structure, de
signed by S. S. Beman of Chicago, was 
completed and opened to the public 
in 1912. Hackley, who had long 
wanted to contribute an art museum 
to Muskegon, died in 1905 before its 
erection. He left a bequest of $150,000 
to the Board of Education for the 
puchase of "pictures of the best kind" 
for Muskegon. Paintings acquired with 
these funds were temporarily housed 
in the public library. Most of the 
permanent collection was acquired 
with Hackley's bequest. 

It is especially strong in American 
painting and includes \vorks by Whis
tler, Homer, Wyeth, Curry, West, 
Ryder, Blakelock, Bellows, Burchfield, 
and Hopper. The L. C. Walker Collec
tion of graphics includes prints by 
Durer, Rembrandt, Toulouse-Lautrec, 
Matisse, Renoir, Picasso, and others. 
Paintings by major Europe,m artists 
and an eastern collection give its hold
ings considerable breadth. It has been 
described as one of the finest o f the 
smaller art museums in the United 
States. Open all year, Tuesday
Saturday, 10:00 A.~t.--4:00 l'.M. Free. 

Jobn Torrent Residence, 
3rd Street and Webster Avenue 

This magnificent srone house was 
built in 1892. Its owner, John Torrent, 
came to Muskegon in the late J 850s, 
soon established a shingle mill, and 
emerged a millionaire in the lumber
ing business. Torrent built the 30· 
room granite home, it is said, to outdo 
his business rival, Hackley. The struc
ture now houses the Reel Cross. 

Hackley Ce11rral School, 
3rd Street and Wehster Avenue 

A Grand Rapids building firm 

erected this structure in 1892 to re
place the central school building that 
had burned clown in 1890. Charles 11. 
Hackley donated the funds for the 
school 's construction. Romanesque in 
style, the building is now used as a 
school administration building for the 
Muskegon School System. 

Hackley Park, 
between Clay and Webster Avenues 
and 3rd and 4th Streets 

The park lies in the center of the 
Historic District. Both the lancls and 
the statues in the park were donated 
to the city by Charles H. Hacklev. The 
park memorializes Union leaders, sol
diers, and sailors of the Civil War. The 
Soldiers and Sailors Monument, br 
Joseph Carabelli, stands in the center 
of the park. Statues of Abraham Lin
coln, David Farragut, Ulysses S. Grant, 
and William T. Sherman stand at the 
park's corners. 

Hackley House* and Hume /-louse,* 
West Webster Avenue and 6th Street 

Charles H. Hackley bui lt this spa• 
cious Victorian residence for himself, 
the adjacent Hume House for his busi
ness partner, Thomas Hume, and rhe 
shared Carriage House between the 
t\vo in 1887. The Hackler House is 
currently being restored by the Hack
ley Heritage Association, Inc. Elaborate 
hancl-catved woodwork, stenciled 
walls and ceilings, stained glass win
dows, and original furniture are 
among the Hackley House's outstand
ing features. The association plans res
toration of the Hume House and the 
shared Carriage House in the future. 
Hackley House is open to the public 
Memorial Day-September 30, Wednes
day, Saturday, and Sunday, 2:00--4:00 
P.M.; and for six davs in December to 
interpret an 1890s Christmas. S 



(3) Muskegon County Museum 
30 \'(lest Muskegon /\venue 
The mu.scum has good collections on 
lumbering from "1840 to 1890, the In
dians, the fur trade, and the li fe and 
work of early settlers. Among the In
dian artifacts is a dugout canoe found 
on the White River. Open all year, 
Tuesday-Friday, noon-5:00 P.~1. ; Satur
day and Sunday, 2:00- 5:00 P.M. S 

( 4) Grave of Jonathan Walker 
inside entmnce to El'ergreen Cemete1y, 
Pine and Irwin Streets 
A 10-foot monument marks the grave 
of Jonathan Walker, a sea captain who 
attempted ro help seven slaves escape 
from bondage in Florida by raking 
them ro British islands in the Carib
bean in 1844. Walker was captured, 
and a r-lorida federal court convicted 
him of violating the federal Fugitive 
Slave I.a\\'. His sentence included a 
fine, months o f imprisonment, an hour 
in the pil lory, and the branding of 
··s. S." (for "Slave Stealer'') on the 
palm of his right hand. After his re
lease he jo ined the ranks o f abolition
ist lecturers. 

In the 1860s Walker purchased a 
small fru it farm at Lake Harbor, Michi
gan. Here he lived unti l his death in 
1877. After his bur ial in Evergreen 
Cemetery. \Xtilliam Lloyd Garrison and 
other abolition ists raised funds to have 
t.he momument erected. Walker's 
branding led John Greenleaf Whittier, 
poet o f the anti-slavery movement, to 
write "The Man with the 13randed 
I land." One ver~e of that poem is in
scribed on one side of the Walker 
Monument, and on the other an open 
hand is carved showing the letters 
··s. S ... 
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7he Genevieve Gillette Nature Center, Michigan'.,; Sand Dune Interpretive 
Center. Courtesy Michigan Department of Natural Resources. 

157. P. J. Hoffmaster 
State Park 
Hy US-31 (CFHPS) 

The outstanding features of I Ioffrnastc r 
Park are two and a half miles o f Lake 
Michigan shoreline w ith forest-covered 

dunes. Sandv beaches run the enrire 
length of the 1.000-acrc park. Over 10 
mi les of natural hiking trails provide 
ample opponunites for nature study. 
Up land, shoreline, and waterbirds are 
plentiful. A Dune Climb Stairway leads 
to the top of a high sand dune, from 
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Tbis view of Grand Haven sbows both 
the Cutler House on tbe left and tbe 
Mineral Springs whicb catered to tbose 
wbo came to "take the waters." Cour
tesy Michigan Historical Collections, 
Bentley Historical Libra,y, University of 
1lilichigan. 

which the view is excellent. The park 
contains 333 campsites, a bridle path, 
and the Genevieve Gilleue Nature 
Center, named for one of the state's 
leading conservationists. 

The new bu ild ing, dedicated in 
J 976, contains exceptionally fine ex
hibits explair1ing dune formation and 
ecology. In the theater multi-image 
slide shows portray dune ecology and 
the natural beauty of d1e Great Lakes. 
In the summer momhs the Nature 
Center offers lectures and guided 
hikes. The center is open to the gen
eral public throughout the summer 
seven clays a week and in the w inter 
on weekends and afternoons except 
Monday. $ 

158. Grand Haven 
Hy US-31 

Grand Haven evolved in the same pat
tern as many Lake Michigan towns 
lying north of the Grand River: Indian 
village, fur trading center, thriving 
sawmill town, county seat, shipbuild
ing and commercial fishing port, re
sort center , and industrial town. Both 
the lake and the Grand River, which 
flows into Lake Michigan at Grand 
Haven, have played major roles in 
shaping the town's development. 

The Indian peoples and fur traders 
used the Grand River as a route be
tween Lake Huron and Lake Michigan. 
The portage between the headwaters 
of the Grand and the Saginaw rivers 
was the one overland link where 
canoes and cargo had to be carried. 
The Ottawa, Chippewa, and Potawm
omi built villages at rhe site of pre
sent-day Grand Haven. an excellent 

fishing location. French ,1nd British fur 
traders, and later John J1cob A~tor's 
American Fur Company, established 
posts at the mouth of the Grand River 
and developed a lucrative trade with 
the local Ind ian tribes. 

Permanent white seulcrs arr ived in 
J834 and the next year Grand Haven 
was planed. Its first sawmill began op
erations in ] 836, and in 1837 the first 
lumber rafts came clown the Grand 
l~i ver. This marked the beginning of 
the exp loitation o f the fine stands of 
white and cork pine, oak, beech, ma
ple, and hemlock lying in the r iver 's 
watershed. 

Serious commercial logging began 
in the early 1850s in response 10 the 
demand for Michigan lumber for the 
developing homes, farm~, cities, and 
factories in the Midwest. In 1856, 45 
million board feet o f lumber were 
shipecl from the port of Grand I Iaven. 
By 1876 rhe rown boasted eight saw 
and shingle mills. J\lreaclv numerous 



federal appropriations had been made 
to improve the harbor. 

Boat building developed as an im
portant adjuct to lumbering. During 
the late nineteenth century five ship
yardli in the Grand Haven area turned 
out a wide variety of sail- and steam
powered vessels. Other satellite indus
tries included tanneries, furniture 
manufacturing, salt refining, and iron 
ore smelting. Commercial fishing grew 
into a substantial business between the 
mid-1850s and 1910. It continued until 
the 1940s, when sea lampreys deci
mated the fish population. 

The lumbering boom reached a cli
max in the early 1880s with annual 
production figures of 191 million 
board feet, but the industry dwindled 
in the next decade. As mill after mill 
closed, the town lost population, and 
businessmen scrambled to attract new 
industry. 

Already the town entrepreneurs had 
discovered Grand Haven's potential 
for tourism and resorts. In 1870 a mill 
owner drilling for salt discovered 
magnetic mineral water at a depth of 
200 feet. Several elaborate health re
sorts or "sanitariums" were built to ca
ter to the hundreds of visitors who 
came annually to bathe and drink the 
magnetic waters. Grand Haven styled 
itself the Saratoga Springs of the West. 
Nor were the advantages of Grand 
Haven's beautiful white sand beach 
and surrounding lakes and streams 
lost on the developers. 

The transition from cutover land to 
fruit farming was well under way be
fore the turn of the century. Apples, 
pears, plums, and cherries found a 
ready market in Lake Michigan's large 
cities. 

Grand Haven's excellent port fa
cilities helped with the transition. Dur-

ing lumbering days Grand Haven was 
an extremely busy port, but lumbering 
products were only part of the out
traffic. Agricultural produce became 
more and more important as forest 
lands were turned to farming. The 
town became a transshipment point 
for passengers and freight for the De
troit and Milwaukee Railroad, which 
reached Grand Haven in 1858. This 
transshipment function continued to 
be important after lumbering declined. 
In 1903 railroad car ferries began 
operating between Grand Haven and 
Milwaukee and continued until the 
1930s, when the car ferry service was 
transferred to Muskegon. 

Grand Haven's water and rail trans
portation and labor supply, and its rel
ative proximitiy to major markets, 
helped induce industries to locate 
here. Many have come and gone over 
the years, but the transition from an 
economy based on the original natural 
resources of lumber and fish has been 
very successful. Currently Grand 
Haven has 16 industries employing 
100 or more. Some of the major prod
ucts include metal and plastic compo
nents for consumer products such as 
automobiles and television sets, 
finished consumer goods, foundry 
products, and industrial machinery. 

Grand Haven continues to be the 
Ottawa County seat, a center for rec
reation, resorts, and summer homes, 
and a service center for the surround
ing fruit farms. The current population 
of about 12,000 is twice as large as 
that at the height of the lumbering 
boom. 
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Grand Haven 
Sites of Interest 

(1) Tri-Cities Historical 
Society Museum 
1 North Harbor Drive 
Housed in the old depot of the Grand 
Trunk Railroad, the museum includes 
displays on Indian and pioneer life 
in the area, shipping, lumbering, and 
railroads. Open June-Labor Day, 
Wednesday-Sunday, 2:00-10:00 P.M. $ 

(2) U.S. Coast Guard Station 
North Shore Road 
U.S. Coast Guard Station personnel 
welcome visitors and appreciate calls 
in advance of the visit ( the number is 
[616) 842-2510) so that the staff will be 
ready to explain the facilities and the 
station's work in enforcing maritime 
regulations and conducting search and 
rescue work, utilizing 41- and 25-foot 
craft. 

(3) U.S. Coast Guard Festival 
Held during the first week of August, 
the festival attracts many visitors. The 
festivities are designed to honor the 
work of the Coast Guard over many 
decades. 

(4) The Lake Front and the 
Grand River 
In addition to the U.S. Coast Guard 
Station, both Grand Haven State Park 
and the city park, located south of the 
Grand River's exit into Lake Michigan, 
afford ample opportunities for public 
enjoyment of the beautiful sand beach 
that has attracted tourists and vacation
ers since the late nineteenth century. 
The state park includes 170 campsites, 
a swimming beach, and a fishing pier. 
A trolley line connects the beach with 
the downtown shopping area of exten-
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sive and varied specialty shops. A pad
d lewheel harbor steamer, boarded 
near Waterfront Stadium on Harbor 
Avenue in the downtown area, offers 
rides on the river and along the 
lakeshore. Grand Haven also boasts a 
musical water and light show from 
Memorial Day through Labor Day. The 
Musical Fountain, located on the nonh 
bank of the Grand River across from 
the Chamber of Commerce and the 
Tri-Cities Historical Museum, is huge. 
Completed in 1963, it pumps 4,000 
gallons of water per minute in varying 
patterns. 

159. Zeeland 
Hy 1-196 and US-31 

A town o f 4,764, Zeeland is the loca
tion of one of western Michigan's early 
Dutch settlemenL,. The town is named 
for the Netherlands province from 
which Cornelius \lander Meulen led 
his congregation LO the New World in 
1847. Of the various farming villages 
founded by Dutch immigrants around 
Holland (sire 160), Zeeland has made 
the greatest gro\.vth. Graafachap, Over
isel, Dremhe, and Vriesland remain 
small farming villages, hut Zeeland has 
succeeded in attracting industries, 
among them a furniture plant and a 
clock-making company. 

Many of the descendants of the orig
inal 457 colonist5 still live in Zeeland. 
Here visitors w i ll also meet more re
cently arrived Spanish-speaking 
people. 

Monument to tbe pioneers. Pbo10 by 
Margaret Bogue. 

Zeeland Sites of Interest 

(1) Pioneer Square 
southeast com er of Cburcb and 
Centml streets 
This park is the site of the town's first 
log church ancl its li rst schoolhouse. 
Herc colonists who d ied in the early 
years of the colony lie buried. The 
monument, erected in 1887, com
memo rates the cown's pioneers. 

(2) First Reformed Church 
southwest corner of Cburcb a11cl 
Gerl/ml streets 
The church building was erected in 
1866 and covered with bricks in l 929. 
IL stands on 1he site of Zccland's 
second log church, which was huilr in 
1849 to accommoclme a growing con
gregation. 

(3) Dekker Huis and Zeeland 
Historical Museum 
37 East Main Street 
The museum collections recall Dutch 
fam ily life in the Zeeland area from 
J876 to 1920 and the history of the 
Zeeland colonizmion. Book. manu
script , :incl phocograph collections arc 
a resource for Zeeland history. Open 
April-September, rrida\· and S:tturda)'. 
10:00 A.~t. to noon and 1:00- 4:00 P.~1. 

Donation. 

Zeeland's Nineteenth-Century 
Homes 
Zeeland retains a number of its his
toric nineteenrh-cenrur~ homes. The 
Zeeland I l istor ical Societv has pre
pared a pamphlet, "A \Valking Tour of 
Architectural and I listoric Sites," which 
is available at the museum. The struc
tures. buil t between JS'i0 and 1900, 
represent a wide range of architectural 
sty les, predominantly Victorian, Gothic 
Revival. and Queen Anne. 

160. Holland 
Hys US-31, 1-196 

The early history o f Holland, Michigan. 
reads much like that of the Mas
sachusetts Bay Colony. Here, in 1847, 
at the mouth of the Blac River ( later 
renamed Macatawa l{iver), a small 
group of Dutch immigrants decided 10 

make a new home for themselves. 
Seceders from the established Durch 
church and refugees from Holland 's 
potato famine, the original group of 47 
people came under the leadership of 
Rev. Albertus Van Raalte, a courageous, 
able, and strong-\\'illed leader. After 
much careful study, Van Raalte 
selected the Black River site, pur-



chased several thousand acres of land, 
and proceeded to bu ild a "city upon a 
hill,'' a model Christian communit·y. 
I lis dreams for a theocracy fa iled to 
materialize, mainly because of physical 
hardsh ips, individualism, anti religious 
dispurntion. Yet a sizable Dutch com
munity did take shape, and Dutch 
church leaders greatly influenced com-
1nunity development. 

Hundreds of new settlers fo llowed 
the founders-farmers, artisans, and 
mechanics used to the ways o f the O ld 
World but innocent of the stern reali
ties of pioneering in a \.vooded wilder
ness. Theirs was a sobering exper i
ence. There was much suffering, hard 
work, and loss of life from malaria and 
cholera in the early years. Yet the 
Dutch settlers stuck together, built 
homes, and started farms and 
businesses. In 1851, largely because of 
\'an Raalte's guidance, Hope College 
was founded to heir meet the educa
tional needs of the growing com
munitY. 

/15 more and more immigrants came 
to the Holland area, migrating as indi
viduals, families, and whole congrega
tions, they established a number o f 
separate settlements nearby. Among 
them were Overisel, Zeeland, Vries
bnd, Dremhe, and Graafschap. 
Although the Dutch preferred living in 
their own ethnic communities, some 
departed for nearby Yankee towns 
where they could readily find jobs. At 
Grand Rapids, Kalamazoo, Grand 
1 laven, and Muskegon, they estab
lished their own neighborhoods. 

Anxious to make the colony at Hol
land succeed, Van Raalte encouraged 
the develorment of businesses that 
would provide basic needs. A sawmill, 
a grisLmill. a brid,.'yarc.l, an ashery, a 
shingle mill, and a stave factory were 

Albertus Van Raalte. From tbe Collec
tions of tbe Michigan State f\rcbives, 
Department of State. 03735 

among the village's earliest industries. 
Also essential to success were harbor 
improvements, for the Black River's 
sand-clogged channel prevented the 
entrance of Lake Michigan vessels into 
Black Lake ( later renamed Lake Maca
tawa). When an initial request for 
federal harbor-improvement money 
was turned clown, the Dutch colonists 
began widening the channel them
selves. The state of Michigan provided 
them w ith funds to build a wharf and 
to construct roads connecting Holland 
w ith surrounding towns. 

In 1867 the village. w ith a popula
tion of about 2,000, incorporated as a 
city. Four years later disaster struck. 
Most or the town burned to the 
ground in 1871 as a result of massive 
forest fires, which had been burning 
for weeks in the surrounding swamps 
and woods. Both Vc1n Vied, Hal l at 
I-lope College and Van Raalte·s beauti-
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ful Greek Revival Pillar Church 
escaped the blaze (see nos. 15] and 
16]). 

The determined Dutch rebuilt the 
town. Slow growth characterized the 
city's late nineteenth-century years. A 
few industries flour ished, including a 
leather-making company, several furni
ture factories, at least two woocl-
worki ng mills, and, in 1892, a Heinz 
pickle factory. A t0urist trade catering 
to Chicago and Grand Rapids residents 
was well establ ished by the turn of the 
century at Ottawa Beach and Macatawa 
Park on Lake Michigan. 

In the twentieth century Holland's 
business activity gradually changed 
from seiving the surrounding farms 
and making wood products to an 
economy based mainly on heavy metal 
and technological industries. Currently 
Holland has more than 150 small in
dustries employing 12,000 persons to 
produce a wide var iety of products 
ranging from electrical appliances to 
pickles. At the time of the 1871 fire, 
I lo lland had a population of about 
2,300 people. The 1980 census showed 
a population of 26,300. 

The annual LUl ip festival, a promo
tional effort highlighting Holland's 
Dutch origins, elates from 1929. It 
attracts hundreds of thousands o f visi
tors every Mav. Visitors especially in
terested in the histo1y of Dutch settle
ments in the Holland area shou ld talk 
w ith the staff aL the Netherlands 
Museum for suggestions about other 
points o f interest in Holland's adjacent 
villages. 

Although many people o f Dutch ori 
g in live in the I lo llancl area, the ethnic 
composition of the population has be
come somewhat more d iversified. Visi
tors will note a subsrantial number of 
Spanish-speaking people. Many of 
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them came from Texas during World 
War fl as migratoiy agricultural work
ers and settled here permanently. 

Holland Sites of Interest 

(1) The Netherlands Museum 
8 East 12th Street at Central Avenue 
Housed in a cut-stone and brick struc
ture built in l 889 for Dr. Henry Kr em
ers, physician and early mayor of Hol
land, the museum is the best p lace to 
begin a visit to the cily·s historic sires. 
The museum contains exceptionally 
fine colleclions relating ro t.he Old 
World and the New \'\1orlcl Dutch 
heritage, including many gi fts from the 
Durch government. Furniture crafted 
by Dutch cabinetmakers, Delft pottery 
and pewter, Leerdam glassware. hand
mc1cle an glass churches, rooms fur
nished in the best or Lhe old World 
tradition, and displavs depicting rhe 
Dutch settlements in western tvlichigan 
are included. Open all year as follows: 
March-December excepL holidays, 
Monday- Saturday, 9:00 ,u1.-S:00 l'.~1.; 
open on Sundays as well , 11 :30 A.M.-

5:00 P.,, 1. , May-Labor Day. In Januarv 
and February, open Tuesday-Saturday, 
10:00 /\,M.-4 :00 i'.M. $ 

(2) Windmill Island 
Municipal Park 
8tb Street at Lincoln Avenue 
ln this 36-acre park stands "De 
Zwann," a 200-year-old Dutch wind
mill brought from Holland and recon
structed in 1964. It is still operating. 
Guides are on hand to explain its 
workings to visitors. The park has tulip 
displays in the spring and a Dutch 
patio with food, entertainment, and 
shops. Open May-Labor Day, Monday
SaLurday, A.M. and P.M., and on Sunday 
afternoons. $ 

(3) Toe Balcer Funtiture Museum 
6tb Street and Columbia Avenue 
Baker furniture, manufacrurers of furn
iture at Holland and Grand Rapids 
since 1893, has in its museum collec
tions o ld woodworking tools, repre
sentative period furnirure designs, :1 

print collection illustrating antique 
furniture, ancl a special collection of 
antique and modern chairs. Open 
mid-May-mid-OCLober. $ 

(4) Third Reformed Church 
of Holland• 
110 West 12tb Street 
Built in 1873-1874 and designed by 
John R. Kleyn, one of Holland's 
pioneer settlers, this vertical board 
and batten structure, Carpenter 's 
Gothic in style, housed pan of the 
congregation of Rev. Albertus Van 
Raalte, founder of the Holland colony. 
It was the third major structure to 
house his follmvers. The first on Lhis 
site, built in 1867-1868 to take care of 
the overflow congregation of the Pillar 
Church, was burned in the Holland 
fire or 1871. Although altered some
what over the years, the church in 
1966 undenvern a major renovation 
that restored the original interior col
or scheme and used cedar shingles to 
cover the roof as in the original de
sign. 

(5) The Pillar Church 
9 tb Street and College Avenue 
The beautiful example of Greek Re
vival architecture, with its massive 
Doric columns, was built in 1856 and 
housed Rev. Van Raalte's First Re
formed Church congregation. In 1882 
a controversy over whether or not it 
was appropriate for church members 
to belong to the Masonic Lodge split 
the congregation, Most of its members 

Van Raalte~- Pillar Cburcb. Pboto ~)' 
Margaret Bogue. 

split from the Reformed Church and 
joined the Christian Reformed Church. 
A bi tter dispute arose m·er occupancy 
of the church structure. Jr is nO\v 
called the Ninth Street Christian Re
fo rmed Church. A plaque at the front 
of the sancutary commemorates Van 
Haalte's ministry to the Dutch settlers 
from 1847 to 1867. 

(6) Van Vleck Hall, 
Hope College 
near East 70tb Street anrl 
College Avenue 
Van Vied, Hall is the oldest Hope Col
lege building. Erected in 1857. i t was 
used as rhe Pioneer School and then 
as the Holland Academy. In 1866 the 
insti tution was chartered as Hope 
Academy. The college, established to 

meet the educational needs of the 
original settlers, continues to serve as 
a college of arts and sciences. Its name 



comes from Rev. Van Raalte's dedica
tion address: "This is my anchor of 
Hope for this people in the future." 

(7) Western Theological Seminary 
12th Street between College and 
Columbia Avenues 
In 1866 theological training began 
here, using the facilities and faculty of 
Hope College. In 1885 the school was 
officially designated the Western 
Theological Seminary of the Reformed 
Church in America. The seminary 
trains men and women for the 
ministry. 

(8) Cappon House 
9th Street and Washington Boulevard 
This home was built in 1874 as a resi
dence for Holland's first mayor, a part
ner in the Cappon Bertsch Tannery. It 
is now owned by the city of Holland 
and is maintained ac; a historic house. 
Tours are available to groups only, ex
cept during the Tulip Festival in 
May, when it is open to the general 
public. $ 

(9) Holland Harbor Lighthouse• 
adjacent to IAke Michigan at entrance 
to Lake Macatawa 
Built in 1907 and now considered 
obsolete as a lighthouse, this structure 
has been painted and repaired by the 
U.S. Coast Guard and turned over to 
the Holland Harbor Lighthouse Histor
ical Commission for maintenance. The 
lens was given to the Netherlands 
Museum. Ask for directions to the 
lighthouse at the museum. 

161. Holland State Park 
accessible from Hy US-31 
(CFPS) 

The special attractions of this beautiful 
143-acre park are impressive Lake 
Michigan sand dunes, a fine beach, 
and perch fishing. The park includes 
342 campsites. With an annual attend
ance of over 1,300,000, Holland State 
Park is the most popular of Michigan's 
state parks. $ 

162. Saugatuck-Douglas 
Hys 1-196 and US-31 

The beautiful woodlands lying at the 
mouth of the Kalamazoo River 
appealed to the Potawatomi and Ot
tawa Indians as an especially fine place 
to live. Bountiful fisheries and the riv
er's natural avenue of transportation 
from Lake Michigan to the interior of 
the lower peninsula induced these 
tribes to establish villages here. Later, 
fur traders also recognized the loca
tion's advantages. In the 1830s white 
settlers began to arrive. They regarded 
the location as excellent for town site 
promotion especially in view of the 
superb stands of virgin timber in the 
Kalamazoo River watershed. 

The first major town in the vicinity 
of Saugatuck-Douglas was Singapore, 
now one of Michigan's ghost towns. 
The New York and Michigan Company 
platted the town in 1838 with the idea 
of developing a sawmilling enterprise 
of major proportions. The original de
velopers chose well, but a little too 
soon. In the 1860s and early 1870s the 
sawmills whined at Singapore, produc
ing hundreds of millions of board feet 
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of lumber. When the timber was gone, 
the town's residents moved south to 
Saugatuck, and the winds and waters 
of Lake Michigan buried Singapore be
neath the sand. 

Meanwhile both Saugatuck and 
Douglas had developed as sawmill and 
tannery towns producing millions of 
board feet of lumber, shingles, laths, 
and staves at the height of the lumber 
boom in the early 1870s. With the de
pletion of the forests, peach orchards 
planted on cutover land provided a 
very important source of income. Bas
ket making also prospered. Commer
cial fishing was another important 
source of income for local residents, 
and Saugatuck developed an important 
boat-building industry as well. Almost 
200 craft, tugs, schooners, and steam
ers were launched here, most of them 
in the lac;t three decades of the 
nineteenth century. 

Now Saugatuck, with a population of 
about 1,000 and Douglas, population 
948, are primiarly centers for recrea
tion, tourism, and summer homes. 

Saugatuck Sites of Interest 

A drive down Butler Street is reward
ing for those who enjoy nineteenth
century architecture. The Village Hall, 
with a Michigan Historic Site marker 
commemorating the days of Singapore 
in front, the old storefronts, and the 
large, fine Greek Revival residence at 
607 Butler Street are especially worthy 
of note. All Saint's Episcopal Church, 
at the corner of Hoffman and Grand 
Streets, three blocks from the down
town area, was built in 1873 and is a 
fine example of the Gothic style em
ployed by Gordon W. Lloyd, one of 
the leading church architects of the 
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Tbe S.S. Keewatin. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

late nineteenth century. A number of 
the o lder residences are restored and 
owned by artists. Saugatuck-Douglas 
have long been popular places of resi
dence fo r landscape painters. The Ox
Bow Art School, founded in 1910, is 
one of the best-known summer art 
schools in the Midwest. 

(1) Kalamazoo River Cruise 
650 \Vater Street 
A stern-wheeler, the Queen of Sauga
tuck, offers scenic Kalamazoo River 
cruises beginning in May. $ 

(2) Dune Rides 
use exit 41 o}J Hy I-196 
Dune "schooners" take visitors to the 
sand dune area of Lake Michigan's 
shoreline for 30-45 minute rides. May 
1- Labor Day, Monday-Saturday, from 
9:00 A.M. ; Sundays from noon. $ 

Douglas Sites of Interest 

(1) S.S. Keewatin 
moored near Tower /Vlarine, off tbe 
Blue Star /Vfemorial f-figbway 
The S.S. Keewatin, a luxury Great 
Lakes passenger liner built in Glasgow, 
Scotland, in 1907 for the Canadian 
Paci fic Railroad, lies at anchor in the 
Kalamazoo River. From 1908 to 1965 it 
carried passengers and cargo between 
Port McNicoll on Georgian Bay and 
Thunder Bay on Lake Superior. Now a 
floating marine museum, the S.S. 
Keewatin, with its polished carved 
mahogany woodwork, shining brass, 
and red carpers, reflects the era when 
a cruise on the Great Lakes was a 
leisurely part of a transcontinental rai l
road travel. The luxury of such a 
cruise is still ve1y evident to visitors. 
The vessel is 350 feet in length, almost 

44 feet wide, and has a gross tonnage 
of 3,856. Guided tours take you to all 
decks, much of the interior, and the 
bridge. Tours daily, Memorial Day
Labor Day, 10:30 ,u-1.-4:30 P.,,1. S 

(2) Boat Cruise 
Tower /vfarine 
A cruise service clown the Kalamazoo 
River to Lake Michigan and Macatawa 
Bay is available. Daily, May-October. $ 

163. Allegan State 
Game Preserve 
Hy M-89 off Hys I-196 and US-31 
(BCFHP) 

To reach the Al legan State Game Pre
serve take the Fennvi lle exits off I lvs 
1-196 and US-31, using Hy M-89 east
bound. The Michigan Department of 
Natural Resources created the game 
preserve in 1964 by comhining the 
Allegan State r-orest. the s,vamp Creek 
Wildl i fe Experment Station, and 1hc 
Fennville State Game Area. The game 
preserve, comprising 45,000 acres, 
offers a number of opponunites for 
recreation ancl nature study. r-our 
camping areas, hiking trails, tvvo 
swimming sites, and trails for snow
mobiling, dog sledding, and cross
country ski ing are designated. Those 
interested in nature study w ill enjO)' 
bird watching, srudying plants, trees. 
and w ilclnowers, and observing animal 
life. Public hunting is permitted under 
special restr ictions. The '\\'ilcll ife refuge 
area along the Kalamazoo River must 
be respected by all visitors. A good 
place to begin your visit is the heacl
quancrs, located at 46th Street ancl 
11 8th /\venue in the game preserve. 



164. South Haven 
Hys 1-196 and US-31 

While the first white settler arrived at 
the site of present day South Haven in 
1831, not until the 1850s did an opti
mistic real estate promoter plat the vil
lage and not until 1869 was it formally 
incorporated. During the first fifty 
years of growth, South Haven de
veloped with an economic life derived 
from its lake location and bountiful 
natural resources. The village grew as 
a sawmill town where logs floated 
down the Black River were sawed into 
lumber and loaded aboard ships 
hound for market. George Hannahs 
whose sawmill built in 1866 stood 
near the mouth of the river was the 
village's leading developer and 
lumberman. His mill and several 
others turned out millions of board 
feet of sawed lumber in the late 
nineteenth century. 

Fishing in the lake's bountiful wa
ters provided a living for some fami
lies. Ship building and shipping 
businesses formed another important 
part of the local economy. Initially 
shipbuilders launched lumber schoo
ners and later steamers from the 
banks of the Black River. At the turn of 
the century the port bustled with ves
sels sailing between South Haven, Chi
cago, Milwaukee, and the ports along 
Lake Michigan's eastern shore carrying 
passengers and a wide variety of 
freight. 

In the 1880s South Haven's resi
dent'i discovered that Chicagoans en
joyed vacationing in the village with its 
beautiful stretch of lake beach and its 
surrounding fruit orchards where city 
dwellers could pick peaches. By the 
early 1900s, thousands came to stay in 
both large resort hotels and in resi-

dences turned into guest houses. The 
resort business boomed through the 
1920s, dependent in large measure on 
comfortable and frequently scheduled 
passenger boat service with Chicago. 
South Haven achieved city status in 
1902. 

Meanwhile, the community earned a 
regional and national reputation for 
the fine fruit, especially peaches, 
shipped from its docks to Illinois and 
Wisconsin city markets, and by rail to 
more distant markets. A. S. Dykman is 
credited with planting the first com
mercial orchard before the Civil War. 
As lumbermen cleared more and 
more of the sandy land in the South 
Haven area, the fruit growing industry 
spread. Farmers of Van Buren County 
learned by 1850 that peaches did well 
relatively close to the lake, but winter
killed badly inland. Over the years 
fruit growing has expanded in impor
tance, and so has South Haven's role 
in the growth of the Michigan fruit in
dustry. 

In the years 1924 through 1963, 
Michigan State University's Experiment 
Station located here led in the de
velopment of the Haven varieties of 
peaches so well adapted to the sandy 
soils of Michigan's fruit belt. These ex
cellent commercial varieties of yellow 
free stone peaches ripen over a seven
week period in contrast to the usual 
three-week harvest period for peaches 
prior to development of the Haven 
varieties. The Experiment Station has 
also pioneered in the development of 
highbush blueberry varieties, the basis 
for Michigan's important blueberry 
growing industry. South Haven has a 
national blueberry festival every year 
in July. 

Over the years the town has at
tracted industry. Two companies 
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established in the late nineteenth cen
tury served the needs of fruit growers, 
one producing packaging for fruit, the 
other a cannery. Two piano factories, 
a woodworking plant, and several 
foundries opened business early in 
the twentieth century. Considerable 
industrial growth followed World War 
II. Currently South Haven's wide vari
ety of industrial products includes 
pianos, gun stocks, agricultural 
machinery, chemicals, auto and truck 
motor castings and parts, and elec
tronic coils. The 1980 population was 
5,943. 

South Haven Sites of Interest 

(1) liberty Hyde Bailey 
Memorial Museum 
903 Bailey Avenue 
South Haven is the birthplace of an in
ternationally known botanist and horti
culturist, Liberty Hyde Bailey. The 
home in which he was born in 1858 
now houses the Bailey Memorial 
Museum. Bailey grew up in South 
Haven when the town was experienc
ing the lumbering boom. He received 
a degree from Michigan Agricultural 
College in 1882, later returned to its 
faculty, and then went to Cornell Uni
versity as a professor of horticulture. 
Between 1903 and 1913 he served as 
dean of the New York State College of 
Agriculture at Cornell. He chaired The
odore Roosevelt's Country Life Com
mission. An author with 63 books to 
his credit, teacher, editor, and admin
istrator, he gave national leadership to 
agricultural education and the im
provement of farm life. This energetic 
son of South Haven died at the age of 
96 in 1954. 
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The Bailey borne. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

The house, built in the 1850s, is a 
state historic site containing a collec
tion of Bailey's books on honiculrure, 
many of the original Bailey household 
articles, collections o f Indian artifacts, 
and nineteenth-century home fur
nishings and tools. Open year round, 
Tuesday and Friday, 2:00 P.M.-4:00 P.M. 

Closed on holidays. Free. 

(2) Fruit Farms 
Some fruit farms in the South Haven 
area welcome visitors. If you are in
terested in peach, bluebeny , and ap
ple production, the South Haven 
Chamber of Commerce at 535 Quaker 
Street will direct you to farms open to 
visitors. 

The National Bluehen y Festival, 
held each July, includes a wide variety 
of activities. Tours of blueberry farms 
are part of the program. Blueberry
ha1vesting and crop-dusting demon
strations are included. 

(3) Scott Club 
Phoenix and Pearl Streets 
The Women's Litera1y Club, an orga
nization similar to many such women's 
clubs in late nineteenth-centu1y Amer
ica, had this structure built in 1883 for 
the organization's meetings. It con
tinues to be used for this purpose. 

165. Van Buren 
State Park 
County Road A2, Blue Star 
Memorial Highway from South 
Haven (CPS) 

Although you can use Hy 1-196 to 
drive from South Haven to Van Ruren 
State Park, the Blue Star Memo rial 
Highway is a more scenic route. The 
park is beautifully wooded, with sand 
dunes, a sandy Lake Michigan beach, 

and 205 campsites scattered over the 
320-acre tract. $ 

Side Trip to Wolf Lake 
State Fish Hatchery and 
Paw Paw 
'!\vo important features o f Lake Michi
gan's economic development are very 
well illustrated at the Wolf Lake State 
Fish Hatche1y and at Paw Paw: fishing 
and fru it growing. Therefore, here a 
diversion inland from the shoreline is 
suggested. 

166. Wolf Lake State 
Fish Hatchery 
Hy M-43 

Located three miles east of Armstrong 
Corners ( intersection of Hys M-40 and 
M-43), the Interpretive Center at the 
Wolf Lake State Fish Hatche1y is Michi
gan's best developed eel cational faci l
ity for people who want to learn about 
state fisheries' policies and manage
ment. The center contains displays on 
sport fishing, fish species in their 
underwater habitats, the histo1y of 
commercial fishing, and the evolution 
o f Michigan's fisheries management 
program. In the auditorium audio
visual programs explain the work of 
the hatchery and the routines of fish 
management. 

The hatchery, w id1 facilities capable 
of producing up to 150,000 pounds of 
trout and salmon and 50,000 pounds 
of warmwater fish, principally north
ern pike and tiger muskellunge, is a 
key facility in Michigan's efforts co re
vitalize stream and lake fisheries. 



Inside the Michigan Fisheries Interpretive Center at \Volf Lake State Fish 
Hatchety. Courtesy Michigan Department of Natural Resources. 

Vineyards in the Paw Paw area. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 
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While the building of the new facility 
at Wolf Lake began in 1980, the Wolf 
Lake Hatchery elates back to 1927 
when the local chapter of the Isaac 
Walton League purchased 78 acres of 
land and donated it to the state of 
Michigan for a hatchery. Open year 
round, Wednesday-Friday, 9:00 A.M.-
4:00 P.M.; Saturday, 9:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M.; 
Sunday, noon to 5:00 P.M. Free. 

167. Paw Paw 
HyM-40 

Either highways M-43 and M-40 from 
South Haven or highways 1-94 and 
M-40 from St. Joseph and Benton Har
bor w ill take you to Paw Paw, a village 
of 3,211 persons located about 25 
miles inland from Lake Michigan. This 
village, in the very heart o f Michigan's 
w ine-producing region, is surrounded 
by well-tended vineyards. Because of 
the moderating influence of Lake 
Michigan and market demand, by 1899 
the state of Michigan had emerged as 
the fi fth-largest grape-growing state in 
the nation. At the time Van Buren and 
Berrien counties, the southernmost 
Michigan counties adjacent to the lake, 
produced over 60 precent of the 
state's grapes, and Van Buren, in 
which Paw Paw is located, far sur
passed all Michigan counties in vines 
planted. By 1978 Van Buren and Ber
rien vineyards produced 92 percent of 
Michigan's grapes-108,740,520 
pounds-approximately four times as 
many as in 1899. Michigan then 
ranked as the fourth-largest grape
producing state. Much of the grape 
harvest goes to local wineries. Paw 
Paw wineries welcome visitors to sam
ple and buy their products. 
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168. St. Joseph and 
Benton Harbor 
Hy US-33 and Business 
Route 1-94 

The geography of the St. Joseph River 
explains its long record of human use. 
It winds inland more than halfway 
across the Michigan lower peninsula, 
linking a vast hinterland with Lake 
Michigan. It also provides an entree 
into the Mississsippi River system via a 
short portage to the Kankakee River. 
The St. Joseph River formed part of a 
ready-made avenue for moving people 
and goods through thousands of miles 
of the mid-continent. 

Prehistoric Indian peoples lived in 
the St. Joseph River Valley long before 
the coming of the French. The early 
explorers found the Miami and Pota
watomi living near the mouth of the 
river, the site of present-day St. Joseph 
and Benton Harbor. An impressive list 
of Jesuit missionaries and French ex
plorers frequented the St. Joseph, in
cluding Claude Allouez, Claude Dab
lon, and Jacques Marquette. La Salle 
waited here in vain for the first ship 
on the upper lakes, the Griffon, to 
appear with supplies in 1679. Here he 
erected Fort Miami. 

Settlement of the village of St. 
Joseph began in the early 1830s. The 
village on the hill prospered as a 
transshipment point, especially after 
Congress began harbor improvements 
in 1835. It had served in this role dur
ing the era of the fur trade, but with 
the rapid movement of settlers into 
the upper Great Lakes, that role grew 
in importance. Incorportated as a vil
lage in 1834, St. Joseph became a busy 
port, receiving wheat, flour, pork, 
cranberries, wines, whiskey, lumber, 

and shingles from upstream for trans
fer onto lake boats bound for Chicago 
and elsewhere. Through St. Joseph's 
harbor passed necessities destined for 
the growing population centers of 
Kalamazoo, Niles, South Bend, and 
Elkhart. At the lakeport they were 
loaded onto river steamers, keel boats, 
and scows and moved upstream. Boat 
building, flour milling, and sawmilling 
were all businesses of early impor
tance. 

The opening of the territorial road 
from Detroit to St. Joseph in 1834 en
hanced the volume of business at the 
port town. Many westward-bound im
migrants used the road to get to St. 
Joseph, where they boarded boats for 
Chicago. 

The commerical boom was short
lived, for in 1846 the Michigan legisla
ture sold the Michigan Central Rail
road to private interests that made 
New Buffalo the lake terminus. When 
the railroad was completed three years 
later, St. Joseph languished as a com
mercial center and New Buffalo 
boomed. 

Sawmilling continued. Between the 
1840s and 1880, sawmills at the mouth 
of the St. Joseph River turned out mil
lions of board feet of lumber as well 
as shingles and thousands of railroad 
ties. Black walnut was one of the most 
valued products of southern Michi
gan's forests. One of the largest of the 
land and logging businesses was lo
cated on the site of present-day Ben
ton Harbor. 

For many years after the founding of 
St. Joseph on the hill, the site of Ben
ton Harbor, low and swampy and lying 
across the river, boasted little more 
than a very successful tavern and hotel 
business catering to the territorial 
road traffic and a company store 

owned by the Britain lumber com
pany. The village of Brunson Harbor 
was surveyed and platted in 1860 in 
the midst of a squabble between resi
dents of opposite sides of the St. 
Joseph River over bridge building. 
Brunson Harbor (renamed Benton 
Harbor in 1865) resolved the problem 
by building a canal that gave the strug
gling swamp- and dune-logged town 
its own outlet into the St. Joseph River. 
Sawmilling constituted a major busi
ness at Benton Harbor until the mid-
1880s, and it grew as a rowdy lumber
town and a shipping point for locally 
grown fruit. 

The twin cities both benefited from 
the development of fruit growing on 
cutover land adjacent to Lake Michi
gan. Recognized throughout the settle
ment period as an area with a lake
tempered climate and soils well 
adapted to fruit growing, St. Joseph 
and Benton Harbor emerged in the 
late nineteenth century as a major 
national center for fruit production. 
Shipments of peaches, apples, pears, 
berries, and grapes in 1871 were 
already sizable. Fruit came downriver 
by boat and was transferred to lake 
boats bound for Chicago, Milwaukee, 
and other Lake Michigan ports. Over 
1.5 million bushels of fruit went out of 
the St. Joseph-Benton Harbor port in 
1916. 

During the late nineteenth century, 
business leaders in both towns 
worked to attract new businesses as 
sawmills and woodenware factories 
closed. One of Benton Harbor's found
ers put his capital into a lake passen
ger and freight-shipping line. Another 
discovered mineral waters at a depth 
of 1,500 feet and developed a hotel 
and health spa. St. Joseph managed to 
attract a knitting mill in 1878 and in 



1894 to recapture the county seal, 
which it had lost to Berrien Springs in 
1838. The transition to industrial activ
ity went slowly during the late 
nineteenth and early twentieth centu
ries, but made more rapid strides dur
ing World War 1 and the 1920s. 

Meanwhile the towns developed a 
reputation as excellent vacation spots. 
They flourished on vacation and tour
ist trade in the early 1900s, attracting 
Chicagoans who paid a modest 50 
cents for a round trip on a lake 
steamer. When Benjamin Purnell 
established the House of David reli
gious community at Benton Harbor in 
1903, he became the town benefactor. 
Purnell had a keen eye for business 
and developed a minialure railroad 
and amusement park, plus a long
haired baseball ream, which brought 
hundreds of thousands of tourist dol
lars to the town. 

Today St. Joseph and Benton Harbor 
:ire still kno,,•n for their vineyards, 
orchards. and berr~, fields and their 
:tnnual blossom festival, but thev are 
predominantly industr ial towns. The 
[\Yin cities have 24 industrial plants 
emplo\"ing more than 100 people each 
and four plants employing more than 
900 workers each. The largest plants 
produce earth-moving equipmem, 
automobile pans. and major home ap
pliances. Metal castings, electronic 
products, plastics. industrial compo
nents, canned goods, metal cans. and a 
wide variety of fin ished consumer 
goods are also important products of 
twin-city inclustrv. Beman J:--larbor is 
the more heavily industrialized of the 
[\VO towns. In J 980 St. Joseph ·s 
population was 9,622, and Benton Har
bor 's 14,707. 

Relations between St. Joseph and 
Bernon Harbor have changed remark-
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ably over the ,·cars. The fist lights, 1he 
free-for-alls at baseball games, the 
rough-and-tumble fights between ice 
skaters on the St. Joseph, the quarrels 
over bridges. canals, and river channel 
improvements, have all subsided. St. 
Joseph's citizens no longer refer 10 
Benton Harbor as ··Bungtmvn.'' Coop
eration has replaced rivalry. 

The two cities prese111 a marked 
contrast in physical ,ippeanincc. St. 
Joseph looks reasonably prosperous. 
while Bemon I larhor's dowmown area 
is emptv and characterized by run
down, boarded-up bui ldings. In im
mediately adjacent residential areas, 
fine old houses ,ire deteriorat ing. 

Benton Harbor Sites of 
Interest 

(1) Shiloh House 
Britain Road 
Shiloh House se,ves as the administra
tion building and dormitory for mem
bers o f the House of David colony. 
The structure was built in 1910 from 
concrete blocks produced by colony 
workers. Benjamin Purnell founded 
the House o f David in 1903 as a com
munal relig ious group in the tradition 
of the teachings o f its founder, Joanna 
Southcotl, an Englishwoman ,vho 
attracted a following of 100,000 before 
her death in 1814. Of the seven an-
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gelic messengers recognized by the 
cult, Benjamin Purnell was the 
seventh, the king of the Israelites. Pur
nell was a very controversial leader 
with good business judgment and the 
ability to attract a devoted and loyal 
following. He chose a tract of farmland 
outside Benton Harbor as the site for 
his colony. Here the group, holding all 
property in common, developed a 
farm, an amusement park, a very suc
cessful, unique baseball team, and a 
band. When Purnell died in 1927, in 
the midst of a sensational court case 
involving the colony's sex mores, the 
group split into two factions but both 
remained at Benton Harbor. They 
ceased to go out and make converts, 
as they had in Purnell's day. Conse
quently their numbers have dwindled 
over the years. In 1973 there were still 
99 members, but their ranks are cur
rently far fewer. 

(2) Morton House 
501 Territorial Road 
Built in 1849 by Eleazar Morton, the 
enterprising New Englander who had 
earlier built a log tavern on the ter
ritorial road below the hill, this his
toric house is now the property of the 
Benton Harbor Federation of Women's 
Clubs and a Michigan Historic Site. 
The Morton family occupied the home 
until 1936. Although the building has 
been radically changed since its erec
tion in 1849, the original heavy oak 
timber frame and many of the wide, 
heavy planks used originally continue 
to make it a very sturdy structure. At 
the owner's invitation, Potawatomi In
dians often slept on the porch when 
they traveled to St. Joseph to sell bas
kets. The barn, a heavy oak-framed 
structure built in 1840, was moved 
three times before coming to rest at 

its present location. The house is now 
the museum of the Fort Miami Heri
tage Society. Open mid-April-October, 
Thursday, 1:00-4:00 P.M., and Sunday, 
2:00-4:00 P.M. 

(3) Sarett Nature Center 
2300 Benton Center Road 
This 300-acre wildlife sanctuary, with a 
two-mile frontage on the Paw Paw 
River, contains rolling meadows, 
woodland, a swamp forest, a remnant 
bog, and a sedge meadow. A variety of 
small mammals, 180 species of birds, 
and many varieties of plants, including 
several protected species, are among 
its natural assets. Three miles of raised 
trails with observation platforms and a 
self-guiding loop trail pass through 
lowland and upland communites. The 
Nature Center's interpretive building 
overlooks the marsh. Here specially 
scheduled classes, films, slide shows, 
lectures, and workshops are offered, 
often on Saturdays and Sundays. Open 
Tuesday-Saturday, 10:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M.; 
Sunday, 1 :00-5:00 P.M. Public program 
at 2:00 P.M. every Sunday. Naturalist-led 
tours by appointment. Closed Decem
ber 22-January 2. Otherwise open year 
round. Donation. 

(4) The Fruit Market 
1891 Territorial Road 
The surrounding fruit farms have been 
of great importance to Benton Har
bor's economic life for more than a 
century. The market, once located 
downtown, is now situated two miles 
east of town. It serves small growers 
primarily, since larger growers now 
sell directly from the farm. Benton 
Harbor's fruit Market grew from the 
times of wagons, buggies, oxcarts, and 
sailing vessels through the era of 
steamships, railroads, and finally truck 

transportation. By the 1940s the mar
ket had earned the reputation of being 
the largest cash-to-grower market in 
the United States. Sales at the market 
in 1974 grossed over $7 million. At 
nearby Sodus millions of pounds of 
fruit are processed and shipped 
annually. 

St. Joseph Sites of Interest 

(1) Lake Boulevard Park Area 
fronting on Lake Michigan 
Here, in this well-kept park overlook
ing Lake Michigan, the St. Joseph 
River, and many of St. Joseph's and 
Benton Harbor's industrial plants, 
stand a number of monuments to the 
past. 

La, Salle Marker 
A simple stone, with a bronze 

plaque, reminds the reader of the La 
Salle expedition, which reached the 
mouth of the St. Joseph River in 1679. 

Fort Miami Marker 
The marker recounts the experience 

of La Salle, who waited here in the 
late fall of 1679 for the Griffon to ar
rive with its supplies and reinforce
ments. He had Fort Miami erected 
more than a decade before the con
struction of Fort St. Joseph upstream 
near Niles. 

"Maids of the Mist" Fountain 
The fountain stands near the Fon 

Miami marker and reflects another era 
in St. Joseph's history-the 1890s. St. 
Joseph received a city charter in 1892 
after a prolonged battle in the state 
legislature over whether there should 
be one charter for St. Joseph and Ben
ton Harbor or two separate ones. This 
romantic Victorian fountain dates from 



"Maids qf the Mist'' fountain. Photo by 
Margaret Bogue. 

1892 and reflects c iv ic pride in St. 
Joseph's city status. lt was restored and 
dedicated Julv 4, 1974. by the city o f 
St. Joseph and rhe Fort /vliam i Heritage 
Society. 

(2) Burnett's Post Site 
Miller Drive and Langley Avenue 
Here a Michigan Histor ic Si te marker 
calls the viewer's attention to the 
career of William Burnett, an American 
fur trader who erected a trading post 
on the St. Joseph River during the 
years of the American Revolution. 
Some local histories cite Burnett as 
the first settler ar Sr. Joseph. 

(3) St. Joseph Business District 
Broad and Stare Streets 
Those who are interested in historic 

preservation w il l enjoy looking at the 
o lder buildings in the St. Joseph busi
ness d istrict. One interesting example 
is the Troost Brothers Furn iture and 
Carper store at Broad and State streets, 
w hich is housed in a very well main
tained turn-of-rJ1e-century structure. 

169. Berrien Springs 
Hys 1-94, US-31, and US-33 

The town of Berrien Springs dates 
from the 1830s, when settlers pressed 
inro lower l'vlichigan via the Erie Canal, 
Lake Erie, and recemly established 
federal roads. They came in search o f 
greater opportunity in a newly opened 
region. Ar Berr ien Springs three ear ly 
comers decided they had round it ancl 
platted the village in 1831. Lying on a 
terri torial road from Ni les to St. 
Joseph and on the St. Joseph River, 
Berrien Spr ings prospered initially be
cause of its transportation advantages. 
Keelboars and steamers frequented its 
dock. and stagecoaches and assorted 
vehicles of westbound migrants rum
bled into to,vn. Berr ien Springs man
aged to wrest the county sear from St. 
Joseph in 1838. In 1839 a beautiful 
Greek Revival courthouse was com
p leted. 

Berr ien Springs· great expectations 
for the future were dampened when 
main transportation routes passed iL 
by. Once the Michigan Central Rai l
road was completeJ , terminating at 
New Buffalo in 1849, the road and 
r iver traffic diminished. The town re
ceived no railroad connection until 
1880. It functioned mainly as an agri
cultural service center ancl seat of 
county government. 

Here a group o f Shakers purchased 
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a farm in 1860 and developed a com
mercial seed business. In 1894 Berrien 
Springs lost the county seat to St. 
Joseph, but a few years later, in 190·1, 
the town rejo iced in the decision of 
the Seventh Day Adventists ro move 
rheir college here from Battle Creek. 
The institution has grown over the 
years, reconstituting itself as Andrews 
University in 1960. It has been impor
tant to the town's economic life. 

With the spread of the urban
industr ial complex on Lake Mich igan's 
southern shore, Berrien Springs has 
attracted some small industry. In the 
late 1970s three fi rms employed more 
than 100 workers each: a casting cor
poration, a w ire-manufactur ing plant, 
and Lhe wooden household-f·urniture 
enterprise of Andrews University . The 
current population is about 2,000. 

Berrien Springs' lively interest in 
preserving its past is expressed in the 
effort tO restore the County Court
house and surrounding build ings as a 
hist0r ical complex. 

Berrien Springs Sites of 
Interest 

(1) Old Berrien Cou nty 
Cou rthouse* 
Gilbert Avery, a local master builder, 
designed this Greek Revival struc-
ture in 1838. I t is now used as a mu
seum. On the first floor are exhibits 
interpreting local history from 
the era o f the fur trade tJ1rough 
nineteenth-century pioneering. The 
courtroom on the second floor has 
been restored to its 1839 appearance. 
The Berrien County Hisrorical 
A'isociatio n, which administers the site, 
is in the process of restoring an 
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adjacent log cabin, built in the 1830s 
by Francis Murdock, the first practicing 
lawyer in Berrien County. Official 
Michigan Historic Site markers are 
found in front of the courthouse. 
Open all year, Tuesday-Friday, 
9:00 A.M.-4:00 P.M.; Saturday and 
Sunday, 1 :00-5:00 P.M. Free. 

(2) Andrews University 
When the Seventh Day Adventist Col
lege at Battle Creek decided to relo
cate at Berrien Springs to make room 
for its expanding student population, 
the people of Berrien Springs were 
delighted. The school's first year at the 
new location created a bustle of activ
ity as the old courthouse and all the 
other county buildings were turned 
over for the u~e of the newly named 
Emmanuel Missionary College. Stu
dents and faculty boarded around 
town and in an old hotel that was 
floated down the St. Joseph River and 
fitted up for living quarters. From this 
lively beginning the school grew, de
veloping its own campus, which now 
extends over 1,300 acres. In 1960 the 
Graduate School and the Adventists' 
Theological Seminary were moved to 
Emmanuel from Washington, D.C., and 
the name of the institution was 
changed to Andrews University in 
honor of a pioneer in the Adventist 
movement. A Michigan Historical Site 
marker stands on the campus. 

170. Niles 
Hys US-31 and US-33, 10 miles 
beyond Berrien Springs 

The site of present-day Niles held 
great importance for the Indian peo
ples of the upper Great Lakes and for 

the French, the British, and the Amer
icans who came afterward. At this site 
on the St. Joseph River, Indian trails of 
major importance converged. One was 
the Sauk trail, running from Detroit to 
Chicago. Another, the Kankakee trail, 
led south to a portage between the St. 
Joseph and Kankakee rivers. That 
route connected the St. Joseph River 
with the Mississsippi via the Kankakee 
and the Illinois. The site of Niles lay at 
the convergence of major east-west 
and north-south water and land routes 
at the southern end of Lake Michigan. 

Because of its strategic location, the 
site of Niles played an important role 
in the plans of the French mission
aries, explorers, and fur traders. La 
Salle chose the mouth of the St. 
Joseph River as a site for a fort in 
1679, but that site was soon aban
doned. In 1691 the French, seeking to 
establish their authority among the 
Miami and the Potawatomi and to con
trol the fur trade, chose another loca
tion 25 miles upstream. There they 
erected Fon St. Joseph at the site of 
present-day Niles. Here, for the next 
70 years, save for two brief periods 
when the fort was not officially garri
soned, the French sought to further 
the cause of empire and the fur trade. 
The Jesuits had established a mission 
in the same vicinity in the 1680s. 
Claude Allouez is often cited as its 
founder. As late as 1773 Jesuit priests 
carried on their work among the In
dians from the mission at Fort St. 
Joseph. 

In 1761, at the end of the French 
and Indian War, Fon St. Joseph was 
occupied by the British. Indians par
ticipating in Pontiac's rebellion against 
British authority in 1763 captured the 
fort and held it for two years. Ungarri
soned at the outbreak of the American 

Revolution, Fort St. Joseph became the 
object of thrusts and countenhrusts. 
Apparently uncertain of their loyalties, 
the British removed most of the resi
dent civilian population to Mackinac. A 

French raiding party and later a Span
ish raiding party made Fort St. Joseph 
their objective in 1780 and 1781. The 
Spanish flag flew over the fort for a 
few hours. Here lies the origin of 
Nile's nickname, "the city of four 
flags." 

Fur trading continued at this loca
tion throughout the revolutionary 
period and well into the nineteenth 
century. Although the area became 
American territory in 1783 under the 
Treaty of Paris, some British fur trad
ers stayed. Strife between British and 
American traders in the St. Joseph 
River Valley was very pronounced un
til after the War of 1812. Missionary 
activity also continued. Catholic 
missionaries frequented the Niles area, 
and in 1822 Isaac McCoy, a Baptist, 
opened a mission to the Potawatomi. 

The village of Niles took shape in 
the 1820s as a few settlers filtered in 
from the east and settled near McCoy's 
mission (known as the Carey mission). 
By 1829, sensing that the time was 
right for town site speculation, several 
of the early comers platted Niles, nam
ing it for Hezekiah Niles, Baltimore 
editor of the nationally prominent 
Niles Week~)' Register. On a major over
land trail and a navigable river with 
the only fording point for some miles, 
Niles's prospects looked good. 

In the land and settlement boom of 
the 1830s, Niles grew as an important 
stop on the newly built Chicago Road, 
which linked Detroit with Chicago. 
The Michigan Central Railroad from 
Detroit reached Niles in 1848, and by 
1853 had connected it with Chicago. 



;'Jiles st ill la~· on ,1 major transportation 
route. 

During the nineteenrh century Niles 
remained a trading and service center 
f<Jr the surrounding farm community 
with a w ide variety of small nrnnufac
turing eswbl ishmenrs. One o f the ear
liest was boat building, which utilized 
local timber resources. I lere lake 
schooners were bui lt and floated 
down the St. Joseph River for service 
on Lake 1'vlichigan. Grain mi lling grew 
Lo importance in the late nineteemh 
century. In 1872 the Michigan \X1oocl 
Pulp Company hegan operations. It is 
the predecessor of the present-day 
French Paper Company. Furniture 
manufacturing :ilso became an impor
tant Niles industry. 

But try as Lill· town's businessmen 
did 10 attract new industry, :--J iles lost 
pou lation between 1870 and 19 10. 

Since World \Var I, ilcs has had bet
ter luck in arrr:icting new business, 
and the town has grown. Now over 50 
firms manufacture prot.lucts from 
frozen foods Lo tools ancl dies. \X'hile 

most of these firms cmplov less than 
100 people, the r.vo largest companies 
have over 900 workers each. One pro
duces specialized ,vire and machinery, 
and the o ther paper dress pauerns. 
The current populat ion or the Niles is 
ahout I 3,000. 

Niles is conscious or the famous 
people associa1ed with it. These 
nationally prominent sons include 
A:1ron Montgomer\· Ward, rhe Dodge 
Brothers (John and Horace), ancl Hing 
Lardner, the early rwentie1h-cc111ury 
jou rnalist and humorist. Niles is also 
conscious or its history and shows an 
increasing interest in histor ic preserva
tion, 

Niles Sites of Interest 

The best place to begin your LOur of 
Niles is m the Fort St. Joseph Museum, 
described below. Here you can get a 
g OLXI ove1v icw of the area's history 
from manv excellent displays. The 
museum also has ,1 number o f incx-
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This drawing ~/ wbat Fort St. Joseph 
must baL•e looked like was pre/Jared in 
1982 to accompany a plan to repli
cate tbe original. Tbe site of the old 
Frenc/1 fort now lies in tbe St. Joseph 
Ri1;er bed. Plans call f or construction 
on a site ac(jacent to tbe original loca
tion. Tbe art,~·t is G. N. Schlund!. Cour
tesy G. N. Scblundt, Dowagiac, Michi
gan. 

pensive publicaUons about Niles his
tory. Especially useful is t.he Heritage 
Tour Committee's dr iving tour guide, 
" 19th Century Architecture o f Niles. 
M ichigan,' ' prepared for use during 
the annual Four Flags Area Apple Fes
tival. I llusrratecl , the booklet has anno
t:ned entries on 50 locations and a 
keyed map to help find them. It is 
more than a record o f nineteenth
centuf'\' architeCLure, for it includes 
mns1 sites or historical interest for all 
per iods. 

(1) Fort St. Joseph Museum 
50H &1st Main Street 
The museum building is a carriage 
house and huiler house built in 1882 
for the use of the Chapin family who 
lived in the IJvish adjacent Victorian 
structure ( now the Niles City I I all ). 
The museum, a Michigan Historic Site, 
contains d isplays on the r-rench fur 
traders and missionaries and the Pora
watnmi Indians, most of the arrifacts 
recovered from Fon St. Joseph, a large 
collection or Sioux Indian beadwork, 
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The Hemy A. Chapin home, now Niles City Hall. Pboto by Margaret Bogue. 

some unusual Sioux pictography, and 
artifacts of the early sertlers who came 
to Niles from New England and New 
York. Open all year, Tuesday-Saturday, 
10:00 A.M.-4:00 r.M. ; Sunday, 1:00-
4:00 r.M. Free. 

(2) Niles City Hall 
adjacent to museum 

This unusual Queen Anne-sryle home 
was designed by Wheelock and Clay, 
Chicago architects, as the home of 
Henry A. Chapin and was built in l 882 
and 1883. Chapin was an extremely 
successful businessman who had come 
to Niles in the late 1830s and opened 
a d1y goods store. His successful 
career in banking, industry, insurance, 
and real estate received a boost when 

he acquired a piece o f wild, unde
veloped propeny in the Michigan Up
per Peninsula at present-clay Iron 
Mountain. Ultimately the property be
came the site of the Chapin Mine, a 
very large and productive iron mine 
(see site 85). 

The Chapin family home became 
the propeny of the city of Ni les in 
1932. Since 1933 it has been used as 
the city administrative build ing. The 
interior is lavishly decorated w ith 
carved woodwork, rrcnch plate-glass 
mirrors, leaded stained glass, ancl sten
ci led ceilings. City Hall is open IVIon
day-Friday, and \·isitors interested in 
the home's architecture and history 
are welcome. 

(3) Trinity Church 
4tb and Broadway 
Trin ity Church is the o ldest remaining 
church bui lding in Niles. The church 
was constructed in 1858 in rural En
glish Gothic style replacing a frame 
structure bui lt in 1836. Ir served a par
ish in the Episcopal Diocese of West
ern Mich igan. The parish was orga
nized in 1834 ,vhen Niles was still a 
small village. 

(4) Site of Fort St.Joseph• and 
Grave of Father Claude Allouez 
Fort and Bond Streets 
On the banks of the St. Joseph River is 
a stone marker indicating what is be
l ieved to be the original site of Fon St. 
Joseph, built in 1691. Plans have been 
developed for a million-dollar replica
tion of Fon St. Joseph. Stairs to the 
right of the boulder lead to what many 
believe co be the grave o f Father 
Claude Allouez in the Jesuit mission 
cemetery. The stone cross ,vas erected 
in 1918 in memory of his pioneer mis
sion work. He died in 1689. 

(5) Riding Tour of Niles 
Historic Homes 
The city o f Niles contains many fine 
nineteenth-centu1y homes, churches, 
business, and public buildings illustrat
ing a variety of architectural styles. 
Greek Revival is well represemed, as 
are Italianate, Gothic, and Queen 
Anne. To fu lly appreciate this archi
tectural wealth, secure a copy of "19th 
Century Architecture of Niles, Michi
gan" (see above) and take the tour. 
Some of the highlights are listed 
below. 

At 552 Grant Street is a stone house 
in the Italian Vi lla style. Ir was built in 
1851. At 553 Gram Street is a board 
and batten Gochie house, built of tulir>-



,vood in 1851. The George H. Rough 
Home (2685 Chicago Road), a Victo
rian Italianate structure made of brick, 
was built in 1875 as the farm dwelling 
of a country gentleman. At 1509 Bond 
Street is a white clapboard Greek Re
vival house built in 1847. 

The Ring Lardner House* (519 Bond 
Street) was built by an early Niles 
banker. This is where Lardner grew 
up. The original front veranda has 
been removed. It is believed to be the 
the first Gothic Revival house in Niles. 

The Paine Bank* (1008 Oak Street) 
has been cited as a fine example of 
commercial Greek Revival archi
tecture. The building ,vas nearly 
destroyed in 1961 to make way for a 
parking lot. Mrs. Virgil Sherer, a Niles 
resident deeply interested in historic 
prese1vation, paid to have the struc
ture moved here from its original 
location at Main and 3rd street5. 

171. Bridgman 
Hy I-94 

Beginning in the 1850s and contin
uing until about 1870, lumbering 
businesses developed along the Lake 
Michigan shoreline from Bridgman 
south to Union Pier. Largest of all was 
the Charlotteville Lumber Company at 
Bridgman. Two miles south were the 
mill and pier of the Painterville Lum
ber Company. Two piers were built at 
Warren Dunes Park, where a horse
drawn railway hauled lumber from 
nearby mills to lake boats. The nearby 
town of Sawyer is named for Silas 
Sawyer, who developed it as a mill 
town. Lakeside and Union Pier both 
had 600-foot piers that furnished lum
ber and cordwood to Chicago-bound 
schooners. 
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Flagstone terrace facing Lake Michigan, Donald C. Cook Nuclear Center. 
Pboto by Margaret Bogue. 

The town of Bridgman was p latted 
in 1870 by George Bridgman, one of 
the owners of the Charlotteville Lum
ber Company. The town grew very 
slowly unti I the 1920s. By 1949 it qual
ified as a city. The building of the 
Donald C. Cook Nuclear p lant in 1968 
brought another surge of growth. Cur
rently it has 14 manufacturing p lants 
that produce a variety o f products, in
cluding metal d ie castings, engine 
pans, and specialized machinery. The 
two largest employers have between 
200 and 300 persons on the payroll. 
The city's population is about 2,200. 

Donald C. Cook Nuclear Center 
Located on a high bluff overlooking 
Lake i\ilichigan, the Nuclear Center is 

an educational facili ty that explains the 
nuclear plant owned and operated by 
the Indiana and Michigan Electric 
Company. Three theaters o ffer audiovi
sual programs that (1) trace the his
tory of energy use from early times to 
the nuclear age; (2) explain how the 
nuclear plant generates electrical 
power using a scale model ; and 
(3) relate energy use to the environ
ment. The theaters are housed in an 
attractive modern visitors' center that 
provides outdoor picnic facilites as 
well. Closed for reasons of economy 
in 1982, it reopened in 1984. The 
approximate visitors' schedule is as 
fo llows; January-May, Monday-Friday, 
10:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M.; June-September, 
\\lednesday-Saturday, 10:00 A.,,1.-5:00 
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Dunegrass at \Vcm·en Dunes State Park. Photo by Margarel Bogue. 

p .. ,1., and Sundays, I 1 :00 A.~L-5:00 P.M.; 

October-November, Mone.lay-Friday, 
10:00 A.M.-5:00 P.M. Closed in Decem
ber and on holidays. Free. 

172. Warren Dunes 
State Park 
Hy I-94 (CHPS) 

Scenic wooded dunes, a sanely Lake 
Michigan beach, and over 190 camp
sites are among the special features of 
this 1,500-acre park. Next LO Holland 
State Park, it is the most heavily used 
of all of Michigan 's srate parks. 

Those interested in Michigan's natu
ral heritage will wane to visit the adja
cent Warren Woods, which is under 
the jurisdiction of the park ranger. The 
Warren Woods is a 200-acrc stand of 

vi rgin Umber that has been designated 
a Registered Natural Landmark by the 
U.S. Department of the Inter ior. Some 
of the trees arc 5 feet in diameter and 
125 feet tall. Here stands the largest 
known beech tree in the Uni ted States. 
For directions LO the Warren Woods, 
inquire at W:1rren Dunes State Park. 

173. New Buffalo 
Hy 1-94 or Reel Arrow Highway 
and Hy US-12 

If on )'Our way to New Buffalo you 
would l ike 10 get a close look at a 
vineyard, leave Hy l-94 at the Sawyer 
exit (exit 12) and fo llow the l{ed 
Arruw Highway south. Just north of 
Harben you wi ll see vinyards very 
close to the road. This is a good plao.: 
ro visit a w inery if vou are imerested 

in learning ahout ,,·ine production. 
There is one at the Lakeside Vineyard. 

The promoters of New Buffalo 
hoped that their town site would be 
exact lv what its name said when thev 
platted the town in the midst ()f the 
financial boom and the l:mcl-
speculat ing mania of the 1830s. They 
even dreamed that it would become a 
great lakepon , greater th:111 Chic:1go. 
The vil h1ge was organi1.ed in 1836, hut 
<.luring the panic of 1837 it ,vas \·inu
ally deserted. 

When the Michigan Central Railroad 
completed its line to New 13uffalo in 
1849, the rown took on new l ife. For 
three years it bustled w ith activity as 
wesrwarcl-bouncl ;1 l ichigan Ccmral pas
sengers boarded company-operated 
ships here for the last leg of their trip 
10 Chicago. When in 1853 the 1\lichi
gan Central acquired rail access 10 

Chicago, 1ew Butfalo again became :1 

very quiet village. It remained small 
until about the rurn o f the cent urv, 
when Chicago residents wanting to get 
out of the city in the hot summer 
months began bu ilding summer cot
tages and summer camps in the Ne\Y 
Buffalo area. J\ similar devel opment 
w ok place in this ::irea all the wav 
from 1\il ichiana to Un ion Pier. J\t l\e"· 
Buffalo the Pere Marquette Rai lroad 
built a 56-ronm luxurv hotel in the 
1920s. 

The town grew especially after 
World War II. Current!~·. Kew Buffalo 
has a dozen industries. rhe two largest 
of wh ich employ between 100 :incl 200 
workers each and produce metal cast
ings and molded plastic products. The 
harbor w::is developed during the 
1970s as a refuge harbor. Much of the 
town's business activity relates co tour
ism, rccreation. and summer homes. 
The 1980 porularion w:Is ::!,820. 



Indiana 

174. Michigan City 
Hy US-12 

Michigan City originated from Indi
ana's desire for a commercial port on 
Lake Michigan. The state legislature 
had a port city in mind when in 1828 
it laid plans to construct the Michigan 
Road. Designed to run from the Ohio 
River north to the Lake Michigan 
shore, the road's northern terminus 
was chosen after a search of the 
shoreline for the best harbor. The 
legislature's selection of the site of 
Michigan City marked the beginning of 
the town. 

Laid out by a town site speculator in 
1832, one year before completion of 
the Michigan Road to the lake, Michi
gan City developed as a commercial 
center during the boom years of the 
1830s, spurred on by a federal appro
priation for harbor improvements. 
Boosters presented a town lot to 
Daniel Webster, who appeared, spoke, 
and never returned. The town grew as 
a point of export for farm produce, 
especially wheat, as a supply center for 
the surrounding countryside, and as a 
stopping place for westbound 
travelers. 

When the panic of 1837 slowed 
Michigan City's growth, the tmvn did 
not collapse and disappear as did 
many towns of the decade. lt grew 
slowly in the 1840s, continuing in the 
role of commercial center for the area. 
Lake boats brought necessities not 
made locally and took aboard corn, 
wheat, pork, heef, and fish bound for 
markets east and west. The town's 

population in the 1840s was about 
1,000. 

In Michigan City's formative years, 
the bountiful fish in Lake Michigan's 
waters provided a living for many 
families. Although commercial fishing 
remained important throughout the 
nineteenth century, the whitefish har
vest here was greatest in 1856 and 
1857. 

The pattern of lake trade established 
in the 1840s changed dramatically with 
the coming of the railroads in the 
1850s. The Michigan Central Railroad 
built a line to Michigan City in 1850, 
and soon thereafter the Monon 
(named for the Indiana town of its ori
gins) reached town, providing a north
south connection. Thereafter, trains 
carried goods to Michigan City and 
hauled most local produce. Boat traffic 
at the port declined. 

The economic life of Michigan City 
also changed. Manufacturing began to 
develop in the 1850s and grew in im
portance during the balance of the 
nineteenth century. The industry that 
dominated the town, the construction 
of freight cars, was founded here in 
1852. At the encl of the Civil War, the 
company produced two cars per day; 
by 1908 output had reached 15,000 
cars per year. In 1922 the multimil
lion-dollar business merged with the 
Pullman Palace Car Company. 

Meanwhile smaller manufacturing 
establishments producing a wide 
range of products developed at Michi
gan City. Factories turned out wire, 
agricultural implements, clothing, 
bricks, beer, engines, and wood 

products in the late nineteeth century. 
Factory jobs attracted immigrant work
ers, who changed Michigan City from 
a Yankee town into a town of ethnic 
diversity. Germans, Swedes, and 
Norwegians settled here, and by the 
turn of the century, many immigrants 
from eastern Europe, especially Po
land, had swelled the labor force. 
Much of the late nineteenth-century in
dustrial success of Michigan City 
stemmed from the fact that in 1858 the 
town became the site of the Northern 
Indiana Prison. Some of the new in
dustries used prison labor under con
tract with the state for a great saving in 
labor costs. 

By the turn of the century, Michigan 
City had become a resort as well as a 
manufacturing center. Chicago resi
dents came by the boatload to stay at 
cottages and hotels and to enjoy the 
Lake Michigan beach. 

Today diversified industries remain 
the key to the city's economy. Eigh
teen of the city's plants employ more 
than 100 workers each. They produce 
finished consumer goods, automobile 
components, plumbing and drainage 
products, instruments and equipment 
for industrial use, and concrete 
anchors. Tourism and recreation are 
also important. The town ·s official 
bumper sticker reads, "Coho Capital." 
Even a casual look at the extensive 
fleet of pleasure craft in the harbor re
veals the local importance of sport 
fishing and boating on Lake Michigan. 
The 1980 population wa5 36,850. 

One prominent natural landmark at 
Michigan City, the Hoosier Slide, a 
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The Haskell and Barker Car Company, for many years Michigan City's most important industry. Courtesy of the CflTA History 
Project and The News Dispatch of Michigan City, Indiana. 

very large dune that always attracted 
the attention of visitors, bas dis
appeared. It was leveled for industrial 
purposes. IL used to stand where the 
Northern Indiana Public Serivce Com
pany (NIPSCO) utility tower, the domi
nant feature of the city skyline, now 
stands. 

Michigan City 
Sites of Interest 

(1) Old Lighthouse* and 
Washington Park 
oJJHy US-12 
l n Washington Park, fronting on Lake 
Michigan, stands the Old Lighthouse, 
built by the federal government in 
1858. The structure was remodeled in 
J 904, electrified in l 933, and retired 

from use in 1960. Harriet E. Colfax 
was tender of the light from 1853 to 
l 904. Now maintained by the Old 
Lighthouse Museum Historical Society, 
Lhe museum contains displays on the 
history of the lighthouse and Michigan 
City. The keeper 's living room and 
bedroom are furn ished. Maritime 
d isplays include stories of local 
shipwrecks, shipbui ld ing tools, and on 
the outside grounds, a number of 
maritime artifacts. Open all year 



Tbe Old l ighthouse. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

Tuesdays-Sundays, 1:00- 4:00 P.M. 
Closed Mondays and Holidays. $ 

While visiting the museum, rake a 
stroll to the adjacent harbor and see 
the extensive fleet o f pleasure craft 
nearby. The marina is a city-owned 
facility. 

The memorial at the entrance to 
Washington Park is a monument to 
Civil War soldiers. The 90-acre park in
cludes Lake Michigan beaches, a 
wooded picnic area, a small zoo, and a 
bandshell. 

(2) First Congregational Church 
6tb and \'vasbington Streets 
Michigan City has a number of fine 
o ld churches. Among them is the First 
Congregational Church, builr in 1881 
in Gothic style. A fire in 1907 de
stroyed much of the interior, but the 
exterior has had only minor altera-

tions. The bell is believed to be the 
bell placed in Michigan City's Congre
gational Mission Church in 1843. The 
Congregationalists were the third de
nomination to organize in Michigan 
City during the 1830s. 

(3) The Barker Civic Center-John 
H. Barker Mansion• 
631 Washington Street 
This impressive residence was com
p leted in 1905 for John H. Barker, Jr., 
a Michigan City industrialist who for 
years headed the Haskell and Barker 
Company, which manufactured rail 
road freight cars. The Barker family 
had invested in the fi rm in the 1850s 
and played an increasingly important 
role in its affairs in the late nineteenth 
century. John H. Barker, Jr., became 
general manager of the company in 
1869 and president in 1883. 
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At the turn of the century, he de
cided to enlarge his residence with 
the help of a Chicago architect, 
Freder ick Perkins. Perkins' design, in
spired by an English manor house, in
cluded a very lavish interior. fmported 
furniture, art objects, hand-ca1ved mar
ble fi replaces, and teak, walnut, and 
mahogany woodwork enhance the 
foyer, library, drawing room, and din
ing room on the first floor. On the 
second are bedrooms, a morning 
room, and bathrooms. The th ird floor 
contained a ballroom, the Barker 
daughter 's schoolroom, and her gov
erness's quarters. Catherine Barker 
Hickox, daughter of John H. Barker, 
Jr. , presented the mansion to the city 
in 1968, properly resto red and con
taining most of its original furnishings. 
The home contains 38 rooms, 7 fire
places, and IO bathrooms. Outside is a 
walled Italianate formal garden. Now 
used as a civic center, the mansion is 
open for tours year round, Monclay
Fr iclay, 10:00 A.M.-3:00 P.M.; also open 
on Saturday and Sunday, noon-2:00 
P.M., June 1-October 31. $ 

(4) Franklin Square Mall Area 
9 tb and Franklin Streets 
Michigan City contains a ,vealth of 
o lder buildings, many constructed of 
local reel brick. A visit to the Franklin 
Square Mall area is a good way to see 
some of these. St. Paul's Lutheran 
Church, at the corner of 9th and 
Franklin streets, underwent restoration 
in 1979. An impressive Gothic struc
ture built in 1875-1876, it served one 
of the two downtown Lutheran con
gregations. St. Paul's was organized in 
1875 as a result of a split in the con
gregation of the Union Evangelical 
Lutheran Church over doctrinal mat
ters. 
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On the corner diagonally across the 
street stands what used to be St. John's 
Evangelical Lutheran Church, built in 
1867. Now minus the steeple, it serves 
as a community theater, the Canter
bury. At the rear of the theater, a 
nineteenth-century red brick Italianate 
structure, built in 1882 as a parochial 
school for St. John's German-speaking 
congregation, has been adapted for 
use as a restaurant. 

A leisurely drive through the city 
streets adjacent to the downtown area 
reveals many nineteenth-century resi
dences. They range from workers' very 
modest homes to the spacious and 
elegant homes of the town's successful 
industrialists, businessmen, and profes
sionals. 

(5) St. Stanislaus Kostka 
Catholic Church 
An.n and Washington Streets 
The cornerstone for this muted red 
brick, stone-trimmed Romanesque 
church was laid in 1916. The church 
was built to serve the spiritual needs 
of Michigan City's immigrant Polish 
population. The Poles came to Michi
gan City early in the twentieth century 
in search of industrial jobs. They 
formed their own church, separate 
from St. Mary's, the cosmopolitan 
Catholic church founded at Michigan 
City in 1836 as a mission. The church 
is named for the courageous eleventh
century bishop of Cracow who excom
municated his prince. In retaliation, 
Prince Boleslaus II murdered the 
bishop during the celebration of the 
mass. 

175. Indiana Dunes 
National Lakeshore and 
Indiana Dunes State 
Park 
Hy US-12 

The sand dunes lying between Michi
gan City and Gary formed part of Indi
ana's last area to attract population, the 
Calumet region. (For an overview of 
the Calumet's history, see p. 349). In 
the early twentieth century, industry at 
Gary on the west and at Michigan City 
on the east hemmed in these dunes. 
The remaining island of untamed 
wilderness seemed destined to dis
appear into the growing urban
industrial complex. Given its proximity 
to Chicago, to the lake, and to railroad 
lines, the dune country offered an 
ideal location for further industrial ex
pansion. But conservationists and na
ture lovers interceded to prevent all of 
it from being leveled for industrial 
sites. 

The Prairie Club of Chicago, an 
organization of nature lovers that in
cluded Jane Addams, Jens Jensen, and 
Carl Sandburg, spearheaded efforts to 
arouse public interest in conserving 
the dunes in 1913. A National Dunes 
Park Association was organized in 
1916 to prevent sand companies from 
leveling some of the best of the dunes 
to obtain fill for Chicago. At a spec
tacular meeting that included three 
trainloads of concerned Chicagoans, 
the group organized at Waverly Beach. 
The membership proposed to pur
chase land and turn it over to the 
federal government for a national 
park. 

The National Dunes Park Association 
interested the Department of the In
terior in the project, but unfortunately 

opposition developed locally from 
business interests fearing that this pro
ject would end industrial development 
in the region. Some locals resisted be
cause they predicted the loss of tax 
revenue. 

At this point, in 1917, the Prairie 
Club of Chicago staged an elaborate 
historical pageant near Waverly Beach, 
"The Dunes Under Four Flags." The 
effort helped the cause, but local 
opposition and America's entrance 
into World War I stalled the national 
park idea. Conservationist forces 
turned to the idea of a state park. 

Fearing that Hy US-12, the Dunes 
Highway from Gary to Michigan City, 
completed in 1923, would spoil 
chances for a park, park advocates in
creased pressure on the state legisla
ture. A 1923 law imposed a state tax to 
raise funds to buy three miles of 
lakeshore dune land for a state park. 
The project got enough financial help 
from citizen contributions to make the 
land purchase in 1927. Large donors 
included Elbert H. Gary of the U.S. 
Steel Corporation, Julius Rosenwald of 
Sears and Roebuck, and Samuel Insull, 
Jr., the public utilities magnate who 
controlled the South Shore Line, 
which today runs through the dune 
area. The land for the 3. 5-square-mile 
Indiana Dunes State Park cost about a 
million dollars. 

After a half-century of agitation and 
persuasion by conservationist'i, Con
gress officially authorized the 8,000-
acre Indiana Dunes National Lakeshore 
in 1966. Because of the delay, the 
National Lakeshore is as yet very 
limited in size. The acquisition process 
has been complicated and difficult. 
The lakeshore is divided into four 
separate units, which are interspersed 
with privately owned property. 



These segments or the new and dc-
1·eloping national park and the stme 
park are listed in the order in which 
they are found when traveling from 
cast to west on I lighway US-] 2, the 
Dunes Highway. 

Lakeshore and State Park 
Sites of Interest 

(1) Mount Baldy Area of the 
National Lakeshore 
/-~)' US-12 just 01t1side M icbiga 11 Ci(V 
,vlount Baldy, a l iving dune that shifts 
and changes, rises .135 feet above the 
lake. Wind and water action cause this 
dune to move southward at the rate o f 
about four feet per year. From atop 
1\ lount Baldy there is a fine view of 
Lake Michigan and an excellent per
~pective on the dune country. To the 
east, Michigan City's power plant 
stands in fu ll view. To the west you 
see the steel mills at Burns Harbor 
and Gary. Mount Baldv is accessible by 
paths from the 25-car parking lot adja
cent to Hy US-J 2. Open daily, 6:00 
A.1\t.- 10:00 P.M. 

{2) Indiana Dunes State Park 
I ~)'S US-12 and IN-49 (Cf-I PS) 
This beautiful 2,200-acre park is 
largely wooded and has a fine Lake 
Michigan sand beach and complete 
bathhouse facil ities. Ten hiking trai ls 
leacl to Mt. Tom, Mt. Jackson, ancl Mr. 
Holden, all very large dunes with an 
elevation of more than J 75 feet above 
the lake; to marsh areas; and to 
blowouts, where wind action has 
created a kind of natural sand saucer 
or bowl. The park has a naturalist 
whose services are avai lable to visitors. 

The park has historical as well as 
natural interest. The French estab-
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The view to the east from Mount Baldy w ith the Michigan City power 
plant in the background. Photo by Margaret Bogue. 

lished Petite Fort at the entrance 
of Fon Creek into Lake Michigan in 
1750. It was a minor stockade built to 
enhance the fur trade. The British 
occup ied the fort briefly and aban
doned it in 1779. In December , 1780 
the French and British skirm ished 
here when the British overtook a 
French party that had raided Fort 
St. Joseph (see site 170). 

During the land boom of the J 830s, 
the mouth of ron Creek again at
tracted attention when a group o f 
town site promoters built a hotel, 
tavern, blacksmith shop. sawmill, and 
store there. The development, begun 
in the panic year of 1837, qu ickly 
failed, and people moved away. $ 

(3) Furnessville-Tremont Area of 
the National Lakeshore 
Hy US-12, 6 miles west of Mount 
Baldy 
The rurnessville-Tremont area con
tains the Indiana Dunes National 
Lakeshore Visitor Center. Here the 
visitOr finds excellent displays and a 
seven-minute sl ide show explaining 
the natur::i l features of the lakeshore. 
Rangers supp ly full information about 
scheduled walks with the park natural
ists, who explain the flora and fauna 
and physical features of the various 
units in rhe park. The center offers 
scheduled lectures and movies as well. 
Pamphlets and books describing each 
segmen1 o f the Lakeshore are also 
available. Open daily, 8:00 A.~t.-5:00 
P.~t., in w imer ; 8:00 A.~t.-8:00 P.,11. in 
summer. Free, as are all units of the 
National Lakeshore. 



348 • Indiana 

Haby puccoon growing near tbe Lakesbore Visitor Center. Pboto by Margaret Bogue. 

The area contains two oak-covered 
dune ridges that are accessible by 
horseback and hiking trails. The Ly-Co
Ki-We ho rse trail is an especially good 
place to see dune wildflowers. Open 
8:00 A.M.-clusk. 

( 4) Bailly Area of the 
National Lakeshore 
soutb off Hy US-12 at Mineral Springs 
Road, 4.5 miles west of Visitor Center 
The Bailly area contains the Chellburg 
and Bailly homesteads, which are 

being restored to reflect n ineteenth
century rural life in the clunelancls. 
The Chellburg farm site includes a reel 
brick farmhouse, barn, pumphouse, 
chickenhouse, and othe r out-build ings. 
Ir is being restored to its condition of 
about 1900. The Bailly Homestead* 
was the home of a French fur trader, 
Joseph Bailly, member of a prominent 
Quebec French family. Bailly partici
pated in the Mackinac fur trade and 
d1e n expanded his operations into the 
Michigan lower peninsula. By 1805 his 

far-flung trade extended into the Kan
kakee River Valley as well. In 1822 he 
established his post at the Bailly 
Homestead site, adjacent to an Indian 
trail and a Porawatomi village. Here he 
engaged in the Little Calume t River fur 
trade from 1822 to 1833. 

Today at the sire stands a replica of 
a log warehouse, a chapel, the Bailly 
home, and a freestanding reel brick 
structure built about 187S o r 1876. 
Altogether they represent building and 
re modeling over the span of more 



than a century. When completely re
stored, all of these buildings will be 
open to the public. Now they may be 
viewed from the outside. Informa
tional displays in front of the struc
tures help make this a very rewarding 
self-guided tour. The Bailly family 
cemetery is also found at this site. 

(5) Cowles Bog Area of the 
National Lakeshore 
tum north from Hy US-12 at Mineral 
Springs Road 
This wetland zone is a National Reg
istered Natural Landmark. Visitors may 
follow the trail to see bog, sedge, 
prairie, wetland woods, wooded 
dunes, and a bog-edge forest. It is 
named for Dr. Henry Chandler 
Cowles, a pioneer in plant ecology at 
the University of Chicago. He formu
lated theories of succession on the 
basis of his work in the Indiana Dunes 
area. 

( 6) West Beach of the National 
Lakeshore 
Hy US-12 and County Line Road 
Hiking trails lead to shoreline dunes, 
ponds among the dunes, prairie areas, 
and Long Lake. At Long Lake hikers 
may see great blue Herons, red-tail 
hawks, belted kingfishers, and many 
species of ducks. Foxes, muskrats, rac
coons, skunks, deer, and ground hogs 
live in the Long Lake area. Three 
vegetation zones are observable: 
prairie, southern deciduous hard
woods, and nonhern conifers. It is dif
ficult to believe that close by lie the 
great steel mills of Burns Harbor and 
Gary. Open 9:00 A.M.-8:00 P.M. 

Hiking, picnicking, and swimming 
facilites are available at the Indiana 
Dunes National Lakeshore. The many 
educational features of the National 

Lakeshore program described above 
give people interested in ecology, 
plants, animals, and geology an oppor
tunity to learn about the dunes en
vironment. 

(7) Hoosier Prairie 
Within a 30-minute drive of the West 
Beach unit lies Hoosier Prairie, a 300-
acre tract, the largest remaining prairie 
tract in Indiana. Those seriously in
terested in seeing the native plant life 
there should contact the Indiana De
panment of Natural Resources, Divi
sion of State Nature Preserves, 601 
State Office Building, Indianapolis, 
IN 46204, for permission to do so. 
The prairie lies southwest of the West 
Beach unit. Take Hy 1-80/94 west to Hy 
US-41 south. Turn east on Main Street 
toward Griffith. 

Indiana's Industrial 
Duneland: Burns 
Harbor, Gary, 
Hammond, Whiting, and 
East Chicago 
Hy US-12 

Powell A. Moore, historian of the 
dunelands of the Calumet region, re
ferred to the sandy nonhwestern area 
of Indiana lying on the Lake Michigan 
shoreline as "Indiana's last frontier." 
By the definition of the federal census 
it was indeed a frontier, with not less 
than two nor more than six persons 
per square mile until the coming of 
the railroads in the 1850s. Its geo
graphic features long made it unattrac
tive to permanent settlers. 

Used by Indian peoples as a hunting 
ground and a fine source of wild rice 
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and berries, crisscrossed by many In
dian trails, the Calumet apparently had 
no permanent Indian villages. French 
fur traders were familiar with it and 
had one very minor trading post at the 
mouth of Fon Creek, but no major 
fort'i or trading centers. The streams 
and rivers of the Calumet area flowed 
into Lake Michigan but provided no 
good access route into the interior. 
Slow-moving, filled with reeds and 
wild rice, and clogged with sand at 
their mouths, they were more swamps 
than streams. 

The federal government acquired 
title to these lands from the Indians 
late and surveyed them late. Here 
town site promoters tried and failed to 
make a killing in the land boom of the 
1830s. The first settlements of any con
sequence developed with the con
struction of the railroads. Then the 
small villages of Hammond, Miller, 
Pine, and Whiting grew up as railroad 
workers' settlements. 

In the late nineteenth century, the 
pine and cedar timber of the Calumet 
dunes attracted timber thieves, who 
cut the trees for firewood and lumber 
to supply the growing town of Chi
cago. Sponsmen's clubs found the 
dunes very attractive. 

In 1869 the dunelands of the 
Calumet began to experience the im
pact of the industrial revolution when 
George W. Hammond established a 
meat-packing plant on the Grand 
Calumet River. The promotion of East 
Chicago as a choice industrial location 
began in 1887, 14 years before Inland 
Steel staned construction of a huge 
plant there. At Whiting, Standard Oil 
began construction of a major refinery 
in 1889. U.S. Steel developed a steel 
mill at Gary between 1905 and 1908. 
Bethlehem Steel began development 
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of its Burns Harbor plant in 1957. 
In the J 920s Indiana's industrial 

dunelands contained the world's 
largest power plant (State Line), steel 
mill (U.S. Steel at Gary), cement plant 
(a subsidiary of U.S. Steel at Buf
fington), and o il refinery (Standard of 
Indiana at Whiting). 

Historic sites in Gary, Hammond, 
Whiting, and East Chicago date for the 
most pan from the early twentieth 
century. Already much of the physical 
evidence of the recent past has 
vanished before the bulldozer as in
dustrial expansion has claimed more 
and more of the area occupied by the 
original towns. 

Much of the information about sites 
176-180 is drawn from the excellent 
work of Powell A. Moore, Tbe Calumet 
Region, Indiana's Last Frontier. See 
bibliography for complete citation. 

176. Burns Harbor
Port of Indiana 
Hy US-12 

Burns Harbor and the Port o f Indiana 
gre,v out of the efforts of industrial 
developers to solve the problems of 
geography that the Calumet region 
presented to them. The present-clay 
Port of Indiana at Burns Harbor 
originated in 1908 when Randall W. 
Burns of Chicago, owner of 1,200 
acres of Little Calumet River swamp 
land, proposed to reclaim it by build
ing a ditch. To do this cuts had to be 
made through huge sand barriers 
lying between the Little Calumet and 
Lake Michigan. The proposed ditch 
would divert the waters of the Little 
Calumet and its tributary, Deep River, 
directly into Lake Michigan. 

Aerial uiew, looking east, sbows all production facilities at Bet/Jlebem 
Steel's Burns Harbor plant. Courtesy Betblebem Steel Co1poration. 68667 A-4 

The proposal caused an uproar 
among local farmers, who feared tax 
increases, and among the railroad 
companies, who knew that the project 
meant new bridge building for them. 
Nevertheless, the ditch was eventually 
completed in 1926. Twenty thousand 
acres of land were reclaimed, and 
Gary rejoiced, for the periodic noods 
of the Little Calumet ceased. 

In l 930, at the onset of the depres
sion, the Midwest Steel Company 
purchased a tract of land east of Burns 
Ditch and planned a $30 million plant 
that was never buih. In 1957 Beth
lehem Steel bought 3,500 acres near 
Burns Ditch and announced that it 
would build a steel plant. Operations 

began in 1964. Jn 1979 IJethlehem 
Steel was the largest emp loyer in Por
ter County, with a workforce of 6,000. 
The plant does not offer tours to the 
public. 

Federal improvement to the Burns 
Ditch outlet LO Lake Michigan created 
the Port of Indiana faci lity directly east 
o f the steel p lant. Declicatecl as a deep
water port in 1970, the Pon of Indiana 
has special equipment to accommo
date self-un loading ore carriers. I t is 
closed to the public. 



177. Gary 
Hy US-12 

In its search for a new plant site, the 
U.S. Steel corporation chose a rela
tively uninhabited stretch of duneland 
lying between Buffington Harbor and 
the village of Miller just after the turn 
of the century. The decision came af
ter careful consideration of the possi
bility of expanding its lllinois Steel 
Company mills in South Chicago and 
after studying t.he site possibilities at 

Waukegan. The company ru led out 
both South Ch icago and Waukegan as 
too crowded for future growth. The 
Gary site had the advantages of mod
erately priced land, good prospects for 
a deep harbor on Lake Michigan for 
ore boats, proximity to Chicago's 
abundant labor supply, railroad con
nections, and room for expansion. 

In 1905 U.S. Steel began purchasing 
9,000 acres. which included seven 
miles of lakefrorn stretching south to 
the Wabash Rai lroad tracks. The lncli
:ma Steel Companv ,vas organized in 
I 906 as a subsidiary or U.S. Steel to 
build :111d oper:nc rhe mills. The Gary 
I.and Company. a subsidiary of Indiana 
'ireel, was created to !av out the town 
:md bui ld stret::t.~ and water and sewer 
facilit ies. 

U.S. Steel originallv had no p lans to 
construct. rent. or sell homes tor 
workers. With the problems at Pull
man fresh in mind (sec site 1, no. [ 11), 
company officials shied away from the 
compan~- town idea. Housing. except 
for part of the 111:magerial staff, wou ld 
he ldt to pri,-,nc builders. 

Elaborate preparations fo r the mill 
~ite began in 1906. Land had 10 be 
leveled and drained. Three railroads 
h:1d 10 he rearranged, an operation in
\'olving 51 miles of tracks. The Grand 
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Grading and leveling in preparation for construction of tbe U.S. Steel plant. 
Courte:,y U.S. Steel Co,poration. 

Calumet River had to be rechanneled. 
/\ harbor and a railroad S\Yitching yard 
had ro be built. The plant's f'irsr blast 
furnace wcnr into operaLion in J 908. 
In the same year the first ore ship 
from Lake Superior. the f:'lbert /-/. 
Gc11y, carrying 10,000 tons of ore, w ith 
great fanfare docked at the Gary I !ar 
bor works. 

Ac:, for Gary, the town incorporated 
in 1906. It was named for Judge Ethen 
I-1. G:11Y, chairman of the hoard o f 
directors of the U.S. Steel Corporation. 
Friction between the town government 
and the steel mill marked Garv's early 
)'ears. The chief issues wcre related 10 

cxpansion. The swd company favored 
an east-west expansion, whi le leaders 
in town government favored expan
sion southward. 

Growth characterized G:.ir/s early 
hisrory. Soon the town hacl annexed 
:ill the lane.I to the west as far as I lam-

moncl and East Chicago's city l imits: la
ter it annexed Mil ler, lying to the east, 
and spread southward as well. Popula
tion grew by leaps and bounds, from 
16,800 in 1910 Lo 175,500 in 1970. 
making it the largest of Indiana's in
dustrial cluneland cit ies. Its growth 
reflects the success of the U.S. Steel 
plant. 

During the first two decades of their 
operations, the steel mills aurac.:tecl 
skilled American workers from 
Pirtsburgh, Youngstown, and else
where. Immigrants-chiefly Poles, 
Czechs, Slovaks, Yugoslavs, Greeks, Ita
lians, and Russians-came to Gar~' and 
took jobs as unski lled mill workers. 
Almost 50 percent of Gary's popula
tion in 1910 ,vas foreign-born, and 70 
percent of its residents had at least 
one parern born outside of the United 
States. 

Gary developed as two rowns. The 
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American-born, who were the skilled 
worke rs, the professionals, and the 
businessmen, lived in the part of Gary 
laid out systematically by the Gary 
Land Company. The new Americans 
lived south of the tracks in sprawling, 
d isorde rly "Hunkeycown," crowded 
together in cheap, fl imsy, wooden 
houses. Ga1y's saloons, gambling 
houses, and brothe ls congregated in 
Hunkeytown. Ove r both Garys the 
stee l mills be lched o ut smo ke and 
d irt. The steel company made one t1y 
at providing housing for unskilled im
migrant laborers and gave up. 

New e lements were added to Gary's 
ethnic mix when immigration declined 
during World War I. Blacks, recruited 
in sizable numbers by industry in the 
Chicago-Gary area, fi lled unski lled in
dustria l jobs. In 1916, 3,000 Blacks 
lived in Gary. During d1e 1920s and 
especially during World War II, Ga1y 's 
Black populatio n grew. In 1979 Blacks 
constituted 70 percent of the town 's 
total populatio n of 151,950. During 
World War I Mexican labo re rs came 
into the industrial cities of the 
Calumet regio n chiefly as railroad 
wo rke rs. More were recruited and 
brought to the steel mills during the 
1919 steel strike . Gary's Mexican 
population in 1930 was roughly 3,500, 
about one-third as large as its popula
tion o f Spanish o rigins in 1980. While 
Gary's ethnic d ive rsity is less now than 
in the 1920s, it remains discernible in 
the accents of older worke rs and in 
the city's churches. About 3 percent o f 
Ga1y 's residents in 1970 were fore ign
born. 

Over d1e years U.S. Steel greatly ex
panded its Gary p lant and organized a 
number of subidiaries. In 1909 the 
American Bridge Company and the 
American Sheet and Tin Plate Com-

An aerial pboto of tbe U.S. Steel plant at Ga,y taken about 19 79. 
Courtesy U.S. Steel Corporation. 

pany were autho rized by the corpora
tion, and in 1922 the National Tube 
Company. Universal Arias Cement is a 
division of U.S. Steel. Employing 
tho usands o f workers, U.S. Stee l re
mains the city's largest employer. Most 
of Gary's od1er industry is metal
re lated. The early twentieth-centu1y 
saying, "As go the steel mi lls , so goes 
Gary," sti ll holds. 

Al times the steel business has not 
gone well. Se rious labor troubles 
e rupted at Gaty in 1919. The unions 
failed to gain recognition and lost the 
strike. In 1937, wid1our the drama of a 

strike , U.S. Steel negotiated with and 
recognized the Steel Workers Organiz
ing Committee of d1e Congress of In
dustrial Organizatio ns. Organized as 
the United States Steelworkers of 
America in 1942, the union has been 
very successful. Although strikes have 
pe riodically occurred in succeeding 
decades, none has produced the 
drama and ill feeling of the 1919 
strike, which involved wo rkers, strike 
breake rs, townspeople , company of
ficials , the state militia, and federal 
troops. 



Gary Sites of Interest 

(1) Marquette Park 
This beautiful park is lucared on 
Gar~•·s faL~t Side and accessible from 
I ly US-12 da Lake and Mil ler avenues 
:rnd Gr:mJ Boulevard. (Westhouncl 
travelers should turn righL off Hy US
I2 ontu Lake, right on Mil ler, and left 
omo Grand Boulevard.) Jt represents 
the culmination of the elfuns of Garv 
residents to find a Lake Michigan 
beach. Until 1918 residents of Garv 
had no beach access 1.0 the: lake. The 
U.S. Steel companv plant occupied the 
lakcfronL, and w ithin the city limits no 
recreat ional frontage existed. Miller, a 
~eparare town lying east o f Gary, 
~eemed to offer the best possibility, 
for here a beautiful, noninclustria lized 
sire on the lakeshore had long at
tracted bathers. But Miller could not 
he expected to develop a beach for 
Gary resit.lents. Furthermore, land 
values were ve1y high. 

ln J918 Gary annexed Miller and 
the ponion of Hoban Township lying 
on the lake. The Gary Park Board 
promptly condemned 179 acres for a 
park. Legal snarls ensued. Finally U.S. 
Steel purchased 120 acres o f Miller 
lake frontage and gave it to the city for 
a park. 

Jens Jensen, the Chicago landscape 
architect, designed the park. Landscap
ing of rhe park sire began immedi
ately. In 1922 a bathing pavilion was 
added, and in 1923 a restaurant and 
recreation building were. Known as 
Lake Front Park until 1930, it was then 
renamed Marquette Park. In the park 
"tanc.ls an imposing bronze statue of 
Father Jacques Marquerre, who passed 
Ihis way in 1675. 

Visitors to Marquette Park ,viii find a 
marker south of the pavilion. It com-

mcmorates Octave Chanute's ex
perimental glider flights at Miller 
dunes in J 896. Chanute, a successful 
civil engineer who designed railroads 
and railroad bridges, late in li fe be
came interested in avi:nion. i\t the Mil
ler dunes he thought he had the right 
combination of privacy, adequate wind 
currenrs, and a soft crash site. Here he 
conducted a series of glider experi
ments Llwt contributed much to solv
ing the problems or control and 
equilibrium. His findings were of great 
help to the Wright brothers, wi th 
whom he maintained a lively corres
pondence. 

Privacy for his experiments he did 
not find. Newspaper rcponers found 
his camp shortly after he took his 
equipmem off the train at Miller. A 

few weeks later he tried to set up 
camp secretly a few miles east of the 
town. This time, he came in by boat 
from Chicago. When a storm wrecked 
his equipment, he sent for more to be 
delivered by rail. The reporters came 
too. 

(2) Miller Town Hall• 
lnte1:,ec1ion of Grand JJouleuard, Old 
I lo/Jar/ Road and Miller Street 
This attractive, well-kept reel brick 
structure, built in 1907, served as the 
sear of government for the village of 
Miller until J\lliller became part of Gary 
in 1918. Thereafter it was used as a 
firehouse until 1975, and since has 
been utilized for community purposes. 

The town of Miller developed in the 
1850s as a residential village for rail
road maintenance workers. I t was 
named for the railroad foreman. Dur
ing the late nineteenth centu1y, Miller 
supplied sand for construction fill for 
Chicago and ice for refrigerator cars. 
Here a sizable lake fishing industry de-
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Gmy statue at City Hall. Photo by 
Margaret Bogue. 

veloped. Professional fishermen oper
ating at Miller as early as 1882 netted 
sturgeon and whitefish for the Chicago 
market. 

Nearby the Miami Powder Company 
o f Xenia, Ohio, developed an explo
sives p lant in 1881. Unpopular w ith 
the residents of Miller and Gary, who 
feared explosions, d1e plant confirmed 
d1eir fears in 1914 when an explosion 
ki lled a number of workers and 
allegedly cracked evety window in 
Gary. Residents heaved a sigh of relief 
in 1919 when, at the encl of World 
War I, the plant closed. 

(3) Gateway Park and 
Municipal Buildings 
Hy US-12 at the intersection of 
Broadway and 4th Avenue 
In an effort to give Gary a better pub
lic image, the U.S. Steel Corporation 



354 • Indiana, 

donated to the city an area of vacant 
lots and run-down buildings lying 
adjacent to 5th Avenue and the rail
road station. Here Gary developed a 
municipal park adjacent to Hy US-12, 
the main thoroughfare for east-west 
traffic through the city. Just across the 
street from the park, the city erected a 
city hall, dedicated in 1928, and a 
county building, dedicated in 1929. 
Between the two buildings, facing 
Broadway, stands a bronze statue of 
Elbert H. Gary, who died in 1927. The 
inscription reads, "Lawyer, Industrial
ist, Benefactor, Founder of the City of 
Gary." 

(4) Indiana Room, Public Library 
220 West 5th Avenue 
The fine collection of books about the 
Calumet region found here will be of 
interest to visitors who want to delve 
further into Gary's history. 

(5) Gary Hotel 
Broadway and 6th Avenue 
Built in 1926, the Gary Hotel was once 
the place for fine food, entertainment, 
and overnight lodging. Long unused, 
its twin towers with their decorative 
stone and brick work stood empty. It 
is currently being renovated for a 
senior citizens' residential center. 

( 6) City Methodist Church 
6th Avenue and Washington Street 
This Gothic sructure, built of Indiana 
limestone, was dedicated in 1926. The 
principal benefactor of the church, ori
ginally known as the First Methodist 
Church, was Judge Elbert H. Gary of 
the U.S. Steel Corporation. 

When in 1916 the First Methodist 
church received a new pastor, William 
Grant Seaman, the congregation was 
destined to build a new church to re-

place the structure completed and 
dedicated only four years earlier. Pas
tor Seaman believed that the church 
should be a combination of sanctuary 
and community house. After he en
listed Judge Gary's aid, the U.S. Steel 
Corporation's board of directors do
nated six city lots for the structure and 
agreed to match dollar for dollar the 
contributions of the Methodists for the 
new building. The original cost of the 
church was $800,000. 

(7) Holy Angels Church 
7th Avenue and Tyler Street 
This modified English Gothic cathe
dral, an impressive and beautiful struc
ture, is relatively new. The corner
stone was laid in 1947. The church is 
built of Wisconsin Lannon stone with 
Indiana limestone trim. The building 
dimensions are 60 by 177 feet. The 
structure replaced the original Holy 
Angels Church built in 1908-1909 to 
serve the many immigrant workers 
who came to Gary in search of work 
in the steel mills. 

(8) Gary-Hobart Water Tower 
7th Avenue and Madison Street 
The water tower, built in 1908-1909, is 
part of the original water utility system 
that was planned and built by the Gary 
Land Company. Its architect received 
an award for design from the Water
works Ai;sociation of America. 

(9) American Bridge Company 
1 North Bridge Street 
The American Bridge Company's 
original main building, a red brick 
structure with white stone trim, is 
plainly visible from the throughway to 
those who travel Hy 1-90. Built in 
1909-1910, in the western part of 
Gary, it is a beautiful example of early 

twentieth-century industrial archi
tecture. U.S. Steel began construc-
tion of the American Bridge Company 
plant in 1909. It was designed to pro
duce structural steel for bridges and 
buildings. The area around the plant 
became known as the Ambridge sec
tion of Gary. The Gary Land Company 
built houses near the plant for rent or 
sale to employees. The American Steel 
Bridge Company closed in 1980, and 
the structure may be razed. Among the 
many notable structures fabricated 
here were the San Francisco-Oakland 
Bay Bridge and the Mackinac Bridge. 

(10) The Steel Mills 
Hy 1-90, the Indiana toll road, skirts 
the southern edge of the steel mills lo
cated on Lake Michigan. From the 
throughway travelers can get an excel
lent panoramic view of what some 
have styled America's Ruhr. 

178. Hammond 
Hy US-12 

George H. Hammond's desire to es
tablish a large meat-packing plant to 
supply a national and international 
market led to the development of 
Hammond. Only a few families lived 
in the area when in 1869 Hammond 
began the construction of his plant on 
the Grand Calumet River. At that time 
he owned a successful Detroit meat 
business and was pioneering the de
velopment of improved refrigerator 
cars. Before they chose the Hammond 
plant site, he and his partner, Marcus 
M. Towle, had already financed the de
velopment of a refrigerator car that 
preserved fresh meat at marketable 
quality. 



i\t the Hammond si te the Grand 
Calurner River supplieu the ice and the 
Michigan Central Railroad the neces
saIy ra il connections. The site lay at 
the eastern edge of rhe region of beef 
cattle production. The plant was in op
eration by the fall of 1869 and proved 
to be very successful. In 1891 it em
ployed about 1,000 workmen engaged 
in slaughtering cattle, sheep, and hogs 
~mcl in the manufacture of oleomarga
rine. George Hammond rose in the 
ranks of late nineteenth-century en
trepreneurs. H is net worth stood at 
56.4 million in 1890, the year of his 
ueath. He ranked among the Big Four 
uf the mear-packing industry along 
with Swifr, Morris, and Armour. 

Hammond lived in Detroit, took lit
tle interest in the unattractive, smelly 
meat-packing tO\vn on the Grand 
Calumet, and concerned himself more 
with profits than w ith working condi
tions. His panner, Marcus Towle, and 
his brother, Thomas Hammond, both 
lived at the plant site and displayed a 
real imerest in making rhe growing 
settlement an attractive place to l ive. 

Towle platted the town of Ham
mond in 1875, bur not unti I 1883 did 
I lammond become an incorporated 
community with a town government. It 
grew from 699 residents to a city of 
almost 12,400 in 1900. 

In its early years Hammond was a 
1·ery Cerman town. A few Germans 
had already settled in the area before 
tht: building of the packing pb111. The 
meat-packing indusrry attracted more 
\\"ith butchering and sausage-making 
~kills. In 1910 the national origin of 30 
pcrccnt of the population was cither 
t;erman of Austrian. Before the anti 
German hyster ia of World War J sub-
1ncrged I lammond's German culture, 
German-language newspapers, Ger-
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The C. H Hammond packing plant in 1900. Courtesy TT:Je 1-!ammond Historical 
Socie(v, Hammond, Indiana. 

man Catholic and Lurheran churches, 
German singing and culrural socit:ties, 
all flourished. The National German
American Alliance had 1,200 Ham
mond members in 1914. By then siz
able numbers o f Slavic immigrants had 
also seu lcd in the cit~'-

Thc mc~ll-packing plam burned tll 
the ground in J 901 and was not re
built. \X' ith its major industry gone, 
Hammond went through a vcI~· dil'
ncult period o f adusunenr. The town's 
leaders had been working well hd"ore 
1901 to att racI new industries and to 
secure :Iccess to Lake 1vl ichigan. They 
secured b ke frontage but failed to de-
1·elop ei ther a harbor or a navigahlc 
waterw;11-. They did succeed in auracl 
ing at least six minor industries before 
the turn of the century. Largest and 
most important among the new indus
tries werc the W. B. Conkey Print ing 

and Bookhincling Company and the 
Simplex Rai lway Appl iance Company. 

A drive to attract new plants early in 
the twentieth ccntury proved quite 
successfu l. The Standard Steel Car 
Company became a major employer. 
The location o f a Shell Refine1~, at 

I lammond in 1926 and a Lever 
Brothers plant in 1930 helped the cit~' 
conrinue to grow w ith a more diver
sified industrial base than in its early 
years. 

Hammond has since continued 10 
grow on the basis of diversified indus
try. In the 1970s the city had well over 
20 manufacturing plants, which turned 
out a wide variety of metal products, 
chemicals, and foods; a major pub
lishing house: ancl about 20 suppliers 
of services tu business and industry, 
each of which employed more than 
J 00 workers. The three largest m:inu-
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facturers, each with 800 to 1,400 em
ployees, produced soaps, detergents, 
food, corn products, and freight car 
parts. 

Hammond's population has grown 
from 12,400 in 1900 to 93,700 in 1980. 
Over the years its ethnic composition 
has changed. The great influx of south
ern and eastern Europeans between 
the turn of the century and the im
position of national immigration 
quotas in the 1920s substantially 
altered the town's ethnic mix. In 1920, 
when foreign-born persons and those 
of foreign parentage made up 58 per
cent of the city's population, persons 
of Polish birth constituted the largest 
national group among the foreign
born. Germans ranked second, 
Austrians third, Russians fourth, and 
Hungarians fifth. Unlike Gary and 
Michigan City, Hammond industry did 
not attract substantial numbers of 
Blacks and Mexican migrants during 
the two world wars, but by 1980, 6.0 
percent of the city's people were 
Blacks and 8.0 percent were of His
panic origin. 

Hammond is a relatively new city 
characterized by rapid industrial 
growth. Sites of historical importance 
have often given way to housing and 
industrial pressures, the bane of his
torical preservationists. Nevertheless, a 
number of sites relating to Hammond 
history remain and are worth visiting. 

The Hammond Division of City Plan
ning is currently making a survey of 
Hammond's historic structures. In the 
future, their planners will seek nom
ination to the National Register of His
toric Places for the Glendale Parkway 
Mansions area, the Forest Avenue Dis
trict, and the Ogden Street area, where 
the M. M. Towle house is located. 

Hammond Sites of Interest 

(1) G. H. Hammond Meat Packing 
Plant Site 
Wilcox Street west of Hohman Avenue 
and south of the Grand Calumet River 
This was the location of Hammond's 
meat-packing plant, chosen because of 
the accessibility to a plentiful water 
supply, ice, and railroad connections. 

(2) St. Joseph's Roman 
Catholic Church 
southwest corner of Hohman Avenue 
and Russell Street 
Built in 1879, St. Joseph's Roman 
Catholic church served the Catholic 
German and Austrian immigrant work
ers of Hammond. The oldest church in 
the Calumet region, the structure was 
built of tan pressed brick and Indiana 
limestone. Italian marble altars, stained 
glass windows designed in Munich, 
Germany, and mosaics by Venetian 
artisans are outstanding features of the 
interior. 

(3) Marcus M. Towle House 
229 Ogden Street 
Marcus M. Towle, business .partner of 
G. H. Hammond, had this brick home 
and carriage house built about 1880. 
Towle was Hammond's first mayor. 
The YWCA now owns the building. 

(4) "Man of Steel" Sculpture 
northwest corner of Hohman Avenue 
and Waltham Street in Hanison Park 
Herman Gurfinkel designed and ex
ecuted the "Man of Steel" in 1976 to 
honor the steel industry and steel 
workers of the Calumet region. 

(5) Glendale Parkway Mansions 
Glendale Parkway west of Hohman 
Avenue 

On narrow, circular Glendale Parkway 
stand several large brick and stone 
homes built in the 1920s and charac
terized by leaded glass windows and 
high pitched roofs. Spacious, well-kept 
grounds and an adjacent partially 
wooded center made this area an 
attractive setting for the residences of 
Hammond's successful industrialists 
and businessmen. 

(6) Forest Avenue District 
This district is bounded by Hohman 
Avenue, the Little Calumet River, the 
Indiana state line and 165th Street. In 
this well-preserved area of narrow ave
nues, large homes, well-kept grounds, 
and ornamental street lights stand a 
number of homes built by industrial
ists after World War I. The Forest Ave
nue district remains a fashionable 
residential area of the city. 

(7) "Little Red School House" 
169th Street and Kennedy Avenue 
Built of local limestone and brick in 
1869, the schoolhouse is the oldest 
restored building in Hammond. Built 
largely through the efforts of Joseph 
Hess, founder of the small German 
community of Hessville, the structure 
has served as a schoolhouse, the pres
idential campaign headquarters for 
William Jennings Bryan, a polling 
place, a community hall, a house of 
worship, a funeral parlor, and cur
rently as a meeting place for public 
groups. Now owned by the Hessville 
Historical Society, the structure has its 
original bell and row of double desks. 
Open by special arrangement for tour 
groups. Call (219) 844-7627. 

(8) Calumet Room, Hammond 
Public Library 
564 State Street 



After a number of attemptS and 
failures to establish a Hammond His
torical Society, in 1960 residents of 
Hammond succeeded. One of the ma
jor activities of the society is centered 
in the Calumet Room of d1e new Ham
mond Public Libraty. Here the curator 
supervises a growing collection of pic
tures, manuscripts, o ld publications, 
newspapers, and reference works that 
relate to Hammond's past. People in
terested in Hammond's history wi ll 
find d1is an excellent resource. 

The librarv of the Calumet campus 
of Purdue University is developing ar
chives and special col lections with 
strong emphasis on the history of the 
Hammond-Calumet region. 

179. East Chicago 
Hy US-12 

East Chicago originated from the plans 
of a group of wealthy financial promo
ters and businessmen, who organized 
the Standard Steel and Iron Company, 
pr imarily as a real estate venture, in 
1887. Aware of the growing crunch in 
industrial sites in South Chicago, some 
of the organizers may have had a steel 
plant in mine!. They understood the 
broad appeal Lhat industrial sites 
would have to a wide variety o f indus
tries that wanted to loc:ne close to 
Chicago's great distribution network, 
near cheap lake transportation, and in 
the midst of a grow ing mid-continental 
market. 

To develop their South Chicago site, 
the entrepreneurs proposed to build a 
ship canal from Lake i\·lichigan south 
to the Grand Calumet River, a p ier 
into the lake, and a beltline railway to 
connect their projected industrial ciry 
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n,e busy Indiana Harbor Sbip Canal wbere ore can·iers dock for unloading 
ue,y close to !be blast furnaces. Courtesy tbe East Cbicago, Indiana, Cbamber 
C?f Commerce. 

with other ra il roads in the Chicago 
area. Work on the ra ilway and the ca
nal began optimistically in ] 888. 1 n 
1889 the town of East Chicago was in
corporated. In 1893 it became a city. 
Industries found the new location con
genial. A rai l road car wheel plant, a 
farm machinery company, a horseshoe 
factory, and a chemical company had 
been established here before the 
panic of 1893 threw the countrv into 
economic chaos. 

The town's real growth began with 
the establishment of the Inland Steel 
corporation at East Chicago in J 901 . 
From the beginning it was East Chi
cago's largest employer, and it grew 
rapid ly. The corporation purchased 

ore holdings near Hibbing, Minnesota. 
From open hearth furnaces Inland 
Steel progressed to a blast furnace op
eration in 1907. In 191 J it purchased 
its own ore carriers and operated 
them between Duluth and the Indiana 
Harbor Ship Canal. Employment at the 
p lant grew from 1,200 in 1904 to 7,000 
in 1924. Inland Steel rapidly ran out of 
land sites for plant expansion and re
sorted to building out into Lake Michi
gan. Construction stopped where Lhe 
water was 22 feet deep, the point 
where state jurisdiction ended and a 
federal navigable ,vaterway began. 

The development of Indiana Harbor, 
the eastern section of East Chicago, 
paralleled the building and expansion 
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of Inland Steel. In the early years o f 
the century it was a good deal like a 
western mining town, filled with 
cheap resrauranrs, boardinghouses, sa
loons, and gambling establishments, 
according to Powell A. Moore. Inland 
Steel constructed some housing for its 
manageri,tl staff, bur unskilled workers 
found Lheir own accommodations. 
Slum areas developed around the 
mills, where the immigrants o f Lhe 
pre-World War I years-Poles, Hun
garians, Austrians, Czechs, Rumanians, 
Yugoslavs, and Greeks-lived in over
crowded, substandard homes. East 
Chicago's popu lation in 1910 was 53 
percem foreign-born. Unskilled im
migrant labor made the factories and 
mills of East Chicago hum. After the 
outbreak of World War I, and espe
cially after immigratio n restriction in 
the 1920s, Mexicans and unskilled 
Black workers from the South 11lled 
many of the lowest paying jobs. 

With rhe completion of the pro
jected beltline rail road in 1906 and 
progress on the Indiana Harbor Ship 
Canal, more industries located in East 
Chicago. While never a one-industry 
city, East Chicago from early in its his
t01y proclucecl primarily steel and 
metal products, \vi th petroleum pro
ducts and chemicals in a position of 
secondary importance. In time Stan
dard O i l's refineries spread from \X' hit
ing inta East Chicago, and o ther o il 
companies located their refineries 
there as well. In 1929, 45 major indus
tries employed 25,000 workers. The 
year before, Indiana Harbor became a 
worlcl pon . 

The steel industry at East Chicago 
grc:w in importance during and after 
World War II. ln 1979 Inland Steel em
ployed 22,000 workers and was b~· all 
odds the largest manufacturer. Jones 

Marktown Residences. Pboro by Margaret Bogue. 

and Laughl in Srcel Corporation, with 
9,000 \vorkers, was the sc:cond-largest 
employer. 

Easr Chicago has lost population as 
industrial plants have expanded. In 
1930 it hacl grown steadily for 30 years 
to a population of 54.700. The 1980 
census showed 39,800 rc:sidc:nts. 
Blacks comprise 29 pcrccm nf the 
porulation and per.sons of Span ish ori
gins 42 percent. 

East Chicago Sites of Interest 

It is easy to drive r ighr into the steel
making and re1111ery areas by fo llow
ing Hy IN-912 off I ly US- I 2. This route 
goes through the In land Steel mill 
area ~111cl across the Ship C m:d :111d 
runs adjacent to the Standard O il Re
fine1Y. 

(I) Marktown Historic District• 
This area is bou11ded by Pine, Riley, 
Dickey, and 7 29rb streets and is 
accessible from !-~JI I N-912. 
In 1914, when Clayton l'vlark estab
lished the Mark Manufacturing Com
pany, a steel p lant, he had the Mark
town site built for superviSOI)' em
p loyees. The vi llage included J03 
white stucco structures, stores, dormi
tories. and residences as well as 
recreational faci lites for children and 
adults. An elementary school was lo
cated nearby. Marktown. as it came to 

be cal led, is still used for residential 
purposes hy steel ,vorkers, and visi tors 
may walk through its narrow streets ro 
get an idea o f what was considered a 
socially advanced housing develop
ment for steel plant supervisors in 
191-t The open p layground area re
mains. Marktown stands in stark con-



trast to the surrounding steel mills and 
1 iii refineries. 

(2) Serbian Catholic Church 
-l.000 block of Elm Srreer, jusr of/ 
(,'o l11mbus Driue (I ~)' US- 7 2) 
This Serbian Catho lic church, dating 
from I 9 J 2. and its adjacent community 
ccmer are imercsting reminders of thc 
thousands or immigrams from c:aswrn 
Europe who moved imo East Chicago 
to work in the stccl mil ls in the early 
1,,·cntieth cemury. The attractive, ne:1Llv 
kept houses and yards of the sur
rounding neighborhood are in sharp 
comrast ,vith thc slum conditions of 
carlj· irnmigr;int neighborhoods. Oki 
\Xlnrld language and O ki World ways 
,trc stil l eviclenr. 

180. Whiting 
I ly US-12 

\X'hiting originatcd as a home vi llage 
for railroad workc:rs in the 1850s. Un
til 1889 its economic li fe was confined 
to the sale or ice and sand and the en
tcn:1inmcnt of hunting parties. In the 
. ~pring of that year Standard O il began 
hui•ing the sandv, swamp,· lands 
.1rnuncl Whiting as a refinery site for 
( iii pumped from the Lima, Ohio f"1dd 
in wh ich Standard had large invest
ments. 

Stanclarcl Oi l planned orig inally to 
rdine the Ohio u il at its 100th Street 
facilities in south Chicago. The sul fur 
coment of the oil , popularly known as 
"skunk oil," cre:ned such a stench that 
loc;d residents strenuously objectcd. 
Thc compa1w selected Whiting in its 
~carch for a less densely popu lated 
:irea ~,·here taxes and lane! values were 
low and where it would have access to 
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Tbe r~fineries at Whiling, as tbey appear roday from IN-9 J 2. 
Pboro by Margaret Bogue. 

L:ike Mich igan and to rail road connec
tions. 

In May of 1889 Standard Oil con
struction crews began rearranging the 
landscape, level ing dum:s ancl ridges 
and fi l ling in wetlands. The army o f 
construction ,vorkers lived in a fron
tier to,,·n atmosphere of boarding 
houses. saloons, dance halls, mos
quitoes, :incl sand fleas. By Thanksgiv
ing of 1890 the relincrv h:td produced 
its first shipment.:; of kerosene, the ma
jo r product until 19 10, when demand 
for gasoline for automobiles caused a 
shifi in :di of Standard O il 's produc
tion output. Ir was herc at the Whiting 
refinery that Wil liam M. Burton in 
19 13 developed the Bun on cracking 
process for making gasoline from 
hea,·icr o ils. a majo r techno logical clc
vclopmcnr in the oi l industrv. 

The o il rcfinen1 became Wh iting·s 
major emplover, uti lizing from 2.500 
tO 3,000 employees in 1896 ancl over 
4,000 in 1920. Many were American
born, but Wh iting in irs early years 
attracted man)' immigran t workers . 
principal ly Slovaks, Po les, :ind Hun
garians. In 19 10, 43 percent of the 
town ·s population o f 6,500 was 
foreign-born. 

Standard O il o f Indiana displayed an 
interest in the town and its politics. It 
pro,·ided a cemetery and school sites 
and made major contributions to a 
communitv house. Jt was defi nitely in
terested in blocking the attempt of 
l lammoncl to annex Whiting. Standard 
Oil promoted the o rganization o f 
\Vhit ing as a separate rown in 1893. 
Whiting became a city in 1903 with a 
population of a l ittle over 4,000. 
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The Whiting Refinery has grown 
over the years. Once the Lima, Ohio, 
oil fields declined in production, the 
refinery received oil from elsewhere, 
in 1906 from the Kansas field, and af
ter 1921 from the Kansas, Oklahoma, 
and Wyoming fields by pipeline. 

Over the years refining facilities at 
Whiting have expanded into areas 
formerly occupied by residences. As a 
result the town's population has de
clined. In 1930 it stood at 10,900, and 
in 1980 at 5,600. 

Whiting Sites of Interest 

(1) Memorial Community House 
corner of Clark Averiue and 
Community Court 
Community House dates from 1923, 
when the Standard Oil Company gave 
the site and $300,000 toward the 

building. The citizens of Whiting 
assumed the responsibility for plan
ning, building, furnishing, and 
management. The two-story red 
brick building, southern Italian in 
architectual style, was dedicated as a 
memorial to Standard Oil workers 
who served in World War I. It origi
nally contained an auditorium, gymna
sium, swimming pool, billiard room, 
kitchen, banquet facilities, and rooms 
for social gatherings and reading. 

(2) St. John's Roman 
Catholic Church 
Lincoln Averiue and Benedict Street 
St. John's is a monument to the im
portance of the church in the lives of 
Whiting's immigrants. Responding to 
the requests of the Slovaks, the largest 
of the foreign-born groups in Whiting 
at the turn of the century, a Slovakian 
priest came to serve their needs early 

in 1897. Later in that year the newly 
arrived priest and his parishioners 
dedicated the first church to St. John 
the Baptist. The church grew rapidly, 
from 1,500 members in 1910 to over 
3,200 in 1924. The present structure, 
built in 1930, housed the largest Slo
vak parish in the Calumet region. 



Illinois 

Side Trip to Lockport 
and Channahon 
Parkway State Park 

Here a side trip away from the 
lakeshore is suggested for those in
terested in the Illino is and Michigan 
Canal, an important linkage between 
Lake Michigan and rhe !Ylississsippi 
River during the nineteenth century. 

181. Lockport 
I !~1 1-80 (Lockport exit) 

When the federal governrnern clonmed 
:tlmost 300,000 acres of land to the 
~1a1e of Illino is in 1827 to finance the 
construct ion o f a canal linking Lake 
.\.lichigan and the Mississippi River, the 
\\'aterway envisioned by Louis Jollier in 
1673 came closer to reality. The p lan 
w~is for Illinois Lo sell the land and 
use the money for construction. U.S. 
Secretary of the Treasury Albert Galla
tin recommended building such a link 
:rs early as l 808, but construction costs 
presemed a formidable problem then 
and continued to hamper progress af
ter construction began in 1836. 1Vloney 
"·:rs not the only obstacle. Compact 
day and rock made the going hard for 
the workers d igging the 96-mile canal, 
primarily with hand tools. Construc
tion crews completed their work in 
1848, and the canal opened to traffic 
in that \·ear. 

During its years of hea\·iest use, the 
Il linois and Michigan Canal carried 

,~ 

The Illinois-Michigan Canal at Cbicago. Courtesy Illinois State Historical libra,y, 
Old State Capitol, Springfield, lffinois. 

over JO million tons of cargo, mostly 
on barges, although steamboats ocG1-
sionally p lied its waters. Northern Illi
no is settlers built their homes wi th 
lumber. stone, and nai ls carried on the 
cana l. D ining rabies in Chicago held 
molasses, .sugar, and coffee shipped 
from New Orleans via the canal, as 
well as grain and other farm products 
from western Illinois. 

In an effort to solve: its se\Yage dis
pos:rl problems, Chicago in rhe late 
1860s secured state permission to 

lower the canal's summit level. Com
pleted in l 871, the deepening sent 
Lake Michigan water through the canal 
to carry sewage into the Des Plaines. 
The scheme worked poorly. In the 
two decades fo llowing, sewage-laden 
putrid canal water threatened the 
health of Ch icagoans and all who lived 
along the canal and the Des Plaines 
and upper Ill ino is rivers. The Sanitary 
District of Chicago, created by the Illi
no is legislature in 1889, opted to con
struct a new 28-mile drainage channel 
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from the Chicago River to the Des 
Plaines at Lockport. Begun in 1892, the 
wider, deeper channel first carried 
Lake Michigan's waters to Lockport in 
January 1900. Because larger barges 
could use the new Sanitary and Ship 
Canal, traffic gradually shifted to the 
new waterway from the old Illinois 
and Michigan Canal. 

Lockport was platted in 1837 after 
construction began on the Illinois and 
Michigan Canal. Here stood the 
administrative headquarters for the 
canal during construction and 
throughout its operational history. 
Here, at the divide between the Missis
sippi River and Lake Michigan water
sheds, workmen constructed the 
northernmost lock of the canal system 
in 1845. Canal boats last used the old 
channel in 1909, but many .reminders 
of the canal era have survived to the 
present, making the community an ex
cellent example of a nineteenth
century American canal town. Its cur
rent population is about 9,000. The 
main industry is a Texaco oil refinery. 

Lockport Sites of Interest 

(1) Lockport Historic District• 
This historic district, bounded by 7th 
and 11th Streets and Canal and 
Washington Streets, includes the Illi
nois and Michigan Canal Headquarters 
Building (1837), G. B. Martin Elevator 
and Store (1850s), Norton's Mill and 
Warehouse (1848 and 1850), a row of 
commercial buildings constructed in 
the 1890s, Norton's Store (1880), 
Greek Revival buildings on State and 
Hamilton Streets (around 1850), and 
Old Central Grade School (1890). Be
gin your visit to the district at the Ca
nal Headquarters Building. 

(2) Illinois and Michigan Canal 
Headquarters Building• 
803 North State Street 
The one-story section of this building, 
the original canal office, was built 
about 1837 as canal headquarters. It 
served as the center for engineering 
and construction, as the canal land 
office, and, briefly, as a branch of the 
State Bank of Illinois while the canal 
was under construction. Completed af
ter the Civil War, the two-story section 
at the south end of the building 
served mainly as living quarters for 
canal and visiting state officials. The 
Lockport office was operations head
quarters throughout the canal's his
tory. The office and living quarters 
have been restored. The museum 
housed in the headquarters building, 
is open all year, daily from 1:00-4:30 
P.M. Free. 

The Will County Historical Society, 
located in the Headquarters Building, 
ha'i a map and sites list identifying 37 
points of historical significance in 
Lockport. Visitors will find this mate
rial an excellent guide to the town's 
historic district, its churches, canal 
sites, and business and residential 
structures, and an area of Illinois 
prairie with many unusual native 
plants. 

Every June, Old Canal Days are cele
brated in Lockport with tours of the 
canal and the historic district and spe
cial displays in the Illinois and Michi
gan Canal Museum. 

(3) Public Landings and Will 
County Historical Society's 
Historical Complex 
8th Street and the canal 
At the north landing, where farmers 
loaded their produce onto canal boat<;, 
the Will County Historical Society has 

located a group of pioneer buildings, 
including the oldest remaining log 
cabin in the county. 

( 4) Lock No. 1 and 
Lockkeeper's House 
1513 South State Street 
In 1845 lock no. 1 was constructed of 
stone quarried in the vicinity. It had a 
10-foot lift. The home for the keeper 
was built three years later. 

(5) Former Canal Hydraulic Basin 
12th Street at the canal 
At this location stood a flour mill and 
a sawmill owned by Hiram Norton and 
operated by water power from the 
canal. 

182. Channahon 
Parkway State Park 
access from Hy 1-80, 1-55, and 
US-6 (BCFHP) 

At this 18-acre park visitors can see the 
towpath, two lock'i of the Illinois and 
Michigan Canal, and the lockkeeper's 
house at lock no. 6. Canoeists may use 
the 16-mile water-filled stretch of the 
canal extending west to Morris, Illi
nois. The canal towpath serves as a 
trail for hiking, bicycling, snowmobil
ing, and cross-country skiing. The 
locks and towpath have been desig
nated a National Historic Landmark be
cause of the importance of the canal 
in the development of Chicago and 
northern Illinois. See site 181. 
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7bis print from an 7 87 3 atlas of \Viii Coun(v, Illinois, sbows boats on the lllinois and Michigan canal in Channahon Townsbip, 
a portion of the Canal where the old towpath has been developed/or recreational use. From Combination Atlas Map of Will 
County, Ill. (Elgin, flt. , Thompson Bros. and Bun·, 7873). Courtesy rtlinois State Historical Libra,y, Old State Capito~ Springfield, 

Illinois. 
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Balzekas Museum of Lithuanian Culture (Chi-

cago, Ill.), 117 
Baraga, Frederic: mission work, 274, 290, 291, 

293, illus., 292 
Barat College (Lake Forest, Ill.), 132 
Barges, 50, 63 
Barker, John H., Jr.: business career, 345; man-

sion, 345 
Barren, Nathan F.: Pullman town design, 104 
Baneau, illus., 321 
Baudhuin House (Brussels-Namur, Wis., area), 

236 
Bay De Noc-Grand Island Hiking Trail, 271 
Bay Shipbuilding Corp. (Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 

214,215 
Bayside, Wis., 181 
Bay View, Mich.: history, 291 
Bay View, Wis.: steel plant, illus., 161; history, 

161-162; ma'isacre, 162 
Bay View Association, 291 
Bay View Historic District (Mil-waukee, Wis.), 162 
Beaumont, Dr. William: medical experiments, 

33; Memorial, 284 
Beaver, 20, illus., 22 
Beaver Island, Mich: history, 295; sites of in

terest, 296 
Bedore, Sidney: sculpture, 243 
Belgians: Door Peninsula communities, 234-236; 

in Green Bay, Wis., 242, 244, 246 
Beman, Solon Spencer: Pullman town design, 

104; structure, 322 

Benjamin Blacksmith Shop (Mackinac Island, 
Mich.), 284 

Benton Harbor, Mich.: history, 334-335; sites of 
interest, 33S-336 

Benzie Area Historical Museum (Benzonia, 
Mich.), 310 

Benzonia, Mich.: early history, 310; sites of in
terest, 310 

Benzonia College, 310 
Berrien County (Mich.) Counhouse, Old, 337-

338 
Berrien Springs, Mich.: history, 337; sites of in-

terest, 337-338 
Bethlehem Steel's Burns Harbor Plant, illus., 350 
Beyer Home Museum (Oconto, Wis.), 255-256 
Bjorklunden Chapel (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 219 
Black Americans: migration, 42-43; population 

growth, 42-43; in Chicago, Ill., 100, illus., 43, 
100; in Nonh Chicago, Ill., 134; in Waukegan, 
Ill., 135; in Kenosha, Wis., 140, 142; in Racine, 
Wis., 143; in Mil-waukee, Wis., 158, 159, 162-
165, illus., 164, 165; in Gary, Ind., 352; in 
Hammond, Ind., 356; in East Chicago, Ind., 
358 

Blaney Park, Mich., 277 
Blast furnace, illus., 68 
Boardman Historic District (Traverse City, 

Mich.), 301-302 
Bobcat, illus., 278 
Bohemians: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Racine, Wis., 

143; in Milwaukee, Wis., 158; in Manitowoc, 
Wis., 199; in Two Rivers, Wis., 205; in Algoma, 
Wis., 212; in Oconto, Wis., 253-256 

Bois Blanc Escarpment, 5 
Booth and Sons of Chicago, 78 
Boreal forest, 220 
Botanic Garden (Glencoe, Ill.), 127 
Bourgeois, Louis: structure, 123 
Boyington, William W.: structure, 113 
Bradley, Luca'i: structures, 144, 146 
Braeside Elementary School (Highland Park, 

Ill.), 129 
Brevon, Mich., 278 
Brewery tours (Mil-waukee, Wis.), 171 
Brice, Adele, 23S-236 
Bridgman, Mich., 341 
Brielmaier, Erhard: structure, 172-173 
Brown County Courthouse (Green Bay, Wis.), 

243 

369 
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Brussels, Wis., 234 
Bucyrus-Erie Co. (South Milwaukee, Wis.), 152, 

illus., 1 SO. 
Buddy 0, 206 
Burkhardt, Paul: structure, 137 
Burnett, William, 337 
Burnham, Daniel H.: plan for Chicago, 102-103, 

112; Park, 103; structures, 112, 124, 141 
Burnham and Root: structure, 111 
Burns, Randall W., 350 
Burns Harbor, Ind., 350 
Bunon, William M., 359 
Butternut House (Greenbush, Wis.), 196-197 
Byrne, Barry: structures, 124 

Cadillac, Antoine de la Mothe, 280 
Calder, Alexander: "Red Flamingo," 110 
Caledonia, 31 
Calumet Harbor, 101 
Calumet Sag Channel, SS, 98 
Calvary Baptist Church (Milwaukee, Wis.), 167 
Canada: trade, 55, 90-91 
Canadians: migration to Lake Michigan area, 41-

42. See also French Canadians 
Canoes, 46 
Capital punishment, 141 
Cappon House (Holland, Mich.), 329 
Carabelli, Joseph: sculpture, 322 
Carp, 279 
Carrollville, Wis., 149 
Carson Pirie Scott and Co. Building (Chicago, 

Ill.), 111 
Cass, Lewis, 32 
Castle Garden, 36-37 
Cave Point County Park, 217 
Cedar Grove, Wis., 186 
Cedar River, Mich., 263-264 
Central Manufacturing Corp. (Milwaukee, Wis.), 

167 
Central Neighborhood Historic District (Traverse 

City, Mich.), 301 
Chagall Mosaic (Chicago, Ill.), 111 
Chambers Island, Wis., 233 
Champlain, Samuel de, 11, illus., 21 
Channahon Parkway (Ill.) State Park, 362 
Chanute, Octave, 353 
Chapin, Henry A: business career, 340; home, 

illus., 340 
Chapin Mine, 269, 270-271, 340, illus., 269 
Chappee, Louis, 258, 262 
Charcoal kilns (Stephenson, Mich.), 263 
Charles A Wustum Museum of Fine Arts (Racine, 

Wis.), 146 
Charles H. Hackley House (Muskegon, Mich.), 

322 

Charles Knoblock Home (Racine, Wis.), 146 
Charles Mears (Mich.) State Park, 318 
Charlevoix, Mich.: history, 294; sites of interest, 

295 
Chauncey Hall Residence (Racine, Wis.), 145 
Chemical industry: relation to lumbering, 64 
Cherries. See Fruit growing, commercial 
Cherry canning plants (Traverse City, Mich.), 

302 
Cherry Festival (Traverse City, Mich.), 300 
Cherry orchards (Door County, Wis.), 215, illus., 

211 
Cherry Train (Washington Island, Wis.), 224 
Chesapeake and Ohio Railroad: car ferries, 51 
Chicago, Ill.: fur trade, 30, 97; immigrants, 37-

38, 40, 41-42, 99-100; Spanish-speaking com
munity, 42, 100-101; Black community, 42-43, 
100; harbor in 1850s, illus., 48; and railroads, 
50, 97-98; lake commerce, 53, 97; trade and 
commerce, 59, 76, 97, 98, 111; lake pollution, 
80; industry, 85-86, 98-99; present economy, 
86; population, 86, 97, 98, 99, 100; nonh 
shore suburbs, 86, 121-132; geographic 
advantages, 88, 97-98; lakefront, 91, 102-103, 
illus., 97, 103, 107; transportation hub, 97-98; 
history, 97-101 passim; fire of 1871, 98, 115; 

· cultural institutions, 101; labor movement, 
101; park system, 101; pon development, 101; 
Plan of 1909, 102-103; Lake Front Ordinance 
of 1919, 103; published guides to city, 103-
104; sites of interest, 103-121; Fest, 113; water 
supply, 113-114; guide to immigrant 
churches, 116 

Chicago, Ill., area sites of interest: 
-Adler Planetarium and Astronomical Museum, 

107 
-ArchiCenter, 108 
-Art Institute of Chicago, 108 
-Balzekas Museum of Lithuanian Culture, 117 
-Calder's "Red Flamingo," 110 
-Carson Pirie Scott and Co. Building, 111 
-Chagall Mosaic, 111 
-Chicago Board of Trade Building, 110-111 
-Chicago Historical Society, 114-115 
-Chicago Portage National Historic Site, 106 
-Chicago Public Library Cultural Center, 109 
-Chinatown South, 117 
-Church of the Five Holy Martyrs, 116 
-Clarence Buckingham Memorial Fountain, 108 
-Du Sable Museum of African American His-

tory, 105 
-Federal Center Plaza, 110 
-Field Museum of Natural History, 108 
-Fon Dearborn Massacre Site, 107 
-Fon Dearborn Site, 112 

-Frank Lloyd Wright Home and Studio ( Oak 
Park), 118 

-Frank Lloyd Wright Prairie School of 
Architecture District (Oak Park), 118 

-Henry B. Clarke House, 107 
-Holy Trinity Orthodox Cathedral and Rectory, 

117-118 
-Hull House, llS-116 
-Jackson Park Historic Landscape District, 105 
-Jean Baptiste Du Sable Homesite, 112 
-John G. Shedd Aquarium, 107-108 
-:John Hancock Center, 114 
-John J. Glessner House, 107 
-Lakefront, 102-103 
-Lithuanian Plaza, 117 
-Loop, 109-110 
-Marshall Field and Co., 111-112 
-Maurice Sperms Museum of Judaic-ct, 117 
-Midway Plaisance, I 05 
-Museum of Science and Industry, 106 
-Navy Pier, 112-113 
-Old Town Triangle District, 115 
-Picasso Sculpture, 111 
-Polish Museum of America, 116-117 
-Prairie Avenue Historic District, 106-107 
-Pullman Historic District, 104-105 
-River Forest, Ill., Historic District, 118 
-Riverside, Ill., Landscape Architecture District, 

120-121 
-Robie House, 105 
-Rookery, 111 
-St. Stanislaus Kostka Roman Catholic Church, 

116 
-Sears Tower Skydeck, 112 
-"Spirit of the Great Lakes," 108 
-Stephen A Douglas State Memorial, 106 
-Swedish American Museum, 118 
-Ukranian Institute of Modern Art, 117 
-Ukranian National Museum, 117 
-U.S.S. Silversides, 112 
-Unity Temple (Oak Park), 118 
-University of Chicago, 105 
-Water Tower, 113 
Chicago and Nonh Western Railroad Depot: Wil-

mette, Ill., 124; South Milwaukee, Wis., 151 
Chicago Lumbering Co., 274 
Chicago Sanitary and Ship Canal, 98 
Chief Andrew J. Blackbird Museum (Harbor 

Springs, Mich.), 290 
China, 51 
Chinatown South (Chicago, Ill.), 117 
Chippewa Indians, 9, 27, 291, 298, illus., 9, 46 
Chippewa-Ottawa Reservation, 291 
Christian Catholic Church (Zion, Ill.), 138 
Chistopher Columbus, 52, illus., 53 



Chubs, 237 
Church of the Assumption of the Blessed Virgin 

Mary (Pulaski, Wis.), 252 
Church of the Atonement (Fish Creek, Wis.), 233 
Church of the Five Holy Martyrs (Chicago, Ill.), 

116 
Cities and towns: size, 85; industrial, 85-86, 92; 

development, 85-94 passim; with diversified 
economy, 86; recreation and tourism based, 
86, 93; geographic influence on, 88; origins, 
8~90; government aid to, 90; lake orientation, 
90-91; promotional efforts, 92-93; with 
lumbering origins, 92-94 

Citizen, 200 
City Methodist Church (Gary, Ind.), 354 
City of Racine, illus., 201 
Civil Rights Movement, 45, 100, 164, illus., 165 
Civil War draft riots, 182-183, 208 
Clarence Buckingham Memorial Fountain (Chi-

cago, Ill.), 108 
Clark, Edwin H.: structures, 126, 131 
Clark, George Rogers, 28 
Clark, John P., 76, 204, 261 
Clark, Marshall, 163 
Clearing (Ellison Bay, Wis.), 227 
Cleveland-Cliffs Iron Co., 271 
Clipper City, 201 
Clipper ships, 200 
Clow, David, 233 
Cobb, Henry Ives: structure, 132 
Columbia, 72, 74 
Columbia Savings and Loan Assn. (Milwaukee, 

Wis.), 167 
Con Foster Museum (Traverse City, Mich.), 300 
Congress of Racial Equality, 164 
Copper Culture Indians, 6, 254, illus., 7 
Copper Culture (Wis.) State Park, 6, 254 
Copper deposits, 5 
Cornish: in Iron Mountain, Mich., 269 
Cornish Pump (Iron Mountain, Mich.), 270, 

illus., 271 
Canon House (Green Bay, Wis.), 248 
Cowles, Henry Chandler, 349 
Croatian Hall (Sheboygan, Wis.), 191 
Croatians: in North Chicago, Ill., 133; in She-

boygan, Wis., 188, 190, 191 
Crooked Lake, Mich., 291 
Cross Village, Mich.: history, 2~289 
Crow Island School (Winnetka, Ill.), 126 
Cubans: in Chicago, Ill., 100-101 
Cudahy, Patrick, 153-154, 155 
Cudahy, Wis.: history, 153-155; sites of interest, 

155; illus., 154 
Cupola House (Egg Harbor, Wis.), 234 
Curry Mine Shaft (Norway, Mich.), 268 

Cutover lands: farming, 65-66, 93, 278, 314; 
wildlife refuge, 278 

Czechs: in Kenosha, Wis., 140; in Racine, Wis., 
143, 147; in Cudahy, Wis., 154; in Milwaukee, 
Wis., 158; in Gary, Ind., 351; in East Chicago, 
Ind., 358 

Dablon, Claude, 279, 282, 283-284 
Danes: in Waukegan, Ill., 135; in Kenosha, Wis., 

142; in Racine, Wis., 147, illus., 143; on 
Washington Island, Wis., 224; in Manistee, 
Mich., 312-313 

Dania Dramatic Club, illus., 143 
Dania Hall (Racine, Wis.), 147 
Daniel Haan Memorial Bridge (Milwaukee, 

Wis.), 175-176 
Danish Brotherhood Building (Kenosha, Wis.), 

142 
Danish immigrant architecture, 149 
David Taylor House (Sheboygan, Wis.), 193 
Dawes, Charles Gates: career, 121; House, 121-

122 
Dean, Robert: sculpture, 177 
Death's Door, Wis., 222-223 
Debs, Eugene V., 104 
Deer, illus., 288 
Dejean, Pierre, 290 
Dekker Huis (Zeeland, Mich.), 326 
Delos Fowle Home (South Milwaukee, Wis.), 

151 
Delta County Historical Museum (Escanaba, 

Mich.), 265 
De Pere, Wis.: history, 240, 249-250; sites of in-

terest, 250 
Detroit, Mich., 23, 27, 76, illus., 35 
De Visch windmill (Cedar Grove, Wis.), 186 
de Weldon, Felix: sculpture, 155 
Dexter, Wirt, 296 
Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., Community Center 

and Park (Milwaukee, Wis.), 165-166 
Doctor's Park (Fox Point, Wis.), 181 
Dodge House (Port Washington, Wis.), 184 
Donald C. Cook Nuclear Center (Bridgman, 

Mich.), 341-342 
Door County Courthouse (Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 

216 
Door County (Wis.) Historical Museum 

(Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 215-216 
Door County Library (Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 216 
Door County Maritime Museum (Gills Rock, 

Wis.), 222 
Door Peninsula caves, 217, illus., 230 
Dougherty, Peter, 298, 303 
Douglas, Mich.: history, 329; sites of interest, 330 
Douglas, Stephen A., 106 

Dowie,John Alexander, 136-137 
Dubin, Henry: structure, 129 
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DuBois House (Brussels-Namur, Wis., area), 236 
Dunes: formation, 3; protected, 136, 305-307, 

323-324, 332, 342, 346-349; illus., 305, 306, 
342, 347; interpretive center, 323-324; de
stroyed, 343-344 

Du Sable, Jean Baptiste Point, 97, 112 
Du Sable Museum of African American History 

(Chicago, Ill.), 105 
Dutch: immigration, 36; in Milwaukee, Wis., 158; 

in Fox Point, Wis., 181; in Cedar Grove, Wis., 
186; in Sheboygan, Wis., 187; in Green Bay, 
Wis., 242, 245; in Oconto, Wis., 256; in Zee
land, Mich., 326; in Holland, Mich., 326-327; 
in other lower peninsula Michigan cities, 327 

Dutch Pioneer Cemetary (Fox Point, Wis.), 181 
Dyckesville, Wis., 234 

East Chicago, Ind.: history, 357-358; sites of in-
terest, 35~359 

East Moravian Church (Green Bay, Wis.), 248 
Eckstein, Louis, 128 
Eddy, Mary Balcer, 254 
Edward Biddle House (Malcinac Island, Mich.), 

284 
Edward Schofield House (Oconto, Wis.), 255 
Effigy Mound Culture, 7-9, 193 
Egg Harbor, Wis.: history, 233; sites of interest, 

234 
Eghart House (Port Washington, Wis.), 185 
Elberta, Mich., 310 
Elbert H. Gary, 351 
El Centro Hispano (Milwaukee, Wis.), 169 
Elijah Hospice (Zion, Ill.), 137-138 
Eli R. Cooley House (Racine, Wis.), 145 
Elisha Gray House (Highland Park, Ill.), 129 
Elk Rapids, Mich.: history, 296-297; sites of in-

terest, 297 
Ellison Bay, Wis., 207 
Environmental damage, 64-67, 75, 80-81, 260 
Ephraim, Wis.: history, 22~229; sites of interest, 

229-230 
Episcopal Church of the Holy Comforter (Kenil-

worth, Ill.), 125 
Epoufene, Mich., 278 
Erie Canal, 34, 37, 48 
Erie Railroad, 37 
Ernest Hemingway Cottage (Walloon Lake, 

Mich.), 293 
Escanaba, Mich.: history, 65, 71, 72, 264-265; 

sites of interest, 265 
Estabrook Park (Shorewood, Wis.), 179-180 
Ethnic diversity: influence of, 43-45 
Ethnic history: sites that illustrate, 45 
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Evanston, Ill.: history, 121; sites of interest, 121-
122 

Explorers, 11, 16, 18. See also individual names 

Fayene, Mich.: history, 65, 71, 272-273, illus., 72; 
Historic Townsite, 272-273 

Federal Center Plaza (Chicago, Ill.), 110 
Felicity, 29, 47 
Ferries, railroad car: history, 51, 53-54; illus., 52, 

209; at Kewaunee, Wis., 208-209; at Manito
woc, Wis., 199-200; at Frankfort-Elberta, Mich., 
309-310; at Ludington, Mich., 316-317; at 
Grand Haven, Mich., 325. See also Ferry ser
vice 

Ferry, William M., 285 
Ferry and Clas: structure, 171 
Ferry service: between Kewaunee, Wis. and 

Ludington, Mich., 209, 316-317; to Washington 
Island, Wis., 222; to Rock Island, Wis., 224, 
227; to Mackinac Island, Mich., 282, 287; to 
Beaver Island, Mich., 295; to Manitou Islands, 
Mich., 303 

Field, Eugene: grave, 125 
Field, Marshall, 108, 112 
Field Museum of Natural History (Chicago, Ill.), 

108 
Finnish immigrant architecture, 149 
Finns: at Baileys Harbor, Wis., 219; at Iron 

Mountain, Mich., 269; at Ludington, Mich., 315 
First Church of Christ, Scientist (Oconto, Wis.), 

254-255 
First Congregational Church: Manistee, Mich., 

313-314; Michigan City, Ind., 345 
First Evangelical Lutheran Church ( Green Bay, 

Wis.), 245-246 
First German Evangelical Lutheran Church (Man-

itowoc, Wis.), 202 
First Lutheran Church (Manitowoc, Wis.), 203 
First Presbyterian Church (Racine, Wis.), 146 
First Reformed Church (Zeeland, Mich.), 326 
Fish Creek, Wis.: history, 232; sites of interest, 

232-233; cultural activities, 233 
Fisherman's Island (Mich.) State Park, 296 
Fish hatcheries: Michigan, 273, 295, 310-311, 

332-333 
Fishing, commercial: production figures, 76-77, 

78-79, 83; markets and marketing, 76, 78; his
tory, 76-84 passim; fishermen, 77; locations in 
1885, 77; fishing methods, 77-78, 81; fishing 
boats, 77-78, illus., 77, 211; fishing gear, 77-
78, illus., 79; season, 78; fishery policies and 
regulations, 78, 81-82, 83, 332-333; restocking 
programs, 78, 83; decline, 78-81; illus., 80, 81; 
on west shoreline, 80, 182, 183, 187, 191, 200, 
204,208,210,214,218,223,224,227,228, 

232, 233, 240, 249, 253; sea lamprey infesta
tion, 82; shanties, 191, 303, illus., 76, 204, 304; 
on Michigan Upper Peninsula, 265, 278, 279; 
on Michigan lower peninsula, 289, 294, 295, 
303, 309, 315, 325, 329; on Indiana shoreline, 
343,353 

Fishing: Indian treaty rights, 83-84 
Fishing, sport, 83, illus., 83, 310 
Fishing Village Museum (Washington Island, 

Wis.), 224 
Fish species: at Mackinac Island in 1670, 279. See 

also individual species 
Fishtown (Leland, Mich.), 303-304 
Ford River, Mich., 264 
Forest Avenue District (Hammond, Ind.), 356 
Forest Fires of 1871: in Wisconsin and Michigan, 

64-65; on Door Peninsula, Wis., 65, 235; at 
Holland, Mich., 65, 327; impact on Green Bay, 
Wis., 240; at Pensaukee, Wis., 253; at Peshtigo, 
Wis., 256-257; at Marinene-Menominee, 259; 
at Manistee, Mich., 311 

Fort Dearborn: Massacre, 31, 97; built, 97; illus., 
98; Massacre site, 107; site, 112 

Fort de Buade, 280 
Fort de Buade Museum (St. Ignace, Mich.), 282 
Fort Holmes (Mackinac Island, Mich.), 285 
Fort Howard, 238 
Fort Howard buildings (Green Bay, Wis.), 247-

248 
Fort Mackinac: history, 30, 31, 282; structures, 

284 
Fort Miami, 16, 334 
Fort Miami Site (St. Joseph, Mich.), 336 
Fort Michilimackinac: history, 23, 26, 27, 29, 281, 

286-287; illus., 26, 286; reconstruction, 287 
Fort Michilimackinac Historic Park (Mackinaw 

City, Mich.), 287 
Fort St. Joseph: history, 27, 29, 338; planned res

toration, 339-340; site, 340 
Fort St. Joseph Museum (Niles, Mich.), 339-340 
Fort Sheridan, Ill.: history, 129-130; sites of in-

terest, 130 
Fox Indians (Sauk-Fox), 9 
Fox Point, Wis.: history, 181; sites of interest, 181 
Fox Wars, 23 
Fox-Wisconsin portage, 15, 237 
Fox-Wisconsin Waterway, 49, 249 
Francisco Morizon (shipwreck), 306 
Francis Stupey Cabin (Highland Park, Ill.), 128 
Frankfort, Mich.: history, 307-309; sites of in-

terest, 309 
FrankJ. Baker House (Wilmette, Ill.), 124 
Franklin Square Mall (Michigan City, Ind.), 345-

346 
Frederick Pabst Mansion (Milwaukee, Wis.), 171 

Frederick Wacker residence: Chicago, Ill., 115 
Fred Mansfield home: South Milwaukee, Wis., 

151 
French, Daniel Chester: statue, 105 
French and Indian War, 24 
French-British rivalries. See Fur trnde 
French Canadians: at Two Rivers, Wis., 204-205; 

at Green Bay, Wis., 242; at Oconto, Wis., 253, 
254; at Marinene-Menominee, 259; at Iron 
Mountain, Mich., 269; at Harbor Springs, 
Mich., 289; at Ludington, Mich., 315. See also 
Canadians 

French-Spanish rivalries, 16 
Friendship House (Sheboygan, Wis.), 192 
Frost, Charles Sumner: structures, 112, 131, 151-

152 
Frost and Granger: structures, 131-132 
Fruit growing, commercial: on cutover land, 66, 

93; in Door County, Wis., 214-215, 217, 227, 
228, 233; in Traverse City, Mich. area, 299-
300, 301; Frankfort, Mich., 309; Grand Haven, 
Mich., 325; South Haven, Mich., 331, 332; 
Saugatuck-Douglas, Mich., 329; Paw Paw, 
Mich., 333; St. Joseph-Benton Harbor, Mich., 
334; Harbert, Mich., 342 

Fruit market (Benton Harbor, Mich.), 336 
Fugitive Slave Act: protest, illus., 166 
Fuller, Margaret, xiii, 38 
Fur trade: and exploration, 11, 13, 16, 17; and 

Indians, 11, 20, 21, 23, 24-25, 33; voyageurs, 
19-20, illus., 19, 25; historic sites of, 33 

-American: anti-British measures, 30; govern
ment trading factories, 30; Jay's Treaty, 30; his
tory, 30-33 passim; and War of 1812, 31. See 
also American Fur Co.; Astor, John Jacob 

-British: policies, 27-28, 30; and Revolutionary 
War, 28-29; and Treaty of Paris, 29; North 
West Company, 29-30; as cause of War of 
1812, 31 

-French: French-British rivalries, 11, 14, 16, 22, 
23, 24, 286; French-Dutch rivalries, 14, 20; 
Huron-Iroquois competition, 14, 20; history, 
19-25 passim 

-locations: on Illinois and Wisconsin shoreline, 
112,134,156,187,204,207,213, 226,237-
239, 249, 253, 258; on Michigan Upper Penin
sula shoreline, 279, 280, 282; on Michigan 
lower peninsula shoreline, 286, 295, 308, 320, 
324, 329, 337, 338; on Indiana shoreline, 344, 
348 

Garnsey, G. 0.: structure, 262 
Gary, Elbert H., 346, 354, illus., 353 
Gary, Ind.: history, 351-352; sites of interest, 

353-354 



Genevieve Gillette Nature Center, 323-324 
George W. Maher House (Kenilworth, 111.), 124-

125 
German-American Club (Kenosha, Wis.), 142 
Germania (Brumder) Building (Milwaukee, 

Wis.), 172 
German immigrant architecture, 149 
Germans: immigration, 36; World War I in

fluence on, 45, 170, 172; in Chicago, 111., 99, 
115; in Waukegan, Ill., 135; in Racine, Wis., 
143; in South Milwaukee, Wis., 150, 152; in 
Cudahy, Wis., 154; in St. Francis, Wis., 155; in 
Milwaukee, Wis., 158, 162, 169-172, 175, illus., 
170; in Fox Point, Wis., 181; in Port Washing
ton, Wis., 182-184; in Sheboygan, Wis., 187, 
188, 191, 192-193; in Kohler, Wis., 195; in St. 
Nazianz, Wis., 197; in Manitowoc, Wis., 199, 
202; in Two Rivers, Wis., 204, 205; in Algoma, 
Wis., 211; in Jacksonport, Wis., 218; in Baileys 
Harbor, Wis., 219; in Green Bay, Wis., 242, 
24S-246; in Oconto, Wis., 253, 256; in 
Marinette-Menominee, 259; in Harbor Springs, 
Mich., 289; in Manistee, Mich., 311; in Luding
ton, Mich., 315; in Michigan City, Ind., 343; in 
Hammond, Ind., 355, 356 

Gilbert M. Simmons Library (Kenosha, Wis.), 141 
Gillespie, Ezekiel, 163, 167 
Gill net steamer, 77-78, illus., 77 
Gills Rock, Wis., 222 
Gladstone, Mich., 271 
Glencoe, 111., 127 
Glendale Parkway Mansions (Hammond, Ind.), 

356 
Globe Hotel (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 219-220 
Glover, Joshua, 163, 165 
Gogebic iron range: production figure, 69 
Golden fish, 279 
Golden Rondell Theatre (Racine, Wis.), 145 
Gombert, Charles A.: structure, 179 
Goodleston Cabin (Ephraim, Wis.), 229 
Goodrich Transportation Co., 52 
Grace Presbyterian Church (Green Bay, Wis.), 

244 
Graf, Frederick A.: structure, 184 
Graham, Anderson, Probst, and White: structure, 

107-108 
Grand Haven, Mich.: history, 324-325; sites of in

terest, 32S-326 
Grand Haven (Mich.) State Park, 325 
Grand Hotel (Mackinac Island, Mich.), 52, 282-

283, 284 
Grand Rapids of Milwaukee, illus., 52 
Grand River-Saginaw River portage, 324 
Grand Traverse Bay, 297 
Grand Trunk Railroad: car ferries, 51 

Grant Park: Chicago, 111., 102, 103; South Mil-
waukee, Wis., 152 

Great Lakes Fisheries Commission, 82 
Great Lakes Naval Training Center, 132-133 
Greeks: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Milw,tukee, Wis., 

158, 174; in Sheboygan, Wis., 188, 191; in 
Gary, Ind., 351; in East Chicago, Ind., 358 

Green, William T., 163 
Green Bay (bay), 67, 78, 82, 222, 237, 263 
Green Bay (bay): Scenic Drive, 263 
Green Bay (city), Wis.: history, 237-242 
Green Bay, Wis., sites of interest: 
-Astor Historic District, 243 
-Baird Law Office, 248 
-Brown County Courthouse, 243 
-Cotton House, 248 
-East Moravian Church, 248 
-First Evangelical Lutheran Church, 24S-246 
-Fort Howard Buildings, 247-248 
-Grace Presbyterian Church, 244 
-Green Bay Packer Hall of Fame, 248 
-Hazelwood, 243 
-Heritage Hill State Park, 247-248 
-National Railroad Museum, 248 
-Neville Public Museum of Brown County, 243 
-Northern Voyageurs and Loggers Sculptures, 

242 
-Roi-Porlier-Tank Cottage, 247 
-St. Francis Xavier Cathedral, 245 
-St. John the Evangelist Catholic Church, 244-

245 
-St. Mary of the Angels Catholic Church, 244 
-St. Patrick's Catholic Church, 246 
-Ss. Peter and Paul Catholic Church, 246 
-St. Willebrord's Catholic Church, 245 
-Trinity Lutheran Church, 246 
Greensky, Peter, 293 
Greensky Hill Mission (Charlevoix, Mich.), 293 
Griffin, Walter Burley: structures, 124 
Groppi, James, 164, 166-167, illus., 165 
Gros Cap, Mich., 279 
Gros Cap Cemetery, 279 
Groseilliers, Medard Chouarc des, 11, 14, 16 
Grove Hill New Mission Church (Omena, Mich.), 

303 
Groveland Mine, 270 
Guadalupe Center (Milwaukee, Wis.), 169 
Guardian Angels Church (Manistee, Mich.), 312, 

illus., 313 
Gurfinkel, Herman: sculpture, 356 

Hackley, Charles H., 321,322 
Hackley Central School (Muskegon, Mich.), 322 
Hackley Park (Muskegon, Mich.), 322 
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Hackley Public Library (Muskegon, Mich.), 321, 
illus., 322 

Hadley School for the Blind (Winnetka, 111.), 125 
Hairy puccoon, illus., 348 
Halyard, Ardie, 167 
Halyard, Wilbur, 167 
Hammond, George W., 354 
Hammond, Ind.: history, 354-356; sites of in-

terest, 356-357 
Hammond, Thomas, 355 
Hannah, Lay and Co., 299, 301 
Hannah, Perry, 299,300,301,302 
Hannahville Potawatomi Reservation, 26S-267 
Harbor House (Leland, Mich.), 304 
Harbor Springs, Mich.: history, 289-290; sites of 

interest, 290 
Harper, William Rainey, 105 
Harrington Beach (Wis.) State Park, IBS-186 
Harris, Joseph, Jr., 213, 216 
Haskell and Barker Car Co., 343, illus., 344 
Haymarket Affair, 101 
Hazelwood (Green Bay, Wis.), 243, illus., 244 
Hendricks, E. P., xiii 
Henni, Bishop John Martin, 155 
Henni Hall (St. Francis, Wis.), 155, illus., 156 
Henry B. Clarke House (Chicago, Ill.), 107 
Henry Clay, 47 
Henry Durand residence (Racine, Wis.), 145 
Henry Jung residence (Sheboygan, Wis.), 192 
Heritage Hill State Park (Green Bay, Wis.), 247-

248 
Herman Belz home (Traverse City, Mich.), 301 
Hermansville, Mich., 237 
Herman Uihlein residence (Whitefish Bay, Wis.), 

180 
Herring, 77, 78, 79, 237, 253, 279 
Het Museum (Cedar Grove, Wis.), 186 
Hexagon (Ephraim Shay) House (Harbor 

Springs, Mich.), 290 
Hiawatha Colony, 275 
Hiawatha National Forest, 67, 272 
Highland Park, Ill.: history, 127-128; sites of in

terest, 128--129 
Hispanics: in Lake Michigan communities, 42; in 

Chicago, Ill., 100-101; in Kenosha, Wis., 142; 
in Milwaukee, Wis., 159, 167-169, 175, illus., 
166; in Sheboygan, Wis., 188, 191; in Zeeland, 
Mich., 326; in Holland, Mich., 327-328; in 
Gary, Ind., 352; in Hammond, Ind., 356. See 
also Cubans; Mexicans and Mexican
Americans; Population; Puerto Ricans 

Hoffman, Malvina: statuary, 108 
Holabird, William: structure, 130 
Holland, Mich.: history and economic develop

ment, 89, 326-327; sites of interest, 328--329 
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Holland (Mich.) State Park, 329 
Holland Festival (Cedar Grove, Wis.), 186 
Holt-Balcom Lumber Co. (Oconto, Wis.), 256, 

illus., 254 
Holy Angels Church (Gary, Ind.), 354 
Holy Apostles Episcopal Church (Oneida, Wis.), 

252 
Holy Childhood of Jesus Church and School 

(Harbor Springs, Mich.), 290 
Holy Name Catholic Church (Sheboygan, Wis.), 

192-193 
Holy Trinity-Our Lady of Guadalupe Roman 

Catholic Church (Milwaukee, Wis.), 175 
Holy Trinity Russian Orthodox Cathedral (Chi-

cago, Ill.), 117-118 
Hoosier Prairie, 349 
Hope College (Holland, Mich.), 327, 328 
Hopewell Indian Culture, 6-7 
Horace Fowle home (South Milwaukee, Wis.), 

151 
Hotchkiss, George W., 63, 64 
Hotchkiss, Jed, 131 
Hough, Jack L., 3 
House of David Colony, 335-336, illus., 335 
Howell, Owen, 163 
Huben and Brown: structure, 262 
Hudson's Bay Co., 16, 22, 29 
Hull House (Chicago, Ill.), 99, 115-116 
Hulst, Nelson P., 269 
Hungarians: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Kenosha, Wis., 

140; in Racine, Wis., 143; in South Milwaukee, 
Wis., 150; in Milwaukee, Wis., 158; in Iron 
Mountain, Mich., 269; in Hammond, Ind., 356; 
in East Chicago, Ind., 358; in Whiting, Ind., 
359 

Huron boats, 78 
Huron Indians: location, 11; French allies in fur 

trade, 11, 20; and Nicollet, 13; crushed by Iro
quois, 14, 20 

Ice Age National Scientific Reserve: Kenle 
Moraine State Forest, 195; Buried Forest Unit, 
207 

Icelandics, 224 
Illinois: fishing regulations, 83 
Illinois Beach State Park, 136 
Illinois-Michigan Canal: planned, 34; influence, 

49; opened, illus., 50, 97; history, 361-362; at 
Chicago, Ill., illus., 361; Lockpon, Ill., build
ings and sites, 362; boats, illus., 363 

Imig Block (Sheboygan, Wis.), 190 
Immanuel Evangelical Lutheran Church (She

boygan, Wis.), 189-190 
Immigrants: national origins, 35-36, 38; motives 

for migrating, 36; travel, 36-37; at Castle Gar-

den, illus., 37; communities, 38; occupations, 
38, 40-42, 60, 116; recruitment of workers, 40, 
162; success in business, 44, 60; guide to Chi
cago churches, 116; living conditions in Chi
cago, 116; architecture, 149. See also Ethnic 
diversity; nationalities by name; Population 

Immigration: promotion of, 36; World War I in
fluence, 41; restriction, 41, 45 

Imogene Herben Historical Museum (Manisti-
que, Mich.), 275 

India, 51 
Indiana: fishing regulations, 83 
Indiana dunes: history of use, 349-350 
Indiana Dunes National Lake.shore: history and 

description, 346-349; illus., 347, 348 
Indiana Harbor, 357-358 
Indiana Harbor Ship Canal, 357-358 
Indian Cemetery (Muskegon, Mich.), 321 
Indian Dormitory (Mackinac Island, Mich.), 285 
Indian Lake (Mich.) State Park, 274 
Indian Monument: Peninsula (Wis.) State Park, 

231 
Indian Mound Park (Sheboygan, Wis.), 193 
Indians: archaeological evidence, 6; Hopewell 

Culture, 6-7; prehistoric, 6-7; Woodland Cul
ture, 6-7; Effigy Mound Culture, 7, 9; early 
historic period, 8-10; interpretive sites, 10; in
fluence of fur trade on, 24-25, 33; in Revolu
tionary War, 28; in War of 1812, 31; U.S. pol
icy, 31, 265-267, 285, 291; treaty fishing rights, 
83; archaeological sites, 193, 203-204, 206, 
223, 226, 282; missions established for, 249, 
250-251, 280, 283-284, 285,290,291,293, 
297-298, 303, 338. See also names of indi
viduals, tribes, and cultures 

Industrial development: in general, 85-86; in 
Michigan Upper Peninsula lakeshore com
munities, 86, 260, 264-265, 270, 274-275; pace 
of, 92, 94; in Illinois lakeshore communities, 
98-99, 121, 133-134, 134-135, 137; in Wiscon
sin lakeshore communities, 139-140, 144, 149, 
150,151, 154-155, 156, 157-158, 161-162, 
170-171, 182-183, 187-188, 194,200, 204-205, 
208-209, 210, 214-215, 240-241, 242, 249-250, 
253, 256, 260; in Michigan lower peninsula 
lakeshore communities, 292, 294, 296-297, 
300,312,317,320,325,326,327,331,335, 
337,339,341,342; in Indiana lakeshore com
munities, 343, 350, 351-352, 354-356, 357-
358, 359-360 

Inland Lime and Stone Co., 275 
Inland Steel Corp. plant, 357 
Insull, Samuel: benefactions, 128, 346 
Interlochen Arts Academy, 302 
Interlochen National Music Camp, 302 

Interlochen (Mich.) State Park, 302 
International trade, 54-55 
Irish: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Kenosha, Wis., 142; 

In Milwaukee, Wis., 158, 162; in Manitowoc, 
Wis., 199; in Green Bay, Wis., 242, 246; in 
Oconto, Wis., 253, 256; in Harbor Springs, 
Mich., 289; in Manistee, Mich., 311 

Iron and steel industry: iron ore deposits, 5, 69; 
federal aid, 69; labor, 69; railroads, 69, 71; 
Sault Ste. Marie Canal, 69-70, 71-72, 75; on 
Lake Michigan 69-75 passim; charcoal iron, 
70-71, 240,259,263,271, 272-273, 281,294, 
296, 297, 303, 304, 309, 310, illus., 72, 273; ore 
shipments, 72; ore carriers, 72-74; environ
mental damage, 75; locations that illustrate, 
75; significance, 75; iron mining, 268-270; in 
Burns Harbor, Ind., 350; in Gary, Ind., 351-
352; in East Chicago, Ind., 357-358 

Iron Mountain, Mich.: history and economic de-
velopment, 268-270; sites of interest, 270-271 

Iron Mountain Iron Mine (Norway, Mich.), 268 
Iron ore and coal transportation: map, 70 
Iroquois, League of the: location, 11; aid the 

Dutch, 14, 20 
Iroquois longhouse, illus., 251 
Iroquois Wars: impact on fur trade, 14, 20-21, 

22 
Isaac Stephenson house (Menominee, Mich.), 

262 
Italian-American Club (Kenosha, Wis.), 142 
Italians: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Waukegan, Ill., 

135; in Kenosha, Wis., 140, 142; in Racine, 
Wis., 143; in Milwaukee, Wis., 158, 162; in 
Gary, Ind., 351 

Iverson, Andreas M., 229-230, 247 
Iverson Parsonage (Ephraim, Wis.), 229-230 

Jackson Iron Co.: Fayette furnaces, 71, 272-273 
Jackson Park (Chicago, Ill.), 105 
Jacksonpon, Wis., 217, 218 
Jacobsen Indian Museum (Washington Island, 

Wis.), 224 
James Foley house (Ludington, Mich.), illus., 318 
James R. Barker, illus., 74 
Japan, 51 
Jay's Treacy: and fur trade, 30 
Jean Butz James Museum (Highland Park, Ill.), 

128 
Jenney, William Le Baron: structure, 120 
Jensen, Jens: recommends park creation, 217; 

career, 227; founds The Clearing, 227-228; de
signs Marquette Park (Gary, Ind.), 353 

Jens Jensen Memorial Park (Highland Park, Ill.), 
129 



Jesuit missions, 18, 97, 249, 253, 280, 281, 283-
284,289,338 

Jesuits: as explorers, 16, 17-18 
J. I. Case Co., 144, 147 
John G. Shedd Aquarium (Chicago, Ill.), 107-108 
John Hancock Center (Chicago, Ill.), 114 
John J. Glessner House (Chicago, Ill.), 107 
John McCaffary House (Kenosha, Wis.), 141 
Johnson, Sir William, 27 
Johnson Wax Administration Building and Re-

search Tower (Racine, Wis.), 14~145 
John T. Jones house (Iron Mountain, Mich.), 270 
John Torrent Residence (Muskegon, Mich.), 322 
Jolliet, Louis, 1 ~ 15 
Joseph Dibley house (South Milwaukee, Wis.), 

151 
Joseph Harris,Jr., house (Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 

216 
Joseph T. Bowen Country Club (Waukegan, Ill.), 

135 
Joseph Vilas,Jr., House (Manitowoc, Wis.), 202 
Juneau, Solomon, I 56, illus., 157 
Jung Carriage Factory (Sheboygan, Wis.), 190 
Jung Shoe Co. (Sheboygan, Wis.), 190 
J. W. Wells (Mich.) State Park, 263 

Kahquados, Chief Simon: burial site, 231, illus., 
231 

Kalamazoo River cruises, 330 
Ka,fi, 224, 225 
Keating, William H., xiii 
Kemper, Bishop Jackson, 140 
Kemper Hall (Kenosha, Wis.), 140 
Kenilworth, Ill.: history, 89, 124; sites of interest, 

125 
Kenosha, Wis.: harbor, illus., 139, 141; history 

and economic development, 139-140; sites of 
interest, 140-142; publication on historic 
buildings, 142 

Kettle Moraine (Wis.) State Forest: southern unit, 
149; nonhern unit, 195 

Kewaunee, Wis.: history and economic develop-
ment, 207-209; sites of interest, 209-210 

Kilbourn, Byron, 157 
Kilbourntown House (Shorewood, Wis.), 180 
Kingsford, Mich., 270 
Kinzie, Juliette, xiii 
Kirkbride, Thomas S.: hospital design, 302 
Kitch-iti-ki-pi Spring, 273, illus., 274 
Kittie Gaylord, 77 
Knapp, Gilben, 143 
Koch and Graebert: structure, 216 
Kohler,John Michael: founds business, 188, 192; 

home, illus., 192 
Kohler, Walter J., Jr., 195 

Kohler, Walter J., Sr., 194, 195 
Kohler, Wis.: history, 194; sites of interest, 195 
Kohler Co.: founded 188, 192; strikes, 194; tours, 

195 
Ku Klux Klan, 45 

Labor: recruitment of, 40, 92, 162; organization, 
40-41, 44, 61, 69, 352; strikes, 101, 104, 162, 
194, 352. See also Black Americans; Hispanics; 
Immigrants; names of specific strikes 

Lady Elgin: sinking, 122, 125, illus., 126 
Lake Algoma: glacial, 4 
Lake Calumet Harbor, 101 
Lake Chicago: glacial, 4 
Lake Forest, Ill.: history, 89-90, 130-132; historic 

district, 132; Market Square, 131, illus., 132 
Lake Forest College: buildings, 131-132; history, 

131-132 
Lakefront: aesthetic development, 91, 102-103, 

140,150, 152-153, 265, 32S-326, 345 
Lake Michigan: descriptions, xiii; name origin, 

xiii; role in national development, xiv, 69; 
physical characteristics, 3, 5, 217, 311; geology, 
3-5, 207; exploration, 11-18, map, 12; discov
ery, 13; immigrant traffic, 37-38; transporta
tion and commerce, 46--56; navigational im
provements, 49; fisheries history, 76--84; pollu
tion, 80-81, 83, 91, 260; cities and towns, 8S-
94, map, 87; attitude toward, 90; aesthetics, 91; 
scenic drive (north shore), 278 

Lake Michigan-Mississippi River water routes: 
explored, 1 ~ 1 5 

Lake Michigan region: vegetation zones, 57 
Lake Michigan shoreline: adjacent lakes, 217, 311 
Lambeau, Earl Louis, 242 
Lang, Alois: wood carving, 322 
L'Arbre Croche, 289 
Larson Orchards, 228 
La Salle, Rene-Robert Cavelier de: explorations, 

lS-16, 212,334; sites at St.Joseph, Mich., 336 
Late Woodland Indian Culture, 7 
Latin American Union for Civil Rights (Mil

waukee, Wis.), 169 
Latin Pentecostal Holiness Church (Sheboygan, 

Wis.), 191 
Laurie, Robert: business career, 216; house, 216 
Leelanau County Historical Museum (Leland, 

Mich.), 304 
Leelanau Enterprise Print Shop (Leland, Mich.), 

304 
Leelanau (Mich.) State Park, 303 
le Griffon, 16, 17,212, 226, illus., 17 
Leland, Mich.: history, 303; sites of interest, 303-

304 
Leland Lake Superior Iron Co., 304 
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Lewandowski, Edmund: mosaic, 176 
Leyse Aluminum Co. workers, illus., 208 
Library Park (Kenosha, Wis.), 140-141 
Lighthouses: construction to 1866, 49 
-Baileys Harbor Range Lights, 220 
-Beaver Island Light, 296 
-Big Sable, 319 
-Cana Island, 221-222, illus., 221 
-Chambers Island, 233 
-Eagle Bluff, 231-232 
-Frankfort Harbor, 309 
-Grand Traverse, 303 
-Grosse Point, 122 
-Holland, Mich., Harbor, 329 
-Kenosha, Wis., 141 
-Little Sable, 319 
-Manistique, 276 
-Michigan City, Ind., 344, illus., 345 
-North Point (Milwaukee, Wis.), 179 
-Old Mackinac Point, 287 
-Old Mission Lighthouse, 298 
-Peninsula Point, 272 
-Point Betsie, 307, illus., 307 
-Pottawatomie, 226--227 
-Racine Harbor, 146 
-Rawley Point, 206, illus., 206 
-St. James Harbor Light, 296 
-Seu! Choix Point, 276--277, illus., 277 
-Sherwood Point, 234 
-South Manitou, 306 
-Sturgeon Bay Canal, 217, illus., 217 
-White River, 319 
-Wind Point Lighthouse, 147-148 
Lightships, 49 
Limestone and lime: limestone cliffs, illus., 4; 

limestone, 4, 5, 70; lime production, 63, 275, 
276, 294; limestone quarries, 216, 234, 275, 
292, illus., 214, 275 

Lincoln Park (Chicago, Ill.), 11~115 
Lithuanian Plaza (Chicago, Ill.), 117 
Lithuanians: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Waukegan, 

Ill., 135; in Kenosha, Wis., 140; in Sheboygan, 
Wis., 188 

Little Log School (Sister Bay, Wis.), 228 
"Little Red" School House (Hammond, Ind.), 

356 
Little Traverse Regional Historical Society 

Museum (Petoskey, Mich.), 292-293 
Lizard Mound (Wis.) State Park, 7-9 
Lloyd, Gordon W.: structure, 329-330 
Lloyd, Henry Demarest: writings, 125; house, 125 
Lockport, Ill.: history, 362; sites of interest, 362 
Lombardi, Vincent, 242 
Loretto Shrine Chapel (St. Nazianz, Wis.), 198 
Lost Dauphin (Wis.) State Park, 250-251 
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Louis XIV, 14, 16 
Loyau, N. Marcel: fountain sculpture, 108 
Lucia B. Simpson, illus., 51 
Ludington, James, 315 
Ludington, Mich.: histmy and economic develop

ment, 315-317, illus., 316; sites of interest, 
317-318; guide to historic homes, 318 

Ludington, Wells and Van Schaick Co., 262 
Ludington Park (Escanaba, Mich.), 265 
Ludington (Mich.) State Park, 315 
Lumbering: lumberjacks at work, illus., 41, 60, 

298; lumber schooners and barges, 50, 63, 
illus., 51, 294; white pines, illus., 57, 302; pine
land and white pines, 57-59, 302; general his
tory, 57-67 passim; forest, 57-59; lumber mar
ket, 59; logging rivers, 59, map, 58; lumber
men, 59--61; character of indusuy, 60, 61; 
workers, 60--61; boom companies, 61; govern
ment aid to, 61; timber stealing, 61; river 
drives, 61-62; log drive, illus., 62; logging 
locomotive, 62, 290; railroad influence, 62-63; 
technology, 62-63; hardwoods, 63; sawmills, 
63, 287-288, 31Q, illus., 254, 259, 299, 312; 
satellite industries, 63-64; production statis
tics, 64; forest fires, 64-65; environmental 
damage, 64-67; conservation, 66-67; sites 
reflecting, 67; town transition, 92-94; on Wis
consin lakeshore, 182, 187, 199, 204, 208, 210, 
213, 217-218,219, 222,227,228,229,232, 
233, 239-240, 249,253,256, 258-260;on 
Michigan Upper Peninsula lakeshore, 258-260, 
263-264, 267,268,271,274,278,279,281; 
Michigan lower peninsula lakeshore, 289, 
291-292, 294,295,296, 298-299, 303,305, 
309,311,315,318, 320,324-325, 329,331, 
334,341; lumbermen's mansions, illus., 301, 
318; wanigan, illus., 321. See also Cutover 
lands, Forest Fires of 1871, Reforestation 

Luxembourgers: in Port Washington, Wis., 182-
183 

Maass, Charles W.: structure, 262 
McArdle, Michael W., 219 
MacArthur, General Douglas, 177 
MacArthur Square (Milwaukee, Wis.), 177 
McCormick Harvesting Machine Co., 98, illus., 99 
McCormick Strike, 101 
McCoy, Isaac, 338 
McDougall, Alexander, 73 
Mackinac, Straits of, 4, 279-280 
Mackinac Bridge, 86, 279, 285-286, illus., 285 
Mackinac Island, Mich.: histmy, xiii, 32-33, 52, 

282-283; illus., 88, 283, 284; sites of interest, 
283-285 

Mackinaw boats, 78 

Mackinaw City, Mich.: history, 88, 286-87; sites 
of interest, 287 

Maher, George W.: structures, 124; residence, 
124-125 

"Maids of the Mist" fountain (St. Joseph, Mich.), 
336, illus., 337 

Main Street Historic District (Menominee, 
Mich.), 261-262 

Manistee, Mich.: history and economic develop
ment, 61, 64, 65, 311-312; illus., 92,312,313, 
314; sites of interest, 312-314 

Manistee National Forest, 67, 314, illus., 315 
Manistique, Mich.: history and economic de-

velopment, 274-275; sites of interest, 275-276 
Manistique Papers, Inc., 274, 275, 276 
Manitou Islands, Mich., xiii, 306 
Manitowoc, Wis.: history and economic develop

ment, 199-200; sites of interest, 200-203 
Manitowoc Co., 200 
"Man of Steel" sculpture (Hammond, Ind.), 

356 
Marinette, 258 
Marinette, Wis.: history and economic devel-

opment, 257-260; sites of interest, 260 
Marinette County (Wis.) Logging Museum, 260 
Maritime museums: listed, 55-56 
Market Square (Lake Forest, 111.), 131 
Marksman, Peter: work with Potawatomi, 

266-267 
Marktown Historic District (East Chicago, Ind.), 

35S-359 
Marquette, Jacques: explorations, 14-15; death 

and burial, 15, 281-282, 309,315; com
memorative parks, 176-177, 283, 353; mission
ary work, 177, 280; St. Ignace Memorial, illus., 
280, 281; Frankfort, Mich., cross, 309; Luding
ton, Mich., cross, 318 

Marquette Iron Range, 69-71 
Marquette-Jolliet Voyage, illus., 15 
Marshall Field and Co. (Chicago, 111.), 111-112 
Martin, Morgan L.: career, 157, 243; home, 243 
Martineau, Harriet: describes lake, xiii 
Martin Luther King l.ibrary (Milwaukee, Wis.), 

167 
Mason County (Mich.) Courthouse (Ludington, 

Mich.), 317 
Maurice Spertus Museum of Judaica (Chicago, 

Ill.), 117 
MaJflower, 49 
Mazzuchelli, Samuel, 245, 289 
Mears, Charles, 315, 318 
Meir, Golda, 158 
Memorial Community House (Whiting, Ind.), 

360 
Menominee, Mich.: history and economic 

development, 257-260; sites of interest, 
261-262 

Menominee Furnace Co., 263 
Menominee Indians, 9, 15 
Menominee iron range: production, 69; com

munities, 26S-271 
Menominee Range Historical Foundation 

Museum (Iron Mountain, Mich.), 271 
Menominee River, 252, illus., 258 
Menominee River Boom Co., 258 
Mesabi iron range, 69 
Messmer, Henry: structure, 184 
,Heteor, 74 
Mexicans and Mexican-Americans: migration, 42; 

in Chicago, Ill., 100; in Kenosha, Wis., 140; in 
Racine, Wis., 143; in Mihvaukee, Wis., 168: in 
East Chicago, Ind., 358 

Meyer, C. J. L., 267 
Miami Indians, 9 
Miami Powder Co., 353 
Michigan: fishery policies, 83, 332-333 
Michigan City, Ind.: history and economic de-

velopment, 91, 343-344; sites of interest, 
344-346 

Michigan Fisheries Interpretive Center (Kalama
zoo, Mich.), 333 

Michigan Governor's Mansion (Mackinac Island, 
Mich.), 285 

Michigan State University Experiment Station 
(South Haven, Mich.), 331 

Michilimackinac Historical Museum (St. Ignace, 
Mich.), 281 

Midway Plaisance ( Chicago, Ill.), 105 
Mies van der Rohe, Ludwig: structures, 110 
Miller, Ind., 353 
Miller Art Center (Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 216 
Miller Brewing Co. (Milwaukee, Wis.), 171 
Miller Town Hall ( Gary, Ind.), 353 
Mills Community House (Benzonia, Mich.), 310 
Milwaukee, Wis.: immigrant arrivals, 37-38; 

population origins, 42, 157, 15S-159, 162, 163, 
168, 169, 172, 174; suburban development, 
85-86, 179-181; current economy, 86; history 
and economic development. 156-161 pas..<;im: 
industry, 157-158, 161-162, 170-171, illtL<;., 85, 

158, 160, 161, 171; port development, 159-
161; cultural institutions, 161; Black commu
ni~•. 162-167, illus., 164; Civil Rights .Move
ment, 164, illus., 165; Hispanic community, 
167-169, illus., 168; German community, 169-
172; Polish communities, 172-174; Greeks, 
174; public ·water supply, 17S-179 

Milwaukee, Wis., sites of interest: 
-Annunciation Greek Orthodox Church, 174 
-Bay View, 161-162 



-Cal\'ary Baptist Church, 167 
-Central Manufacturing Corp., 167 
-Daniel Hoan Memorial Bridge, 175-176 
-Dr. Manin Luther King, Jr., Community Center 

and Park, 165-166 
-El Centro Hispano, 169 
-Frederick Pabst Mansion, 171 
-Germania (Brumder) Building, 172 
-Guadalupe Center, 169 
-Holy Trinity-Our Lady of Guadalupe Roman 

Catholic Church, 175 
~oshua Glover Escape Site, 165 
-Latin American Union for Civil Rights, 169 
-MacAnhur Square, 177 
-Martin Luther King Library, 167 
-Miller Brewery, 171 
-Milwaukee Art Museum, 176 
-Milwaukee County Historical Center, 176 
-Milwaukee County War Memorial Center, 176 
-Milwaukee County Zoo, 174-175 
-Milw.iukee Public Library (Central), 178 
-Milw.iukee Public Museum, 177-178 
-Mitchell Park Horticultural Conservator,•, 175 
-North Division Senior High School, 166--167 
-Nonh Point Lighthouse, 179 
-Nonh Point Water Tower, 178--179 
-Pabst Brewery, 170-171 
-Pabst Theater, 171-172 
-Pere Marquette Park, 176--177 
-Polish worker homes, 172 
-St. Hyacinth's Roman Catholic Church, 173 
-St. Josaphat Basilica, 172-173 
-St. Mark's African Methodist Episcopal Church, 

167 
-St. Ma11•'s Church, 170 
-Ss. Constantine and Helen Greek Onhodox 

Church, 174 
-Ss. Cyril and Methodius Catholic Church, 

173-174 
-St. Stanislaus Roman Catholic Church, 172 
-St. Vincent de Paul Catholic Church, 173 
-Santa Cruz Apartments, 169 
-South Side Community Health Clinic, 169 
- Trinity Lutheran Church, 170 
-Turner Hall, 170 
-United Community Center, 169 
-United Migrant Opportunity Services, 169 
-Walker's Point Historic District, 175 
1\.tilwaukee and Rock River Canal, 49 
Milwaukee County (Wis.) lakeshore: driving 

route, 152-153 
.\lilw.iukee Iron Co., 161 
.\lissionaries among the Indians. See Allouez, 

Claude; Baraga, Frederic; Dablon, Claude; 
Dejean, Pierre; Dougherty, Peter; Fer11•, Wil-

liam M.; Greens~•, Peter; Jesuit missions; 
McCoy, Isaac; Marksman, Peter; Marquette, 
Jacques; Mazzuchelli, Samuel; Morstad, 
Erik O.; Porter, Andrew; Weikamp, John B.; 
Williams, Eleazer 

Mission Chruch: St. Ignace, Mich., 281; Mackinac 
Island, Mich., 285 

Mitchell Park Horticultural Conservato11• (Mil-
waukee, Wis.), 175 

Montague, Mich., 319 
Moravian Church (Ephraim, Wis.), 230, illus., 90 
Moravians, Norwegian: at Sturgeon Bay, Wis., 

213; at Ephraim, Wis., 228--229; at Green Bay, 
Wis., 247, 248 

Morgan, B. J., 300-301 
Mormon colony (Beaver Island, Mich.), 295 
Morstad, Erik 0.: work with the Potawatomi, 266 
Morton House (Benton Harbor, Mich.), 336 
Mud Lake Wildlife Area (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 

221 
Museum of Science and Industry (Chicago, Ill.), 

105, 106 
MUSIC (Milwaukee United School Integration 

Committee), 164 
Musical Fountain (Grand Haven, Mich.), 326 
Muskegon, Mich.: history and economic develop

ment, 320; sites of interest, 321-323 
Muskegon (Mich.) State Park, 320 

NAACP (National Association for the Advance-
ment of Colored People), 164, 167 

Namur, Wis., 234 
Napoleon, 72 
National Blueberry Festival, 332 
National Dunes Park Association, 346 
National forests: Hiawatha, 272; Manistee, 314 
National Railroad Museum, 248 
Naubinway, Mich.: history, 278 
Navy Pier (Chicago, Ill.), 112-113 
Netherlands Museum (Holland, Mich.), 328 
Neville Public Museum of Brown County (Green 

Bay, Wis.), 243 
New Buffalo, Mich.: history and economic 

development, 342 
New England: out-migration, 34-35, 42 
Newport (Wis.) State Park, 222 
New York: out-migration, 34-35, 42 
Niagara Escarpment, 4, 5 
Nicollet, Jean: explorations, 11-14, 236 
Niles, Mich.: location, 88; history and economic 

development, 338--339; guide to older build
ings, 339; sites of interest, 339-341 

Noble, Henry, 296 
Nonnandie, illus., 63 
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North Broadway Street Historic District 
(De Pere, Wis.), 250 

North Chicago, Ill.: history and economic 
development, 133-134 

North Division Senior High School (Milwaukee, 
Wis.), 166--167 

Northern Voyageurs and Loggers Sculpture 
(Green Bay, Wis.), 242 

North Land, 52 
North Point Water Tower (Milwaukee, Wis.), 

178--179 
Nonh Shore Congregation Israel (Glencoe, Ill.), 

127 
North We5t, 52 
North West Co., 29-30, 207, illus., 29 
North Western Railroad Depot: South Mil-

waukee, Wis., 151-152; Cudahy, Wis., 155 
Northwestern University, 121 
Norton Mound-; (Hopewell), 6--7 
Norway, Mich., 268 
Norwegian boats, 78 
Norwegian immigrant architecture, 149 
Norwegians: immigration, 36; in Milwaukee, 

Wis., 158; in Manitowoc, Wis., 199, 203; on 
Washington Island, Wis., 224; in Ephraim, Wis., 
228--229; in Green Bay, Wis., 242, 246, 247, 
248; in Manistee, Mich., 311-312, 313; in 
Michigan City, Ind., 343 

Nuclear power planes, 206--207, 209-210, 
341-342 

Oak Creek, Wis.: history and economic develop
ment, 149; sites of interest, 150 

Oak Creek Parkway (South Milwaukee, Wis.), 
152 

Oak Park, 111.: history and architecture, 118; 
architectural tours, 119 

Oconto, Wis.: history and economic develop
ment, 253; guide to historic sites, 253-254; 
sites of interest, 254-256 

O'Hare Airpon, 98 
Old Canal Days, 362 
Old Lighthouse Museum (Michigan City, Ind.), 

344 
Old Mill Creek (Mich.) State Park, 287-288 
Old Mission Peninsula sites of interest: Old Mis

sion Church, 297-298; lighthouse, 298; Old 
Mission House, 298 

Old Town Triangle District (Chicago, Ill.), 115 
Old Wade House (Greenbush, Wis.), 196--197 
Old World Wisconsin (Eagle, Wis.), 149 
Oliver,Joe, 163 
Olmsted, Frederick Law: Jackson Park design, 

105; Riverside, Ill., plan, 120 
Omena, Mich., 303 
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Oneida, Wis.: sites of interest, 252 
Oneida Indian Museum (Oneida, Wis.), 252 
Oneida Indian Reservation: history, 251-252 
Onoko, 73 
Orchard Beach (Mich.) State Park, 311 
Ore carriers: evolution of design, 72-75 
Ore docks (Escanaba, Mich.), illus., 264 
Oschwald, Ambrose, 197-198 
Ottawa Indians, 9, 279, 289, 290, 291, 298 
Our Savior's Evangelical Lutheran Church (Man

istee, Mich.), 313 
Ox-Bow An School, 330 
Ozaukee County Courthouse (Port Washington, 

Wis.), 184 
Ozaukee County (Wis.) Pioneer Village, 185 

Pabst, Frederick, 171-172 
Pabst Brewery (Milwaukee, Wis.), 170--171 
Pabst's Whitefish Bay Resort, illus., 180 
Pabst Theater (Milwaukee, Wis.), 171-172 
Paine Bank (Niles, Mich.), 341 
Palms Book (Mich.) State Park, 273 
Paper industry, 67, 241, 256, 260, 274, 276 
Parsons, Vivian La Jeunesse, 269 
Passenger boats, 47, 48, 49, 51-53, 330 
Passenger pigeons, 291 
Patton, George S., Jr.: residence, 130 
Patton and Fisher: structure, 321 
Paw Paw, Mich., 333 
Peninsula, 72 
Peninsula Arts Association, 229 
Peninsula Music Festival, 233 
Peninsula Players Theater in a Garden, 233 
Peninsula (Wis.) State Park, 230--232 
Pensaukee, Wis., 253 
Pentwater, Mich.: history, 318-319 
Perch, 237, 253 
Pere Marquette Railroad: car ferries, 51 
Perkins, Frederick: structure, 345 
Perkins, Lawrence: structure, 126 
Perrot, Nicolas: life, 17; illus., 18; oscensorium, 

illus., 249; monument, 255 
Perry Hannah House (Traverse City, Mich.), 60, 

301 
Peshtigo, Wis.: history and economic develop-

ment, 256; sites of Interest, 257 
Peshtigo fire, 64, 256, illus., 257 
Peter Reiss House (Sheboygan, Wis.), 192 
Petite Fort, 347 
Petoskey, Mich.: history and economic develop-

ment, 291-292; sites of interest, 292-293 
Petoskey (Mich.) State Park, 291 
Petoskey scones, 292 
Pfister, Guido, 207 
Pfister and Vogel, illus., 158 

Philanthropy, 92, 101, '260, 262, 321 
Philipp, Richard: structures, 194, 195 
Phoenix, 37, 186 
Picasso sculpture (Chicago, Ill.), 111 
Pike, 279 
Pillar Church (Holland, Mich.), 328 
Pinecrest Historical Village (Manitowoc County, 

Wis.), 203 
Pines, white. See Lumbering 
Pioneer Schoolhouse (Ephraim, Wis.), 229 
Pioneer Square (Zeeland, Mich.), 326 
P. J. Hoffmaster (Mich.) State Park, 323-324 
Platte River State Anadromous Fish Hatchery, 

310-311 
Plymouth Rock, 49 
Point Beach Nuclear Power Plant, 206-207 
Point Beach (Wis.) State Forest, 206 
Pointe aux Chenes, Mich., 279 
Poles: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in North Chicago, Ill., 

133; in Waukegan, Ill., 135; in Kenosha, Wis., 
140; in South Milwaukee, Wis., 150, 152; in 
Cudahy, Wis., 154, 155; in Milwaukee, Wis., 
158, 162, 172-174; in Manitowoc, Wis., 202-
203; in Two Rivers, Wis., 205; in Baileys Har
bor, Wis., 219; in Green Bay, Wis., 242, 244; in 
Pulaski, Wis., 252; in Iron Mountain, Mich., 
269; in Harbor Springs, Mich., 289; in Man
istee, Mich., 311; in Michigan City, Ind., 346; in 
Gary, Ind., 351; in Hammond, Ind., 356; in 
East Chicago, Ind., 358; in Whiting, Ind., 359 

Polish Museum of America (Chicago, Ill.), 
116-117 

Pollution. See Lake Michigan 
Pomeroy, Lyndon: sculptures, 242 
Pontiac's Rebellion, 27, 286 
Population: growth before 1840, 34-35; Amer

ican-born, 34-35, 42; sources, 34-38, 41--43; 
foreign-born, 38-40, map, 39; Spanish. 
speaking, 42; Black American, 42--43. For town 
and city populations, see individual locations 

Porte des Mores, Wis.: archaeological site, 223 
Porte des Mores Strait, Wis., 222-223 
Porter, Andrew, 291 
Port Inland, Mich., 275, 277 
Port of Indiana, 350 
Port Ulao, Wis., 181-182 
Port Washington, Wis.: history and economic de-

velopment, 182-183; sites of interest, 183-185 
Potawatomi Indians, 9, 231, 266-267 
Potawatomi Reservations, 266-267 
Potawatomi (Wis.) State Park, 234 
Pottawattamie, 77 
Prairie area, 349 
Prairie Avenue Historic District (Chicago, Ill.), 

106-107 

Prairie Club of Chicago, xiii, 346 
Prairie School architecture: in Oak Park and 

River Forest, Ill., 118-119 
Presque Isle, 74 
Prins Johan Willem Friso, illus., 54 
Protar Cabin and Grave (Beaver Island, Mich.), 

296 
Puerto Ricans: migration, 42; in Chicago, Ill., 

100--101; in Milwaukee, Wis., 168 
Pulaski, Wis., 252 
Pulaski Park (Cudahy, Wis.), 155 
Pullman, George M., 104 
Pullman, Ill., 104 
Pullman Historic District (Chicago, Ill.), 104-105 
Pullman Strike, 101, 104 
Purnell, Benjamin, 335 

Quebec, 11, 14, 24,25,37 
Quebec Act, 27-28 
Queen Anne's War, 23 
Queen of Saugatuck, 330 
Quimby, George I., 7 
Quinnesec, Mich., 269 

Racine, Wis.: history and economic development, 
143-144; sites of interest, 144-148; industrial 
tours, 148; publication on historic buildings, 
148 

Radisson, Pierre Esprit, 16, 18 
Ragdale (Lake Forest, Ill.), 132 
Rahr-West Center (Manitowoc, Wis.), 202 
Railroads: and lake travel, 37; and lake shipping, 

49-50; and Chicago, 50; and lumbering, 62-
63, 290; and iron mining, 69, 268; com
muter, 86 

Railroad Strike of 1877, 101 
Ramsdell Theater (Manistee, Mich.), 312-313 
Randall, G. P.: structure, 261 
Rapid River, Mich., 271 
Ravinia Park (Highland Park, Ill.), 128-129 
Ravinia Summer Music Festival, 128 
Red Banks Wayside, 236 
Reforestation, 66-67, 272, 288, 314 
Republic Steel Strike, 101 
Resort and recreation industry: north lakeshore, 

86; city and town promotion, 91, 93; on Wis
consin shoreline, 180, 214, 219, 224, 227, 228, 
229, 232, 233-234; on Michigan Upper Penin
sula, 270, 277, 278, 281, 282-283; on Michigan 
lower peninsula, 290, 292,294,300,309,311, 
325, 331, 335, 342; on Indiana shoreline, 343 

Reynolds, w. E.: structure, 212 
Richardson, Henry Hobson: structure, 107 
Ridges Sanctuary (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 220--221 
Ring Lardner House (Niles, Mich.), 341 



Riverbend (Kohler, Wis.), 195 
River Forest, Ill.: history and architecture, 

118-119 
Riverside, 111.: architect's plan, illus., 120; history, 

120; Landscape Architecture District, 120-121 
River Street Renovation Project (Manistee, 

Mich.), 312, illus., 314 
R. ]. Hackett, 73 
Robert La Salle County Park, 212 
Robie House (Chicago, Ill.), 105 
Rockefeller, John D., 105 
Rock Island (Wis.) State Park: Chester H. Thord

arson buildings, 225; history, 225-227; 
archaeological site, 226; French fur trade post 
site, 226 

Roger Blough, 74 
Rogers Street Fishing Village Museum (Two 

Rivers, Wis.), 205-206 
Rohrbeck, Franz: painting, 243 
Roi-Portier-Tank Cottage (Green Bay, Wis.), 247 
Rookery (Chicago, Ill.), 111 
Rose Hawley Museum (Ludington, Mich.), 

317-318 
Rosenwald,Julius, 106, 128, 129, 346 
Rosewood Park and Beach (Highland Park, Ill.), 

129 
Rouse Simons, 206 
Royal Frontenac, 52, 309 
Ruffled grouse, illus., 315 
Rumanians: in East Chicago, Ind., 358 
Russians: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Waukegan, Ill., 

135; in Kenosha, Wis., 140, 142; in Racine, 
Wis., 143; in Milwaukee, Wis., 158; in She
boygan, Wis., 188; in Kohler, Wis., 195; in Iron 
Mountain, Mich., 269; in Gary, Ind., 351; in 
Hammond, Ind., 356 

Saarinen, Eero: strucrures, 126, 176 
Saarinen, Eliel: structure, 126 
Sailing ships, 46-47, 50, 53, 73, 261 
St. Ambrose's Church (St. Nazianz, Wis.), 199 
St. Anne's Church (Mackinac Island, Mich.), 285 
St. Boniface's Catholic Church (Manitowoc, 

Wis.), 202 
St. Clair River, 4 
St. Cosme, Jean, 11 
St. Francis, Wis.: history, 89, 155-156 
St. Francis Seminary (St. Francis, Wis.), 155 
St. Francis Solanus Mission (Petoskey, Mich.), 

291,293 
St. Francis Xavier Cathedral (Green Bay, Wis.), 

245 
St. Francis Xavier Mission (De Pere, Wis.), 18, 

249 
Saint-Gaudens, Augustus: sculpture, 108 

St. Gregory's Church (St. Nazianz, Wis.), 198 
St. Helena Island (Mich.), 279 
St. Hyacinth's Roman Catholic Church (Mil

waukee, Wis.), 173 
St. Ignace, Mich.: history, 88, 280-281; sites of 

interest, 281-282; walk-drive tour, 282 
St. James Catholic Church (Kenosha, Wis.), 142 
St. John's Evangelical Lutheran Church (Two 

Rivers, Wis.), 205 
St. John's Roman Catholic Church (Whiting, 

Ind.), 360 
St. John the Baptist Catholic Church (Egg Har

bor, Wis.), 234 
St. John the Evangelist Catholic Church (Green 

Bay, Wis.), 244--245 
St. Josaphat Basilica (Milwaukee, Wis.), 172-173 
St. Joseph, Mich.: history and economic develop

ment, 334--335; sites of interest, 336-337 
St. Joseph mission (Niles, Mich.), 18, 338, 340 
St. Joseph's Catholic Church (Oconto, Wis.), 256, 

illus., 44 
St. Joseph's Church (Racine, Wis.), 147 
St. Joseph's Roman Catholic Church (Hammond, 

Ind.), 356 
St. Lawrence Seaway, 54--55, 91, 98 
St. Luke's Catholic Church (Two Rivers, Wis.), 

205 
St. Luke's Hospital School of Nursing Offices 

(Racine, Wis.), 146 
St. Mark's African Methodist Episcopal Church 

(Milwaukee, Wis.), 167 
St. Mary of the Angels Catholic Church (Green 

Bay, Wis.), 244 
St. Mary of the Lake (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 219 
St. Mary's Catholic Church (Manitowoc, Wis.), 

202-203 
St. Mary's Church: Milwaukee, Wis., 170; Algoma, 

Wis., 212 
St. Mary's Convent (St. Nazianz, Wis.), 198 
St. Mary's Lutheran Church (Kenosha, Wis.), 

142 
St. Mary's Roman Catholic Church (Port 

Washington, Wis.), 183-184 
St. Nazianz, Wis.: history, 89, 197-198; sites of in

terest, 198-199 
St. Nicholas' Russian Orthodox Church 

(Kenosha, Wis.), 142 
St. Norbert College and Abbey (De Pere, Wis.), 

250 
St. Patrick's Catholic Church (Green Bay, Wis.), 

246 
St. Paul's Episcopal Church: Elk Rapids, Mich., 

297; Muskegon, Mich., 322 
St. Paul's Evangelical Lutheran Church (Algoma, 

Wis.), 211-212 
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St. Paul's Lutheran Church (Michigan City, Ind.), 
345 

St. Paul's Norwegian Lutheran Church (Manito
woc, Wis.), 203 

St. Peter Claver Catholic Church (Sheboygan, 
Wis.), 191 

St. Peter's Catholic Church (Oconto, Wis.), 254 
Ss. Constantine and Helen Greek Orthodox 

Church (Milwaukee, Wis.), 174 
Ss. Cyril and Methodius Catholic Church (Mil

waukee, Wis.), 173-174 
Ss. Cyril and Methodius Church (Sheboygan, 

Wis.), 190-191 
Ss. Peter and Paul Catholic Church (Green Bay, 

Wis.), 246 
St. Spyridon's Greek Orthodox Church (She

boygan, Wis.), 191 
St. Stanislaus Kostka Catholic Church (Michigan 

City, Ind.), 346 
St. Stanislaus Kostka Roman Catholic Church 

(Chicago, Ill.), 116 
St. Stanislaus Roman Catholic Church (Mil

waukee, Wis.), 172 
St. Vincent de Paul Catholic Church (Milwaukee, 

Wis.), 173 
St. Willebrord's Catholic Church (Green Bay, 

Wis.), 245 
Salmon, 83 
Salt and salt production, 4, 5, 63, 64, 309, 311, 

315,325 
Salvatorians, 197-199 
Samuel Curtis Johnson residence (Racine, Wis.), 

146 
Sam Ward, 72 
Santa Cruz Apartments (Milwaukee, Wis.), 169 
Sarah Clow, 233 
Saren Nature Center (Benton Harbor, Mich.), 

336 
Saugatuck, Mich.: history, 329; sites of interest, 

329-330 
Sauk Indians, 9 
Sault Ste. Marie Canal, 69-70, 71-72, 75 
Scandinavian Festival, 224 
Scandinavians: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in Racine, 

Wis., 143; In South Milwaukee, Wis., 152; in 
Milwaukee, Wis., 175; on Washington Island, 
Wis., 224. See also Danes; Finns; Immigrants; 
Norwegians; Swedes 

Schale Building (Menominee, Mich.), 262 
Schlitz Audubon Center (Bayside, Wis.), 181 
Schlitz Brewing Co.: Milwaukee, Wis., 171; "nine 

mile farm," 181 
Schmidt Cabin, 125-126 
Schmidmer, Leonard: strucrure, 172 
Schmitt, Johann: painting, 245 
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Schulte, Victor: structures, 155, 170, 175 
Scott Club (South Haven, Mich.), 332 
Scott Paper Co. tour, 260 
Sea lamprey,82, 237 
Sears Tower Skydeck (Chicago, Ill.), 112 
Seney National Wildlife Refuge, 278 
Serbian Catholic Church (East Chicago, Ind.), 

359 
Serbs: in Chicago, Ill., 99; in East Chicago, Ind., 

359 
Settlement house movement, 115 
Seventh Day Adventists, 33 7 
Shakers, 337 
Shaw, Howard Van Doren: structures, 131, 132 
Shay, Ephraim, 62, 290 
Sheboygan, Wis.: history and economic develop

ment, 187-188; sites of interest, 188-193; 
publications on historic buildings, 189 

Shedd, John G., 107 
Sheldon 1bompson, 47, 81 
Shepley, Rutan, and Coolidge: structures, 108, 

109 
Sheridan, Gen. Philip H., 130 
Sheridan Park (Cudahy, Wis.), 155 
Shiloh House: Zion, Ill., 137; Benton Harbor, 

Mich., 335-336 
Shipbuilding: materials, 63-64; at Sheboygan, 

Wis., 187; at Manitowoc, Wis., 200, 201; at Two 
Rivers, Wis., 204; at Kewaunee, Wis., 208; at 
Algoma, Wis., 210; at Sturgeon Bay, Wis., 214, 
215; on Chambers Island, Wis., 233; at 
Marinette, Wis., 260; at Grand Haven, Mich., 
325; at Saugatuck-Douglas, Mich., 329; at South 
Haven, Mich., 331 

Ship launching, illus., 201 
Ships and boats. See Barges; Batteau; Canoes; 

Clipper ships; Ferries, railroad car; Fishing, 
commercial; Gill net steamer; Huron boats; 
Lumbering: lumber schooners and barges; 
Mackinaw boats; Norwegian boats; Ore car
riers; Passenger boats; Sailing ships; Ship
building; Shipwrecks; Steam boats; Sub
marines; U.S. Coast Guard cutter; Whalebacks; 
names of individual craft 

Ships of the Great Lakes: dossier file, 178 
Shipwrecks, 37, 122, 125, 183, 184-185, 186, 206 
Shorewood, Wis.: history, 179; sites of interest, 

179-180 
Silver Lake (Mich.) State Park, 319 
Singapore, Mich., 329 
Siphon Bridge (Manistique, Mich.), 275 
Sister Bay, Wis.: history, 228; log school, 228 
Sister Islands, Wis., 228 
Skidmore, Owings, and Merrill: structures, 112, 

114 

Skyscraper, 101 
Slavs: in Hammond, Ind., 355 
Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakeshore, 

305-307 
Slovaks: in North Chicago, Ill., 133; in Kenosha, 

Wis., 142; in South Milwaukee, Wis., 150; in 
Milwaukee, Wis., 158; in Gary, Ind., 351; in 
Whiting, Ind., 359, 360 

Slovenians: in North Chicago, Ill., 133; in She-
boygan, Wis., 188, 190 

Smith.Joseph, 218 
Sokol Hall (Racine, Wis.), 147 
South Haven, Mich.: history and economic de

velopment, 331; sites of interest, 331-332 
South Milwaukee, Wis.: history and economic 

development, 150-151; sites of interest, 151-
152 

South Side Community Health Clinic (Mil
waukee, Wis.), 169 

Spies Public Library (Menominee, Mich.), 262 
"Spirit of the Great Lakes" (Chicago, Ill.), 108, 

illus., 109 
Spokane, 73 
Standard Oil Co. refinery (Whiting, Ind.), 359 
Starr, Ellen Gates, 115 
State parks: 
-Ahnapee Trail (Wis.), 212 
-Channahon Parkway (Ill.), 362 
-Charles Mears (Mich.), 318 
-Copper Culture (Wis.), 254 
-Fayette (Mich.), 272-273 
-Fisherman's Island (Mich.), 296 
-Fort Michilimackinac (Mich.), 287 
-Grand Haven (Mich.), 325 
-Harrington Beach (Wis.), 185-186 
-Holland (Mich.), 329 
-Illinois Beach, 136 
-Indiana Dunes, 347 
-Indian Lake (Mich.), 274 
-Interlochen (Mich.), 302 
-J. W. Wells (Mich.), 263 
-Leelanau (Mich.), 303 
-Lizard Mound (Wis.), 7-9 
-Lost Dauphin (Wis.), 250-251 
-Ludington (Mich.), 315 
-Mackinac Island (Mich.), 282-285 
-Muskegon (Mich.), 320 
-Newport (Wis.), 222 
-Old Mill Creek (Mich.), 287-288 
-Orchard Beach (Mich.), 311 
-Palms Book (Mich.), 273 
-Peninsula (Wis.), 230-232 
-Petoskey (Mich.), 291 
-P. J. Hoffmaster (Mich.), 323-324 
-Potawatomi (Wis.), 234 

-Rock Island (Wis.), 225-227 
-Silver Lake (Mich.), 319 
-Straits (Mich.), 282 
-Terry Andrae and John Michael Kohler (Wis.), 

186--187 
-Traverse City (Mich.), 298 
-Van Buren (Mich.), 332 
-Warren Dunes (Mich.), 342 
-Whitefish Dunes (Wis.), 217 
-Wilderness (Mich.), 288 
-Young (Mich.), 293 
Steam boats, 47, 48-49, 53, 72 
Stearns Park on the Lake (Ludington, Mich.), 317 
Steel mills (Gary, Ind.), 354 
Steinman, David B.: Mackinac Bridge design, 

285-286 
Stephen A Douglas State Memorial (Chicago, 

Ill.), 106 
Stephenson, Isaac, 231, 258-259, 260, 269 
Stephenson Public Library (Marinette, Wis.), 260 
Stewart j. Cort, 7 4 
Stoors, John H.: sculpture, 111 
Stovewood structures (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 220 
Straits (Mich.) State Park, 282 
Strang, James J., 295 
Streeter, George Wellington, 114 
Stuart House (Mackinac Island, Mich.), 284, 

illus., 32 
Sturgeon, 76, 77, 78, 81,265,279,353 
Sturgeon Bay, Wis.: history and economic de

velopment, 212-215; sites of interest, 215-217; 
publication on historic buildings, 216 

Sturgeon Bay Ship Canal, 49, 213-214 
Submarines, 112, 201-202 
Suburban landscape architecture, 120, 131 
Sullivan, Louis H.: structures, 111, 115, 117-118, 

120 
Summer Island (Mich.), 273 
Superior, 47 
Suttons Bay, Mich., 303 
Svaboda Industries (Kewaunee, Wis.), 209 
Swedenborgians, 124-125 
Swedes: in Waukegan, Ill., 135; in Marinette• 

Menominee, 259; in Iron Mountain, Mich., 
269; in Brevort, Mich., 279; in Manistee, Mich., 
311,313; in Michigan City, Ind., 343 

Swedish American Museum ( Chicago, Ill.), 118 

Taft, Lorado, xiii, 108, illus., 109 
Taruc, Nils Otto, 247 
Tanning industry, 63, 98, 139, 144, 157, 187, 200, 

204, 207, 311, 325 
Tecumseh, 31, illus., 32 
Tegen, Christ H.: structure, 201 
Teledyne Continental Motors, illus., 93 



Terry Andrae and John Michael Kohler (Wis.) 
State Park, 186-187 

TFM (3-trifluormethyl-4-nitrophenol), 82 
n1eodore Roosevelt, 52 
Third Reformed Church (Holland, Mich.), 328 
Thomas Hume House (Muskegon, Mich.), 322 
Thomas Jones house (Racine, Wis.), 146 
Thomas M. Blackstock house (Sheboygan, Wis.), 

192 
Thomas P. Hardy House (Racine, Wis.), 145 
Thompson State Fish Hatchery, 273 
·niordarson, Chester H., estate (Rock Island, 

Wis.), 225-226 
Thorp Cabin (Fish Creek, Wis.), 232 
Tiffany, Louis C.: examples of glass, 109, 314 
Toft, Emma, 221 
Toft house (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 221 
Toft's Point (Baileys Harbor, Wis.), 219 
'loledo, 183, 184-185 
Toledo, Ann Arbor and Northern Michigan Rail

road: car ferries, 51 
Tornado Memorial Park (Door Peninsula, Wis.), 

235 
Torrent, John, 322 
Tourism. See Resort and recreation industry 
Towle, Marcus M., 355, 356 
Tracy, 47 
Trac.)', Marquis de, 14 
Transportation: earlr routes, 34, 36-37; Lake 

Michigan, 46-56 pa.,;sim; highway, 53; city 
and town promotion, 90, 92. See also Rail
roads; Ships and hoats; c-.mals by individual 
names 

Traverse City, Mich.: history, 298-300; sites of in-
terest, 300-302 

Traverse City (Mich.) State Park, 298 
Traverse Group Escarpment, 5 
Treaty of Paris, 29 
Trees: historic, 302, 319, 342 
Trentanove, Gaetano: statue, 1 5 
Tri-Cities Historical Society Museum (Grand 

Haven, Mich.), 325 
Trinity (Episcopal) Church (Niles, Mich.), 340 
Trinity Evangelical Lutheran Church (Sheboygan, 

Wis.), 189-190 
Trinity Lutheran Church: Milwaukee, Wis., 170; 

Green Bay, Wis., 246 
Trout, 76, 77, 78, 79, 82, 83, 218, 237, 265, 279, 

295 
Tulip Festival (Holland, Mich.), 327 
Turner Hall (Milwaukee, Wis.), 170 
Turner House (Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 216 
Two Creeks, Wis.: history, 207 
Two Rivers, Wis.: history and economic develop

ment, 203-205; sites of interest, 205-206 

Ukranian Institute of Modern Art (Chicago, Ill.), 
117 

Ukranian National Museum (Chicago, Ill.), 117 
United Community Center (Milwaukee, Wis.), 

169 
United Migrant Opportunity Services (Mil

waukee, Wis.), 169 
United States, 52-53 
U.S. Coast Guard cutter, Mobile Bay (Sturgeon 

Bay, Wis.), 217 
U.S. Coast Guard Festival (Grand Haven, Mich.), 

325 
U.S. Coast Guard Museum (Glen Haven, Mich.), 

306 
U.S. Coast Guard stations: Port Washington, Wis., 

184; Sturgeon Bay, Wis., 217; Grand Haven, 
Mich., 325 

U.S. Mid1igan, 61 
U.S.S. Cobia (Manitowoc, Wis.), 201-202 
U.S.S. Silversides ( Chicago, Ill.), 112 
U.S. Steel Corporation (Gary, Ind.), 351-352 
U.S. Steel Strike of 1919, 352 
Unity Temple (Oak Park, Ill.), 118 
University of Chicago, 105 
University of Illinois: at Chic-c1go, 113 
University of Wisconsin Agricultural Experiment 

Station (Sturgeon Bay, Wis.), 217 

Van Bergen, John S.: structures, 124, 129 
Van Buren (Mich.) State Park, 332 
Vander Meulen, Cornelius, 326 
Van Raalte, Albertus, 326-327, 328 
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Ephraim, \fisconsin fylanietiquG1 Michigan, 

Maekina I~land, 81 eping Bear Dun s1 From 
the expansive skyline of Chicago to the mag
nificent Straits of Mackinac, the shoreline of 
lake Michigan offers exciting opportunities 
for travel, exploration1 and enjoyment. Thi 
historical guide, richly illustrated and superbly 
organized1 will not only help th trnveler to 
~Ian a trip to be r membered, but will enrich 
the e perlenc all along the way, 
Margaret Beattie Bogue describes 182 sites 

along a 11600,mile circular route staning at 
Chicago and moving clockwise around the en
tire lake, She includes communiti s, parks1 

1atlonal forests and lakeshores, wildlife r f= 

uges, islands, lighthouses, hiking trails, Indian 
reservations, and other sitest For each, sh 
provides a short descriptive history and st1g. 
gestions f 01 specific points of inte1 est we 
might "nsh to ex-plor , W are introduc d to 
historic buildingsi local museums mines, 
churches1 lndu8trial pla11ts1 ethnic communl· 
ties1 shipyards, lneries, and many othe1' in
teresting feamres not included in other guide
booksl Each site is keyed to a large fold-out 
map in the back of the book 

In each of the park site descriptions, t11 au
thor includes symbols indicating facilities f01 
picnicking, hiking; camping, fishing, boating, 
and swimming, Attractions requiring admis
~ion f eeg are go nomd. 

Tl1~ author also provideB n s@ri~s of . y9 

that help to bring a broad appreciation of the 
region,s hlstoty and characterl These sections

1 

touching on the original American Indian in-

habitantS1 early French explorers and mis= 

sionarl Si the fttr trade, and the westward 
movement ofth pioneersi leading to the 
giant industt ies of th region lumbering, 
mining, agricultur , comm rcial fishing and 
shipping- all will be recall d and consulted 
often, as we encounter the places where this 
rich histo111 was made, 

Two hundred and fifty illustrations illumi~ 
nate this large and handsome book, one that 
will s rve as an unparalleled trip planner, a 
faithful travel companion, and fascinating 
armchair reading, 

Margaret Beattie Bogu , an inveterate 
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Histo1y at the Universicy of Wisconsin 
Extension in Madison, She is best known to 
tra¥ l rs for her popular 1980 guide, Around 
tbe Sbores of Lake Superior, written in col
laboration with Virginia A Palmer, published 
by the Univetsiey of Wisconsin Sea Grant Col
lege Program, and distributed by the Unfver, 
sity of Wisconsin Press, 
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